MicroComm DXL

Administrator Software

&

Local User Interface

V1.5.0a

January 2014

Table of Contents

Table of Contents	i
Table of Figures	xi
1 Overview	1
1.1 Intent & Scope	1
1.1.1 Administrator Software	
1.1.2 Local User Interface	1
1.1.3 Boot Mode	1
2 The MicroComm DXL Administrator	
2.1 Administrator System Requirements	
2.1.1 Minimum System	
2.1.2 Requirements for Online Operation	
2.1.3 Optional Feature Requirements	
2.2 Installing the MicroComm DXL Administrator	
2.3 Getting Started	6
2.4 MicroComm DXL Administrator: Main Menus	
2.4.1 File Menu	6
2.4.1.1 New Project	7
2.4.1.2 Open Project	
2.4.1.3 Close Project	
2.4.1.4 Save Project As.	
2.4.1.5 Move or Rename Project	
2.4.1.6 Delete Project	
2.4.1.7 File Manager	
2.4.1.8 List of Recent Projects	
2.4.1.9 EXIL	
2.4.2 Euli Mellu	
$2.7.2.1$ Frederences _ General	
2.4.2.1.2 Preferences – Configuration	
2.4.2.1.3 Preferences – Logging	11
2.4.2.1.4 Preferences – Diagnostics	
2.4.2.1.5 Preferences – Connection	
2.4.3 Communications Menu	
2.4.3.1 Connect	
2.4.3.2 Show Setup	
2.4.3.3 Show Status	
2.4.4 Help Menu	
2.4.4.1 DXL Administrator User Manual F1	
2.4.4.2 Contact Information	
2.4.4.3 About	
3 The MicroComm DXL Configuration Editor	
3.1 MicroComm DXL Configuration Editor Menus	

3.1.1 F	ïle Menu	17
3.1.1.1	New	17
3.1.1.2	Open	17
3.1.1.3	Close	17
3.1.1.4	Save	18
3.1.1.5	Save As	18
3.1.1.6	Rename	18
3.1.1.7	Revert	18
3.1.1.8	Properties	19
3.1.1.9	File Manager	20
3.1.1.10	Exit	20
3.1.2 E		21
3.1.2.1	Copy Item List	21
3.1.2.2	Change Password	21
3.1.2.3	Unlock Configuration/ Lock Configuration	22
3.1.2.4	Preferences	23
3.1.2.5	Sounds	23
3.2 Creati	ng a Configuration	27
3.2.1 C	Order of Adding Design Components to the Configuration	27
3.2.2 C	Common Device Entries & Choices	28
3.2.2.1	ID Number	28
3.2.2.2	Name	29
3.2.2.3	Info	29
3.2.2.4	Exchange	29
3.2.2.5	Box	29
3.2.2.6	Card	29
3.2.2.7	Port	29
3.2.2.8	Tones	30
3.2.2.9	Call Request Priority	30
3.2.2.10	Call Priority	31
3.2.2.11	Initial Volume	32
3.2.2.12	Program Group	32
3.2.2.13	Filters	32
3.2.2.14	Speaker	33
3.2.2.15	Microphone	33
3.2.2.16	Initial Buzzer Volume	33
22 411.	- Easterna -	21
3.3 Addin	g Exchanges	34 24
3.3.1 E	Exchange Properties window	24 24
3.3.1.1	Exchanges - Identification	34 25
3.3.1.2	Exchanges – Settings	33
3.3.2 P	Adding a DCC, DCE, DIO, TBE OF PZE to an Exchange	30
3.3.2.1		20
3.3.2.2		38
3.3.2.3	Moulying a DCC/DCE	40
5.5.2.4 2.2.2.5	Adding/Modifying a DIO	40
3.3.2.3	Adding/Modifying a FZE	41 41
3.3.2.6	Adding/Modilying a IBE	41
5.5.5 E	Alling Exchange Entries	41
3.3.4 A	Adding New Entries & Deleting/Changing the properties of Existing Entries	42
3.3.4.1	Properties Button	42
5.3.4.2		43
3.3.4.3	Delete Button	43
5.5.4.4		43
3.4 Digita	l Audio I runk	46

3.4.1	Audio Trunk Dialog Box	
3.4.1.1	Audio Trunk Properties – Identification	
3.4.1.2	Audio Trunk Properties – Exchanges	
3.5 Mas	ters	48
3.5.1	General Tabs	
3.5.1.1	Control	50
3.5.1.2	Master Properties – Paging Feedback	52
3513	Master Properties – Permissions	53
3514	Master Properties – Secondary	54
3515	Master Properties – CCTV	54
3516	Master Properties – Outnuts	59
352	IMS and TMM Master Stations	60
3521	IMS and TMM Master Properties – Switches	60
3522	IMS and TMM Master Properties – Call Settings	60
353	TSM Master Stations	61
3.5.3.1	TSM Master Properties – Switches	
3532	TSM Master Properties – Call Settings	61
354	Paging Micronhone Master	61
3541	Paging Microphone Master Properties – Switches	62
3542	Paging Microphone Master Properties – Call Settings	63
3 5 5	Master Groups	63
3.5.5.1	Master Group Master Properties – Members	
26 0		
3.6 Stati	ion Templates	
3.6.1	Speaker Station Template	
3.6.1.1	Speaker Station Template Properties - Identification	
3.6.1.2	Speaker Station Template Properties – Switches	
3.6.1.3	Speaker Station Template Properties – Tones	
3.6.1.4	Speaker Station Template Properties - Call Settings	
3.6.1.5	Speaker Station Template Properties – Levels	
3.6.1.6	Speaker Station Template Properties – ALA	
3.6.1.7	Speaker Station Template Properties – Filters	
3.6.1.8	Speaker Station Template Properties – Outputs	
3.7 Stati	ions	
3.7.1	Intercom Stations	
3.7.1.1	Station Properties - Identification	73
3.7.1.2	Station Properties - Switches	73
3.7.1	1.2.1 Using a pre-defined switch	75
3.7.1	1.2.2 Adding a new switch	76
3.7.1.3	Station Properties – Tones	77
3.7.1.4	Station Properties – Call Settings	78
3.7.1.5	Station Properties – Levels	
3.7.1.6	5 Station Properties – ALA	
3.7.1.7	Station Properties – Filters	
3.7.1.8	Station Properties – Permissions	
3.7.1.9	Station Properties – Outputs	
3.7.1.1	0 Station Properties - Selectors	
3.7.1.1	1 Station Properties - Status Registers	
3.7.1.1	2 Station Properties – CCTV	
3.7.2	Compound Stations	
3.7.2.1	Compound Station Properties - Identification	
3.7.2.2	Compound Station Properties - Members	
3.7.2.3	Compound Station Properties – Status Registers	
3.7.2.4	Compound Station Properties –Permissions	
3.7.3	Talkback Station	

3.7.3.1	Configuring a TBE-310 using the Administrator	84
3.7.3.2	Adding a TBE to the configuration	86
3.7.3.3	Defining the Talkback Stations in the Configuration	
3.7.3.4	Falkback Station Properties Dialog Box	88
3.7.3.4.	1 Talkback Station Properties - Identification	88
3.7.3.4.	2 Talkback Station Properties - Switches	88
3.7.3.4.	3 Talkback Station Properties - Tones	88
3.7.3.4.	4 Talkback Station Properties - Call Settings	89
3.7.3.4.	5 Talkback Station Properties - Levels	89
3.7.3.4.	5 Talkback Station Properties - ALA	89
3.7.3.4.	7 Talkback Station Properties - Filter	
3.7.3.4.	8 Talkback Station Properties - Permissions	
3.7.3.4.	9 Talkback Station Properties - Outputs	
3.7.3.4.	10 Talkback Station Properties - Selectors	
3.8 Station	Groups	93
3.8.1 Sta	tion Group Dialog Box	
3.8.1.1	Station Groups Properties – Identification	
3.8.1.2	Station Group Properties – Members	
3.8.1.3	Station Group Properties – Permissions	
3.9 Visiting	Booths	
3.9.1 V1	Siting Booth Properties Dialog Boxes	
3.9.1.1	Visiting Booth Properties – Identification	
3.9.1.2	Visiting Booth Properties – Tones	
3.9.1.3	Visiting Booth Properties – Control	
3.9.1.4	V1siting Booth Properties – Permissions	
3.10 Speaker	Lines	
3.10.1 De	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (fining the Speaker Lines Line Groups Dutputs	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging	fining the Speaker Lines Line Groups Dutputs	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa	fining the Speaker Lines Line Groups Dutputs Outputs ging Output Dialog Box	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1	fining the Speaker Lines <i>Line Groups</i> <i>Dutputs</i> <i>Outputs</i> ging Output Dialog Box Paging Output Properties - Identification	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2	fining the Speaker Lines <i>Line Groups</i> <i>Dutputs</i> <i>Qutputs</i> ging Output Dialog Box Paging Output Properties - Identification Paging Output Properties - Call Settings	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3	fining the Speaker Lines <i>Line Groups</i> <i>Dutputs</i> <i>Qutputs</i> ging Output Dialog Box Paging Output Properties - Identification Paging Output Properties - Call Settings Paging Output Properties - Levels.	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4	fining the Speaker Lines <i>Line Groups</i> <i>Dutputs</i> <i>Outputs</i> ging Output Dialog Box Paging Output Properties - Identification Paging Output Properties - Call Settings Paging Output Properties - Levels Paging Output Properties - Selectors	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pag 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5	fining the Speaker Lines <i>Line Groups</i> <i>Dutputs</i> <i>Outputs</i> ging Output Dialog Box Paging Output Properties - Identification Paging Output Properties - Call Settings Paging Output Properties - Levels Paging Output Properties - Selectors Paging Output Properties - Filter	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14 Page Ze	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Pa	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Za 3.14.1 Pa 3.14.1.1 2.14.1.2	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Paging 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Paging 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.2	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.3 3.14.1.4	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Pa 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.3 3.14.1.4 3.14.1.5	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status (3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Paging 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Pag	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Paging 3.13.1 Paging 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Paging 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.3 3.14.1.4 3.14.1.5 3.14.1.6	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Paging 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page Ze 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.3 3.14.1.4 3.14.1.5 3.14.1.6 3.15 Call Ref.	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pag 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Pag 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.3 3.14.1.4 3.14.1.5 3.14.1.6 3.15 Call Ref 3.15.1 Call	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page Ze 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.3 3.14.1.4 3.14.1.5 3.14.1.6 3.15 Call Ref 3.15.1 Ca 3.15.1.1	fining the Speaker Lines	98 99 100 101 101 101 101 102 102 102 102 102
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa, 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Pa, 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.4 3.14.1.5 3.14.1.6 3.15 Call Re 3.15.1.1 3.15.1.2	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa, 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Pa, 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.3 3.14.1.4 3.14.1.5 3.14.1.6 3.15 Call Re 3.15.1.1 3.15.1.2 3.15.1.3	fining the Speaker Lines	
3.10.1 De 3.11 Speaker 3.12 Status C 3.13 Paging 3.13.1 Pa, 3.13.1.1 3.13.1.2 3.13.1.3 3.13.1.4 3.13.1.5 3.14 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page Ze 3.14.1 Page Ze 3.14.1.1 3.14.1.2 3.14.1.3 3.14.1.4 3.14.1.5 3.14.1.6 3.15 Call Re 3.15.1.1 3.15.1.2 3.15.1.4	fining the Speaker Lines	98 99 100 101 101 101 102 102 102 102 102 103 103 103 103 104 104 104 104 105 105 105 105 106 107 107 107 107

3.16 Music Se	ources	110
3.16.1 Mu	sic Sources Properties Dialog Box	110
3.16.1.1	Music Source Properties – Identification	110
3.16.1.2	Music Source Properties – Call Settings	110
3.16.1.3	Music Source Properties – Levels	111
3.16.1.4	Music Source Properties – Filter	111
217 Ducanan	a Chaung	112
2.17 Fiogram	arom Group Dialog Pox	112
3.17.1 FIU 2.17.1.1	Bragram Group Dratog Box	112
3.17.1.1 3.17.1.2	Program Group Properties – Identification	112
5.17.1.2	riogram Group riopernes – Members	115
3.18 Tones		114
3.18.1 Tor	nes Dialog Box	114
3.18.1.1	Tone Properties – Identification	114
3.18.1.2	Tone Properties – Settings	115
3.10 Massage		116
3.19 Message	seara Dialag Ray	116
2 10 1 1	Magage Properties Identification	110
3.19.1.1	Message Properties – Identification	117
5.19.1.2	Message Properties – Settings	11/
3.20 Signals.		118
3.20.1 Sig	nals Dialog Boxes	118
3.20.1.1	Signal Properties - Identification	118
3.20.1.2	Signal Properties – Call Settings	118
3.20.1.3	Signal Properties –Permissions	119
3 21 Schodul		120
3.21 Schedule	adula Dialag Ray	120
3 21 1 1	Schedule Properties - Identification	120
3.21.1.1 3.21.1.2	Schedule Properties – Schedule	120
5.21.1.2	Senedule 1 Topernes – Senedule	120
3.22 Schedule	ed Operations	123
3.22.1 Sch	eduled Operations Dialog Box	123
3.22.1.1	Scheduled Operations Properties – Identification	123
3.22.1.2	Scheduled Operations Properties –Operation	123
323 System 1	Dronartias	125
3 23 1 Svs	tem Properties Dialog Box	125
3 23 1 1	System Properties – TSM Dialling	125
3 23 1 2	System Properties – Master Operation	131
3 23 1 3	System Operation – Clock	132
3 23 1 4	System Properties – Logging	133
3 23 1 5	System Properties – General	135
5.25.1.5		100
3.24 Host Po	rts	136
3.24.1 Ho	st Port Dialog Box	136
3.24.1.1	Host Port Properties – Identification	136
3.24.1.2	Host Port – Connection	137
3.24.1.3	Host Port – Protocol	137
3.24.1.3	.1 ASCII Messages	138
3.24.1.4	Host Port (ASCII Messages) – Messages	139
3.24.1.5	Host Port (ASCII Messages) – Monitor	140
3.24.1.6	Host Port (ASCII Messages) – Masters	140
3.24.1.7	Host Port (Register Based Messages) - Protocol	141
3.24.1.8	Host Port (Register Based Messages) – Messages	142
3.24.1.9	Host Port (Register Based Messages) – Monitor	142
3.24.1.10	Host Port (Register Based Messages) – Registers	142

3.24.1.10.1 Register Descriptions	
3.24.1.11 Host Port (Register Based Messages) – Masters	
3.24.1.12 Host Port (Register Based Messages) – Status Registers	
3.25 ALA (Audio Level Alarm) Detectors	150
3.25.1 Defining ALA Detectors	150
3 25 1 1 ALA Detector Properties – Identification	150
3 25 1 2 ALA Detector Properties – Filter	150
3 25 1 2 1 Filter Parameters	150
3 25 1 2 2 Filter Descriptions	153
3.25.1.3 ALA Detectors Properties – Detector.	
3.26 Video Switches	
3.26.1 Video Switches Properties Dialog Box	
3.26.1.1 Video Switches Properties – Identification	
3.26.1.2 Video Switches Properties (Alarm Contacts) – Connection	
3.26.1.3 Video Switch Properties (Alarm Contacts) – Alarms	
3.26.1.4 Video Switches Properties (Serial) - Connection	
3.26.1.5 Video Switches Properties (Serial) – Commands	
3.26.1.6 Video Switches Properties (Serial) – Alarm	
3.27 Video Cameras	
3.28 Video Monitors	165
5.26 Video Monitors	
4 MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance	
4.1 Introduction	
4.1.1 Opening MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance	
4.1.2 Communication Links – Setup and Status	
4.1.2.1 Communications Link Setup	
4.1.2.1.1 Configuration	
4.1.2.1.2 Manual Entry	
4.1.2.1.3 Connection Problems	
4.1.2.2 Select Exchanges	
4.1.2.3 Disconnect	
4.1.2.4 Closing windows while connected to Exchanges	
12 File Manager	175
4.2 The Manager	
4.2.1 Configuration Files (.erg)	
4.2.2 Application Piles (.app)	
4.2.5 Export	
4.2.5 Connect	178
4.2.5 Connection problems	
126 Select Exchanges	
4.2.0 Show Exchanges	181
4.2.8 Refresh	187
429 Conv	182
4.2.9.1 Rules for conving Configuration Files and Application Files	182
4.2.10 Activate (Activating a Configuration File)	184
4.2.11 Activate (Activating an Application File)	185
4.2.12 Distribute	186
4.2.13 Delete	186
4.2.14 Disconnect	186
4.2.15 Size	187
4.2.16 Checksum	

4.3 R	Remote Front Panel	
4.4 R	Remote Reboot	
4.5 A	ALA Status	
4.5.1	Using the DXL Administrator ALA Diagnostics Function	
4.5.	.1.1 Detailed ALA Analysis Graph	
16 U	VOID Davies Managor	102
4.0 V	Main Window	
4.0.1	Fixed Device Value Columns	
4.0.2	2.1 Status column	
4.0.	2.2.1 Status column	193
4.6	2.3 Mac Address	193
4.6.	2.4 Type	
4.6.	.2.5 Firmware	
4.6.	.2.6 Domain IP	
4.6.	.2.7 Reg. T/O	
4.6.3	User Editable Device Value Columns	
4.6.	.3.1 Name	
4.6.	.3.2 Description	
4.6.	.3.3 Username/ID	
4.6.	.3.4 IP Address	
4.6.4	IP Range	
4.6.5	Scan Network	
4.6.6	Select Template Device	
4.6.7	Goto Template Website	
4.6.8	Update Selected Based on Template Device	
4.6.9	Update Firmware on Selected Devices	
4.7 II	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server	
4.7 II 4.7.1	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage	
4.7 II 4.7.1	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade ServerUsage	
4.7 II 4.7.1 5 The M	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer	
4.7 II 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 II	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer	
4.7 II 4.7.1 5 The M 5.1 In 5.1.1	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer	
4.7 II 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges	
4.7 II 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window	
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations	
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The M 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts	
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The M 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T	 MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts 	
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations. Keyboard Shortcuts File Menu	
4.7 II 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 II 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2.1	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts File Menu	
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2.	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts The Main Menus File Menu 1.1 Export Selection	
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2.	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts The Main Menus File Menu 1.1 Export Selection 1.3	
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2.	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts The Main Menus File Menu 1.1 Export 1.2 Export Selection 1.3 Print 1.4	195 195 197 200 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 206 206 206
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The M 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage Usage WicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts The Main Menus File Menu 1.1 Export Selection 1.3 Print Selection 1.5 Exit	195 195 197 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 206 206 206 206
4.7 II 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 II 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts The Main Menus File Menu 1.1 Export Selection 1.3 Print 1.4 Print Selection 1.5 Exit Edit Menu	195 195 197 197 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 205 205 205 206 206 207
4.7 II 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges. The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts The Main Menus File Menu. 1.1 Export. 1.2 Export Selection. 1.3 Print. 1.4 Print Selection. 1.5 Exit Edit Menu 2.1	195 195 197 197 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 205 205 205 205 206 206 207 207
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer. Introduction Opening the Log Viewer. Connecting to the Exchanges. The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations. Keyboard Shortcuts <i>The Main Menus</i> File Menu 1.1 Export. 1.2 Export Selection. 1.3 Print. 1.4 Print Selection. 1.5 Exit Edit Menu 2.1 Copy	195 195 197 200 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 205 205 206 206 207 207 207
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Opening the Log Viewer Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts The Main Menus File Menu. 1.1 Export. 1.2 Export Selection 1.3 Print. 1.4 Print Selection 1.5 Exit Edit Menu 2.1 Copy 2.2 Select All 2.3 Delete Logs	195 195 197 200 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 205 205 206 206 207 207 207 207
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts File Menu 1.1 Export 1.2 Export Selection 1.3 Print 1.4 Print Selection 1.5 Exit Edit Menu 2.1 Copy 2.2 Select All 2.3 Delete Logs Search Menu	195 195 197 200 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 205 205 206 206 207 207 209
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The M 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts The Main Menus File Menu .1.1 Export. .1.2 Export Selection. .1.3 Print. .1.4 Print Selection. .1.5 Exit Edit Menu .2.1 Copy. .2.2 Select All .2.3 Delete Logs. Search Menu .3.1 Find.	195 195 197 200 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 205 205 206 207 207 209 209
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The M 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer Introduction Opening the Log Viewer Connecting to the Exchanges The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations Keyboard Shortcuts <i>File Menu</i> 1.1 Export 1.2 Export Selection 1.3 Print. 1.4 Print Selection 1.5 Exit Edit Menu 2.1 Copy. 2.2 Select All 2.3 Delete Logs Search Menu 3.1 Find 3.2 Find Again	195 195 197 200 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 205 205 206 207 207 207 209 209 210
4.7 In 4.7.1 5 The N 5.1 In 5.1.1 5.1.2 5.1.3 5.1.4 5.1.5 5.2 T 5.2.1 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2. 5.2	MS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server. Usage MicroComm DXL Log Viewer. Opening the Log Viewer. Connecting to the Exchanges. The Log Viewer Window Log Window Operations. Keyboard Shortcuts <i>File Menu</i> 1.1 Export. 1.2 Export Selection 1.3 Print. 1.4 Print Selection 1.5 Exit Edit Menu 2.1 Copy. 2.2 Select All 2.3 Delete Logs. Search Menu 3.1 Find 3.3 Find Previous	195 195 197 197 200 200 200 201 203 204 205 205 205 205 205 205 206 206 207 209 210

5.2.4	Filter Menu	
5.2.4.1	Show All	
5.2.4.2	Class & Type Filter	
5.2.4.3	Exchange Filter	
5.2.4.4	Message Text Filter	
5.2.4.5	Time Filter	
5.2.5	Fransfer	
5.2.5.1	Connect	
5.2.5.2	Select Exchanges	
5.2.5.3	Download Logs	
5.2.5.4	Automatically Download Logs As Needed	
5.2.5.5	Automatically Stream Current Logs	
5.2.5.6	Stay At End Of Logs When Streaming	
5.2.6	Format Menu	
5.2.6.1	Font	
5.2.6.2	Font Size	
5.2.6.3	Colors	
5.2.6.4	Column Settings	
5.2.6.5	Reset Lavout	
5.2.6.6	Show Scrollbar	
5.2.7	Edit Menu Continued	
5.2.7.1	Preferences	237
5.2.7	1.1 Preferences – Logging	237
5.2.7	1.2 Preferences – Diagnostics	240
6 MicroCor	nm DXL Local User Interface	
• •		211
6.1 Intro	duction	241
611 7	The Remote Front Panel	242
01111		
6.2 Displ	ay Description	
6.2.1	Introduction	
6.2.1.1	Keypad Display Organization	
6.2.1.2	Cursors and Visual Cues	
6.2.1.3	Keypad Description	
	(rive) (with) (with)	
6.2.1.4	Keypad Group #1 (),), &)	
6.2.1.	4.1	
6.2.1.5	Keypad Group #2 (\bigcirc , \bigcirc , $& \bigcirc$)	
6216		2.40
6.2.1.6	Keypad Group #3 (\bigcirc , \bigcirc , $$, $$)	
6.3 Value	? Editing	
631	Introduction	250
6311	Editing from the Front Panel	250
6312	Editing from a Remote Terminal	250
0.5.1.2	Luting nom a remote reminal	2.10
6.4 Passw		
6.5 The '	vord Protection	
6.5.1	vord Protection Setup "Menu	
6511	vord Protection Setup " Menu Introduction	250 252 253 253
U. 1 I I	<i>vord Protection</i> <i>Setup '' Menu</i> Introduction The "LCD Adjustment" Option	250 252 253 253 253 253
6512	<i>vord Protection</i> <i>Setup " Menu</i> Introduction The "LCD Adjustment" Option The "System Time/ Date" Option	250 252 253 253 253 253 253 254
6.5.1.2 6.5.1.3	<i>vord Protection</i> <i>Setup</i> " <i>Menu</i> Introduction The "LCD Adjustment" Option The "System Time/ Date" Option The "Ethernet IP/ Mask" Option	250 252 253 253 253 253 253 254 254
6.5.1.2 6.5.1.3 6.5.1.4	<i>vord Protection</i> <i>Setup " Menu</i> Introduction The "LCD Adjustment" Option The "System Time/ Date" Option The "Ethernet IP/ Mask" Option The "DCE Add/ Remove" Option	250 252 253 253 253 253 253 254 254 256 256
6.5.1.2 6.5.1.3 6.5.1.4 6.5.1.5	<i>vord Protection</i> <i>Setup " Menu</i> Introduction The "LCD Adjustment" Option The "System Time/ Date" Option The "Ethernet IP/ Mask" Option The "DCE Add/ Remove" Option The "IMS Add/ Remove" Option	250 252 253 253 253 253 254 256 256 256 257

6.6.1 The "DCC Status" Option. 259 6.6.1.2 The "MCC Audio/ Inputs" Option. 260 6.6.1.3 The "SCC Audio/ Inputs" Option. 262 6.6.1.4 The "SCC Audio/ Inputs" Option. 263 6.6.1.5 The "Status Inputs" Option. 263 6.6.1.6 The "Status Outputs" Option. 263 6.6.1.7 The "Status Outputs" Option. 264 6.6.1.8 The "Status Outputs" Option. 264 6.6.1.9 The "SCC Outputs" Option. 265 6.6.1.0 The "SCC Outputs" Option. 265 6.6.1.1 The "Temperatures" Option. 265 6.6.1.1 The "Firmware Store" Option. 266 6.6.1.1 The "Error Counters" Option. 266 6.6.1.1 The "Error Counters" Option. 266 6.6.2 The "DCE 1' Status" Option. 267 6.6.3 The "Configuration" Option. 267 6.6.4 The "Configuration" Option. 267 6.6.5 The "DCE 1' Status" Option. 267 6.6.6.7 The "DCE 2' Faults" Option. 267 6.7.1 The "Configuration	6.6 The "Status" Menu	
66.1.1 General. 260 66.1.3 The "SCCI Audio/ Inputs" Option. 262 66.1.4 The "SCCI Audio/ Inputs" Option. 263 66.1.5 The "Status Inputs" Option. 263 66.1.6 The "Status Inputs" Option. 263 66.1.7 The "Status Unputs" Option. 263 66.1.6 The "Status Outputs" Option. 264 66.1.7 The "SCCI Outputs" Option. 264 66.1.8 The "Error Counters" Option. 265 66.1.10 The "Error Counters" Option. 265 66.1.11 The "Error Counters" Option. 266 6.6.2 The "DCE '2 Status" Option. 266 6.6.3 The "DCE '2 Status" Option. 267 6.6.4 The "DCE '2 Status" Option. 267 6.6.5 The "Cuelts" Menu 268 6.7.1 The "Cuelts" Status" Option. 267 6.6.2 The "DCE '2 Status" Option. 267 6.6.3 The "DCE '2 Faults" Option. 270 6.7.1 The US '3 Status" Option. 270 6.7.2 The "DCE '1 Faults" Option. 270 <td>6.6.1 The "DCC Status" Option</td> <td></td>	6.6.1 The "DCC Status" Option	
66.1.2 The "MCC Audio/ Inputs" Option	6.6.1.1 General	
6.6.1.3 The "SCC1 Audio/ Inputs" Option 262 6.6.1.4 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option 263 6.6.1.5 The "SCC1 Outputs" Option 263 6.6.1.6 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option 264 6.6.1.7 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option 264 6.6.1.7 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option 264 6.6.1.8 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option 265 6.6.1.10 The "Audio Trunk" Option 265 6.6.1.11 The "Error Counters" Option 265 6.6.1.12 The "Error Counters" Option 266 6.6.2 The "DCE 1' Status" Option 266 6.6.3 The "DCE 1' Status" Option 267 6.6.4 The "DCE 1' Status" Option 267 6.6.5 The "DCE 1' Status" Option 267 6.6.6 The "DCE 1' Status" Option 267 6.6.7 The "Counters" Option 267 6.6.8 The "DCE 1' Status" Option 267 6.6.9 The "DCE 1' Status" Option 267 6.7.1 The "Cults" Mem 268 6.7.1 The "Cults" Audis" Option 270	6.6.1.2 The "MCC Audio/ Inputs" Option	
6.6.1.4 The "SCC2 Audio/ Inputs" Option 263 6.6.1.6 The "Status Outputs" Option 263 6.6.1.6 The "Status Outputs" Option 264 6.6.1.8 The "SCC1 Outputs" Option 264 6.6.1.9 The "SCC1 Outputs" Option 264 6.6.1.9 The "SCC1 Outputs" Option 265 6.6.1.0 The "Audio Trunk" Option 265 6.6.1.1 The "Temperatures" Option 266 6.6.2 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 267 6.6.3 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 267 6.6.4 The "OCE '1' Status" Option 267 6.6.5 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 268 6.7.2 The "Action" Status" Option 268 6.7.2 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 270 6.7.3 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 271<	6.6.1.3 The "SCC1 Audio/ Inputs" Option	
6.6.1.5 The "Status Inputs" Option 263 6.6.1.7 The "SCC1 Outputs" Option 263 6.6.1.8 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option 264 6.6.1.9 The "Temperatures" Option 265 6.6.1.0 The "Error Counters" Option 265 6.6.1.10 The "Audio Trank" Option 265 6.6.1.11 The "Error Counters" Option 265 6.6.1.12 The "Error Counters" Option 266 6.6.2 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 266 6.6.3 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 266 6.6.4 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 267 6.6.5 The "Co CI Status" Option 267 6.6.6 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 267 6.6.7 The "Co CI Status" Option 267 6.6.8 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 267 6.7.1 The "Mather Menu 268 6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option 268 6.7.2 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 270 6.7.3 The "DCE 1" Faults" Option 271 6.7.4 The "DCE 1" Faults" Option 271	6.6.1.4 The "SCC2 Audio/ Inputs" Option	
6.6.1.6 The "SCC1 Outputs" Option 263 6.6.1.8 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option 264 6.6.1.9 The "Temperatures" Option 265 6.6.1.10 The "Addio Trunk" Option 265 6.6.1.10 The "Temperatures" Option 265 6.6.1.11 The "Trumware Store" Option 265 6.6.1.12 The "Trumware Store" Option 266 6.6.2 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 266 6.6.3 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 266 6.6.4 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 267 6.6.4 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 267 6.6.5 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 267 6.6.6 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 267 6.6.6 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 268 6.7.2 The "Meau 268 6.7.3 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 270 6.7.5 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 271 6.7.7 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 271 <	6.6.1.5 The "Status Inputs" Option	
6.6.17 The "SCC1 Outputs" Option 264 6.6.1.9 The "Temperatures" Option 265 6.6.1.0 The "Audio Trunk" Option 265 6.6.1.11 The "Temperatures" Option 265 6.6.1.11 The "Tem Temperatures" Option 265 6.6.1.11 The "Tem Temperatures" Option 265 6.6.1.11 The "Tem Temperatures" Option 266 6.6.2 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 266 6.6.3 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 267 6.6.4 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 267 6.6.5 The "DCE 1" Status" Option 267 6.6.6 The "Configuration" Option 267 6.6.6 The "Configuration" Option 267 6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option 268 6.7.2 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option 270 6.7.3 The "DCE 1" Faults" Option 271 6.7.4 The "DCE 2" Faults" Option 271 6.7.5 The "DCE 1" Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE 1" Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE 1" Faults" Option	6.6.1.6 The "Status Outputs" Option	
6.6.18 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option	6.6.1.7 The "SCC1 Outputs" Option	
6.6.1.9 The "Temperatures" Option	6.6.1.8 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option	
6.6.1.10 The "Audio Frunk Option	6.6.1.9 The "Temperatures" Option	
6.6.1.11 The "Trumware Store" Option	6.6.1.10 The "Audio Trunk" Option	
b.b.112 The "Ther To Counters Option 260 b.6.2 The "DCE '1' Status" Option 267 b.6.4 The "DCE '2' Status" Option 267 b.6.5 The "DCE '2' Status" Option 267 b.6.6 The "Configuration" Option 267 b.6.6 The "Configuration" Option 267 b.6.6 The "Configuration" Option 267 b.6.7 The "Configuration" Option 268 b.7.1 The "Configuration" Option 268 b.7.2 The "De Configuration" Option 270 b.7.3 The "DC CF aults" Option 270 b.7.4 The "DC Configuration" Option 271 b.7.5 The "DC CF aults" Option 271 b.7.6 The "DC CF aults" Option 271 c.7.6 Default Screens 272 c.9.1 Introduction 272 c.9.1.1	6.6.1.11 The "Firmware Store" Option	
6.6.2 The "DCE '1 Status" Option 267 6.6.4 The "DCE '3' Status" Option 267 6.6.5 The "DCE '3' Status" Option 267 6.6.6 The "CoE '3' Status" Option 267 6.6.6 The "DCE '3' Status" Option 267 6.6.6 The "Configuration" Option 268 6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option 268 6.7.2 The "DCE 'a' Isalus" Option 270 6.7.3 The "DCE 'a' Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCE 'a' Faults" Option 271 6.7.5 The "DCE 'a' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "Cee 'a' Faults" Option 271 6.8 Default Screens 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1.2 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.10	6.6.1.12 The "Error Counters" Option	
0.0.5. The "DCE 13 Status" Option 267 6.6.4 The "DCE 44 Status" Option 267 6.6.5 The "Configuration" Option 267 6.6.6 The "Configuration" Option 268 6.7.1 The "The acknowledged Faults" Option 268 6.7.2 The "DCE Faults" Option 270 6.7.3 The "DCE Taults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCE Taults" Option 270 6.7.5 The "DCE 14 Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCE 14 Faults" Option 271 6.7.5 The "DCE 14 Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.2 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses" Option 275 7.1.1.1<	6.6.2 The "DCE '1' Status" Option	
0.0-4 The "DC F 3 Status Option 267 6.6.5 The "Configuration" Option 267 6.6.6 The "Configuration" Option 268 6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option 268 6.7.2 The "DC F 2000 270 6.7.3 The "DC F 1' Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DC F 2000 271 6.7.5 The "DC F 2000 271 6.7.6 The "DC F 4' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DC F 4' Faults" Option 271 6.8 Default Screens 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1.2 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mod	6.6.3 The DCE 2 Status Option	
0.0.3 The "DEF 4 Status Option 267 6.6.6 The "Gaults" Menu 268 6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option 268 6.7.2 The "DCC Faults" Option 270 6.7.3 The "DCC Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCC F11 Faults" Option 270 6.7.5 The "DCE 11 Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE 13 Faults" Option 271 6.7.5 The "DCE 14 Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE 14 Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE 14 Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE 14 Faults" Option 271 6.8 Default Screens 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275	6.6.4 The DCE 5 Status Option	
6.0.5 The "Faults" Menu 268 6.7.1 The "Inacknowledged Faults" Option 268 6.7.2 The "DCC Faults" Option 270 6.7.3 The "DCC Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCC Faults" Option 270 6.7.5 The "DCC 1' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE 1' Faults" Option 271 6.7.5 The "DCE 1' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE 1' Faults" Option 271 6.8 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.2 The "Rault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275	6.6.5 The DCE 4 Status Option	
6.7 The "Faults" Menu 268 6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option 268 6.7.2 The "DCC Faults" Option 270 6.7.3 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCE '2' Faults" Option 271 6.7.5 The "DCE '2' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option 271 6.8 Default Screens 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 The "Indicator 272 6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear ALL" Option <	0.0.0 The Configuration Option	
6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option	6.7 The "Faults" Menu	
6.7.2 The "DCC Faults" Option 270 6.7.3 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCE '2' Faults" Option 271 6.7.5 The "DCE '2' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option 271 6.8 Default Screens 271 6.9 Status Indicators 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.2 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1.1 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "Select Application" Option 276 </td <td>6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option</td> <td></td>	6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option	
6.7.3 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option 270 6.7.4 The "DCE '2 Faults" Option 271 6.7.5 The "DCE '3' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option 271 6.8 Default Screens 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.4 The "Baute The dicator 272 6.9.1.5 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.6 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 276 7.1.1.2 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 276 <td>6.7.2 The "DCC Faults" Option</td> <td></td>	6.7.2 The "DCC Faults" Option	
6.7.4 The "DCE '2' Faults" Option 271 6.7.5 The "DCE '3' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option 271 6.8 Default Screens 271 6.9 Status Indicators 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "De Memory Tests" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "De Memory Tests" Option 276 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 <td>6.7.3 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option</td> <td></td>	6.7.3 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option	
6.7.5 The "DCE '3' Faults" Option 271 6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option 271 6.8 Default Screens 271 6.9 Status Indicators 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.4 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.4 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.5 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 276 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279	6.7.4 The "DCE '2' Faults" Option	
6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option 271 6.8 Default Screens 271 6.9 Status Indicators 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "Ob Memory Tests" Option 276 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A<	6.7.5 The "DCE '3' Faults" Option	
6.8 Default Screens	6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option	
6.9 Status Indicators 272 6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1 The "Boot Options" Window. 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC 281	6.8 Default Screens	
6.9.1 Introduction 272 6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator. 272 6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.9.1 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1 The "Boot Options" Window. 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 277 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard </td <td>6.9 Status Indicators</td> <td></td>	6.9 Status Indicators	
6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator 272 6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1 The "Boot Options" Window. 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 276 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard 281 Appendix B 287 <td>6.9.1 Introduction</td> <td></td>	6.9.1 Introduction	
6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator 272 6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1 The "Boot Options" Window. 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 276 7.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 276 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 277 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard 281 Appendix B 287 287	6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator	
6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator 272 6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1 The "Boot Options" Window. 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 276 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 211 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard 281 Appendix B 281 281	6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator	
6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses 273 7 Boot Mode 275 7.1 The "Boot Options" Window. 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 276 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC. 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard 281	6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator	
7 Boot Mode 275 7.1 The "Boot Options" Window	6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses	
7.1 The "Boot Options" Window	7 Boot Mode	275
7.1 The "Boot Options" Window		
7.1.1 Introduction 275 7.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 277 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC. 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard. 281	7.1 The "Boot Options" Window	
7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option 276 7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 277 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard 281 Appendix B 281	7.1.1 Introduction	
7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option 276 7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option 277 7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard 281 Appendix B 281	7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option	
7.1.1.3The "Do Memory Tests" Option2777.1.1.4The "Select Application" Option2787.2Load and Run Program2787.3Warnings279Appendix AA1Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC281A 1.1Using the New Connection Wizard281Appendix B	7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option	
7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option 278 7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard 281 Appendix B 281	7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option	
7.2 Load and Run Program 278 7.3 Warnings 279 Appendix A 281 A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC 281 A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard 281 Appendix B 281	7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option	
7.3 Warnings	7.2 Load and Run Program	
Appendix A	7.3 Warnings	
A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC	Appendix A	
A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC		
A 1.1 Using the New Connection wizard	A I Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC	
Appendix B	A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard	
	Appendix B	

Appendix C	Acknowledgements	
B 1.1	Using the New Connection Wizard	
B 1 Set	ting up a Modem Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC	

Table of Figures

TABLE: SWITCH STATES	
TABLE : THE INTERCOM MASTER STATION "MCC AUDIO/ INPUTS" OPTION	
TABLE : THE TOUCHSCREEN MASTER MODULE "MCC AUDIO/ INPUTS" OPTION	
TABLE : THE TELEPHONE SET MASTER STATION "MCC AUDIO/ INPUTS" OPTION	
TABLE : THE "STATUS INPUTS" OPTION	
TABLE : THE "STATUS OUTPUTS" OPTION	
TABLE : THE "TEMPERATURES" OPTION	
TABLE : STATUS OF FAULTS	
TABLE : FAULTS THAT APPLY ONLY TO DCCS	
TABLE : FAULTS THAT APPLY TO DCCS AND DCES	

1 Overview

1.1 Intent & Scope

The initial section of this document describes the features and operation of the MicroComm DXL Configuration, Logging, and Diagnostic application. The latter part of this document describes the MicroComm DXL Local User Interface (LUI) and the Boot Mode operation.

1.1.1 Administrator Software

The MicroComm DXL Configuration, Logging, and Diagnostic application is used to:

- manipulate the configuration of DXL systems,
- review and control the logs generated by the system, and
- view the diagnostic information produced by the system

This program runs on standard IBM PC compatible hardware.

The DXL Administrator application consists of four main modules; the Shell, the Configuration Module, the Logging Module, and the Maintenance Module. These four modules are nearly independent parts of a single Windows application.

A standard windows installer will install this application. In the process, it will create an application directory to hold the application and all its data subdirectories.

1.1.2 Local User Interface

The Local User Interface is comprised of an 11-button keypad, with a backlit LCD, and three LED status indicators that are located on the front panel of the Digital Communication Controller (DCC). Every DCC provides a Local User Interface (LUI) and the purpose of this is to facilitate the installation and troubleshooting of an Exchange. This document provides a description of the LUI's operation when accessed remotely through a Telnet client.

1.1.3 Boot Mode

The 'boot mode' is entered by holding down the 'Boot Mode' button (which is at the back of the DXL box) while powering up the DXL. In this mode, you will be able to make selections on the physical DXL box, such as:

- choosing which applications to run on the DXL
- clearing IP addresses
- clearing memory
- running memory tests

2 The MicroComm DXL Administrator

This section describes the features of the MicroComm DXL Administrator shell. In this section you will learn how to define, open, close, save, rename, display and delete projects. You will also learn how to set various preferences for the DXL Administrator.

2.1 Administrator System Requirements

2.1.1 Minimum System

CPU	Intel Pentium or higher
Operating System	Microsoft Vista, Windows 7/8, Windows XP or compatible
RAM	256 Mbytes or more (depending on OS)
Hard Drive	128 Mbytes free
Video	1024 x 768 or higher resolution
Pointing device	Mouse or other pointing device

2.1.2 Requirements for Online Operation

Communications V.90 modem or RS232 serial port or Ethernet network interface

2.1.3 Optional Feature Requirements

Microphone required for recording Messages.

2.2 Installing the MicroComm DXL Administrator

The DXL Administrator is installed with a Windows installation program. The following MicroComm DXL Administrator Setup window should automatically load once you have inserted the DXL Administrator CD ROM into the CD drive of your PC. Note that Administrator rights are needed to install the program.

The first page displays the version of the software. Click the **Next** > button to continue with the installation.



The second page of the setup displays the licence agreement. Read the agreement carefully and if you agree with the terms and conditions proceed with the installation by clicking the **I Agree** button.



The next page of the setup allows you to select certain optional features you can use to start up the MicroComm DXL Administrator once it is installed. The three possible start-up options include an Associate Extension, a Desktop Shortcut and a Quick Launch Shortcut. The Associate Extension and Desktop Shortcut are initially checked as default selections, however clicking on the appropriate checkbox can change them. Click on the **Next** > button to proceed with the installation.

The next page displays the Destination Folder where the DXL Administrator folder will be located. A default location will be displayed. You can use the **Browse...** button to navigate to a new location.

🚟 MicroComm DXL Administrator Setup					
	Choose Components Choose which features of MicroCo want to install.	omm DXL Administrator you			
Check the components you want to install and uncheck the components you don't want to install. Click Next to continue.					
Select components to install	OXL Administrator Associate Extension Desktop Shortcut Quick-Launch Shortcut	Description Position your mouse over a component to see its description.			
Space required: 20.3MB					
MicroComm DXL Administrator Setup 1,4,0b6					
	< Back	Next > Cancel			

Browse For Folder	? ×
Select the folder to install MicroComm DXL Administrator in:	
🖃 😼 My Computer	
🕀 🎿 31/2 Floppy (A:)	
🖃 🥯 Local Disk (C:)	
🕀 🧰 084204Data	
🕀 🧰 084570Data	
🕀 🛅 084571Data	
🗉 🧰 Adobe Stock	
E C ADOBEAPP	
🖽 🧰 ATI	
🚞 Burn	
Documents and Settings	
🗉 🛅 Inetpub	
🕀 🧰 MATLAB701	
🗉 🖸 🗁 Program Files	-
Make New Folder OK Ca	ncel

The **Browse...** feature will display a tree structure of your folders, select the location for the **MicroComm DXL Administrator**. Click the **OK** button once you have made your choice and you will return to the **Destination Folder**. Once you have decided where you want the program to be located click the **Next** > button.



The next page of the setup asks you to select a Start Menu Folder. The default name of the folder will be MicroComm DXL, but you can change the name of this folder if you wish. Once you have made this selection click on the **Install** button. The program will now be installed on your PC.

The last page of the setup provides you with an option to display **Release Notes**. Once you have made these selections click **Finish** to complete the installation and close **MicroComm DXL Administrator Setup** window.





2.3 Getting Started

To open the MicroComm DXL Administrator click on the "DXL Administrator 1.5" Desktop Shortcut or click on the **DXL.exe** located in the location you specified as the Start Menu Folder in the setup. If you have selected the Quick Launch Shortcut then you will have an icon on the task bar that will allow you to start up the program.

Note that starting with version 1.4 the DXL Administrator supports running as a standard user under Vista and Windows 7 so no "UAC" prompt should appear. Note that Administrator rights are still needed with Windows XP and when using dial-up modems. For XP, use an administrator account. For Vista/Windows 7, right click the application shortcut and select "Run as administrator".

When the program opens the **MicroComm DXL Administrator** window appears. A flash screen that displays the version number of the software will also briefly appear. The **Configuration**, **Logging** and **Diagnostics** buttons will be dimmed and cannot be selected because a project is not open. When a project is open this window will display the project name in the title bar and these three buttons will be enabled.



2.4 MicroComm DXL Administrator: Main Menus

The **MicroComm DXL Administrator** window has four menus, they are: **File**, **Edit**, **Communications** and **Help** and they are described below.

2.4.1 File Menu

The **MicroComm DXL Administrator File** menu is used to manage projects. A project is a planned implementation of a DXL system that includes both hardware and operational characteristics of the system. Each project has a name and will normally be located in the default folder DXL Projects (The user can select another folder if he wishes).

Selecting File will reveal a set of options: New Project..., Open Project... and Exit are the only choices that you can make without an open project

Once you have opened a project the other items, Close Project, Save Project As..., Move or Rename Project ... and **Delete Project** will be available.

2.4.1.1 New Project...

Click on New Project... if you want to create a new project. The New DXL Project dialog box will appear.

The Create Project In: entry is set to the default DXL Projects folder (This folder address can be set in the general preferences see Section 2.4.2.1.1). You can use the Browse... button to navigate to another folder if you want to save your project in some other location.

In the **New DXL Project** dialog box you can type in the name of the project in the Project Name: entry. Select a path to a folder in the Create Project In: entry, which is where the configuration data will be located.

The project name should not include the characters $\setminus / : * ? " < > |$. If you type in a name and use one of these characters then the name will not be accepted when you click the OK button of the New DXL Project dialog box. An error information box will appear.

Once you have typed in the **Project Name:** and selected an entry for the Create Project In: box, you can select the **OK** button to save this information. The project will be created and will open. The screen reverts to the MicroComm DXL Administrator window with the project name now included in the title bar. The Configuration, Logging and Diagnostics icons will now be selectable.



📆 MicroComm DXL Administrator - Grey Institution.dxl	_ 🗆 🗙		
File Edit Communications Help			
New Project	Ctrl+N		
Open Project	Ctrl+O		
Close Project			
Save Project As			
Move or Rename Project			
Delete Project			
1 C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl			
2 C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\VOiPExample.dxl			
3 C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\TrainingProject.dxl			
4 C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXLTrainingProject\TrainingPro	ject.dxl		
Exit			
	1		

S\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grev Institution.dxl	

New DXL Project	×
Project Name:	
l	
Create Project In:	
C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects Browse	
<u> </u>	

New DXL Project	×
Project Name:	
Grey Institution	
Create Project In:	
C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects	e
<u> </u>	el





2.4.1.2 Open Project...

Select this option to open an existing project. The **Open Project** window will pop up. Click on the name of the project that you want to open. Initially the contents of the default DXL projects directory will be displayed (the entry in the **Look in:** box). Project files have a '.dxl' extension. You can navigate to other locations if you have saved your project in another directory.

Click on the name of the project that you want and then click on the **Open** button in order to open this project. For example if you want to open the project called Grey Institution select the dxl icon labelled 'Grey Institution.dxl' and then click on **Open**.

Remember that you can only have one project open at a time.

Click on **Cancel** to close the **Open Project** window.

2.4.1.3 Close Project

Click on **Close Project** if you want to close the project that is open. Note that the program does not display a confirmation message before closing as long as you have saved the edited configuration. If you have not saved the edited configuration then the program will ask for confirmation before closing. When you close a project it will leave the **MicroComm DXL Administrator** window open, so that you can choose to open a new project if you wish.

2.4.1.4 Save Project As...

Any project you define in the Administrator is saved as soon as you create the project. However, if you want to make a copy of the open project then you can click on **Save Project As...**

This option will take you to the **Save Project As** window. Choose the directory in which you want to save the project and specify the new name of the project in the **File name**: entry.

To make a copy of the project that you are working on, you will have to specify either a different name or a different location or both. Note that the project will not be saved until you click the **Save** button.



Open Project		? ×
Look in:	🔁 DXL Projects 💽 🔶 🖻 🖷	
My Recent Documents Desktop My Documents My Computer	Grey Institution.dxl Data TrainingProject.dxl Data Grey Institution.dxl TrainingProject.dxl TrainingProject.dxl VOIPExample.dxl	
My Network Places	File name: Op	ben
	Files of type: DXL Project Files (*.dxl)	ncel

If the project name and location you specified are the same as the name and location of the current project that you are trying to save a warning message will appear.

Click on the Cancel button to exit the Save Project As window. In this case the project will not be saved.

2.4.1.5 Move or Rename Project...

This option lets you rename the open project. Selecting this option will take you to the **Move or Rename Project To** window. Even though all the projects and their associated files will appear in this window, the program will only allow you to rename the current project that is open. Type the new name of the renamed project into the **File Name:** area.

Click the **Save** button to save the project under the new name. Click on the **Cancel** button to exit the **Move or Rename Project To** window, in which case, the project will not be saved with this new name.

2.4.1.6 Delete Project

This option lets you delete the open project. The program will display a confirmation message. Click on **Delete** in order to delete the project or click on **Cancel** in order to cancel the operation.

Rename Project To Save in: C DXL Projects

File name

Save as type

Grev Institution 1 dvl

DXL Project Files (*.dxl)

2

Grey Institution_1.dxl Data

TrainingProject.dxl Data

Grey Institution_1.dxl

VOiPExample.dxl

DXL Administrator					
⚠	Are you absolutely sure you wish to permanently delete the entire DXL project "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory "C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl", together with its data directory and the settings\KeithS\My Institution.dxl", together with its data directory and the settings\KeithS\My Institution.dxl Data?				
	<u>D</u> elete				

2.4.1.7 File Manager ...

This invokes the **File Manager** after prompting to save your changes. For more information refer to the **MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance** section later in this manual.

2.4.1.8 List of Recent Projects

The **File** menu also contains a list of the most recently opened projects. This area will display from one to ten project names. The choice for the number of projects to be displayed in the **File** menu is made in the **General** tab, which is located in the **Preferences...** option of the **Edit** menu.

The list of projects, in the order that they were last opened, will appear with consecutive serial numbers. Click on the name of the project that you want to open.

Note that the project that was most recently used moves to the top of the 'List of Recent Projects'.

dal I	Transferred Comm DXL Administrator - Grey Institution.dxl				
File	Edit	Communications	Help		
N	lew Pro	ject		Ctrl+N	
C	pen Pr	oject		Ctrl+O	
C	lose Pr	oject			
S	ave Pr	oject As			
N	love or	Rename Project			
D	Delete Project				
1	1 C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\Grey Institution.dxl				
2	2 C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\VOiPExample.dxl				
3	3 C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects\TrainingProject.dxl				
4	4 C: \Documents and Settings \KeithS \My Documents \DXLTrainingProject \TrainingProject.dxl				
E	xit				

____t



💌 🔶 🖻 🗕

-

-

Save Cancel

MicroComm DXL

? ×

The Edit menu of the MicroComm DXL Administrator has only one entry Preferences.... A few of the items that can be set in **Preferences...** include setting the default location for the project directory, defining how many recent projects are displayed in the **File** menu and specifying the total length of all the tones and messages.

changes that you have made. Click on **Discard** if you do not want to save the changes that you have made in the DXL Configuration Editor since the last time you saved your settings. Click on Cancel if you do not want the

2.4.2.1 Preferences...

2.4.2 Edit Menu

The Edit menu of the MicroComm DXL Administrator brings up a list of Edit choices. Selecting Preferences... brings up a window with five tabs; General, Configuration, Logging, Diagnostics, and Connection.

Choose this option to close the MicroComm DXL Administrator window and exit from the program. If you have not made any changes in the configuration, then the program will not ask for confirmation before shutting down. However, if you have made any changes then the program will prompt you to save your changes before quitting. Click the Save button to save the

2.4.2.1.1 Preferences – General

The General tab allows you to select a location to save DXL project files. On start up of the DXL Administrator a default project directory is used to store your projects (this directory can be changed using the Browse feature). The default directory displayed (DXL Projects) appears in the Default Project Directory text box. Click the Browse... button if you want to navigate to another location to specify a different default directory.

If you put a tickmark next to **Display recent projects** on the file menu the location of the most recently used projects will appear on the File menu of the MicroComm DXL Administrator. This list can be used for quick reference and loading. If the option is not ticked then the project names will not appear on the File menu.

You can choose to display up to a maximum of 10 of the most recent projects on the **File** menu by selecting the appropriate number in the Number of recent projects to display on the file menu: drop-down menu.

Note that no changes will be made in this window until you click on the OK button to accept the changes. Click on **Cancel** to retain the previous values and nullify any changes that you have made in this window.

DXL Adn	inistrator X
2	Configuration "Configuration_1" has been changed.
~	Do you wish to save changes?
	Save Discard Cancel

File Edit Communications Help Preferences... Ctrl+P

t Administrator Preferences	
General Configuration Logging Diagnostics Connection	1
Default project directory.	
☑ Display recent projects on the file menu	
Number of recent projects to display on the file menu:	
<u>R</u> estore Defaults	
Cancel	

DXL Administrator to shut down.

Administrator Software

Click on the <u>**Restore Defaults**</u> button if you want to set the setting in this tab back to their original default values. When you click on this button a confirmation message appears. Click on <u>**Restore**</u> if you want to restore the

DXL Administrator	×
Warning: All the settings on this tab will be changed back to their original (default) values. (The change will not actually be saved until you press OK on the Prefere dialog.) Do you wish to proceed?	ences
Restore Cancel	

setting in this tab back to their original default values. Note that the program will not implement the tab settings until you click on \underline{OK} in the **General** tab.

Also note that this button appears with each tab in the **DXL Administrator Preferences** window. Remember that even though the button performs the same function it has to be used individually for each tab.

2.4.2.1.2 Preferences – Configuration

Clicking on the **Configuration** tab allows you to set the combined length of all the sounds in the Configurations. These sounds are comprised of 'tones' and 'messages'. You can specify the maximum length of all the combined sound files by filling in a number for **Maximum combined length of all sounds in a configuration**: and then use the drop down menu to set the value to either seconds or minutes. 'Sounds' are explained in greater detail in the **Sounds...** section of the **Edit** menu of the **MicroComm DXL Configuration Editor**

Once a configuration has been downloaded to a working DXL system and activated it can no longer be edited. You will be required to make a copy of the configuration in order to carry out editing tasks. Place a tick mark in the checkbox beside the **On open**, **automatically.....for editing** option, if you want

	la el
DXL Administrator Preferences	Ň
General Configuration Logging Diagnostics Connection	
On open, automatically unlock non-activated and non-password-protected configurations for editing	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Maximum combined length of all sounds in a configuration: 2 Minutes	
Restore Defaults	
Cancel	

the program to automatically 'unlock' the **DXL Configuration Editor** each time you open the configuration editor. Note that the **DXL Configuration Editor** window will open in an 'unlocked' state only if it has not been activated or if it is not password protected.

Also note that no changes will be made until you click on the **OK** button to accept the changes.

The **<u>Restore Defaults</u>** button works in exactly the same way as the button in the General tab (discussed previously) and is not discussed here again.

2.4.2.1.3 Preferences – Logging

Logging is discussed in a Section 5

2.4.2.1.4 Preferences – Diagnostics

Diagnostics is discussed in Section 4

2.4.2.1.5 Preferences – Connection

The **Connection** tab lets you stipulate whether you want the **Communication Status** window to appear and also the rate at which you want the connectivity status between the PC and the DXL exchanges to be refreshed.

The **Communication Status** window displays whether or not the PC is currently connected to the exchanges on the DXL. This window is explained further in Section 3.1.1.10. If you check the **Show Communication status window when connected** option the **Communication Status** window will always be displayed when the PC is connected to the exchanges on the DXL. If you leave this option unchecked, then this window will not be displayed.

The time period of the 'connectivity status' is the rate at which the PC checks the communication status of the exchanges that it is already connected to, and to

DXL Administrator Preferences	×
General Configuration Logging Diagnostics Connection	
Show communication status window when connected	
Show IP addresses in the communication status window	
Refresh communication status every 2 seconds	
Disconnect communications link when it becomes unused:	
Ethernet/Serial: Modem:	
Bestore Defaulte	
Todal Andrea	
[DK]ancel	

the exchanges with which it is possible for it to make a connection. The PC will check these connections with the time period that you specify in the box **Refresh communication status every** _____ **seconds.** Remember that this time period is in seconds.

2.4.3 Communications Menu

The **Communications** menu is used to establish connection links between your PC and the DXL system. The Configuration, Logging and Diagnostics modules use these links to transfer information between your PC and the exchanges in the DXL system.

File	Edit	Communications	Help
_		Connect	
ſ		Show Setup,	
		Show Status	

Selecting the **Communications** tab displays the following choices, **Connect...**, **Show Setup** and **Show Status**. Initially the **Connect...** entry can be selected while the **Show Setup...** and **Show Status** are cannot be selected. Once one or more connection links have been established these two entries can then be selected.

For more information on setting up and using connections refer to the MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance section 4, Communication Links – Setup and Status.

2.4.3.1 Connect...

This menu invokes the **Communications Link Setup** dialog which is used to connect to the exchanges on the DXL. For more information refer to the **MicroComm DXL** Communications Link Setup

Diagnostics and Maintenance section 4, Communications Link Setup.

at IP Address(es)) or Phone Number(s) From	
et in Addiess(es)	i or Frione Nambei(s) From.	
Manual Entry		
Configuration	Configuguration_1.0	
Communications Li	ink:	
Connect Via:		
Ethernet	•	
,		

IM-DXL-ADM-1.5.0

2.4.3.2 Show Setup

The **Show Setup** brings up the **Connection Link Setup** window. This window is for information only and cannot be edited.

2.4.3.3 Show Status

Selecting Show Status will bring up the **Communication Status** window showing a list of possible connections. In this example the dimmed/*italic* entries indicate that there are no devices responding at the IP address. The black entry indicates a device is responding to the IP address being sent out, and a connection link exists.

2.4.4 Help Menu

Selecting the **Help** tab of the MicroComm DXL Administrator window displays the following choices.

2.4.4.1 DXL Administrator User Manual F1

Selecting **DXL Administrator User Manual F1** will bring up a PDF copy of the Administrator Software & Local User Interface manual.

2.4.4.2 Contact Information...

Clicking on this option brings up an information box giving the address and phone numbers for Harding Instruments. Exit by clicking the **OK** button.

2.4.4.3 About...

Clicking on **About...** brings up an information window that displays the current operating version of the MicroComm DXL Administrator, along with copyright information and the name of the application. This window is for display purposes only. Click on **Version Info...** to obtain more details if required. Exit this window by clicking on the **OK** button.





J	Help		
	DX	L Administrator User Manual F1	
	Co	ntact Information	
	Ab	out	

3 The MicroComm DXL Configuration Editor

Once you have opened a project, the next step is to either open a new configuration or open an existing configuration. Click on the Configuration button on MicroComm DXL Administrator window to open a new or existing configuration.

Opening a New Configuration

If you have not defined a configuration for this project, then a New **Configuration** dialog box will pop up. Type the name that you want to give the configuration in the Configuration Name: entry, then click on the OK button. An empty DXL Configuration Editor window will open, with the name that you assigned to the configuration in the title bar.

The characters () / : * ? " < > |) cannot be used in the configuration name and you will get an error message if you have used one of these characters after clicking the **OK** button.

Opening an Existing Configuration

If you have already created a configuration for the project that you have open, then a **Configurations** window will pop up, with the name of the configuration(s) displayed. You will also see three buttons at the bottom of this window.

Since you can define many configurations for the same project, click on New to define a new configuration for the active project. To open an existing configuration, select the name of the configuration that you want to open and click on Open (or double click the configuration name). If you do not want to open a new or existing configuration, then click on the **Cancel** button.

When opening an older configuration the program will prompt you if it needs to upgrade the configuration to match the Administrator.

Continuing to work with it could lead to unpredictable results! You should update the configuration to work with this application. What do you want to do?

It is recommended that you always choose to update the configuration and then perform a "Save as..." with a new name for backup purposes. If you do not want to update (for example, if you cannot update the site's DXL firmware to match the new version) then you should quit and use the required earlier version of the MicroComm **DXL** Administrator to edit that configuration.

You are opening a configuration with a version (1.3.7) that is older than those supported by the current version of the application (1.4.2 to 1.4.2).

Continue Update Cancel

DXL Configuration Editor

Following either of the two operations described above the **DXL Configuration Editor** window appears with the name of the configuration on the top title line. You can begin to edit parameters in this window only if the configuration is Unlocked. Note that the Lock/Unlock button toggles each time it is pressed. For a new project, the window opens in the Unlocked state, but with an existing project it will open in the Locked state.

X Configuration 1.0 Configuration 1.1 Configuration 1.2 Configuration 3 Configuration New Open <u>C</u>ancel



infiguration's name cannot contain any of the following characters:

OK

×

<>1



- If a **DXL Configuration Editor** window appears with a 'locked padlock' icon beside the **Lock/Unlock** buttont the configuration is locked from editing and you will not be allowed to edit this configuration until it is unlocked.
- If a **DXL Configuration Editor** appears with an 'unlocked padlock' icon beside the **Lock/Unlock** button the configuration can be edited.

If you click on the **Unlock** button and can't 'unlock' the padlock the configuration has already been activated and cannot be modified further. You will only be able to view the configuration settings. (You can use the **Save as ...** file entry to make an editable copy.)

The **DXL Configuration Editor** window has 3 panes that display information as the system is built. The pane on the left side is referred to as the Tree pane, the pane on the upper right side is referred to as the List pane, while the lower right pane (it may not be present in all cases) is referred to as the Function pane. Initially, the name of the project (in this example: the Grey Institution.dxl) is the only item that is displayed in the Tree pane. However, once you have defined exchanges these exchanges will also appear in the Tree pane (Support Services, Housing Unit 1, etc.).



The **DXL Configuration Editor** window has two menu entries **File** and **Edit**, which are discussed in detail in the next few sections.

MicroComm DXL Configuration Editor Menus 3.1

3.1.1 File Menu

The File menu allows you to create a New... configuration, Open... an existing configuration, and Close..., Save, copy (Save As...), or Rename... an open configuration. In addition this menu has options that allow you to import and export configurations, as well as to upload, download and activate various configurations. These latter operations are available through the File Manager... menu selection.

3.1.1.1 New...

Click on New... if you want to define a new configuration. This brings up the New Configuration dialog box as discussed above in "Opening a New Configuration".

3.1.1.2 Open...

Selecting this menu item brings up the Configurations information box, which lists all the configurations that have been saved for this project.

To develop a new configuration, select the New button and proceed as discussed above in "Opening a New Configuration". To open an existing configuration, select the name of the configuration and then click on **Open**, or simply double-click on the name of the configuration that you want to open. Then proceed as discussed above in "Opening an Existing Configuration".

3.1.1.3 Close

Select this menu item if you want to close the existing configuration. This will leave the DXL Configuration Editor window open in case you wish to load another configuration.

Co	nfigurations	×
	Configuration_1.0	
	Configuration_1.1	
	Configuration_1.2	
	Configuration_3	
	Configuration_4	
	<u>N</u> ew <u>Upen</u> <u>C</u> ancel	

New Configurat

Configuration Name



<u>O</u>K <u>C</u>ancel



3.1.1.4 Save

Select this menu item if you want to save the current file (e.g. in the case when some changes are made) by overwriting the existing file. This option offers no confirmation; so ensure that all the changes are appropriate for the file being saved.

3.1.1.5 Save As...

Select this menu item to save the existing configuration with a new configuration name. This is helpful when you want to make some changes to the existing configuration and then save these changes as a new configuration. This option is also helpful if you decide to activate a configuration on the DXL. When this occurs, the configuration that is activated can no longer be edited and you will have to save the configuration with a new file name in order to make changes.

Selecting this option brings up the Save Configuration As window. This window displays the Current Configuration Name:. Type the name of the new configuration into the New Configuration Name: entry. Click the OK button to save the new configuration. Click on Cancel, in order to cancel the operation.

3.1.1.6 Rename...

Select this menu item to rename the current configuration with another name. This brings up the **Rename Configuration** window, which displays the current configuration name. Enter the new name into the New Configuration Name: entry. Click on the OK button to save the current configuration with its new name. Click on Cancel in order to cancel the operation.

3.1.1.7 Revert

Select this menu item if you have made certain changes to the configuration but you now wish to return to the configuration settings that were available the last time the configuration was saved.

In effect the **Revert** option undoes all the changes that have been made up to the time you last saved the changes to the configuration. The program will display a confirmation message before it proceeds. Click on **Discard** to eliminate the changes that you have made since you last saved the configuration or click on Cancel to cancel the operation.

DXL A

mi	inistrator	×
	Are you sure you wish to discard all changes since the last time you saved this configuration?	
	Discard	

Current Configuration Name Configuration_1.0

New Configuration Name

onfiguration 1.0

ave Configuration As		×
Current Configuration Mamo:		
Configuration 4		-
loomigadon'		
New Configuration Name:		_
Configuration_4.1		
	<u> </u>	

<u>0</u>K

X

Cancel

3.1.1.8 Properties...

When you select this menu item, the program brings up the **Configuration Properties** (**Read** – **Only**) window if the configuration is in a 'locked' state or it brings up the **Configuration Properties** window if the configuration is in an unlocked state. The list of the items that appear in this window is displayed on the right and a description of these items is listed in the table below. You can add to or change the **Version comment:** if the configuration is unlocked. Click on <u>**OK**</u> to exit this window.

Name:	Configuration_4.2	
Schema version:	1.4.2	
Password protected?	No	
Created:	2011-05-24 11:19:34 AM	
Last saved:	2011-05-24 11:33:50 AM	
Last gownloaded:	Never	
Last activated:	Never	
Version comment:		
		4
,		

Item Description		Display
Name: Name of the Configuration		Name of Configuration
Schema Version:	Will display version of schema of the database that is used to create the Configuration files	Version Number is displayed
Password protected?	Will indicate if the Configuration is password protected	Yes/ No
Created:	Will indicate when Configuration was created	Date and time displayed
Last saved:	Will indicate when Config. was most recently saved Date and time	
Last downloaded:	Will indicate when Config. Was most recently downloaded	Date and Time displayed
Last uploaded:	Will indicate the time when the current Configuration was last uploaded	Time displayed
Last activated:	Will indicate the time when the current Configuration was last activated	Time displayed
Version Comment	Will display any user comments	Comment displayed

As soon as you start to type comments in the **Version Comment** box the selection buttons at the bottom of the **Configuration Properties** window will change. You will see a **Save** button and a **Cancel** button. Click on the **Save** button to save your comments or click on **Cancel** button to cancel operation.

Configuration Properti	es	×
Name: Schema version:	Configuration_4.2 1.4.2	
Password protected?	No	
Created: Last saved: Last downloaded: Last uploaded: Last activated:	2011-05-24 11:19:34 AM 2011-05-24 4:23:28 PM Never Never Never	
Version comment:		
Administrator Version 14.1.0 beta 6 Designed using VoIP master stations.		
Save	Cancel	_

the

3.1.1.9 File Manager ...

This invokes the **File Manager** after prompting to save your changes. For more information refer to the **MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance** section later in this manual.

3.1.1.10 Exit

Select this option to close the **DXL Configuration Editor** window. Note that the program asks for no confirmation if you have not edited the configuration since the last time that you saved it. If you have edited the configuration and have not saved the changes, then the program will display a message that will ask if you want to save your changes.

DXL Administrator			
Configur Do you v	ation "test" h vish to save c	as been changed. hanges?	
Save Discard Cancel			

Click on <u>Save</u> if you want to save your changes and then exit the **DXL Configuration Editor**. Click on <u>Discard</u> if you want the program to exit the window after discarding the changes that you made since you last saved the configuration. The program will revert to the last saved settings and will then exit the window. Click on <u>Cancel</u> if you want to cancel the current operation and leave the DXL Configuration Editor window open.

Even after the **DXL Configuration Editor** window is shut down, the **MicroComm DXL Administrator** window will still be available. Therefore, even though you have closed the configuration, the project that the configuration is located in, remains open.

3.1.2 Edit Menu

The Edit menu of the MicroComm DXL Configuration Menu has the following list of entries, where only the five entries Copy Item List, Change Password..., Lock (Unlock) Configuration, Preferences..., and Sounds... are implemented at this time. The entries Undo, Cut, Copy, Paste, Select All and Delete are not implemented.

3.1.2.1 Copy Item List

When active, select the **Copy Item List** option (or ctrl-I) and the current contents of the right hand list pane (along with the column headings) is copied as text to the clipboard in a Tab-separated format. This is useful when copying, for example, station or master lists for pasting into Excel, etc.

3.1.2.2 Change Password...

Select the Change Password... option to bring up the Change Password window, which allows you to set up a password, to change the current password, or to remove the password altogether. The purpose of this option is to prevent unauthorized users from making changes to the configuration. Once a password has been set and is active, you will need to know the password to unlock the configuration and make changes. Note the configuration can be viewed without entering the password.

Setting up a Password for the First Time:

If a password has never been set, then the **Current Password:** entry is not available. To set the password, type a string into the New Password: entry, and then confirm this new password by typing it into the Confirm New Password: entry. Click on OK to accept the new password. Click on Cancel in order to cancel the operation.

Change an Existing Password:

Click the Change Password... option to change the existing password. Type the existing password into the Current Password: entry. Then type the new password into the New Password: entry. Now confirm this new password by re-typing it into the Confirm New Password: entry. Click on OK to accept the new password. Click on Cancel in order to cancel the operation and retain the old password.

Cancel

X



Change Password

Current Password:

New Password:

ПK

Confirm New Password:

	Edit		
	Undo	Ctrl+Z	
Ì	Cut	Ctrl+X	
:	Сору	Ctrl+C	
	Paste	Ctrl+V	
	Select All	Ctrl+A	
	Delete	Del	
	Copy Item List	Ctrl+I	
	Change Password Lock Configuration		
	Preferences Sounds		

Page 22

X

Cancel

Delete an Existing Password:

Administrator Software

To remove the password altogether, click on the **Change Password...** option. Enter the existing password into the **Current Password**: entry and leave the **New Password**: and **Confirm New Password**: entries blank. Click on **OK** to continue with the process of removing the password or click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation.

DXL Ad

?

If you click on **OK**, then a confirmation message will appear. Select **<u>Remove</u>** to deactivate the password and remove it. If you click on <u>**Cancel**</u> then a message will appear, informing you that the password has not been changed. Click on **OK** to exit this window.

If you click the **Unlock** button after the password has been set, then the program will prompt you to enter the password in the **Enter Password** window.

If you enter an incorrect password an error message will be displayed and the configuration will remain in a locked state. Press **OK** to exit the error message window. If you enter the correct password the **Lock** button will change to an **Undock** button, indicating that the **DXL Configuration Editor** window is now open for editing.

3.1.2.3 Unlock Configuration/ Lock Configuration

The **Unlock Configuration** or the **Lock Configuration** entry is available on the **Edit** menu. Clicking on this entry will either toggle the configuration from the unlocked state to the locked state or from the locked state to the unlocked state. If a password has been set then the **Enter Password** window will pop up when you click on the **Unlock Configuration** entry and you will need to type in the correct password to unlock the configuration.

You can also lock or unlock the configuration directly from the **DXL Configuration Editor** using the **Unlock/Lock** button that appears at the top of the window adjacent to a 'padlock' icon.

When this icon shows a closed padlock the configuration is currently in a locked state. When the configuration is in the locked state, you will not be allowed to edit the configuration and

will only be allowed to view the configuration. To unlock the configuration, you can click on the **Unlock** button. If you have set a password the **Enter Password** window will appear and you will be required to type in the correct password in order to unlock the configuration. If you have not set a password the configuration will immediately change to the unlocked state. When the configuration is in this unlocked state you will be allowed to edit the configuration.

When this icon shows an open padlock, it indicates that the configuration is currently in an unlocked state and can be edited. You will have to click on the **Lock** button in order to lock the configuration.

The new password is blank. Do you wish to remove password protection from this configuration?
<u>[Remove</u>] <u>Cancel</u>

Enter Password

Password:

0K






3.1.2.4 Preferences...

This option brings up the **DXL Administrator Preferences** dialog window, which has five tabs; **General, Configuration, Logging, Diagnostics,** and **Connections**. The **General** tab and the **Configuration** tab were discussed in Section 2.4.2.1.2. Refer **DXL Log Viewer** section for a description of the Logging tab.

DXL Administrator Preferences	×
General Configuration Logging Diagnostics Connection	
Default project directory:	
C:\Documents and Settings\KeithS\My Documents\DXL Projects Browse	
Display recent projects on the file menu	
Number of recent projects to display on the file menu: 4	
Restore Defaults	
[Cancel	

3.1.2.5 Sounds...

Select this option to import, export, record, edit and play various sound types. This brings up the **Sounds Editor** window. There are two sound types: Tone and Message. Tones are normally short sound clips such as buzzer, whistles or bells. Messages are usually longer sound clips often obtained by recording a voice announcement.

The **Sounds Editor** window has two display areas. The **Shared Sounds:** area lists Sounds that can be used in any configuration.

hared Sounds:			Configuration Sounds: Total Length: 11.4 sec.	(Max: 120.0 sec.)
Sound Name	Length (sec.)		Sound Name	Length (sec.)
200Hz-250ms	0.250	Maura	200Hz-250ms	0.250
250Hz-250ms	0.250	Move	350Hz-250ms	0.250
300Hz-250ms	0.250		1000Hz-250ms	0.250
350Hz-250ms	0.250	Сору	1200Hz-250ms	0.250
425Hz-250ms	0.250		chimes	0.631
500Hz-250ms	0.250	Delete	ding	0.915
600Hz-250ms	0.250		whistle	0.426
700Hz-250ms	0.250	Bename		
850Hz-250ms	0.250	Thomas		
1000Hz-250ms	0.250	Plan		
1200Hz-250ms	0.250	Play		
1400Hz-250ms	0.250			
1700Hz-250ms	0.250	Export		

The Configuration Sounds: area specifies Sounds that are only being used in the configuration that you are currently editing.

This window also displays the total combined length of time of all the current configuration sounds as well as the total maximum allowed length of all the configuration sounds.

To edit sounds in either area click on the name of the sound to select it. Once you have selected a sound you can edit the sound by using the options in the centre of the screen. You can use the Shift and Ctrl keys to select multiple sounds. Note that the options are identical for both the Tone and Message sound types. Descriptions of the various buttons that appear on this screen are shown below. Remember to click on the sound that you want to edit before choosing the options below.

You can click on the Exit button at any time to close the Sounds Editor window.

Move

Copy

Click on **Copy** to copy a sound from one area into the other area. This makes the sound available in the both the source and the destination areas. The direction of the arrows '>>>' or '<<<', indicates the direction of movement.

DXL Administrator

9

Delete

Click on **Delete** to delete a selected sound from a particular area so that it is no longer available. A confirmation message window appears and you will need to click on **Delete** to delete the sound or click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation.

Rename

Click on **Rename** to give a new name to a particular sound.

The **Rename Sound** window appears. Type the new name of the sound file into the New Name: entry. Click on OK to change the name or click on <u>Cancel</u> to cancel the operation.

Rename in only enabled when you have a single sound selected.

Play

Page 24

Click on **Play** to play a sound type so that you can hear what it sounds like. This option is not available if a sound card is not installed. The Play button will change into a Stop button while the sound is being played. This is so that you can press Stop at any time if you want to stop playing the sound type. Export...

Click on Export..., to export and save sound types as wave ('.wav') files.

This brings up the Export Sound To window. Use the icons to select the destination for saving the file. Type the name that you want to give the exported sound file in the File Name: entry. Click on OK to export the file or click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation.

Save in: Besktop 💽 🔶 🛍 🔶 📰 -My Documents My Compute My Network Places Adobe CS extras Config Editor Screen Shots 2 DXL Admin ScreenShots FileMon MicroComm Info CD Oct 2005 Company KeithS My Documents Shortcut to Current Versions 🗿 whistle.wav

Barran Causal			2
Rename Sound			×
Old Name:			
300Hz-250ms			
New Name:			
Chimes			
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	el

Are you sure you wish to delete the selected sound(s)?

Cancel

Delete



X

Import...

First click in either the **Shared Sounds:** or the **Configuration Sounds:** area. whichever area that you want to import the file into. Then click on the Import... button.

This brings up the Import Sound(s) From window. Select the location of the file (to be imported) by using the icons or, type the name of the file to be imported in the **File name:** entry. Click on **Open** to import the sound file(s) into the selected area or click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation.

Import Sound(s)	From	<u>?</u> ×
Look in:	🔞 Desktop 🔽 🔶 💼 🕇 🎫	
My Recert Documents Desktop My Documents My Computer	My Documents My Computer My Network Places Adobe CS extras Config Editor Screen Shots DXL Admin ScreenShots DXL Admin ScreenShots FielMon MicroComm Info CD Oct 2005 Company KeithS My Documents Shortcut to Current Versions Whistle.wav	
My Network Places	File name: Op Files of time: Toppe (* unau; * toppe) Car	en
		11.

Record...

Select this option to record a sound type so that it can be used for playback. This brings up the **Record Sound** window. Most often, this option is used to record a Message sound, which can then be played back when required. Note that it is necessary to have a sound card, microphone and other devices for recording purposes. You will receive a message once the sound has finished recording. You can click **Cancel** at any time to cancel the operation and close the **Record Sound** window. If you are recording a configuration sound and it exceeds the time total time limit for recorded sounds you will receive an error message

Record Sound	×
Name:	Length Limit: 108.6 sec.
Position: 0.00 sec.	Length: 0.00 sec.
(Record Play	Save Cancel



	DXL Administrator	1
-	Recording will now stop as it has reached the length limit.	
	(OK)	

Enter a name for the file into the **Name:** entry and then click on **Save** to save this recorded sound.

Record Sound	×
Name:	Length Limit: 113.8 sec.
Position: 0.00 sec.	Length: 0.00 sec.
(Record) Pla	y Save Cancel

You will receive an error message if you try to save a sound file without entering a name for the file in the Name: entry.



MicroComm DXL

You will receive an error message if you attempt to save a sound file (by clicking on **Save** in the **Record Sound** window) when a sound has not been recorded.

You can listen to a tone or message by selecting the sound and clicking the **Play** button.

DXL Adm	ninistrator	×
(j)	There is no sound recorded!	
	OK	

3.2 Creating a Configuration

From this initial window, use the Add Exchange... button to add and configure the exchanges in the system.

day DXL Configuration Editor - Conf	figuration_1.0	
Configure: Hardware		
View Contrineent		
Vew, Loncarment		
	Function: Unassigned	
	Add Exchange	

At this point you have a starting point to begin adding your MicroComm DXL hardware components and adding and configuring your devices. The following sections give an overview on how this accomplished but be aware that we are always updating and adding new devices and features so some device types and settings may differ or not be shown.

3.2.1 Order of Adding Design Components to the Configuration

To develop a configuration, it is necessary to specify the design components in a hierarchical manner, as certain items must be configured before other items can reference them. For example, you cannot connect a master station to an exchange without first specifying the components (DCC and DCEs) in the exchange.

In the **DXL Configuration Editor** the **Configure:** drop-down menu lists all the different types of devices that can be included in a configuration. This list is in the hierarchical order that you should use in order to build up the configuration. Even when you follow this list as you are designing the configuration, it will be necessary to make at least a second pass through the list.



3.2.2 Common Device Entries & Choices

There are certain entries and choices that appear in many different dialog boxes in the Configuration. They will be defined and explained in this section and a full explanation will not be repeated in the subsequent sections.

3.2.2.1 ID Number

An ID Number is assigned to every device in a DXL system. Each device in a class requires a unique ID number, where ID numbers are restricted to 5 digits (i.e. from 1 to 99999). Type the ID number of a master, station, visiting booth, page zone etc. into the **Number:** entry. It is recommended that all master stations have ID numbers with the same number of digits.

A consideration when assigning ID numbers to a system that has Telephone Masters is to minimize the number of digits that are required to call a master. For example, if you keep all the Master Stations ID numbers to 2 digits, then the master station could be called faster than if a full 5 digits are used to identify the masters.

Master 11 (Cer	itral Con	trol 1) P	roperties				×
Seconda	ary j	P	ermissions	Pagi	ng Feedback	. 1	Outputs
Identification	Sw	itches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	Filters	Control
Number:	11						
Name:	Central C	ontrol 1					
Info:	MAI-425/	DSM-140)				
Type:	IMS Mas	er		•			
	Exchange Support S	: iervices	Box:	Card:	.C 🔽	Port:	
						OK	Cancel

For the same reason you should keep the length of the ID numbers for stations as short as possible as this will minimize the number of digits that you will need to dial to call a station. Initially, the default length for master station IDs is 2-digits and the default length for station ID's is 4 digits. You can change these values in the **System** option of the **Configure:** entry.

If you enter an ID number for a station, master, page zone etc., whose length exceeds the value defined for the system the **DXL Configuration Editor** will prompt you to change the system properties. For example, if you decide to use the ID number '99999' for a station, then the system will prompt you with a message (shown below). Click on <u>Yes</u> if you want to use up to 5 digit ID numbers for dialling to stations. Click on <u>No</u> if you want to continue to use the default value of 4 digits for ID numbers. Click on <u>Cancel</u> to return to the **Station Properties** window.

In the figure below, notice the message that is received after entering '99999' for the ID number and then clicking on the **OK** button.

Station 99999 (Housing 1 Entry) Properties	
Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels Filters Permissions Outputs	
Number: 99999	
Name: Housing 1 Entry	
Info: ICM-430-221-001	↓ ↓))
Template: None	
Type: Speaker Station 🔽 🔽 Compound Member	DYI Administrator
Exchange: Box: Card: Pott(s): Housing 1 V DCC V 400 Series SCC 1 V 1	The system currently allows only 4 digits for fixed length dialing from a TSM to a station. A station is being created with a number of '99999' which requires 5 digits to dial to. Would you like to use 5 digits for dialing to stations from now on?
	<u>Yes</u> <u>No</u> <u>Cancel</u>
OK Cancel	

Note that you can change the number of ID digits required to dial a master, page zone, station, station group or visiting booth in the **System** section of **Configure:**, which will be discussed in Section 3.2.21.

3.2.2.2 Name

A name is assigned to each device in the DXL system. **Name:** can be up to 20 characters, with no restriction on the type of characters and it should be descriptive so that it is readily identifiable. Type the name that you want to give a device into the **Name:** entry. This name is used in diagnostics, logging and in call request lists.

3.2.2.3 Info

You may type additional information about the Devices into the **Info:** entry. You can enter additional information in a small text editor window by selecting the '...' button at the side of **Info:** text box. There is a 65,000 character limit for this text box.

3.2.2.4 Exchange

The **Exchange** drop-down menu lists all the exchanges that are defined in the system. From this list of exchanges select the exchange you want to locate a device on. In the example on the previous page master "Central Control 1' is located on exchange 'Support Services'.

3.2.2.5 Box

The **Box** drop-down menu lists the DCC and all the DCEs 'boxes' that make up the exchange you have selected. From this list select the 'box' you want your device to connect to.

3.2.2.6 Card

The **Card** drop-down menu lists the kind of Control Card (SCC or MCC) or VOIP Card and hence, the type of stations/masters that you specified when you defined the system.

3.2.2.7 Port

The **Port** drop-down menu lists all the ports that are defined (and available) for the particular 'box/card' that you selected. From this list you can select the particular port that you want the device to use.

You can use the hardware tree view to specify the port location of a device. For example, if you select a DCC from the hardware tree view and create a new device, then the drop-down list in the dialog will automatically select the first available port on that DCC. If the port is not found, then the first available port in the system will be selected instead. Furthermore, the next device that is created will automatically select the next available port, unless you have selected a different location in the hardware tree view. Note for VOIP stations ports are created automatically as needed.

3.2.2.8 Tones

Tones are used in the DXL system to inform operators and users on the status of calls. There are three basic tones that are used with most devices: None, Normal and Alternate. Select None if you don't want to hear a tone. The sound that you will hear for a Normal or Alternate tone will depend on how you have configured these tones in the **Tones** section of **Configure:**.

Tones are used at various times during a call; Start, End and Reminder. To hear a tone at the beginning of a call choose **Start**. To hear a tone at the end of a call (when the call is finished) choose **End**. To hear a tone as a periodic reminder while a call is in progress choose **Reminder**.

Master 11 (Central Control 1) F х Secondary Permissions Paging Feedback Outputs Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels Filters Control Call Announce 1 (Normal Announce Tone) N Start: 1 (Normal Announce Tone) None 1 (Normal Announce To End: None • 2 (Alt Announce Tone) Reminder: None -3 (Normal Monitor Tone) 4 (Alt Monitor Tone) 5 (Acknowledge) Call Request Acknowledge 6 (PeriodicRemider) Tone: None -(Monitor Reminder None 1 Vone 6 (PeriodicRemider) 7 (Monitor Reminder OK Cancel

The **Call Request Acknowledge** tone works in the following way: when for example a master initiates a call request to a second master, a tone will be sent back to the master that initiated the call request, to let the person

making the call know that his call request has been queued at the second master. This is usually selected so that the operator that initiated the call request is informed that his call request has been queued and is not left wondering whether or not the second master received the call request. This options works similarly for a station. When a station makes a call request to a master, a tone is heard at the station, to inform the person (that made the call request) that his call request has been queued at the master.

Recent additions also allow for custom tones and allow control of the type and volume of some tones for IP Master and IP TMM Master types.

3.2.2.9 Call Request Priority

The 'call request priority' is used to determine the queue position of a device that makes a call to a master. The top of the queue lists the highest priority device and the bottom of the queue lists the lowest priority device. For example, if Station 1 has a priority of 20, Station 3 has a priority of 30 and Station 2 has a priority of 25, and all these devices call Master 1, then the devices will be queued at Master 1 as follows:

- I Station 3 (top of the queue)
- I Station 2
- I Station 1 (bottom of the queue)

Where 'I' stands for an intercom station call request.

Master 1 (IP Master)	Properties		×
Secondary Identification Call Announce Start: 1 Call Ar End: 1 (Call Ar Reminder: None	Permissions Switches Tones mounce	Paging Feedback Call Settings Levels Call Reminder Enable Call Reminder Tone Tone: Standard Reminder Tone Volume: 	Dutputs Control
	Previou	s Next OK	Cancel

3.2.2.10 Call Priority

The **Call Priority** option is used to determine if a new call should interrupt an existing call or page zone call. A call requires an audio connection between two end devices and the DXL normally calculates the call priority as the maximum value of the call priorities assigned to the two end devices. A call will be interrupted if a higher priority device makes a call to either one of the end devices. Note that it is not possible to interrupt masters (to initiate a call to the master) while they are in an existing call. Initially, all priorities are set to the default value of 50 (priority setting are in the range of 0 to 100).

In most cases, the priority is defined as the maximum of the priority of the devices in the call. Exceptions to this are paging calls and calls to compound stations, where the priority is calculated using the priority that is assigned to the page zone or the compound station, rather than the priorities of their constituent members.

To interrupt an existing call, the priority of the new call is calculated. If the interrupting call (from a master, page zone, etc.) is of a higher priority than the existing call, then the existing call is disconnected and a new call is established between the interrupting device and the device that was previously in a call. The device on the other end of the disconnected call is not put on hold, nor is the original call re-established after the higher priority call is terminated. This discussion applies to normal master-to-station calls and page calls to zones.

Pre-existing calls between pairs of visiting booth stations, as well as program distribution and audio level alarm monitoring are re-established after a higher priority call or page is ended.

In general program distribution is set to the lowest priority, audio level monitoring the second lowest, and all calls and pages would be assigned higher priorities.

For example, if Master1 has a priority of 50 and Station1 has a priority of 20, then the priority of the call would be max $\{50, 20\} = 50$. Now if Master2 has a priority of 60 and wants to interrupt Station1, then the priority of the new call with Master2 would be max $\{60, 20\} = 60$, which is higher than the priority of the existing call (which is 50). Hence, the call between Master1 and Station1 is disconnected and a new call is set-up between Master2 and Station1. This is illustrated in the picture below.



Now, say Master3 (P = 30) wants to make a page to PageZone1 (P = 90) and say that Station1 is included in PageZone1 and is currently in a call with Master2. First, the system will calculate the priority of the new call between Master3 and PageZone1, which is max {30, 90} = 90. But since Station1 (with a call priority of 60) is currently in a call with Master2, the system will also compare the priority of the new page call (which is 90) to

the priority of the call between Master2 and Station1. This would be max $\{90, 60\} = 90$. Hence, Master3 would be able to interrupt Station1 and make a page to PageZone1. Note that if the priority of Station1 had been greater than the priority of the interrupting call, then Master3 would not have been able to make a page to Page Zone1, as the device in the zone (Station1) was busy. Also note that if you cannot connect to every device in a page zone, then you cannot make a page to that zone until the device is free.

3.2.2.11 Initial Volume

This volume setting is used to increase or decrease the audio received by a particular device. The **Initial Volume** control slider is used to adjust the volume setting in 1 dB steps from -16dB to +16dB. You can change this value to suite your person preferences during normal operation of the system. The value you set in the configuration is only an initial volume setting.

3.2.2.12 Program Group

Master stations, intercom stations and page zones can be connected to audio program material that could be provided by audio sources, via one or more of the DCC/ DCE audio inputs. Each program group can consist of

Master 11 (Central Control 1) Properties	×
Secondary Permissions Identification Switches Tones	Paging Feedback Dutputs Call Settings Levels Filters Control
Initial Volume: -16dB 0 16dB	Program Group: None Call Recorder: None
Call Priority:	Page Control
	OK Cancel

up to six music sources, with each music source available at two different volume settings. A program group can remain local to the exchange or it can be distributed to other exchanges in the system via the Digital Audio Trunk.

You can make the program group selection from the **Program Group:** drop-down menu that you will see in the **Call Settings** tab for masters, stations and page zones. Note that you will not see anything in this menu if you have not assigned music sources to the program group in the **Program Groups** selection in **Configure:**. You can assign each master, station or page zone with a program group. Program availability can also be enabled and disabled on a station-by-station basis, by any master that has permission to do this.

3.2.2.13 Filters

The **Filters** tab is used to filter the incoming audio and outgoing audio. This tab appears with all the devices that have either an audio input or an audio output. The **Filters** tab appears in the following sections of **Configure**: Masters, Station Templates, Stations, Paging Outputs, Call Recorders and Music Sources.

Choose the **Input Filter** option if you want to filter the quality of the incoming audio. Choose the **Output Filter** option if you want to filter the quality of the outgoing audio.

From the **Type**: drop-down menu, you can select the type of filter that you want to use. The choices are:

ster 11 (Central C	ontrol 1) P	roperties				
Secondary) P	ermissions	Paging I	Feedback	1 0	utputs
Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	Filters	Control
			Frequency Respo	onse (dB vs. H	lz):	
Input Filter	C Output	Filter	200		3,40	0
Type: Lowpass		-	0	<u> </u>		
						Ĩ
Bandwidth	: 0	💌 O ctave	-12-		\mathbf{X}	
Corner	600	▼ Hz				
Order:	1	-	-24		Į	
		_	-36			
			250	500 1,000	2,000	1
]			
				Γ	ок	Cancel

None, Lowpass, Highpass, Bandpass, Bandstop and Advanced. Please refer to the ALA Detectors in Section 3.26 for a description of the various options in this window.

3.2.2.14 Speaker

The Speaker adjustment sets the audio level of incoming audio to the device. You can change each slider in 1 dB steps from -16 dB to +16 dB to change the levels. The purpose of these level settings is to adjust for different room acoustics. Once these setting are established, an operator cannot change them during normal operation.

3.2.2.15 Microphone

The **Microphone** adjustment sets the level of the outgoing audio from the device. You can change each slider in 1 dB steps from -16 dB to +16 dB to change the levels. The purpose of these level settings is to adjust for different operators and different room acoustics. Once

Ma	ster 11 (Centra	l Control 1) Pr	operties					×
	Secondary Identification	Pe Switches	rmissions Tones	Paging Call Settings	Feedback Levels	 Filters	Outputs	
	Speaker: -16dB	0 16	dB	Microp -16dB	hone:	16dB		
	Initial Buz	izer Volume:	7	1 105	e Muli			
						OK	Cancel	

these setting are established, an operator cannot change them during normal operation.

Tick the **Use AGC** (Automatic Gain Control) checkbox to automatically adjust the gain so that the transmitted sound will be at a uniform power level, even if the audio input power to the microphone changes.

3.2.2.16 Initial Buzzer Volume

The volume setting is used to increase or decrease the volume of the buzzer at the master station. The slider can change the buzzer volume in 8 steps from 0 (off) to a maximum of 7.

3.3 Adding Exchanges

Configuring an exchange requires several steps. At the top level, an exchange contains a DCC and up to 4 DCEs. The DCC and DCEs in turn contain cards that must be specified for the application that is specific to the user. Every DCC or DCE has space available for two Station Control Cards (SCC1 and SCC2). The type of stations that will be connected to the unit will determine the type of SCC cards that you will have to select.

3.3.1 Exchange Properties Window

3.3.1.1 Exchanges - Identification

Click on the Add Exchange... button. This brings up the Exchange Properties window, which has two tabs: Identification and Settings. The Identification tab has entries for ID Number:, Exchange Name:, Info:, IP Address: and Phone Number:. Initially the default number 1 appears in the Number: text box (or the next number in sequence if the user had previously added an exchange). You can change this number to a value that suites your design. A consideration in selecting numbers is that when all the exchanges are displayed in the system, they are initially displayed in increasing ID numerical order.

Type t	he name	of the e	exchange	into	the	Name:	entry.	The	name	is
used in	n displays	, logs an	d diagnos	stics a	and	should p	provide	a de	scripti	ve
identif	ication of	the exch	nange i.e.	Hous	sing	Unit 1.				

The **Info:** text box is optional and is used to add any useful information that will help to describe the exchange and make it easier for maintenance or administration personnel to understand the system setup and operation. Click on the '...' button to fill in additional information in a small text editor window.

Exchange 100	(Support Services) Properties
Identification	Settings
Number:	100
Name:	Support Services
Info:	
IP Address:	10.0.0.1 Phone Number:
	Previous Next OK Cancel

and the second s	<u>_ ×</u>
Contains one DCC and one DCE Located in equipment room of the Support Sevices Building	A
	-
ОК	Cancel

Fill in the IP address for the exchange into the **IP Address:** entry. Each exchange requires a unique IP address. An IP address is an identifier for a computer or device on a TCP/IP network. Networks using the TCP/IP protocol route messages based on the IP address of the destination. The format of an IP address is a 32-bit numeric address written as four numbers separated by periods. Each number can be zero to 255. For example, 1.160.10.240 could be an IP address.

Within an isolated network, you can assign IP addresses at random as long as each one is unique. The four numbers in an IP address are used in different ways to identify a particular network and a host on that network.

The **Phone Number:** entry is used to specify the dial-up number for the modem. You can enter the telephone number in various formats i.e. 1-780-462-7100, 17804627100.

3.3.1.2 Exchanges – Settings

The **Settings** tab is shown on the right.

The **Audio Trunk:** pull-down menu displays all the audio trunks that have been defined. Select the appropriate audio trunk once the audio trunks have been created.

The **Report Trouble Summary Alarms:** box uses a pulldown menu to display all the master stations in the system. From this menu select the master station that is to receive the alarms. Since initially no master stations are described in the configuration, you will have to return to the **Exchange Properties** window to specify this information after the master stations have been defined.

Exchange 10 (Support Services) Properties		X
Audio Trunk Port Type: Fiber Audio Trunk: 1 (Audio Trunk: Report Trouble Summary Alarm To Master: 10 (Central Control)	1 (Audio Trunk) None 1 (Audio Trunk) 10 (Central Control)	
	10 [Central Control] 11 [Central Control 1] 12 (Central Control 2) 13 [Central Control Supr] 20 [Housing 1 Supr] 21 [Unit A Control] 25 [Unit B Control] 30 [Housing 2 Supr]	

The Audio Trunk Port Type: will display whether you have chosen fiber or copper transmission medium for the audio trunk connections. This option is defined in the Audio Trunks option in Configure:, and cannot be changed in the Exchange Properties window.

Once all the exchanges are configured, the **View:** Containment entry appears as shown on the right. Notice that the system name Grey Institution.dxl now has an expansion/contraction icon. The exchanges themselves do not have an expansion/contraction icon since no subcomponents have yet been defined.

File Edit
Configure: Hardware
View: Containment
⊡- Grey Institution.dxl
- Support Services
Housing Unit 1
Housing Unit 2
Special Handling
Administration

3.3.2 Adding a DCC, DCE, DIO, TBE or PZE to an Exchange

If you select one of the exchanges (for example: Support Services) by clicking on its name, the **DXL Configuration Editor** window will now display certain information about the exchange in the Function pane. Initially a DCC can be added to the exchange as shown below. Once you have added a DCC to the exchange, the **Add DCC...** button in the Configuration Editor window (because each exchange can only have one DCC) will change to an **Add DCE...** button and the additional entries **Add DIO...**, Add **TBE...** and **Add PZE...** will appear. In certain situations **Modify...** and **Delete** buttons may also appear to allow you to change certain settings or delete unwanted cards.

Note that when you have added the maximum of four DCEs and/or TBEs to the exchange, the **Add DCE...** and **Add TBE...** buttons will be dimmed and you will no longer be able to select them.

DXL Configuration Editor - Confi	guration 2		- U X
File Edit			
Configure: Hardware	Lock 🖌		
View. Containment	Property Function: Exchange	Value	
	Parameter	Value	
	Exchange	Exchange 100 (Support Services)	
	Add DCC	Delete	

3.3.2.1 Adding a DCC

Click on the Add DCC... button to fill in the necessary entries in the DCC Properties window. If the DCC has audio level alarm capability you should select the ALA Enhanced checkbox. The DCC supports desktop or panel mount Intercom Master Stations (IMS), Touch Screen Master Stations (TMM) and/or Telephone Set Master (TSM) Stations or VoIP Intercom Master Stations. If you select a PCI Card: entry of XLon (a Lonworks card) you can use IMS master stations, TMM master stations and/or TSM master stations. If you select a PCI Card: entry of VOIP (a voice over internet protocol card) you can use VoIP masters and stations, TMM master stations and/or TSM master stations and/or TSM master stations. A VoIP system uses the Ethernet network as the digital audio trunk. If you select VOIP then the CEPT Port entry will be dimmed and cannot be selected. If the PCI Card: selection is set to XLon the pull-down menu on CEPT Port: allows you to select the type of digital audio trunk; None, Copper or Fiber.



If the DCC has a modem, then the **Modem**: checkbox should be selected.

The entries for MCC:, SCC 1: and SCC 2: are selected using pull-down menus

The MCC: selections can be set to:

- None: if no master stations are required for the DCC
- IMS: if two IMS (or TMM) master stations are required
- IMS/TSM: if one IMS (or TMM) master station and one TMS master station is required
- TMS: if two telephone set master stations are required.

The MCC Options can also be setup to enable/disable the port supervision of the MCC status inputs.

Note that if you set the **PCI Card:** to VOIP and have an MCC that allows the connection of a IMS (or TMM) master station and you attempt to configure an IMS master the software will prevent you from doing this and will give you a warning message. In this case you must specify a TMM master station.

The SCCs can be selected to support the 300 series, 400 series or 401 series intercom stations.

The dialog boxes below show the pull-down selections for the five selectable entries.



3.3.2.2 Adding a DCE

Once a DCC has been added, the configuration window will change to allow you to add DCEs, DIOs, TBEs or PZEs.

DXL Configuration Editor - Confi	guration 2		-OX
Configure: Hardware	Lock		
View: Containment	Property	Value	
Special Handling Administration			
	Punction: Exchange	Value	
	Exchange	Exchange 100 (Support Services)	
	Add DCE	Add DI0 Add PZE Delete	

You can now add up to four DCEs and/or TBEs to one exchange. The **DCE Properties** window is shown on the right. Use the pull-down menus to select the appropriate options for the **MCC**:, **SCC 1:** and **SCC 2:** cards. You must also indicate in the checkbox if the DCE has **ALA Enhanced** capability.



The pull-down selections are shown below.

DCE Properties
PCC Options
ALA Enhanced
ZIMS I SupIMS/TSM
2 TSM Supervised Status Input 2
☑ Supervised Status Input 3
☑ Supervised Status Input 4
SCC 1: 400 Series 💌
SCC 2: 400 Series 💌





After you have added a DCC and a DCE(s) to the exchange, then the exchange will display an expansion/contraction icon. This indicates that the exchange has sub-components. The view of the Tree pane appears as shown on the right.

Configure: Hardware	•
View: Containment	•
⊡- Grey Institution.dxl	
🗄 - Housing Unit 1	
⊞- Housing Unit 2	
吏 - Special Handling	
Administration	

Configure: Hardware
View: Containment
⊡- Grey Institution.dxl
Support Services
DCC
DCE
📄 Housing Unit 1
DCC 📄
DCE 1
I DCE 2
■ <u>■</u> PZE
E- Housing Unit 2
E- Special Handling

Configure: Hardware	•
View: Containment	•
⊡- Grey Institution.dxl	
Support Services	
DCC	
😥 Main PCC	
主 2 IMS MCC	
teries SCC 1 ⊕	
teries SCC 2	
DCE	
📄 🗄 Housing Unit 1	
📄 🗄 Housing Unit 2	
庄 - Special Handling	
📕 🗄 Administration	

Select the '+' sign to expand each expansion/contraction icon. This will display the DCC and DCE sub-components in each of the exchanges. Notice that each DCC and DCE has an expansion/contraction icon that allows for further expansion of the Tree pane.

As an example, expanding the DCC for the 'Support Services' exhange, shows that the DCC consists of a Main PCC card, an MCC card that is configured for 2 IMS Masters and two SCC cards that support the 400 series intercoms. In a similar manner, the Main PCC card can be expanded as shown on the right. In this case further expansion of the RS232/Modem Serial Port and PCI Slot indicates that a modem and an Xlon PCI card have been specified.



Page 40

In a similar manner, the 2 IMS MCC can be expanded to show all the ports associated with the MCC. These include the two master station ports, two line level audio inputs, two line level audio outputs, 4 status inputs and 4 status outputs.

3.3.2.3 Modifying a DCC/DCE

The **Modify...** button is available to allow *some* changes to a DCC or DCE that has been added. Note that you can change settings and add new cards as needed but you cannot modify card types in this dialog. To do this first delete the unwanted card by clicking on the card name (MCC, SCC, PCI, and Modem cards) in the expanded DCC/DCE tree view and use the **Delete** button at the bottom to remove it. For MCC or SCC cards you then go back to the **Modify...** dialog and add the appropriate cards. For PCI or Modem cards use the **Add PCI Card...** and **Add Modem...** buttons available at the bottom when you select the PCI Slot and Serial Port 2 DCC hardware tree entries.

3.3.2.4 Adding/Modifying a DIO

A DCC has 4 status inputs and 4 status outputs. If a system requires more status inputs or outputs Discrete Input/Output (DIOs) modules can be added to the system. If you select **Add DIO...** or in the **DXL Configuration Editor** the popup windows appear as shown below.

For systems using Lonworks masters the DIO-1XX is available which adds up to 48 I/O points and allows configuration of the output type and input supervision. Selecting the **Output Type:** in the pull-down menu gives you a choice of outputs Sink, Source, LED, 16-Relay or 48-Relay. Inputs can be either supervised or unsupervised. If the inputs are supervised you can detect up to two contact closures for each input.

For a complete discussion on the DIO-1XX see the installation manual IM-DIO-100-2.7.

The RightTrack RT10 is supported in later DXL versions as an Ethernet connected Modbus DIO. To use it simply select the Ethernet communication and fill in the devices IP Address and IP Port. Note that the **Output Type:** is fixed to "Sink" type outputs but you can add RT10 expander modules to increase the I/O count as needed. For a complete discussion on using the RT10 with DXL contact technical support.

The **Modify...** button is available to allow *some* changes to a DIO that has been added.

DIO Properties 🛛 🔀
Communications ConWorks (DIO-1XX)
C Ethernet (RightTrack RT-10)
IP Address:
IP Port:
Expanders: 0 (18 1/0)
Outputs Type: Sink
✓ Default Inp Source LED 16-Relay
OK 48-Relay

DIO Properties 🛛 🔀
Communications C LonWorks (DI0-1)()
 Ethernet (RightTrack RT-10)
IP Address: 192.165.2.1
IP Port: 5000
Expanders: 0 (181/0)
0 (142 (/0) 0 atputs Type: 2 (66 (/0) 3 (90 (/0)
🔽 Default Input Supervision
OK Cancel

	EORWORKST OF
	🚊 2 IMS MCC
	. Master Port 1
-	. Master Port 2
1	- Line Level Input 1
	- Line Level Input 2
	- Line Level Output 1
	- Line Level Output 2
i	IFI∼ Status Input 1
1	
-	
1	
	E Status Nutnut 1
	E Status Output 2
1	E Status Output 2
1	E Status Output 3
-	
	H 400 Selles SUU I

3.3.2.5 Adding/Modifying a PZE

The PZE-110 Page Zone Expander offers a flexible means for adding page zones to a DXL system. The unit allows for 3 separate page inputs with each input connected to 6 individually selectable relay controlled outputs. Each input has a selectable controlled relay (controlled by the DXL) that can be used to key an amplifier. In addition the PZE has 16 status inputs.

The following pop up will appear when you click **Add PZE...** or **Modify...** a selected PZE. If the status inputs have terminating resistors you should check the **Default Input Supervision** entry.

Up to 12 PZE-110s can be connected to each DXL exchange. The document IM-PZE-110-1.0 gives a more complete description of the PZE.

3.3.2.6 Adding/Modifying a TBE

A TBE-3XX can be added to an exchange when the **Configure:** entry of the **DXL Configuration Editor** is set to **Hardware**. The following pop up will appear when you click **Add TBE...** or **Modify...** a selected TBE.

You can add up to four DCEs and/or TBEs to one exchange.

3.3.3 Editing Exchange Entries

Once you have entered all the parameters associated with the various exchanges you can select the exchanges option in the **Configure:** entry of the **DXL Configuration Editor** window. All the exchanges in the system will appear in the List pane.

Select one of the exchanges by clicking on it and then select the **Properties...** button. This will cause the **Exchange Properties** window to open for that particular exchange. You can now edit the entries in this window. Since we have not yet specified master stations or an audio trunk it will be necessary to return to the exchanges and complete the entries in the **Settings** tab.

The Configuration Editor - Confi	guration2				<u>- 🗆 ×</u>
File Edit					
Configure: Exchanges 💌	Lock	∎^			
View: Audio Trunk 💌	Number	Name	Info	IP Address	
<u>All</u>	100 200 300 400 500	SupportServices HousingBuilding1 Housing Building 2 SpecialHandling AdminBuilding		10.0.0.1 10.0.02 10.0.03 10.0.04 10.0.05	

PZE Properties		×
✓ Default Input St	upervision	
OK	Cancel	

TBE Properties 🛛 🛛 🔀
Output Voltage: 25 V 25 V 25 V 70 V Cancer

Page 41

3.3.4 Adding New Entries & Deleting/Changing the properties of Existing Entries

You will notice that all the sections in **Configure:** starting from **Audio Trunks** and going up to **Video Monitors**, have a similar window where you can add new entries, delete existing entries and view/edit the properties of existing entries.

Let us use the Stations section as an example.

3.3.4.1 Properties Button

To view the existing stations in the configuration, select **Stations** in **Configure:**. Now set the **View:** to hardware. You will be able to see a list of all the exchanges in the tree pane. Now, say you want to view the stations that are defined for a particular exchange click on the exchange that you want and you will see a list of the existing stations in the list pane. If this list is empty, it means that no stations have been defined for this exchange. In the figure below, you will see all the stations that have been defined for the Exchange Housing 1.

🚟 DXL Configuration Editor - Configuration 1						
File Edit						
Configure: Stations	Lock	■ ^				
View: Hardware	Number Nar	me	Info	Template	Туре	Port
Grey Institution dwl Grey Institution dwl B Support Services Housing 1 Housing 2 Special Handling Administration	Totality Hot 2001 Hot 2002 Hot 2003 Uni 2004 Uni 2005 Uni 2006 Uni 2007 Uni 2008 Cell 2010 Cell 2011 Cell 2012 Cell 2013 Cell 2014 Cell 2015 Cell 2016 Cell 2017 Cell 2018 Cell 2019 Cell 2010 Cell 2011 Cell 2012 Cell 2014 Cell 2025 Cell 2026 Cell 2027 Cell 2028 Cell 2030 Cell 2031 Cell 2032 Cell 2033 Cell 2031 Cell 2032	une sufing 1 Entry using 1 Exit t A Outer Entry t A Outer Exit t A Inner Exit t A Inner Exit t A Inner Exit t A TV Room A 101 (A 102 (A 103 (A 104 (A 105 (A 107 (A 105 (A 105 (A 105 (A 105 (A 105 (A 107 (A 105 (A 107 (A 105 (A 105 (A 107 (A 105 (A 105 (A 107 (A 105 (A 107 (A 105 (A 107 (A 105 (A 107 (A 110 (A 111 (A 112 (A 112 (A 112 (A 121 (A 122 (A 122 (A 125 (A 125)) (A 125 (A 125 (A 125 (A 125)) (A 125 (A 125)) (A 125 (A 125)) (A 125)) (A 125) (A 125)) (A	IIIIC ICM-430-221-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-211-001 ICM-430-411-101 ICM-430-411-101 ICM-430-411-101	None I (Cell A101) I	Speaker Station Speaker Station	Abousing 1/Di Abousing 1/Di Ab
	Properties	s Add	Delet	e Duplicate		

Now, if you want to view or edit an existing station, click on the station that you want to view and then click on the **Properties...** button, or just double-click on the station. This will bring up the **Station Properties** window. You can now view and edit the properties of this station. When editing, the Properties windows also include convenient **Previous** and **Next** buttons which allow the user to save their current changes and move to the previous or next item in the list while keeping the current tab the same (if possible).



3.3.4.2 Add... Button

In most cases, when you first define a configuration, you will not have any stations defined. In this case, the list pane will be empty. To add a new Station, click on the Add... button. This brings up the Station Properties window, where you can define the properties of your station. (Note we have scaled the size of the DXL Configuration Editor window)

🚟 DXL Configuration Editor - Con	figuration 1				- U ×
File Edit					
Configure: Stations	Lock 🗗				
View: Hardware	Number Name	Info Template	Туре	Port	
🖃 Grey Institutuin.dxl					
. Support Services					
i Housing 1					
Housing 2					
	•				
	Properties	Add	Delete	Duplicate	

Station 4111 Properties	×
Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels Filters Permissions Outputs	
Number: 4111	
Name:	
Info:	
Template: None	
Type: Speaker Station 🔽 🗖 Compound Member	
Exchange: Box: Card: Port(s):	
Administration 🔽 DCC 💌 400 Series SCC 1 💌 1	
OK Cancel	

3.3.4.3 Delete Button

If you want to delete an existing station, just click on the station and then click on the **Delete** button. You can also click on the station and then click the Delete button on your keyboard.

Irrespective of the method you use, the program will ask you for confirmation before deleting the Station(s). Click on **Delete** to delete the Station or click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation.

3.3.4.4 Duplicate... Button

The Stations section in **Configure:**, is the only section that has the **Duplicate...** button. You may have to define hundreds of Stations, which would be time-consuming if you had to enter each Station separately. The **Duplicate...** button lets you easily make copies of a station of the same type, instead of defining and 'adding' each station separately.

To duplicate a station, simply click on the station that you want to duplicate and then click on the **Duplicate...** button. This brings up the **Duplicating Station** window. In the figure below, we want to duplicate Station 5001.



Select the station that you

So, we click on Station 5001 and then click on the **Duplicate...** button, which gives rise to the **Duplicating** Station window.

Number To Duplicate

Enter the number of stations that you want to duplicate in **Number to Duplicate:** entry. The default for this is always 10. Enter the ID Number of the first duplicated Station in First Number: box. By default, this number will always be the next available ID number.

Billion Editor - Con File Edit	figuration 1	want to duplicate and then click on the Duplicate
Configure: Stations	Lock Image: Constraint of Constraints of Constraint	
	Duplicating Station 5001 (Number To Duplicate: 1 First Number: 5002 First Name: 5W1	SW Tower Entry)

First Number

The First Number: entry displays the next available ID number that continues from the ID numbers of the stations that have already defined. If you want the stations to begin with a different ID number then type the ID number of the first duplicated station into the First Number: entry. Only digits can be used for the ID number and the program will automatically increment the last digit of the ID number when it generates the remainder of the duplicated Stations.

Duplicating Station 5001 (SW Tower Entry)	×
Number To Duplicate: 1	
First Number: 5002	
First Name: SW Tower Entry1	
Exchange Box Card F First Port Administration V DCC V 400 Series SCC 1 V	Port 2 💌
Single Exchange Only	
ОК	Cancel

Box First Port: Administration 💌 DCC 💌 400 Series SCC 1 💌 2

Exchange

🔽 Single Exchange Only

Card

OK

•

Cancel

If you enter any kind of character other than a number in the First Number: entry the program will display an error message, as shown below. Notice how the ID number has been set to 1A, which is invalid because of the alphabetic character.

Duplicating Station 5001 (SW Tower Entry)	X	Invalid ID number entered		
Duplicating Station Subj (Sw Tower Entry) Number To Duplicate: First Number: 14 First Name: SW Tower Entry1 Exchange Box Card Port Administration ODC Vinge Subject Single Exchange Only	×	in First Number:	DXL Administrator Image: Constraint of the second	×
OK	cel			

First Name

Type the name of the duplicated stations into **First Name:**. By default, the program always follows the name format of the station that you want to duplicate and increments any numbers that you may have assigned at the end of your Station Name. If you do not have any numbers at the end of your station name, then the program will automatically add numbers at the end of each duplicated station name and will increment these numbers in order. Thus, all the duplicated stations will have the same station name and will be differentiated by the station numbers that are assigned at the end of the name.

Port, Card, Box

Pick the first port where you want to begin locating the duplicated stations. Use the **Port** drop-down menu to select the port. Note that when the ports in the first box are assigned the program will automatically move to the ports on the next box and continue locating the duplicated station on the next box.

Select whether the port is located on the DCC or the DCE, from the Box drop-down menu.

Select the SCC card that you want to locate the duplicated stations on, from the Card drop-down menu.

Exchange

Select the exchange where you want to begin locating the duplicated stations. Use the exchange drop-down menu to make this selection. In our example, the program will begin locating the stations on Port 2 of the exchange Administration.

If you have the **Single Exchange Only** option checked, then the program will NOT move to the next exchange if it does not have the space to duplicate the number of stations that you want (on the selected exchange). However, if you do not select this option and the exchange runs out of ports, then the program will proceed to locate the remainder of the duplicated stations on the ports of the next exchange. This is usually not good practice and this option is always left checked by default.

To illustrate this, if you decide to duplicate 100 Stations on Administration Exchange, and you have selected the **Single Exchange Only** option, then the program will display the following message, as it will not have the number of ports needed to locate 100 Stations on Exchange 01.

DXL Administrator X Image: Set to the highest possible value. Image: Set to the highest possible value.		
	Duplicating Station 5001 (SW Tower Entry)	×
	Number To Duplicate: 63	
	First Number: 5002	
	First Name: SW Tower Entry01	
	Exchange Box Card Port First Port Administration DCC V 400 Series SCC 1 V 2]
	🔽 Single Exchange Only	
	Cancel	

When you click on the **OK** button, the program will proceed to assign the highest number of stations that it can duplicate on the Administration exchange in the Number To Duplicate: entry. Notice how the program has changed this entry to 63 (instead of 100) stations. If you now click the **OK** button, the program will duplicate 63 stations on Administration Exchange. If you had not selected the Single Exchange Only option, the program would have located the first 63 stations on Administration Exchange and would had continued to locate the remainder of the duplicated stations (37 stations) on the next available exchange

3.4 Digital Audio Trunk

A call connection between exchanges in a DXL system uses a digital audio trunk configured in a ring topology that usually includes all the DCCs (i.e. all the exchanges) in the system. Twenty channels are available for audio connections and 6 channels are available for music distribution. The ring can be either copper or fiber optic depending on the type of DCCs that have been ordered for the system. In principle, a system could consist of two or more isolated digital audio trunks, with no audio paths between the isolated trunks.

3.4.1 Audio Trunk Dialog Box

Select **Audio Trunks** from **Configure:**. This will display a default audio trunk. Select this trunk and then select the **Properties...** button to bring up the **Audio Trunk Properties** window, which has 2 tabs: **Identification** and **Exchanges**.

3.4.1.1 Audio Trunk Properties – Identification

Select the type of Digital audio trunk that is being used from the T**ype:** pull down menu: Copper or Fiber optic.

Once you have entered the name of the Audio Trunk, it will appear in the header of the **Audio Trunk Properties** window.

Audio Trunk 1	(Audio Trunk) Properties	×
Identification	Exchanges	
Number:	0	
Name:	Audio Trunk	
Info:		
Туре:	Fiber	
	OK Cancel	

<u>_ U ×</u>

Cancel

3.4.1.2 Audio Trunk Properties – Exchanges

The **Exchanges** tab lists all the exchanges in the digital audio loop. Each exchange is listed in the Exchanges: area with its ID number and Name. If you have not added any exchanges to the audio trunk this window will be empty.

Click on the Add... button to bring up the Select Exchanges window.

Exchanges: Number	Name		Add	
			Delete	

📆 Select Exchan

Exchanges:

Number Name

Support Services

Housing 1 Housing 2 Special Handling

ΠK

Administration

This window lists all the exchanges in the system. Click on the exchange that you want to include in the audio trunk and then click on the **OK** button to make the selection. Click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation. You can make more than one selection at a time from this list.

Exchanges that have been defined with audio trunk ports that do not match the audio trunk type will NOT be displayed here.

The exchanges that you have selected appear in the **Exchanges:** area and are now all a part of the audio trunk ring.

To delete an exchange from the audio trunk, click on the exchange that you want to delete and then click on the **Delete** button.

xchanges:		 ······	
10 9 20 H 30 H	ame Support Services Housing 1 Housing 2	 Delete	
40 9 50 A	ipecial Handling Administration		

Page 48

3.5 **Masters**

The DXL supports Intercom Master Stations (IMS); Touch Screen Master Modules (TMM); Telephone Set Master Stations (TSM); Paging Microphones, Master Groups and Internet Protocol (IP) Masters, and IP Touch Screen Master Modules (TMM IP).

In the **Master Properties** window, with the Identification tab selected, you will have to choose the Type: of master. Use the pull-down menu to select the type of master.

Туре:	IP Master	
	IMS Master	
	TMM Master	
	TSM Master	ï
	Paging Microphone	i.
	Master Group	
	IP Master	

A short description of the various types of Masters is provided below:

ster 11 (Cen	itral Con	trol 1) Pi	roperties							2
Seconda	ary	Pe	ermissions	T	Pagin	g Feedback	(1	Outputs	
Identification	Sv	vitches	Tones	Cal	Settings	Level	s	Filters	Control	Ì
Number:	11									
Name:	Central C	ontrol 1								
Info:	MAI-425/	DSM-140								
Type:	IMS Mas	ter		F	-					
	Exchange Support S	: Services	Box:		ard: 2 IMS MC0	. –	Port	-		
									1	_
								OK	Cancel	

IMS Master

Intercom master stations (IMS-4XX series) are used with desktop (IMS-440) master stations with built in displays. The IMS masters require a connection to the data-exchange network (LonWorks network), which requires a LonWorks card in the PCI slot of the DCC. Permissions Paging Feedback Outputs Secondary

The tabs associated with a IMS master is shown above. If

a system has CCTV.	or Host Ports the master	station tabs will	change to allow	vou to configure	these devices
		station taes will	entange to anon	Jour to company	

TMM Master

TMM master stations (IMS-4XX or MAI-4XX series) are used to interface with either desktop (TMM) or panel

mount (MAI) master stations with external associated display panels or touchscreens. Both types are similar to IMS master stations except that they do not have a

display, and therefore do not require the DCC to have a XLon PCI card (i.e. they do not require a connection to a data-exchange network). The TMM and MAI masters use the same type of master ports as the IMS master stations. TMM and MAI master stations are used with touch screens and host ports.

The tabs associated with a TMM master is shown above. If a system has CCTV, or Host Ports the master station tabs will change to allow you to configure these devices

TSM Master

A Telephone Set Master (TSM) is used with a standard telephone set that is used as a master station. The tabs for configuring a TSM are shown on the right; again

additional tabs will be present if a system has CCTV or Host Ports.

Secondary) Pe	ermissions	Paging	Feedback	1 0	Outputs		
Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	Filters	Control		

Secondary) Pe	ermissions	Paging	Feedback	(C	Outputs		
Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	Filters	Control		

Control

Secondary		Permissions			Paging Feedback			Outputs	
Identification	Sv	vitches	Tones		Call Settings	Levels	F	Filters	Control

Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels

Paging Microphone Master

Microphones are only Paging used to make announcements to page zones and can only transmit audio in one direction. Stations cannot make call

requests to these masters and Paging Microphones cannot establish calls with Masters or Stations. These Masters are usually associated with a PTT switch that is pressed when the Master wants to transmit a page. Again additional tabs will be present if a system has CCTV or Host Ports.

Permissions

Permission:

Switches

Identification

Switches

Identification

Master Group

Master Groups are a special type of master; they are not masters in the physical sense. Instead, a Master Group

is an entity that has different masters as members of its group. All masters that are members of a master group, share the permission lists (discussed later) of all the masters in the group. Additional tabs will be present if a system has CCTV or Host Ports.

IP Master

The IP Master type is used by the IMS-6XX devices and utilize Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP) for all audio

traffic. The inter-exchange Ethernet network is used for call connections between exchanges. Such systems do not require a digital audio trunk (CEPT network). Every DCC in a system (i.e. every exchange) requires a VOIP card. The tabs for an IP master station are shown on the right. Note that IP Masters support 14 pre-defined switches that correspond to the speed dial keys on the right side of the IMS-640. They also support a 15th input with the optional footswitch.

TMM IP Master

The TMM IP Master type is used by the TMM-6XX and MAI-6XX devices and utilize Voice over Internet

Protocol (VoIP). The inter-exchange Ethernet network is used for call connections between exchanges. Such systems do not require a digital audio trunk (CEPT network). Every DCC in a system (i.e. every exchange) requires a VOIP card. The tabs for an TMM IP master station are shown on the right. Note that TMM IP Master type has 2 pre-defined switches setup as PTT and hook switches plus one additional switch only available on the MAI-6XX. An Form C Relay output is also available but only with MAI-6XX devices.

dentification	[Marshard]	Construction	n i i i i l			

Paging Feedback

Call Settings

Paging Feedback

Call Settings Levels

Permissions		Pagin	g Feedback	1	Outputs	
Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Control	Secondary	

Permissio	ns	Pagin	g Feedback		Outputs	
Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Control	Secondary	l.
						l
				-		

Outputs

Control

Outputs

Secondary

Filter

×

3.5.1 General Tabs

There are certain 'general' tabs in the **Master Properties** window that are similar, irrespective of whether you choose a TSM, IMS, TMM, Paging Microphone Master, Master Group or IP Master. Hence, we will discuss these 'general' tabs below and then continue on to the tabs that vary for each type of Master.

3.5.1.1 Control

The **Properties** windows for the IMS, TMM, TSM, Paging Microphone and IP masters have a **Control** tab. The Master Group does not have a **Control** tab. The information boxes in the **Control** tab differ slightly depending on the type of master station. The various information boxes are discussed below.

If your system has host ports select the appropriate host port that is associated with this master station from the drop-down menu in the **Host Port:** entry. Once you specify a **Host Port:** the type of **Protocol:** must be specified using the drop-down menu.

Host Port: 1 (Host 1) None 1 (Host 1) 2 (Host 2) 3 (Host 3)

r r							
ation from the	Secondary) P	ermissions	Paging	Feedback	1 0	Jutputs
~	Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	Filters	Control
try. Once you ocol: must be	Powerup ena Host Port: 1 (Host 1) Protocol: TCP (ASCII)	abled	X	Maste , , O Group Monito	er Call Request F	Priority: 100	5000
	IMS/TMM Set Answer/Er Passcode:	ings Id calls with ho	okswitch				
	Show Host Port R	egisters				OK	Cancel

Tick the **Powerup enabled** checkbox to start-up the master station in an enabled mode. If you do not select this option, then this master station will start-up in a disabled state and all call requests will be forwarded to the secondary master station. Therefore, it is important to select a secondary master if you do not want the master to start-up in an enabled state.

The **Master Call Request Priority** sets the priority of a call request made by this master station. When a master station has several call requests queued, they are displayed according to their call request priority on the master's display. Normally, the call at the top of the call request queue is answered first.

The information box **IMS/TMM Settings is** present in the **Control** tab for the IMS or TMM master. The **Passcode:** is a string of numbers (up to 10 digits) that allows an operator to enable this master station by typing in the passcode string. If a passcode has been set then an operator can enable or disable the master station at the master station itself. If the passcode entry has not been set and the master is disabled, then the disabled master can only be enabled by another master station that has the permission to do this.

IMS Masters usually answer calls by pressing the 'ENTER' button on their keyboard and end calls by pressing 'END'. However, if you want to use the handset hookswitch as the switch that is used to answer and end calls then tick the **Answer/ End Calls with Hookswitch** checkbox. In this case, a call will be answered when you pick up the handset of the Master and will be ended when you replace the IMS handset on the hookswitch. Note that this option is only available if you choose an IMS or a TMM Master.

For a TSM master entries on the **Control** tab will include an area for **TSM Settings** information box. When an operator is sitting at a master and attending to call requests etc., the master is said to be in a manned state. When a master is left unattended, it is usually put in an unmanned state, so as to inform other masters that it is unattended. Tick the **Accept Man/Unman** key sequence checkbox if you want to enter a special sequence to either man or unman a TSM. This system wide sequence is defined in the **Systems** selection in **Configure:**. You will be able to enable or disable the master station if the **Accept Man/Unman** key sequence option is enabled. If you do not choose this option then another master station with permission, will be required to man or unman this master station. When the TSM is left unmanned, you will hear a distinct audible tone when the handset is taken off hook.

The **TSM Settings** contains two checkboxes. If you select the **Require** function prefix keys then this means that any calling sequence that you dial will require a prefix digit. Do not select this option if you want to dial a number from the TSM, without using a prefix digit. Since this could lead to potential conflicts (devices in different classes could have the same ID number) the system uses a hierarchy to step through the different classes of devices until it finds a matching ID number. Please refer to the Systems section (in **Configure:**) for a further explanation of 'prefix keys'.

Filters Control

Outputs

х

Administrator Software

3.5.1.2 Master Properties – Paging Feedback

The **Paging Feedback** tab contains an information box that lists all the stations and paging outputs that are either excluded or will have their volume reduced when this master station broadcasts over a page zone. Any station or paging output could be included on this list. The purpose of this feature is to eliminate audio feedback from stations or paging outputs.

Paging Dutput Select Station in the Device Kind: entry and then click on the Add... button to add a station to the list. This will bring up a Select Stations window where a list of all the stations in the system will appear. From this list, click on the station that is causing audio feedback and then click on the OK button to add this station to the information area in the Paging Feedback tab. Click on Cancel to exit from this screen.

Station

🚛 Seleo	t Statio	ns	_	
Station	IS:			
Num	ber N	ame		
2001	Н	ousing 1 Entry		
2002	H	ousing 1 Exit		
2003	U	nit A Öuter Entry	,	
2004	U	nit A Outer Exit		
2005	U	nit A Inner Entry	I	
2006	U	nit A Inner Exit		
2007	U	nit A TV Room		
2008	Ce	ell A101		
2009	Ce	ell A102		
2010	Ce	ell A103		
2011	Ce	ell A104		-1
1.2012	C	JI A105		<u> </u>
		OK	Canc	el

To add a paging output to this list, click on **Paging Output** in the **Device Kind:** entry and then follow the same steps as above for adding a paging ouptut to the list.

Master 21 (Unit A Control) Pr

Secondary

Number Name

Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels

Permissions

Adjust outputs when paging from this master

Device Kind: Station

Paging Feedback

C Don't connect to this devic C Adjust paging volume

. <u>.</u>

OK

Cancel

0

Add.

The **Paging Feedback** tab lists all the stations or paging outputs that have been identified as causing audio feedback. Now that this list is defined, select a station or page output from this list and then select one of the two options: **Don't connect to this device** or **Adjust Paging Volume**.

If you select **Don't connect to this device**, then the station (or page output) that is selected will be disconnected when a page is made to a page zone that contains this station (or page output).

If you select **Adjust Paging Volume** then the volume of the audio output of the station (or page output) gets reduced when a page is made to a page zone that contains this station (or page output).

If you want to simultaneously change the audio output of many stations, select these stations first and then make the paging adjustments.

3.5.1.3 Master Properties – Permissions

The **Permissions** tab lists the stations, page zones, monitors etc. that this master station can access. To see a list of the classes of devices that a master station can access, use the **Function:** pull-down menu.

		4
Call Other Master		
Call This Master	_	
Control Other Master Manned		
Control This Master Manned		
Call Station		
Control Station Audio Level Alarm		
Control Station Call Requests		
Control Station Program		
Monitor Station		
Control Station Group Audio Level Alarm		
Control Station Group Call Request		
Control Station Group Program		
Monitor Station Group		
Call Visiting Booth		
Control Visiting Booth		
Call Page Zone	-	

Identification Secondary	Switches Pe	Tones ermissions	Call Settings Pagir	Levels ng Feedback	Filters	Contr Outputs
Function: Call Othe	er Master					
📕 Show Master Gr	oup Permissio	ns				
Master Group:	None		v			
Number Name				A	dd	
				D	elete	
1					51010	
					51515	
					51010	
					5,640	
					0010	

Click on the function that you want to give the master permission to access and it will appear in the **Function:** area. As an example, say that we want to give the master permission to call a station. Click **Call Station** in the **Function:** drop-down menu. Now we have to identify the stations that we want to give the master permission to call.

Click on the **Add...** button to see a list of all the stations that are related to the **Call Station** entry. You can make an individual selection of stations from this list or you can add all the stations to the list. As the devices are added to the permission list they will appear in the information window, with the **Number** and **Name** of each device displayed. In a similar fashion, you can add devices for each entry that you choose in the **Function:** drop-down menu.

To delete a device from the information window, click on the name of the device in the information window and then click on the **Delete** button.

Note that a Master Group is a separate type of master; please refer to the **Master Group** section for a detailed description of how these masters operate.

You will only be able to click on the Show Master Group Permissions checkbox if the master that you are defining is a member of a master group. Click on the Show Master Group Permissions checkbox to display the permissions for the master group that this master belongs to. In this case, the master group that the master belongs to will appear in the Master Group: entry. Note that if this master is a member of more than one master group, then all the master groups that it is a member of will appear in the Master Group: drop-down menu. If you want to view the permission lists of a particular master group, then click on the master group in the Master Group: drop-down menu and then scroll through the various permissions in Function:. Note the permissions that you are viewing are the permissions for the master group that this master belongs to, and not the permissions of the master Group Permissions, remember that you are adding and deleting the permissions to only the master and not the master group. Even if you are currently viewing the Master Group permissions when you add or delete a device from the permissions when you add or delete a device is added to the master and not the master group.

Note that Paging Microphone Masters only have three selections in their Function: permissions list: Call Page Zone, Control Page Zone Program and Control Page Zone Volume. This is because Paging Microphones are only used to make pages to page zones.

3.5.1.4 Master Properties – Secondary

When a master is unmanned, it is good practise to ensure that all the call requests, alarms, etc. that would normally go to this master, are forwarded to a secondary master. If you want to forward calls made to this master station when it is unmanned, to another master station, then choose the appropriate master from the **Secondary Master:** drop-down menu. Note that in this case, the call requests, alarms, etc., will not appear on the unmanned master and will appear directly on the secondary master.

Secondary Master:	None
	None 🔺
	10 (Central Control)
	11 (Central Control 1)
	12 (Central Control 2) —
	13 (Central Control Supr)
	14 (Maintenance Office)
	20 (Housing 1 Supr)
	24 (NW Tower)

Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels Filters Control Secondary Permissions Paging Feedback Outputs	
Secondary Master: None	
OK Cancel	

When a master is manned but unattended (i.e. there is no one to answer call requests and acknowledge alarms) is another case where a secondary master will come into play. If the **Enable Secondary Alarm Timeout** is checked and a time in seconds is entered in the **Timeout (sec)** box then all the requests that are sent to this unattended master will be forwarded to the secondary master if the operator does not answer the requests within the specified time. Call requests, alarms, etc. will appear on both the manned master and the secondary master, and the operators at either master will be able to answer and acknowledge these requests. Also note that the system will not allow you to enable a secondary alarm timeout if you have not specified a secondary master from the **Secondary Master:** drop-down menu.

3.5.1.5 Master Properties – CCTV

The **CCTV** tab that appears in the **Stations** section of **Configure:** operates in exactly the same way as the **CCTV** tab for master stations and will not be discussed in detail in the stations section

The **CCTV** tab allows you to control the video connections between monitors and cameras associated with masters and stations when a call is made from a master to a station. A similar tab provides the same setting for a station. The CCTV camera tab lets you associate a group of video cameras and video monitors with a master station. When a call is made these lists are used to determine which commands to send to the video switch. This causes the video switch to connect the appropriate video cameras and video monitors for the call. In addition to an audio connection this allows you also set-up a visual connection to see whom you are talking to.

Note that you will need to first define the video switches in the **Video Switches** section of **Configure:**. Only after you have defined a video switch will the **CCTV** tab appear in the Master **Properties** dialog box. Remember that the video switch must be set with the Camera/Monitors Commands option selected (this choice is made in

the **Commands** tab of the **Video Switches** section in **Configure:**). After this, you will have to define the video cameras and video monitors that are using these switches in the **Video Cameras** and **Video Monitors** section of Configure:.

Note that these CCTV settings are only defined for the 'CALL' event i.e. when a call is made from a master to a device.

When you select the **CCTV** tab of a **Master Station Properties** the following window appears. If there are no video cameras or video monitors associated with a Master Station the information box will be empty.

The Sequence number defines the order in which the video cameras and video monitors will be connected. The sequence number always remains in serial number order from 1 to 999999.

The **Number** is to the ID number of the pre-defined video camera or video monitor. This ID number is assigned when you define the devices in the **Video Cameras** and **Video Monitors** sections and cannot be changed.

Master 21 (Unit A Con	trol) Properties					×
Secondary Swi	Status Registers tches Tones C	Permissions Call Settings L	Pagi .evels	ng Feedbac CCTV	k Filters	Outputs Control
Device Kind: Video M	lonitor 🔽 🔶	/ideo Camera /ideo Monitor	n			
Sequence Number	Name	End Command		Default Car	mera	
Add Del	ete Move Up	Move Down P	roperties.			
				0	DK	Cancel

The Name is the name of the video camera or video monitor that was assigned to it when it was defined.

Video Camera

If you want to associate a video camera with a master station, click on **Video Camera** in the **Device Kind**: entry and then click on the **Add...** button. This brings up the **Select Video Cameras** window. From this window, click on the video camera that you want to associate with this master and then click on **OK**.

da.	Select Vid	eo Cameras	_ 🗆 🗙
	Video Camer	as:	
	Number	Name	
	1	Camera 1	
	2	Camera 2	
	3	Camera 3	
	4	Camera 4	
		OK	Cancel

The cameras that you have added will appear in the window shown on the right.

To delete a camera click on the video camera that you want to delete and then click on the **Delete** button.

Master 21 (Unit A Control) Properties	×
Secondary Status Registers Permissions Paging Feedback Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels CCTV Filters Device Kind: Video Camera Image: Control of the settings Image: Control of the settings Filters	Outputs Control
Sequence Number Name 1 1 Camera 1 2 2 Camera 2 3 3 Camera 3	
Add Delete Move Up Move Down	
OK	Cancel

To move a video camera down or after another camera by 'one place', click on the camera entry and then click on the **Move Down** button. Note that this will change the sequence number of the camera. In the figure below, we have selected camera C102 (sequence number of 2) and have clicked on the **Move Down** button. Notice how the camera C102 has moved below camera C103. Also, notice how camera C103 now has a Sequence number of 2. The Sequence numbers always remain in sequential order.



The Move Up button operates in a similar way, except that it moves the device that you have chosen, 'one place' upwards.

Hence, depending on the camera and the monitor that you want to connect together, the **Move Up** and **Move Down** buttons will allow you to quickly and easily change the associations between cameras and monitors.

Video Monitor

If you want to associate a video monitor with a master station then click on **Video Monitor** in the **Device Kind:** entry and then click on the **Add...** button. This brings up the **Select Video Monitor** window.

The title **'End Command'** in this window, displays the command that the DXL will send the video switch after the call to the station has been completed.

The title **'Default Camera'** displays the default camera that the monitor on the master will be connected to, after the call has been completed.

The entries for these titles are discussed next.

Master 21 (Unit A	Control) Properties			×
Secondary Identification	Status Registers Switches Tones	Permissions Pag Call Settings Levels	ing Feedback	Outputs Control
Device Kind: Vid	leo Monitor 💌			
Sequence Nur	mber Name	End Command	Default Camera	
I				
Add	Delete Move Up	Move Down Properties	i	
			OK	Cancel

From the **Select Video Monitor** window, click on the video camera that you want to associate with this Master from the **Video Monitor:** drop-down menu.

Do	Nothing	
Disc	connect	
Sho	w Default Camera	•

u	Select Video Monitor
	Video Monitor: 1 (M101)
	When Call Ends: Do Nothing
	Default Camera:
	OK Cancel

For this video monitor, you will also have to define what the video monitor must do after the call to the station has ended. This choice is made from the **When Call Ends:** drop-down menu. Note that there may not always be three options in this drop-down menu since the choices that appear in this menu depend on the type of switch that you have defined. The definition for the type of switch that is used, is made in the **Commands** tab of the **Video Switches** section in **Configure:**.

- If the video switch is defined as a **Pelco** switch, then you will see three options in the **When Call Ends:** drop-down menu. They are: **Do Nothing**, **Disconnect** and **Show Default Camera.**
- If the video switch is defined as a **Vicon**, **Ultrak**, or **Bosch** switch, then you will see only two options in the **When Call Ends:** drop-down menu. They are: **Do Nothing** and **Show Default Camera**.

The three options are discussed below:

- If you select **Do Nothing,** then the DXL will not send a command to the video switch and therefore, the monitor will be left connected (no action taken) to the Station's camera at the end of the call.
- If you select **Disconnect**, then the DXL will send a command to the video switch telling it to disconnect the video monitor from the video source after the call has ended.
- The **Show Default Camera** option means that the DXL will send a command to the video switch telling it to connect the video monitor to the default camera after the call has ended.

You will be able to make a selection for the default camera from the **Default Camera:** drop-down menu. This menu will contain a list of all the cameras that you have defined so far. Click on any one of these cameras to set it as the default camera. A default camera can be separately specified for each monitor. Note that you can only set a **Default Camera**: if you have chosen the **Show Default Camera** option from the **When Call Ends** drop-down menu.

Once you have completed defining the monitors, click on the **OK** button to associate this video monitor with the master.

The Add..., Delete, Move Up and Move Down buttons in the CCTV tab, work in exactly the same way as the previous section and will not be discussed here again.

The **Properties...** button is an additional button that appears with this window. This button is used to view the settings of a video monitor that has already been defined. To view the properties or settings, click on the video monitor and then click on the **Properties...** button or just double-click on the video monitor.

Rules

We will now discuss some rules for connecting video monitors on Masters to video cameras on Stations and vice-versa. In the discussion 'M' refers to a video monitor and 'C' refers to a video camera. The notation $M101 \rightarrow C101$ means that Monitor101 is connected to Camera101.

The following rules apply for the **Camera/Monitor Commands** method of interconnecting cameras and monitors:

 With the exception of rule #2, connections will be established between cameras and monitors in the same order that they are assigned in the Configuration, until no further connections are possible (either the cameras or the monitors run out). So, the program begins sending commands for connecting the monitors on the master to the cameras on the station (in sequential order) and this continues until either the monitors on the master run out or the cameras on the station run out. Next, the cameras on the master are connected to the monitors on the station (in sequential order) and this continues until either the cameras on the Master or the monitors on the Station run out.

Example: A Master has monitors M100, M101 and cameras C100 and C101. A Station has monitor M200 and camera C200. So, when the master calls the station, the following connections are made: M100 \rightarrow C200 and this assignment stops here as the station does not have any more cameras to connect M101 to. Next, commands are sent for the following connections to be made: C100 \rightarrow M200. This assignment stops here as the station does not have any more connect C101 with.

2. When a master calls a visiting booth or a compound station where a monitor has been assigned to each of the constituent stations, the first camera that is assigned to the master will be connected to the first monitor of each constituent station (even if the master has more than one camera). This "multiple connection" also applies if additional master station cameras and visiting booth station monitors are available.

Example: A Master Station with two monitors and one camera makes a call to a visiting booth that has two member stations. Each station in the visiting booth has one camera and one monitor.

When the master calls the visiting booth, the first monitor at the master will be connected to the camera on the first station. The second monitor at the master will be connected to the camera on the second station. The camera at the master will be connected to the monitor on the first station and the monitor on the second station simultaneously.

3. When a master station calls a visiting booth or a compound station where a monitor has NOT been assigned to each of the constituent stations (i.e. none of the stations have monitors associated with them), then connections between intercom station cameras and master station monitors will be made in a round robin fashion.

Example: a master station with monitors numbered M100, M101, M102, M103 (assigned in that order) calls a three member compound station made up of Stations 200, 300 and 400 (assigned in that order). Station 200 has cameras numbered C201 and C202, Station 300 has cameras C301 and C302 and Station 400 has cameras C401 and C402.

The connections between cameras and monitors are made in order as:

 $M100 \rightarrow C201$ $M101 \rightarrow C301$ $M102 \rightarrow C401$ $M103 \rightarrow C202$

No further connections are possible as all the master's monitors have been connected.

4. When a Master Station makes a call to a visiting booth or a compound station, any duplicated entries will be "filtered" to prevent the same camera from being connected to two (or more) Master Station monitors.
3.5.1.6 Master Properties – Outputs

The **Outputs** tab is used to set outputs that will provide information on the status of the master station. You can add an output by selecting the Add... button. This will bring up the **Output Properties** window followed by a **Select Output Port**. Expand the tree structure until you find the desired output.



When you have made your selection click the **OK** button and you will return to the **Output Properties** window, which has two tabs **Output** and **Settings**. The output port you have chosen will be displayed in the **Port** information box. The **Function:** pull-down allows you to select the purpose of the output. At present the only selection possible is as a Master Call Request Status Indicator.

Number Function 1 1 Master Call Request Status Indicator	Add Delete Properties	

Output Properties	×
Function: Master Call Request Status Ii	
Output Settings	
Port	
/Support Services/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Status Output 1/Output	Change
Output Type: NO Contact	
OK	Cancel

The **Settings** tab allows you to set the output to one of six possible patterns:

Off

Blink on 1/8 off 7/8 at 1 Hz.

Flash on 1/2 off 1/2 at 1 Hz.

Fast Flash 1/2 on1/2 off at 2 Hz.

Wink on 7/8 off 1/8 at 1 Hz.

On

Output Properties	X
Function: Master Call Request Status Ir	
Dutput Settings	1
Pattern:	
Fissi Fast Wink On	
OK .	Cancel

3.5.2 IMS and TMM Master Stations

3.5.2.1 IMS and TMM Master Properties – Switches

The **Switches** tab is shown on the right. The IMS Master uses two audio lines and each audio line can provide contact closure information for up to two switches. Contact closures for only three of the four possible switches are used in an IMS Master. The entries shown in the **Master Properties** window are the default entries for standard operation of an IMS Master.

The IMS switches have terminating resistors and can be supervised to check for open or short circuit faults on the audio **lines. The check boxes beside Supervise Port 1 and Supervise Port 2** turn this capability on or off. If a port is supervised, its faults are always reported to the Exchange DCC; however, you also have the option of reporting the faults to a Master Station.

Master 21 (Unit A Control) Properties	×
Secondary Status Registers Permissions Paging Feedbac Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels CCTV	k Outputs Filters Control
Number Function 1 PTT Switch 2 Microphone Mute Switch 3 Hook Switch 4 Unused Properties	
Switch Input Supervision Supervise Port 1 Image: Supervise Port 2 Report Faults To Master: Image: Supervise Port 2	
	JK Cancel

The pull-down menu on the Report Faults To: drop-down menu lists all the Master Stations in the system. Select the Master Station that will be monitoring the faults, from this list. All the faults that are detected on the supervised switches will be forwarded to the Master that you define here.

Note that if you do not define a Master to report the faults to, then the faults will still appear on the DXL but they will not be reported to any of the Master Stations. If the Master that is to monitor faults has not been defined yet, then you will have to return to this window later.

You can define a port as being unsupervised, by removing the tick mark in the checkbox beside Supervise Port 1 or Supervise Port 2. Note that if you have an unsupervised port, you will only be able to define one switch for that port. If a port is unsupervised, then any faults that occur at its switch will not be reported to the DXL or to the Master Station.

3.5.2.2 IMS and TMM Master Properties – Call Settings

You can select the Page Control so that it operates as VOX (Voice Operated Switch), PTT (Press to Talk) or On. When a Master makes a page announcement, the audio connection can be made immediately if On is selected, or only after the push to talk (PTT) switch is depressed if PTT is selected, or when speech is started if VOX is selected. The PTT and VOX options allow the operator time to compose his thoughts before transmitting a message. The PTT option allows the operator to have a local conversation (when the PTT button is released) without having it broadcast as a part of the page message.

Master 21 (Unit A Cont	rol) Properties				×
Secondary S Identification Swite	tatus Registers shes Tones	Permissions Call Settings	Pagin Levels	ng Feedback CCTV Fi∥	Outputs ters Control
Initial Volume: -16dB 0	16dB	Pro No Call	gram Group: ne Recorder: ne	:	• •
Call Priority:	100		age Control VOX	© PTT	C Dn
				OK	Cancel

Select a tape recorder from the Call Recorder: drop-down menu, to record all the conversations of this Master. Select the appropriate Program Group: from the drop-down menu, to make programmed music available at this Master.

3.5.3 TSM Master Stations

Telephone Set Master (TSM) Stations use a **standard telephone** as a Master Station. Pre-defined prefixes and suffixes allow an operator to make page announcements, calls to Stations and other Master Stations, and perform monitoring and control functions. The default operation of telephone Masters is similar to the standard operating procedures for a MicroComm DXL system, however the MicroComm DXL telephone calling sequences can be customized for a particular facility in order to create a more efficient operation. The parameters that define how the telephone Masters will operate is set in the System selection of the Configure: entry.

3.5.3.1 TSM Master Properties – Switches

The Switches Tab lets you assign switches to the TSM Master. Normally, the off-hook condition is the only switch action associated with a telephone and this does not require any settings. Select the Add... button to bring up a dialog box that lets you assign switches to the TMS Master. For example, you could specify a switch on the TSM that acts as a PTT switch for page announcements.

3.5.3.2 TSM Master Properties – Call Settings

Select the Connect to caller ID option to connect to the device that is shown in the caller ID message (sent between the first and second rings). This provides a connection that is consistent with the phone's caller ID display even if call requests from higher priority devices are received after the caller ID transmission. Select the Connect to highest priority device option to connect to the device that has the highest priority call request queued at the time the handset is lifted. This is likely the preferred method for phones that do not have caller ID display.

Master 14 (Maint	enance Office) Prope	rties		X
Secondary Identification	Status Registers Switches Tones	Permissions Call Settings	Paging Feedback .evels CCTV Fi	Outputs Iters Control
-16dB	0 16dB	Call F	Recorder:	
Call Priority:	50 100		ge Control VDX C PTT M Answer Control Connect to caller ID dev Connect to highest priori	© Dn ice ty device
			OK	Cancel

The Page Control area has three options: VOX (Voice Operated Switch), PTT (Press to Talk) or On. When a Master makes a page announcement, the audio connection is made immediately if you select On, or when the speech is started if you select VOX. The PTT option is non-selectable. The VOX option allows the operator time to compose his thoughts before transmitting the message.

Select the appropriate tape recorder in the Call Recorder: drop-down menu, to record the conversations of this Master Station.

3.5.4 Paging Microphone Master

A Paging Microphone is a Master Station that connects to an audio input port on a DCC or a DCE. A Paging Microphone does not have a display and can only communicate in one direction. Hence, it is usually used to make pages to Page Zones and it cannot make call requests to other Masters or calls to Stations. An external switch is required to act as a PTT switch when the Paging Microphone is making a page. A Paging Microphone is used in conjunction with a Host Port or a Switch Panel.

3.5.4.1

Administrator Software

Master Station. You need to define a PTT switch, which is an external switch that is connected to one of the switch inputs on the DCC or DCE. Select the Add... button to add a switch to the Paging

The Switches Tab is shown on the right. Initially there

are no switches associated with the Paging Microphone

Microphone Master Station. This brings up the Switch Properties window followed by a Select Switch Port window.

Paging Microphone Master Properties – Switches

Master 15 (Page) Prop х Control Status Registers Paging Feedback Outputs Permissions Identification Switches Call Settings Levels CCTV Filter Number Function Add... Properties... OK Cancel

In the Select Switch Port window expand the tree structure to select a switch port. Once you select the switch input you want, click the OK button. The Select Switch Port window will disappear and you will revert to the Switches Property window.



Use the pull-down Function: menu to select the purpose of the switch. The path where the switch is located is displayed in the Port entry information. You can use the Select... button next to the Port entry to bring up the Select Switch Port window again if you wish to change the switch you have selected. Browse through the tree structure, to locate the switch you want to use. Once you find the switch, select the switch by clicking on it and hit the OK button. This will again take you back to the Switch Properties window. Select the Contact Type for the switch from the drop-down menu.

witch Properties	
Function: PTT Switch	
Input Settings	
Port	
/Support Services/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Status Input 1/Switch 1	Change
Contact Type	
MNO Momentary Normally Open	
	OK Cancel

3.5.4.2 Paging Microphone Master Properties – Call Settings

The **Page Control** area has three options: VOX (Voice Operated Switch), **PTT** (Press to Talk) or **On**. The **PTT** option will not be available until you define a PTT switch in the **Switches** tab. When a page master makes a page announcement, the audio connection is made immediately if you select **On**, or only after the PTT switch is depressed if you select **PTT**, or when the speech is started if you select **VOX**. The **PTT** and **VOX** options allow the operator time to compose his thoughts before transmitting the message. The **PTT** option allows the operator to have a local conversation without having it broadcast as a part of the page message.

Ma	ster 15 (Pag	e) Properties					×
	Control	Status Registers Switches	Permissions Call Settings	Paging F Levels	eedback CCTV	Outputs Filter	
			Ca	I Recorder:		T	
	Call Priorit	y: 50 100	ſ	lage Control	• PTT	C On	
с б					OK	Cance	

Select the appropriate tape recorder in the **Call Recorder:** drop-down menu, to record all the conversations of this master station.

3.5.5 Master Groups

Both IMS/TMM and TSM Masters can be configured to act as a single master or as a member of one or more groups of masters. Each master and master group can be independently configured with their own set of master permission Lists.

As a member of a group (or groups), a master will receive its own alarms and call requests, and it will also receive the alarms that are directed to any of the master groups that it belongs to. Similarly, a master that is a member of a master group operates on the union of its own permission lists and the permission lists of all the groups that it belongs to. While a master can be a member of more than one master group, it can have only one secondary master (or secondary master group). Also, alarms that are directed specifically to the master (not the group) are forwarded to the master's secondary when it is unmanned, rather than to the remaining members of its group.

Master groups can also be configured with secondary masters or master groups. In this case, alarms that are specifically directed to the master group are not forwarded until the last of its members is unmanned.

Master Groups are very useful for the purpose of queuing call requests at many masters. So, if a station issues a call request, then this call request is queued at all the masters in the master group. Hence, call requests and alarms can be attended to much more quickly than if there was only a single Master that was responsible for handling all the requests.

3.5.5.1 Master Group Master Properties – Members

The **Members** tab contains an information box that lists all the masters that are included in this master group.

ster 10 (0	Central Control) Properties	1
Identification	on Members Control Secondary Status Registers Permissions	
Member M	fasters:	
Number 11 12	Central Control 1 Central Control 2 Delete	
	OK	Cancel

Click on the Add... button to view a list of all the master stations in the system. The **Select Masters** window pops up, and you make your selections from this list. After selecting a master, it is added to the **Member Masters:** area and this master will no longer appear in the **Select Masters** window.

el al	Select Ma	sters
	Masters:	
	Number	Name
	13	Central Control Supr
	14	Maintenance Office
	20	Housing 1 Supr
	21	Unit A Control
	24	NW Tower
	25	Unit B Control
	30	Housing 2 Supr 📃
	31	Unit C Control
	33	NE Tower
	35	Unit D control
	40	Medical Control
	L / 1	Secrecation Control
		OK Cancel

3.6 Station Templates

The **MicroComm DXL Configuration Editor** supports station templates in order to quickly and easily configure many similar stations, such as in a housing unit. These are virtual devices with almost the same set of properties as real intercom stations (which are described in the next section). The principal difference is that they do not have a hardware port address.

The physical intercom stations may be based on a particular template. In this case, the station inherits the value of its properties from its station template. All the stations that are created from a specific template will have the same set of properties that you have defined in the template. For example, if a template is defined to have its call requests directed to Central Control then all the stations that are created from this template will send their call requests to Central Control. If the template is edited and Central Control is replaced by Control A, then all the stations derived from this template will have their call requests directed to Control A.

You can edit an individual station (that is based on a template) and change any of its properties to a different value. In this case the station will retain its own value for that property, but the other properties will still be determined from its template. If you have many stations that are based on a single template, then the properties for all the stations can be changed simultaneously by changing the property in the template.

Each station template is based on a single type of station. You can define as many station templates as you need. Stations that are based on the same template share the switch input and functional values defined for that type. They also use the same initial values for the associated parametric fields such as call request priority, tone settings etc.

The type of a station template cannot be changed if there are existing stations that are based on this template, and the entry that allows you to select the type of station will be dimmed.

When you click on the **Add...** button to define a new station template, you will see the **Station Template Properties** window, with the default **Type:** set to Speaker Station. Select the pull-down next to the **Type:** entry box to see the list of the Station types that can be selected.



s	tation Templ	ate 21 (Cell A101) Properties	x
	Identification	Switches Tones Call Settings Levels ALA Filters Outputs	
	Number:	21	
	Name:	Cell A101	
	Info:	ICM-430-211-001	
	Туре:	Speaker Station 🔽 🗖 Compound Member	
		OK Cancel	

You can create as many station templates as you like for each of the station templates types defined in **Type**: entry. Once you have selected a **Type**: of station the **Station Template Properties** dialog box will contain the same set of tabs for the **Speaker**, **Handset**, **Handset/Speaker**, **LED Station**, **Privacy Station**, **Talkback Station**, **IP Station**, and **Generic Station Templates** except the **Handset** the **Handset Station Templates** will not have an ALA tab. The template for a **Compound Station Template Properties** dialog box is similar to the entries for the **Compound Station Properties** dialog box except that the members cannot be defined. In all cases, see Section 3.7 for more details on Station settings.

The Station Template Properties dialog box is similar for the Speaker, Handset, Handset/Speaker, LED Station, Privacy Station, Talkback Station, IP Station and Generic Station Template Properties dialog boxes. Rather than repeating similar descriptions, only the Speaker Properties Template dialog box is described.

3.6.1 Speaker Station Template

3.6.1.1 Speaker Station Template Properties - Identification

The **Identification** tab for the **Speaker Station Template Properties** dialog box is similar to the **Identification** tab for the **Speaker Station Properties** dialog box. The main difference is that the template does not have entries for the port connection.

If you want the stations that are created from this template to be members of a Compound Station, then you need to place a tick mark in the **Compound Member** checkbox.

Once stations have been created based on this template the **Type:** entry will be dimmed and cannot be changed without first deleting all the stations derived from this template

Station Temp	late 1 (Cell A101) Properties	×
Identification	Switches Tones Call Settings Levels ALA Filters Outputs	_,
Number:	0	
Name:	Cell A101	
Info:	ICM-430-211-001	
Туре	Speaker Station	
	OK Cancel	

3.6.1.2 Speaker Station Template Properties – Switches

The **Switches** tab has default entries for two switches. The function of these two switches is initially set to Unknown. Select a switch and then click on the **Properties** button to bring up a pop-up **Switch Properties** dialog box with two tabs, **Input** and **Settings**. A drop-down menu allows you to specify the function of the switch. (A description of the switch functions is contained in the Stations section of this manual.)

aon-Ten	plate 21 (Cell A101) Properties	
dentificatio	n Switches Tones Call Settings Levels ALA	Filters Outputs
Number	Function	Add
1	Music Select	
2	Call Request	Delete
		Proportion
		Flupenes
-Switch Ir	oput Supervision	
omicin		
Supe	ervise Port	
IV Supe Ber	ervise Port	
Rep Rep	srvise Port port Faults To Master:	
I♥ Supe Rep	srvise Port port Faults To Master: (CerntralControlSuper)	
I♥ Supe Rep	ervise Port port Faults To Master: (CerntralControlSuper)	
I♥ Supe Rep	ervise Port bort Faults To Master: (CerntralControlSuper)	
I♥ Supe Rep	ervise Port sort Faults To Master: (CerntralControlSuper)	

		1	101
Function:	Music Select		
	Call Request	-	
	Call Request Cancel		
	Call/End	H	
	Hook Switch		
	Microphone Mute Switch		
	Music Select		
	PTT Switch		
	Page	i -	
	Panic Alarm		
	Tamper Alarm		
	Tamper Alarm Cancel		
	Unused		
	Volume Step		

The Input tab in addition to selecting the Function: of the switch allows you to use a pull-down menu to specify one of the four possible types of switch contacts. The default is set to MNO Momentary Normally Open, which is usually used for DXL stations.

Contact Type	
MNO Momentary Normally Open	•
MNO Momentary Normally Open	
MNC Momentary Normally Closed	
LNO Latched Normally Open	
LNC Latched Normally Closed	

Switch Properties	×
Function: Call Request	
Input Settinge	
Port	
Station Port 1/Switch 2	Change
Contact Type	
MNO Momentary Normally Open	
	OK Cancel

The Settings tab allows you to specify the master station that will for example receive a call request (if the switch function is set to Call Request) as well as set the priority of the call request. Call Request, Tamper Alarm and Panic Alarm switch function are directed toward a master needs require a priority setting. The Call/End switch is associated with a station and a Page switch is associated with a page zone. The remaining switches do not have an entry on the Settings tab.

Switch Properties	×
Function: Call Request	
Input Settings	
Master	
21 (UnitAControl)	
Call Request Priority	
0 50 100	
OK Ca	ancel

Speaker Station Template Properties – Tones 3.6.1.3

The Tones tab for the Speaker Station Template Properties dialog box is identical to the Tones tab for the Speaker Station Properties dialog box. The entries for the **Tones** tab are discussed in Section 3.7.

tation Template 21 (Cell A101) Properties	2
Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels ALA Filters Outputs	
Call Announce	
Start: 1 (StartTone) 💌 Start: None 💌	
End: 2 (ReminderTone) 💌 End: None 💌	
Reminder: None	
Tone: 2 (ReminderTone)	
OK Cance	<u></u>

3.6.1.4 Speaker Station Template Properties - Call Settings

The **Call Settings** tab for the **Speaker Station Template Properties** dialog box and the **Speaker Station** dialog box are identical and is discussed in Section 3.7.

Station Template 21 (Cell A101)	Properties	×
Identification Switches Tones	Call Settings Levels ALA Filters Outputs	
Initial Volume: IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	Program Group: 200 (TunerInputs)	
Call Priority:		
🦵 Answer Call Requests Or	ψ	
	OK Cance	

3.6.1.5 Speaker Station Template Properties – Levels

The Levels tab for the Speaker Station Template **Properties** dialog box and the Speaker Station dialog box are identical and is discussed in Section 3.7.

Station Template 21 (Cell A101) Properties		x
Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Speaker: -16dB 0 16dB	Levels ALA Filters Outputs Microphone: 	
	OK Canc	el

3.6.1.6 Speaker Station Template Properties – ALA

The ALA tab for the Speaker Station Template **Properties** dialog box and the Speaker Station dialog box are identical and is discussed in Section 3.7.

Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels ALA Filters Outputs	
ALA Detectors Level 1: 1 (ALA) Level 2: None Level 3: None Level 4: None Call Request Priority: 0 50	

3.6.1.7 Speaker Station Template Properties – Filters

The **Filters** tab for the **Speaker Station Template Properties** dialog box and the **Speaker Station Properties** dialog box are identical and is discussed in Section 3.7.

Station Template 21 (Cell A101) Properties				×
Identification Switches Tones Call Settings	Levels ALA	Filters Outputs		_
	Frequency Resp	onse (dB vs. Hz):		
	200		3,400	
Type: None	0		3	
Bandwidth: 🚺 🔽 Octave	-12			
Comer: 0 💌 Hz	-24			
Order: 0				
	-36			
	250	500 1,000 2,00	0	
		OK	Cancel	

3.6.1.8 Speaker Station Template Properties – Outputs

The **Outputs** tab for the **Speaker Station Template Properties** dialog box and the **Speaker Station Properties** dialog box are identical and is discussed in Section 3.7.

Station Template 21 (Cell A101) Properties	x
Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels ALA Filters Outputs	
Number Function Add	
Delete	
Properties	
UK	

3.7 Stations

The MicroComm DXL system supports several types of intercom Stations:

- Speaker Station (400 Series)
- Handset Station (400 Series)
- Handset/Speaker Station (400 Series)
- Compound Station
- LED Station (401 Series)
- Privacy Station (401 Series)
- Generic Station (300 Series)
- Talkback Station
- IP Station (ICE or PTA 600 Series)

The **DXL Configuration Editor** has slightly different Station Properties dialog boxes for each type of station. The dialog boxes for the Speaker Station, Handset Station, Handset/Speaker Station, LED Station, Privacy Station, Generic Station, IP Station and Talkback Stations are similar and are discussed together. The Compound Station dialog box is significantly different and is discussed separately.

3.7.1 Intercom Stations

All intercom stations, except Talkback and IP Stations, are connected to a DXL system via ports on the SCC cards contained in the DCCs or DCEs. There are 3 types of SCC cards: SCC-400, SCC-401 and SCC-300 cards. Talkback Stations connect to the DXL system using a TBE on a USB connection (similar to a DCE). IP Stations use VOIP over Ethernet and require a VOIP PCI card in every DCC.

A half-duplex Intercom Station uses an audio speaker as both the station loudspeaker and the station microphone. Such stations have one or two switches; the first switch is normally used to generate a call request signal, while the optional second switch is usually used to act as a rotary switch for program distribution. The DXL supports 3 types of speaker stations; 300 series with only a speaker (and possibly a transformer) at the intercom station (Generic Stations); 400 series intercom stations with a microphone amplifier at the station (Speaker Stations); and 401 series intercom stations (LED Stations) which have a microphone amplifier and a LED that provides a visible feedback signal to the station.

The speaker stations available for use with the SCC-400 cards include Harding Instrument's ICM-420, ICM-430, ICS-4x0 and 45-ohm speakers that have been augmented with an ICB-400 intercom board. The SCC-401 cards support ICM-421, ICM-431 and ICS-4x1 stations. The SCC-300 can be used with ICM-320, ICM-330 and ICM-3x0 stations, as well existing generic 45-ohm speakers are compatible with the SCC-300.

A Handset Station is a full-duplex station wired to 2 adjacent channels on an SCC-400 card. A call request is generated when a button next to the handset is pressed, and is cleared when the handset is placed on the hook switch. The most common application of Handset Stations is to connect them in pairs to form a visiting booth, where two people can visit using telephone handsets via a full-duplex connection, similar to a normal telephone. The FDH-420 is a Handset Station.

A Handset/Speaker Station connects to two adjacent SCC-400 ports. When the user speaks through the handset, the station provides a full-duplex connection, but when the handset is on hook the speaker provides a half-duplex connection. The Handset/Speaker Station is an FDH-440.

IP Stations (IEC or PTA 600 series) utilize VOIP technology and operate over the DXL Ethernet network. They include multiple switches and outputs which can only be utilized by the IP Station itself. As IP Stations do not require physical ports their "VOIP PCI Card" ports are created "on-the-fly" as needed with no limitations on the number allowed.

Finally, a Compound Station is a group of two, three or four physical stations. The member stations must all be wired to the same DCC or DCE and be designated as a member of a compound station i.e. the **Compound Member** checkbox in **Station Properties** dialog box **Identification** tab must be checked.

Station Templates

Before continuing on how to define a Station, it is important to use and understand what a **Station Template** is. The **MicroComm DXL Configuration Editor** uses station templates in order to quickly and easily configure many similar Stations. These are virtual devices with almost the same set of properties as real intercom Stations. The principal difference is that they do not have a hardware port address.

You can define any station(s) based on a station template, which is defined in the **Station Template** section of **Configure:**. Hence, if a **Station Template** is defined as a **Speaker Station** then all the Stations based on this template will also be Speaker Stations. You can quickly and easily configure many stations that have the same properties. Station Templates are discussed in the Section 3.6 and it is highly recommended that you use them.

Defining Switches

A station is usually associated with one or more switches. Each switch will have an associated button, usually located on the front panel of the station, and it performs a specific function. A station that has no switches cannot issue a call request and hence cannot make a call request. The different types of switches are:

- Call Request switch when you press the button that is associated with this switch, the station will issue a call request to a Master Station.
- Call Request Cancel switch when depressed this switch will cancel a previously queued call.
- Call/End when depressed will end a call at a designated station
- Hook Switch this switch is usually used with a Station that has a handset device. When the handset is on the hook an associated switch is said to be on-hook and when the handset is taken off the hook switch then it is said to be off-hook.
- Microphone Mute switch this switch is used to mute a conversation when it is pressed. This type of switch is usually used in VOX applications, where the operator may be transmitting a message over the paging speakers but he suddenly wants to have a private conversation with someone, without having his private conversation distributed over the speakers. The operator can press the microphone mute button to stop the transmission of audio.
- Music Select switch the button that is associated with this switch is usually used to begin or end the music that is played at a station, to skip past sound tracks and to set the volume of the music to either high or low.
- PTT switch the button that is associated with this switch is used as the push-to-talk button at the master station. Hence, the person that is speaking at the master has to press the PTT button and keep it pressed while speaking, in order for the audio to be transmitted from the master.
- Page switch when pressed the Page Switch will activate a specified page zone

- Panic Alarm switch a panic alarm switch is a special switch that can generate an alarm that is queued at a designated master.
- Tamper Alarm switch a tamper alarm is a special type of alarm that is queued at the master when it occurs. This switch does not have to be associated with an external button on the station. A switch can be configured as a tamper alarm switch so that it sends an alarm to the master when it is pressed, released or tampered with.
- Tamper Alarm Cancel switch this switch is used to cancel a tamper alarm when it occurs. The purpose of having this switch on a station is to force the operator who received the alarm, to physically go to the station and turn off the tamper alarm.
- Unused switch you can set a switch to the 'unused' state, which means that the switch does not have a specific function. You can use this setting for a switch that is present but which you will not be using or a station that has provisions for two switches buy only one switch present.
- Volume Step this switch is used so that the user can step through different volume levels for audio clarity. This type of switch is mostly used at visiting booth stations for users that are hard of hearing. Each time the user presses the switch, the volume would increase progressively and then cycle back to the starting point.

There are two switch settings that only appear when you set a Station to be a **Compound Station Member**. They are the Compound Call Request Switch and the Compound Music Select switch:

- Compound Call Request switch when you press the button that is associated with this switch, a call request is sent to the master that is configured to receive the call requests from the compound station. Additionally, all the station that are members of the compound station will be connected to this master station for the call, so that audio from all the stations will be mixed and heard at the master, and audio from the master will be heard at all the member stations.
- Compound Music Select switch the button that is associated with this switch is usually used to begin or end the music that is played at the compound station (and hence, at all the members Stations), to skip past sound tracks and to set the volume of the music to either high or low.

The **Station Properties** dialog box could have up to 12 tabs (depending on whether a Host Port and CCTV has been defined). Two of the most critical settings are defining the port connection (in the **Identification** tab) and defining which master will receive a call request (in the **Switches** tab). Other parameters that can be set include volume levels, tones that can be generated when a call is made, defining the Master that will receive hardware faults, etc.

3.7.1.1 Station Properties - Identification

The Identification tab is shown on the right.

Select the Template: entry to specify the parameters of the Station according to a fixed template that has already been defined in the **Station Templates** section of **Configure:**. The station will be the same type as the template, and the **Type:** entry will be dimmed and you will not be allowed to select this option.

Set **Template:** to **None** if the station is not based on a pre-defined template. Use the drop-down menu in **Type:** to select the type of station and finally choose the station port required.

cion 2008 (cen /	(101) Propert	es					
Permiss	ions		Outputs			Selectors	
Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Settin	gs 🛛 Le	vels	ALA	Filters
Number: 2008							
Name: Cell	4101			_			
Info:							
Template: 21 (Cell A101)		-				
Type: Spe	aker Station		<u> </u>	Compour	nd Member		
Exch	ange:	Box:	Card:		Port:		
Hou	sing Building 1 🖪	DCC -	400 Se	ries SCC 1	- 8	-	
						_	

3.7.1.2 Station Properties - Switches

Up to two switches can be multiplexed over an audio line. The 300 and 400 series intercom speaker stations can be ordered with no switches, one switch or two switches. Without a switch, the station cannot generate a call request. The two switches on a Speaker Station are usually used for generating call requests, and for rotating through the available music channels. The possible use for switches include the following:

- Call Request
- Call Request Cancel
- Call/End
- Hook Switch
- Microphone Mute Switchl
- Music Select
- PTT Switch
- Page
- Panic Alarm
- Tamper Alarm
- Tamper Alarm Cancel
- Unused
- Volume Step

The **Switches** tab opens with the switches set to Unused. These switches are predefined switches and cannot be deleted. Because of this, the **Delete** button is always dimmed when you click on switches that have been predefined by the program. The Number 2 switch pushbutton is physically located on the lower right hand side of a station front plate and is normally used as the **Call Request** switch. If there is a second switch the push button associated with that switch (Switch Number 1) is located on the upper right hand side of the station front plate and is commonly used as a music select switch.

Number	Function			Add	1	
1	Music Select					
2	Call Request			Delete		
				Properties	1	
				Flopenies.	<u>.</u>	
Supervisi	on					
🔽 Supe	rvise Port					
Report F	aults I o Master:					
None		•				

The following drawing displays the switch positions.



The **Handset** and **Handset/Speaker Stations** have a full-duplex connection and require two audio channels, where each channel can be multiplexed with contact closure information for up to two switches. Therefore, if you define a station type as a Handset or a Handset/Speaker type station, the **Switches** tab will initially display three of the four switches in the **Unused** state. For this type of station the second switch on the first port is usually used as a Call Request switch and the first switch.

Number	Function				Add)	
1 2	Unused Unused			[) elete	
3 4	Hook Switch Unused			Re	portion	
				1910	pences	
Supervisio	n			1		
Superv	/ise Port 1	Supervis	e Port 2			
Report Fa	ults To Master:		_			
None			-			

Some station switches have terminating resistors and can be supervised to check for open or short circuit faults on the audio lines. The check boxes beside **Supervise Port 1** and **Supervise Port 2** turn this capability on or off.

Note that if you have an unsupervised port then you will only be able to define one switch for that port except for **IP Stations** which support 4 pre-defined switches with no supervision.

111

The pull-down menu on the **Report Faults To:** drop-down menu lists all the IMS, IP, or host monitored Master Stations in the system. The master station that received the reported fault requires a display or host. Select the master station that will be monitoring hardware faults from this list. All the faults that are detected on the supervised switches will be forwarded to the master that you define here. If the master station has not yet been defined you will have to return to this entry later. Note that if you do not define a master to report the faults to, then the faults will still appear on the DXL but they will not be reported to any of the master stations.

3.7.1.2.1 Using a pre-defined switch

If you want to use a pre-defined switch or you want to change the properties of an existing switch, click on the switch that you want to use and click on the **Properties...** button. This brings up **Switch Properties** window with two tabs. This window lets you define the settings for each switch.

Switch Properties – Input

Ν.

Select the function that you want this switch to perform from the **Function:** drop-down menu.

Function: Call Request			•		
Input Settings					
. [eemige]					
Port					
/Housing Building 1/DCC	/400 Series (SCC 1	/Station Port 7/Sw	itch Input/Switch	12	Change
Contact Type					
MNO Momentary Normal	y Open 💌				
MNO Momentary Normal	yOpen 💌				
MNO Momentary Normal	y Open 💌				
MNO Momentary Normal	yOpen _▼				
MND Momentary Normal	y Open 💌				
MNO Momentary Normal	yOpen 💌				
MNO Momentary Normal	y Open 💌				
MNO Momentary Normal	y Open 💌				

Aunction:	Call Request
	Call Request Call Request Cancel Call/End Hook Switch Microphone Mute Switch Music Select PTT Switch Page Panic Alarm Tamper Alarm Tamper Alarm Tamper Alarm Cancel Unused Volume Step

The program will automatically insert the location of the switch into the Port information box.

Set the **Contact Type** of the switch from the drop-down menu. The audio line switches in standard DXI/DXL stations are Momentary Normally Open switches (the default setting), but with Generic stations or external switches other switch types are possible.

Contact Type	
MNO Momentary Normally Open	R
MNO Momentary Normally Open	
MNC Momentary Normally Closed	
LNO Latched Normally Open	
LNC Latched Normally Closed	

Switch Properties – Settings

In the **Settings** tab, you will have to set the call request priority of the switch and the Master that the call request will be sent to.

Select the master that you want the call request to be sent to, from the **Master** drop-down menu. This is an extremely important setting, if you do not assign a master, then the station will not be able to issue a call request.

Set the call request priority of the station by using the **Call Request Priority** slider.

Switch Properties	×
Function: Call Request	
Input Settings	
Master	
10 (CentralControl)	
Call Request Priority	
0 50 100	
OK Cancel	

3.7.1.2.2 Adding a new switch

To add a new switch in addition to the pre-defined switches, click on the **Add...** button that appears on the **Switches** tab.

Switch Properties – Input

When you click on the Add... button to add a new switch, the Switch **Properties** window opens followed automatically by the Select Switch Port window, shown on the right. Use the expansion icons \textcircled to expand the tree structure until the desired switch is located. Select the switch and click on the **OK** button and you will return to the Switch Properties window.

Switch Properties	X
Function: Call Request	
Input Settings	
Port /Housing Building 1/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Status Input 1/Switch 1	Change
Contact Type MND Momentary Normally Open	
	Cancel

📶 Select Switch Port	
Switch Port:	
OK	Cancel

If you selected Switch 1 this port is now displayed in the Port entry of the **Switch Properties** window. You can now select the function of this switch (in this example a Call Request Cancel). You can use any of the unused status input switches that are located on the same DCC or DCE or any of the unused switches on a DIO. The only restriction in using DIO switches is that due to latency they cannot be assigned audio functions, such as a PTT function. The software will prevent you from making such an assignment.

Now click on the **OK** button to add this switch to the **Switches** tab. Switch 3 is now added to the list. To change the properties of this switch, simply click on the switch and click on the **Properties...** button. Click on the **Delete** button to delete Switch 3. Note that it is not possible to delete predefined Switches (Switch 1 and Switch 2).

Clicking on the button **Change...** in the **Switch Properties** dialog box will immediately bring up the tree structure of the **Select Switch Port** window and allow you to change the designated switch.



Switch Properties - Settings

The settings for this tab are identical to the settings for the pre-defined switches and will not be discussed.

3.7.1.3 Station Properties – Tones

Tones can be associated with either call or monitoring operations. **Call Announce** and **Call Request Acknowledge** entries were discussed previously in section 3.2.2

The **Monitor Announce** tones are the tones used to inform a station that it is being monitored. Select **None** if you do not want to inform the station that it is being monitored. You can use the pull-downs to select from the list of tones that have been defined. You can specify if a tone is generated when the monitoring begins (if you select **Start**), when the monitoring ends (if you select **End**) and as a periodic reminder during the monitoring process (if you select **Reminder**).

ation 2008 (Cell A101) Proper	ties					>
Permissions	1	Outputs	. 1	Selecto	DIS	
Identification Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	ALA	Filters	
Call Announce		Monitor Ann	ounce			
Start: 1 (StartTone)	•	Start:	None		•	
End: 3 (EndTone)		End:	None		-	
Reminder: 2 (ReminderTone)	•	Reminder:	None		•	
Call Request Acknowledge Tone: 2 (ReminderTone)	•					
				OK	Cancel	

3.7.1.4 Station Properties – Call Settings

Tick the **Answer Call Requests Only** checkbox in order to ensure that a Master can only establish a call to a station after the station has made a call request to the master. In this case, the Master will not be able to place a call to a station on its own and will only be able to answer call requests from a station.

Initial Volume and Call Priority are discussed in section 3.2.2.

Program Group is used for stations that are allowed to listen to music. Each program group will consist of several audio sources, often at two different audio levels.

3.7.1.5 Station Properties – Levels

The **Levels** tab can be used to increase or decrease the sound levels transmitted or received by the station. These settings cannot be changed while the system is running and are used to balance the sound levels in a facility to compensate for different room acoustics. The AGC check box will turn on the automatic gain control, which will try and adjust all incoming sounds to have the same sound levels.

3.7.1.6 Station Properties – ALA

You can set up to four different levels for the ALA, depending on the types of alarm that you need. You can set a different (or the same) ALA for each Level of the ALA, from the drop-down menu that is available with each Level.

When an ALA is triggered, you can configure the system to do one of two things in the **Action** area. The first option is to Queue Call Request, which means that the system will queue a call request to a master the moment an ALA is triggered. You will have to choose the master that you want to send a call request to, from the **Master**: drop-down menu. If you decide to queue a call request to a master when an ALA is triggered, you can also set the priority of this call request by using the Call Request Priority slider.





The second option is to directly **Attempt Connection** with a Master without issuing a call request, the moment the ALA is triggered. You will have to choose the Master that you want to attempt the connection with, from the **Master:** drop-down menu.

The same option is also available with a **Station Template** and therefore, this section is only discussed briefly with the **Station Templates** section in **Configure:**. Note that you cannot define an ALA for a Compound Station or for a Compound Station Template.

3.7.1.7 Station Properties – Filters

The **Filter** tab can be used to include an audio filter for both the incoming audio from the station and the output audio transmitted to the station. The input and output filters can be one of five different types; highpass, lowpass, bandstop, bandpass, advanced. If **None** is selected no filter is used.

Туре:	None
	None
	Lowpass
	Highpass
	Bandpass
	Bandstop
	Advanced

Permissions		Outputs	, I	Selectors	
Identification Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	ALA	Filter
		Frequency Resp	oonse (dB vs. H	lz):	
Input Filter O Uutput Fil	ter	200		3,400)
T		0 -			
Type: Lowpass					3
Rondwidth: 0	- Octavia	-12		\rightarrow	
Corner: 1200	Hz	-24			
Order:					
		-36			
				<u> </u>	
		250	500 1,000	2,000	

The filter parameters can be set using the pull down menus. Audio filters may be useful in rejecting background noise or compensating for different room acoustics.

3.7.1.8 Station Properties – Permissions

The **Permissions** tab is used to specify which master stations are allowed to call, monitor, or control this station. The pull down menu for **Function** displays the various functions that can be performed.

Station 200	8 (Cell A101) Prop	erties					x
Identifica	ation Switches Permissions	Tones	Call Settings Outputs	Leve	ls ALA Select	Filters ors	
Function:	Call Station		_				
Number	Name				Add		
10 21	CentralControl UnitAControl				Delete		
					ОК	Cancel	

3.7.1.9 Station Properties – Outputs

The **Outputs** tab allows you to activate an output when the station is in various operating states. When the **Add...** button is clicked a tree of the system hardware is displayed. The tree nodes can be expanded until the desired output port is displayed. If an output is already used it will be dimmed, if not it will be selectable. The function of the output can be selected from the **Function** drop down menu.

Function:	Station Call Request Status Indicator	
[Station Call Request Status Indicator	
	Station Call Status Indicator	
	Station Call or Call Request Status Indicator	
	Station Status Indicator	

There are two tabs associated with the **Properties** display of an output. The **Setting** tab allows the output to be set to blink, flash, fast flash, wink or on. The selected pattern will be used to drive the selected output port when the station is in the state(s) identified by the function. This applies to all of the functions except the Station Status Indicator. The Station Status indication function is predefined to flash the output in the call request state, and to turn the output on in the call state.

Pattern:	
On	•
Off	
Blink	
Flash	
Fast Flash	
Wink	
On	

station 3033	3 (Game	s Room C) Prope	erties							x
Identifica	tion Permissio	Switches ons	<u>і</u> т	ones	Call Settings Outputs	: L	_evels	ALA Selec	tors	Filters	
Number	Functio	n					Ad De Prope	ld			
tput Proper	ties on Call SI	atus Indica	itor		_]	OK		Cancel	
tput Proper unction: Stati Output Setti Port /Housing Bu	ties on Call SI ngs] ilding 2/E	atus Indica	itor MCC/SI	tatus Oul	put 4/Output			OK		Cancel	×
tput Proper unction: Stati Output Setti /Housing Bu Output Type:	ties ion Call SI ngs iilding 2/C NO Co	atus Indica DCC/2 IMS ntact	tor MCC/SI	tatus Ou	put 4/Output			ОК	Ch	ange	×

3.7.1.10 Station Properties - Selectors

When the station output is used in a page zone of a speaker line group or a relay controlled by a zone selected status output, the **Selectors** tab is used to specify these **Speaker Line Groups** and the **Zone Select Outputs.** These selectors may be activated when a page is made to the station.

The **Selector Kind** pull down menu offers the following choices.

Selector Kind:	Speaker Line Groups
	Zone Select Outputs
	Speaker Line Groups

Station 2008 (Cell A101) Properties		×
Identification Switches Tones Call Setting Permissions Outputs	gs Levels ALA Filter Selectors	s
Selector Kind: Zone Select Outputs	Add Delete	
	Canc	el

The list on the selectors tab will display the selectors of the currently selected kind that are associated with the talkback station, and only selectors of that kind can be added to the station.

Selector Kind:	Speaker Line Groups 📃
	Zone Select Outputs
	Speaker Line Groups

3.7.1.11 Station Properties - Status Registers

Note that the **Status Registers** tab will not appear if you have not defined any Host Ports in the system.

If you have already defined Host Ports then you will see a list of them, and they will all appear with a checkbox (which is unticked by default) beside them. Tick the Host Ports that you want the Station to report its status to. For a description of the other entries, please refer to Section 3.24.1.12: Host Port – Status Registers.

Identification Filters	Switches Tones Status Registers	Call Settings Levels CCTV ALA Permissions Outputs Selectors
Register Based H Number Na 1 Ho	ost Ports: me	Status Message Mode C Peer to peer C Polled
		Station Status Register Bocks DXL Address Length Call Status: Enable Status: Apply Changes

3.7.1.12 Station Properties – CCTV

The basic purpose of this tab is to allow you to set-up connections between monitors/cameras on masters and monitors/cameras on stations, when a call is made from a master to a station. The CCTV camera tab lets you associate a group of video cameras and video monitors with a master station so that the DXL knows what commands it needs to send to the video switch. The appropriate video cameras and video monitors can then be connected for the call.

Note that you will have to first define the video switches in the **Video Switches** section of **Configure:**. After this, you will have to define the video cameras and video monitors that are using these switches in the **Video**

Station 2007 (UnitATVR	oom) Properties				×
Filters Sta	itus Registers tches Tones	Permissions Call Settings	Outputs Levels	Se CCTV	ALA
Sequence Number 1	Name				=
Add Delete	e Move Up M	love Down			
				OK	Cancel

Cameras and **Video Monitors** section of **Configure**:. Only after this is done, will you see the CCTV tab appear in the **Station Properties** window. Also note that these CCTV settings are only defined for the 'CALL' event i.e. when a call is made from a master to a station. Calls that are made from masters to visiting booths and from masters to compound stations are set up as calls between a master and the constituent members of a visiting booth or a compound station.

You will have to carefully decide the sequential order of the cameras and the monitors for each Station, as the CCTV connection between a master and a station will be set up in the sequential order. See the sections on Video Switches, Video Cameras and Video Monitors for further details.

3.7.2 Compound Stations

A Compound Station is a group of stations (up to a maximum of 4) that are treated as a single station. When you make a call connection from a master to a compound station, all the stations in the compound group are connected to the master. The audio from each of the individual stations in a compound station is combined into a single audio signal. The most common application of compound stations is for door entries where the two individual Stations on either side of the door are treated as a single station.

3.7.2.1 Compound Station Properties - Identification

Select a Template: from the drop-down menu if you want to base the Station on a pre-defined template.

Select **None** in the **Template:** entry if you do not want to base the Station on a template. Select the **Type:** of Station to be a **Compound Station**.

itation 2500 (I	Housing 1 Entry Door) Properties	x
Identification	Tones Call Settings Members ALA Status Registers Permissions	
Number:	2500	
Name:	Housing 1 Entry Door	
Info:		
	———————————————————————————————————————	
Template:	None	
Туре:	Compound Station	
		_
	OK Cancel	

3.7.2.2 Compound Station Properties - Members

The **Members** tab lists all the stations that are to be included in this compound station. A maximum of 4 stations can be included in a compound station.

To add a station to this list, click on the **Add...** button. This brings up the **Select Stations** dialog box that lists all the stations in the exchange that have the compound station check box checked. Select the station to be added to the compound station and then click on **OK**.

You will not be able to click on the **Add...** button after you have added four stations to the **Member Stations**: area.

To delete a Station from this list or area, simply select the station to the deleted from the **Member Stations:** area and then click on the **Delete** button.

Station 2500 (Housing 1 Entry Door) Properties	×
Identification Tones Call Settings Members ALA Status Registers Permissions	
Member Stations:	
Number Name Add	
2001 Housing1Entry 2002 Housing1Exit Delete	
OK Cancel	

3.7.2.3 Compound Station Properties – Status Registers

Note that the **Status Registers** tab will not appear if you have not defined any host ports in the system.

If you have already defined host ports then you will see a list of them, and they will all appear with a checkbox (which is unticked by default) beside them. Tick the host ports that you want the station to report its status to. For a description of the other entries, please refer to Section 3.24.1.12: Host Port – Status Registers

Station 2500 (Housing 1 Entry Door) Prop	perties	×
Identification	Tones Call Settings Membe	ers ALA Status Registers Permissions	
Register Bas	ed Host Ports:	Status Message Mode	
Number	Name	C Peer to peer	
	Host Port 1		
		🗖 Sequential registers	
		Station Status Register Blocks	
		Call Status:	
		Enable Status: 1	
		Apply Changes	
, I			
Show Host P	art Rogistore		
anuw Host P	on negisters		

3.7.2.4 Compound Station Properties – Permissions

The **Permissions** tab allows you to specify which master stations can control the compound station. The pull down menu for **Functions:** displays the possible control functions.

Function:	Call Station 🗾	
	Call Station	
	Control Station Audio Level Alarm	
	Control Station Call Requests	-
	Control Station Program	
	Monitor Station	

Clicking on the **Add...** button brings up a pop up menu that lists all the master stations in the system. You make your selections from this list.

Station 2500	(Housing 1 Entry Door) Properties	2
Identification	Tones Call Settings Members ALA Status Registe	rs Permissions
Function:	Call Station	
Number	Name	Add
21	UnitAControl	Delete
I		
		OK Cancel

3.7.3 Talkback Station

The TBE-310 Talkback Amplifier Expander outputs are configured as a special type of station. The TBE-310 offers a flexible solution for driving speakers with talkback capability. The TBE-310 has eight constant voltage output channels that can be used to drive paging loudspeaker circuits. Each channel's output power is rated at 5 watts at 25 volts. Several channels on the TBE-310 can be connected in parallel to form a single output with higher output power (i.e. connecting three outputs together would provide a 15 (3 x 5) watt output). Any group of sequential channels on a single TBE can be connected in parallel. When outputs are connected in parallel appropriate settings must be made in the Configuration specifying which outputs are to be connected.

Each loudspeaker connected to a Talkback Amplifier Expander circuit must be equipped with an appropriate 25 volt loudspeaker matching transformer. Loudspeaker matching transformer taps must be set so that the total audio power load on each circuit does not exceed the rated output.

The 1U 19" rack mount enclosure connects to a DXL exchange via a USB cable. The back view of the TBE-310 is shown below.



Rear View of TBE-310

Up to 4 TBE-310s can be connected to each DXL exchange; however the total number of TBE-310s and DCEs that can be connected to an exchange is limited to 4.

3.7.3.1 Configuring a TBE-310 using the Administrator

The following example uses a TBE to communicate with three areas. The example Housing Building 1 is divided into two identical units called Unit A and the Unit B. The following example uses a TBE-310 to communicate with 3 separate areas in Unit A.

The three areas are to consist of,

 An overhead bank of speakers in the games room that are used to make broadcasts or play background music in the room. The overhead speakers are configured to act as a single station with talkback capability. This station is named 'Games Room A', and the station is required to deliver 15 watts of audio power to drive the overhead speakers. The master station 'Unit A Control' or the 'Housing1Super' can make calls to this station.

- 2) A bank of pole mounted speakers is used to broadcast messages to the exercise yard. The bank of speakers is configured as a station named 'Exercise Yard A'. Twenty watts of audio power are required to drive the speakers. The master station 'Unit A Control' has permission to make calls to this station,
- 3) A station named 'Entrance A' requires 5 watts of audio power to drive the overhead speakers in the entrance area. The master station 'Unit A Control' or 'Housing1Super' can make calls to this station.

Since each output line can supply 5 watts of audio power 3 output lines must be paralleled to provide 15 watts of audio output power to the Games Room speakers. Similarly, 4 output lines must be paralleled to provide 20 watts of audio power for the Exercise Yard speakers, while a single output line is adequate to drive the speakers in the entrance area. The TBE will be wired as follows:



3.7.3.2 Adding a TBE to the configuration

A TBE-310 can be added to an exchange when the **Configure:** entry of the **DXL Configuration Editor** is set to **Hardware**. The window that appears after a DCC, two DCEs and a TBE have been added to an exchange (Housing Building 1) is shown in the following picture.

The buttons at the bottom of the **DXL** Configuration Editor window allows you to Add DCE..., Add DIO..., Add PZE..., Add TBE... or Delete a selected item. Once a fourth DCE and/or TBE has been added the DCE and TBE selection buttons will dim and can no longer be selected.



3.7.3.3 Defining the Talkback Stations in the Configuration

The TBE-310 outputs are configured as a special type of station. In our example we will configure the TBE as three separate stations, namely 'Games Room A', 'Exercise Yard A' and 'Entrance A'. Setting the **Configure:** entry in the **DXL Configuration Editor** to **Stations** allows us to **Add... Delete...** or select **Properties** for each station. When you click the **Add...** button the **Station Properties** dialog box appears:

You need to identify the station with an ID **Number** and **Name**, and using the pull down menu assign **Talkback Station** as the **Type** of station.

tion 2401 (Gan	nes Room A) Pr	operties					
Permis	sions		Outputs		1	Selecto	rs
Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Setti	ngs	Levels	ALA	Filters
Number: 240	1						
Name: Gar	mes Room A			_			
Info:							
Template: No	ne		Ŧ				
Type: Tal	kback Station		•	Com	oound Mem	ber	
Excl	hange: usingBuilding1 👤	Box:	·		F	irst Port:	Last Port: 3 💌
						OK	Cancel



The entries for **First Port** and **Last Port** tell the configuration which ports are connected together in parallel for this station. In this picture 3 ports are connected in parallel.

The station **Exercise Yard A** settings are shown on the right. The ports 4 to 7 of the TBE are connected in parallel to give an audio output of 20 watts.

Station 2402 (Exercise Yard A)	Properties	X
Permissions	Outputs	Selectors
Identification Switches	Tones Call Settings	s Levels ALA Filters
Number: 2402		
Name: Exercise Yard A		
Info:		
Template: None	V	
Type: Talkback Station	▼ □	Compound Member
Exchange: HousingBuilding1	Box:	First Port: Last Port:
		Cancel

The station **Exercise Yard A** settings are shown on the right. The ports 4 to 7 of the TBE are connected in parallel to give an audio output of 20 watts.

ation 2402 (Exercise Yard A) Properties	×
Permissions Outputs Selectors	1
Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels ALA Filters	
Number: 2402	
Name: Exercise Yard A	
Info.	
Template: None	
Type: Talkback Station 🗾 🗖 Compound Member	
Exchange: Box: First Port: Last Port HousingBuilding1 I TBE I 4 7 I	
UK	

The station **Entrance A** settings are shown on the right. Only port 8 is used for this audio output.

Station 2403 (Entrance A) Properties	×
Permissions Outputs Selectors Identification Switches Tones Call Settings Levels ALA Filters	ļ
Number: 2403	
Name: Entrance A	l
Info:	l
Template: None	
Type: Talkback Station 🗾 🔽 Compound Member	l
Exchange: Box: First Port: Last Port: HousingBuilding1 V TBE V 8 V 8	
OK Cancel	

3.7.3.4 Talkback Station Properties Dialog Box

The Talkback Station Properties dialog box has 10 tabs that are used to set parameters for the talkback stations. These will be described briefly in this section.

3.7.3.4.1 Talkback Station Properties - Identification

The **Identification** tab is used to specify an ID **Number**, **Name**, and the ports that are connected in parallel. Once a **Talkback Station** is selected the **Template** entry is dimmed (i.e. you cannot use a template to describe a Talkback Station). If this station is to be used as a member of a compound station then the **Compound Member** check box needs to be checked.

station 2401 (Gar	nes Room A) F	Properties						×
Permi	ssions	1	Outputs		1	Selector	s	
Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Se	lttings	Levels	ALA	Filters	ĺ.
Number: 🛛	<u>01</u>							
Name: Ga	mes Room A							
Info:]			
Template: No	one		Ŧ					
Type: Ta	Ikback Station		•	Com	pound Merr	nber		
Exc Ho	hange: busingBuilding1	Box: TBE	•		F	ïrst Port: L 1 [:	.ast Port: 3 💌	
					[ОК	Cancel	

3.7.3.4.2 Talkback Station Properties Switches

The **Switches** tab can be used to Add... switch(es) to the talkback station. A talkback station has no predefined switches. Clicking the Add... button brings up a window with a tree structure of the hardware configuration. The tree structure can be expanded until it displays switch inputs, which can be wired to an external switch to perform the desired function.

3.7.3.4.3 Talkback Station Properties - Tones

The **Tones** tab has entries for defining **Start**, **End**, and periodic **Reminder** tones when a call is being made to the talkback station. Similarly, when the talkback station is being monitored a start, stop, and periodic reminder tone can be sent to the station. Tones are created using the **Tones** entry in the **Configure:** box of the **DXL Configuration Editor**. If the station has a call request switch, a call request acknowledge tone can be sent back to the station when a call request is queued at a master station.

1 011110	sions	, I	Outputs		Selector	s
dentification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	ALA	Filters
Number Funct	ion			A	3d	
					oloto	
				Prop	erties	

Station 2401 (Games Room A) F	roperties					x
Permissions	໌ Out	puts	1	Selector	rs	
Identification Switches	Tones Ca	II Settings	Levels	ALA	Filters	1
Call Announce		Ionitor Anno	unce			
Start: 1 (StartTone)	•	Start: N	lone		•	
End: None		End: N	lone		•	
Reminder: None	•	Reminder: 🖪	lone		•	
Call Request Acknowledge						
Tone: None	_					
						-
				OK	Cancel	

3.7.3.4.4 Talkback Station Properties - Call Settings

The **Call Settings** tab has entries for **Volume**, **Call Priority**, and **Program Group**. **Program Group** is a set of music source that can be transmitted to this station. An operator at a master station with permission for program control can select one of the music sources in the selected program group when the DXL is running.

Permis	ssions	1	Outputs		Selector	s
dentification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	ALA	Filters
Initial Volum - 16dB	e: 0 16dB		Program 200 (Tu	Group: nerInputs)		•
Call Priority:	50 100					
Answer	Call Requests On	y				

3.7.3.4.5 Talkback Station Properties - Levels

The **Levels** tab can be used to increase or decrease the sound levels transmitted or received by the station.

Station 2401 (Games Room A) Properties		×
Permissions Identification Switches Tones	Outputs Selectors Call Settings Levels ALA	Filters
Speaker: -16dB 0 16dB	Microphone: -16dB 0 16dB	
	Use AGC	
	ОК	Cancel

3.7.3.4.6 Talkback Station Properties - ALA

The **ALA** (Audio Level Alarm) tab is used to configure automatic monitoring of the incoming audio from the station. If a loud audio signal is detected that exceeds a set threshold it can trigger an alarm. Four different sound level alarm thresholds can be set. An operator, who has permission to turn on/off the monitoring, or an automatic schedule, can select the appropriate level.

Permissions	Dubuta [Colootoro
Identification Switches	Tones Call Settings Levels	ALA Filters
ALA Detectors Level 1: None Level 2: None	Action Queue Call Request Attempt Connection Master: None	-
Level 3: None	Call Request Prio	rity:

3.7.3.4.7 Talkback Station Properties - Filter

The **Filter** tab can be used to include an audio filter for both the incoming audio from the station and the output audio transmitted to the station. The input and output filters can be one of five different types; highpass, lowpass, bandstop, bandpass, advanced. If none is selected no filter is used.

Туре:	None
	None
	Lowpass
	Highpass
	Bandpass
	Bandstop
	Advanced

The filter parameters can be set using the pull down menus. Audio filters may be useful in rejecting background noise or compensating for different room acoustics.

Permis	sions	1	Outputs	1	Selector	5
Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	ALA	Filters
 Input Filter 	O Output F	ilter	Frequency Resp 200	onse (dB vs. H	lz): 3,40	0
Type: Lowpass		•	0 -		<	3
Bandwi	dth: 0	O ctave	-12		$\left(\right)$	
Corner: 1200 💌 Hz		-24		\rightarrow		
-	j <u></u>		-36			
			250	500 1,000	2,000	
					04	-



3.7.3.4.8 Talkback Station Properties - Permissions

The **Permissions** tab is used to specify which master stations are allowed to call, monitor, or control this station. The pull down menu for **Function** displays the various functions that can be performed.

Function:	Call Station
	Call Station
	Control Station Audio Level Alarm
	Control Station Call Requests
	Control Station Program
	Monitor Station

For a particular function the **ADD**... button will generate a popup menu that lists all the master stations in the configuration. From this list of master stations you

Station 2401 (Games Room A) Pr	operties	×
Identification Switches Permissions	Tones Call Settings Levels Outputs	ALA Filters Selectors
Function: Call Station		
Number Name		Add
20 Housing1Super 21 UnitAControl	-	Delete
		OK Cancel

can assign the master station(s) that are allowed to perform the selected function.

3.7.3.4.9 Talkback Station Properties - Outputs

The **Outputs** tab allows you to activate an output when the station is in various operating states. When the **Add...** button is clicked a tree of the system hardware is displayed. The tree nodes can be expanded until the desired output port is displayed. If an output is already used it will be dimmed, if not it will be selectable. The function of the output can be selected from the **Function** drop down menu.

Function:	Station Call Request Status Indicator
	Station Call Request Status Indicator
	Station Call Status Indicator
	Station Call or Call Request Status Indicator
	Station Status Indicator

There are two tabs associated with the **Properties** display of an output. The **Setting** tab allows the output to be set to blink, flash, fast flash, wink or on. The selected pattern will be used to drive the selected output port when the station is in the state(s) identified by the function. This applies to all of the functions except the Station Status Indicator. The Station Status indication function is predefined to flash the output in the call request state, and to turn the output on in the call state.



Identification	Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	ALA	Filters
Permission	s		Outputs		Selectors	:
Number Function				Add	L	
				Deli	ote	
				-		
				Proper	lies	

Output Properties	×
Function: Station Call Status Indicator	
Output Settings	
Port	
/Housing Building 2/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Status Output 4/Output	Change
Output Type: NO Contact	
	Cancel

3.7.3.4.10 Talkback Station Properties - Selectors

When the TBE talkback output is used to drive the audio input of a speaker line group or a relay controlled by a zone selected status output, the **Selectors** tab is used to specify these **Speaker Line Groups** and the **Zone Select Outputs.** These selectors may be activated when a page is made to the talkback station.

The **Selector Kind** pull down menu offers the following choices.

Selector Kind:	Speaker Line Groups 📃 💌
	Zone Select Outputs
	Speaker Line Groups

The list on the selectors tab will display the selectors of

the currently selected kind that are associated with the talkback station, and only selectors of that kind can be added to the station.

Selector Kind:	Speaker Line Groups 💽
	Zone Select Outputs
	Speaker Line Groups

Station 2401 (Games Room A)	Properties					×
Identification Switches	Tones	Call Settings	Levels	ALA	Filters	
Permissions	1	Outputs		Selectors		
Selector Kind: Zone Select Ou	tputs	•				
Number Name			Add			
			Delete			
			Delete			
,						
				OK	Cancel	

×

3.8 Station Groups

A Station Group is a group of Stations that can be controlled with a single command. For example all the cells in a housing unit may have music available at certain times. A group that includes all the Stations in the housing unit allows the operator to turn on or turn off the programming to all cells simultaneously. Similarly, ALAs (Audio Level Alarms) can be turned on/off to a group of Stations by sending the appropriate command to the Station group.

3.8.1 Station Group Dialog Box

In order to make the operation of a DXL system easier an operator must be able to control stations as a group rather than each station individually. An example would be to turn on and off the program sources for a block of cells, or to turn on and off monitoring of a group of cells.

A Station group dialog box has three tabs: Identification and Members and Permissions.

3.8.1.1 Station Groups Properties – Identification

If you type in a **Number:** that is longer than 2 digits then a dialog box will pop up asking you to confirm whether a different length is really required. Click **Yes** to make the change. Note that this change is reflected in the **System Properties** (TSM Dialling tab) selection in **Configure:**.

This dialog box shows up for Stations, Masters, Page Zones and Visiting Booths as well.

DXI Administrator	OK Cancel
The system currently allows only 2 digits for fixed length dialing from a TSM to a station group. A station group is being created with a number of '2002' which requires 4 digits to dial to. Would you like to use 4 digits for dialing to station groups from now on?	

3.8.1.2 Station Group Properties – Members

The **Member Stations:** area lists all the Stations that are members of this Station Group. To add a Station to the list, click **Add...** This brings up the **Select Stations** window, displayed on the next page.

To remove a Station from the list, simply select the Station and then click on the **Delete** button.

Stati	ion Grou	p 2002 (Cel	ls A101-A12	5) Properti	es			×
Ide	entificatio	n Members	Permissions					
M	lember St	ations:						
	Number	Name				Add		
	2008	Cell A101						
i i	2009	Cell A102				Delete		
	2010	Cell A103						
l i	2011 2012	Cell A104						
	2012	Cell A106						
1	2014	Cell A107						
	2015	Cell A108						
B	2016	Cell A109			-			
_							[]	Cancel
								Cancer

The **Select Stations** window lists all the Stations in the system. From this list, select the Stations that are to be members of the Station Group and click on the **OK** button. Click on **Cancel** to leave the **Select Stations** window.



3.8.1.3 Station Group Properties – Permissions

The Function pull-down presents a list of operations that can be carried out on a group of stations.



From this list select the function you want then select the **Add...** button to bring up a Select Masters dialog box with a list of all the master stations in the system. Select the master stations that are allowed to control this function then click on the **OK** button.

station Group 20 (Cells A101-A125) Properties	2
Identification Members Permissions	
Function: Control Station Group Program	
Number Name 21 Unit A Control	Add Delete
	OK Cancel

Number	Name	
10	Central Control	
11	Central Control 1	
12	Central Control 2	
13	Central Control Supr	
14	Maintenance Office	
20	Housing 1 Supr	
24	NW Tower	
25	Unit B Control	
30	Housing 2 Supr	
31	Unit C Control	
33	NE Tower	
25	Unit D. control	_
3.9 Visiting Booths

A visitor booth consists of an audio connection between two Handset Stations. The audio connection may be enabled permanently or enabled by a Master Station operator on demand. If the audio connection is established on demand then the connection remains intact for a predetermined length of time.

3.9.1 Visiting Booth Properties Dialog Boxes

There are four tabs associated with a visiting booth: Identification, Tones, Control and Permissions.

3.9.1.1 Visiting Booth Properties – Identification

The drop-down menus in First Station and Second Station highlights all the stations that are defined as Handset Stations in the Stations section of Configure:.

When you select a Station in the First Station entry, then this station does not appear in the Second Station dropdown menu and vice versa.

After you make the settings for First Station and Second Station, this pair of Stations makes up a visiting booth.

isiting Booth	1 (Visiting Booth 1) Properties		×
Identification	Tones Control Pemissions		
Number:	1		
Name:	Visiting Booth 1		
Info:			
	First Station:	Second Station:	
	5109 (VisitBooth1 Guest)	5111 (VisitBooth1 Resident)	.
	The selection for the second station has be station has been chosen. This restriction of first station to 'None'.	een restricted because the first an be removed by setting the	
		OK Can	icel

3.9.1.2 Visiting Booth Properties – Tones

The Visiting Booth has provisions to include Start, End and Reminder tones during a call between the two stations. The pull-down menus list the tones that you have defined for the system, and you can make your selections from this list.

Visiting Booth 1 (Visiting Booth 1) Properties	X
Identification Tones Control Pemissions	
Call Announce Start: 1 (Normal Announce Tone)	
End: 1 (Normal Announce Tone)	
	ancel

3.9.1.3 Visiting Booth Properties – Control

The **Control** tab has two main options. Choose the **Always enabled** option to keep the visiting booths permanently connected, so that they will become active the moment the handsets are taken off hook.

The **Enabled on demand** option allows a Master Station to control when a visiting booth is enabled. The Default visit time (minutes) entry controls how long the visiting booth connection remains active.

Visiting Booth 1 (Visiting Booth 1) Properties	×
Identification Tones Control Pemissions	
Always enabled	
C Enabled on demand	
Default visit time (minutes): 30	

3.9.1.4 Visiting Booth Properties – Permissions

The **Permissions** tab is used to specify which master station(s) can talk to the visiting booth and which master station(s) can control the visiting booth. The Function pull-down menu has two choices;



The **Add...** button brings up a window that lists all the master stations in the system. From this list you make the appropriate selection.

Visiting Booth 1 (Visiting Booth 1) Properties	×
Identification Tones Control Pemissions	
Function: Control Visiting Booth	
Number Name	Add
52 Visiting Control	Delete
	OK Cancel

3.10 Speaker Lines

In the following example a PZE will be used in 4 different Page Zones in an example Housing Unit 1. The PZE is wired as follows.



The four page zones are to consist of,

1) Page zone named 'Games Room' uses audio amplifier 1 and transmits audio to four speaker lines in the Games Room. The mute control for amplifier 1 uses the Key relay associated with Speaker Group 1. In addition two other status output relays are to be operated when this page zone is activated. The master station 'Unit Control' is permitted to make pages to this page zone.

2) Page zone named 'Exercise Yard' uses audio amplifier 1 and transmits audio to the four speaker lines in the Exercise Yard. The mute control for amplifier 1 uses the Key relay associated with Speaker Group 1. In addition two other status output relays are to be operated when this page zone is selected. The master station 'Unit Control' has permission to make pages to this page zone.

3) Page zone named 'Entrance' uses audio amplifier 2 and transmits audio to the two speaker lines in the Entrance area. The mute control for audio amplifier 2 uses the Key relay associated with Speaker Group 3. The master station 'Unit Control' has permission to make pages to this page zone.

4) Page zone named 'Unit Page' sends audio to all the PZE speaker lines associated with the above three page zones as well as stations Cell 101 through Cell 125 and Cell 201 through Cell 225. The operators at master stations 'Unit Control' and 'Housing1Super' have permission to make pages to this page zone.

3.10.1 Defining the Speaker Lines

Once a PZE has been added to an Exchange the tree view of the hardware configuration will display the PZE entries in an exchange.

⊡- GreyInstitution.dxl	
🗄 Housing Building 2	
🖃 HousingBuilding1	
庄 - DCC	
🕀 DCE 1	
🕀 DCE 2	
🕀 DCE 3	
🕀 PZE 1	
🗄 - PZE 2	
SupportServices	
🗄 SpecialHandling	
🗄 - AdminBuilding	

Speaker Line 211 (GamesRoomSpk1) Properties	X
Identification	,
Number: 211	
Name: GamesRoomSpk1	
Info:	
Exchange: Box: Group:	Port:
HousingBuilding1 💌 PZE 1 💌 Speaker Group 1	▼ 1 ▼
	OK Cancel

The first step in configuring a PZE is to identify and name each of the speaker lines that will be used. Different Page Zones can use different combinations of speaker lines and we must be able to identify which speaker line relays are to be activated for the different Page Zones. Setting the **Configure:** entry in the **DXL Configuration Editor** to **Speaker Lines** allows us to **Add...**, **Delet**e or select **Properties** of each speaker line. The **Properties** entry allows us to view and edit a speaker line. The **Speaker Line Properties** dialog box appears when you click the **Add...** button. You need to identify the speaker line with an ID **Number**, **Name** and the PZE **Port** that it is connected to.

Once you have specified the speaker lines, the **DXL Configuration Editor** List Pane will display the speaker lines (in this picture only the speaker lines for PZE 1 are displayed).

开 DXL Configuration Editor - Configuration2							
File Edit	File Edit						
Configure: Speaker Lines	Configure: Speaker Lines 💽 Lock 🗗						
View: Hardware	Number Name Info Port						
⊕ GreyInstitution.dxl	211 GamesRoomSpk1 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 212 GamesRoomSpk2 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 213 GamesRoomSpk3 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 214 GamesRoomSpk4 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 215 ExerciseYardSpk1 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 216 ExerciseYardSpk2 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 221 ExerciseYardSpk3 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 221 ExerciseYardSpk3 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 222 ExerciseYardSpk4 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 231 EntranceSpk1 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 232 EntranceSpk1 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. 232 EntranceSpk2 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Grou. Properties Add Delete	up 1/Speaker Output 1 up 1/Speaker Output 2 up 1/Speaker Output 3 up 1/Speaker Output 4 up 1/Speaker Output 5 up 1/Speaker Output 6 up 2/Speaker Output 1 up 2/Speaker Output 1 up 3/Speaker Output 2 up 3/Speaker Output 2					

3.11 Speaker Line Groups

Once the speaker lines are configured the next step is to specify the PZE Speaker Line Groups used in the configuration. Selecting **Speaker Line Groups** in the **Configure:** entry of the DXL Configuration Editor allows us to Add... Speaker Line Groups to the configuration. Speaker Line Groups will be associated with the line level audio from paging outputs or stations (with an SPA-120). The audio will be connected to the input of an audio amplifier and its output will in turn be connected to one or more speaker line groups.

s	peaker Line (Group 201 (PZE1 Group1) Properties	×
	Identification		_
	Number:	201	
	Name:	PZE1 Group1	
	Info:		
		Exchange: Box: Group: HousingBuilding1 V PZE 1 V Speaker Group 1 V	
		OK Cancel	

Click Add... to add a new speaker line group. After you

have defined one speaker line group the **DXL Configuration Editor** will also allow you to **Delete** an existing speaker line group, or view or edit the **Properties...** of a speaker line group. In our example we require 3 speaker line groups.

DXL Configuration Editor - Con	iguration	2			_ 🗆 🗵
File Edit	File Edit				
Configure: Speaker Line Groups	Lock	∎^			
View: Hardware	Number	Name	Info	Port	
⊡ GreyInstitution.dxl	201 202 203	PZE1 Group1 PZE1 Group2 PZE1 Group3	Delet	/HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Group 1 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Group 2 /HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Speaker Group 3	

3.12 Status Outputs

Status outputs are relay outputs that can be assigned one of the following functions:



For example the **Page Zone Selected** outputs are used to control relays that will be activated for some page zones but not for others. You could configure a relay network that could perform the same functions as a PZE-110 but with the added complexity of having to wire it up. In our example we have configured six status outputs, two using

Status Output	t 201 (Key Amp1) Properties	×
Identification		
Number:	: [201]	
Name:	: Key Amp1	
Info:		
Function:	r Audio Output Active	
	Exchange: Box: Card: Port: HousingBuilding1 V PZE 1 V 1 V	
Used By:	None	
	OK Cancel	

the PZE and four using the status outputs of the DCC. The two outputs associated with the PZE are used to key the mute control of the amplifiers and are assigned the **Audio Output Active** function. The other 4 status outputs will be activated when a page zone is selected and are assigned the **Page Zone Selected** function. The list pane of the **Configuration Editor** displays the status outputs.

DXL Configuration Editor - Confi	guration2	2			_ 🗆 🗙
File Edit					
Configure: Status Outputs	Lock	∎^			
View: Hardware	Number	Name	Info	Port	
GreyInstitution.dxl	201 202 203 204 205 206	Key Amp 1 Key Amp 2 Flashing Light 1 Relay Control 1 Flashing Light 2 Relay Control 2 erties Add	Delet	HousingBuilding1/PZE 1/Status Output 1/Output /HousingBuilding1/PZE/Status Output 2/Output /HousingBuilding1/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Status Output 1/Output /HousingBuilding1/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Status Output 2/Output /HousingBuilding1/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Status Output 3/Output /HousingBuilding1/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Status Output 4/Output	

3.13 Paging Outputs

Paging outputs are audio outputs used as inputs to audio amplifiers and their associated selectors. The amplifier outputs are generally connected to external speakers (in this case via the PZE). Four types of paging outputs are supported: MCC Line out (line level outputs), IP Station Ports (utilizing the speaker or line out on the 600 Series IP Stations), Generic Station Ports (utilizing SPA adapters on 300 series ports), and Speaker Station Ports (utilizing SPA adapters on 400 series ports).

In our example the two amplifiers require two line level outputs from a DCC or DCE. Selecting **Paging Output** in the **Configure:** entry of the **DXL Configuration Editor** allows us to add paging outputs to the configuration.

3.13.1 Paging Output Dialog Box

The Paging Output Dialog Box has 5 tabs; Identification, Call Settings, Levels, Outputs and Filter.

3.13.1.1 Paging Output Properties - Identification

The Identification tab requires an ID Number, Name, Info, Type, and the location of the output Port.

The picture below shows the list pane of the **DXL Configuration Editor** with **Configure**: set to **Paging Outputs.** All the paging outputs for Housing Building 1 are displayed.

Paging Output 22 (Amplifier A1 Input) Properties	<u>×</u>
Identification Call Settings Levels Selectors Filter	
Number: 22	
Name: Amplifier A1 Input	
Info:	
Type: MCC Line Out Port	
Exchange: Box: Card: Port:	
Previous Next OK Cano	el
_ [0]	×I

DXL Configuration Editor - Configuration	figuration2			
File Edit				
Configure: Paging Outputs	Lock			
View: Hardware	Number Name	Info	Port	
GreyInstitution.dxl	11 Laundry 12 Maintenance 20 Unit Page 21 Housig1Admin-Page 22 Amplifier 1 Input 23 Amplifier 2 Input 41 MedicalPage 43 Segregation Page 51 Administration Page 52 Visiting Page		/SupportServices/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Line Level Output 1 /SupportServices/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Line Level Output 2 /HousingBuilding1/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Line Level Output 1 /HousingBuilding1/DCE 1/IMS/TSM MCC/Line Level Output 2 /HousingBuilding1/DCE 1/IMS/TSM MCC/Line Level Output 0 /SpecialHandling/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Line Level Output 1 /SpecialHandling/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Line Level Output 1 /AdminBuilding/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Line Level Output 1 /AdminBuilding/DCC/2 IMS MCC/Line Level Output 1	1 2 ut ut 1
	Properties Add.	Dele	ie	

Administrator Software

3.13.1.2 Paging Output Properties - Call Settings

The **Call Settings** tab has slider adjustments to set **Volume** (it can be set from -16dB to +16dB in 1 dB increments) and **Call Priority** (it can be set from 0 to 100). Initially the default values are set to 0 dB and 50, respectively. The **Output Active Status Output** pull-down will display all the available status output entries of type **Audio Output Active**. It lets you select an output which will be activated when this page output is used. This status output is normally used to key the audio amplifier.

3.13.1.3 Paging Output Properties - Levels

The **Levels** tab has one slider adjustment for **Output**, which can be set from -16 dB to +16 dB. The level adjustment is set for a particular configuration and cannot be changed, whereas the volume adjustment can be changed by an operator while the system is running. Level adjustments are used to compensate for the acoustic properties of different spaces so as to provide a uniform level of sound volume throughout a facility. Volume adjustments can be used to compensate for voice characteristics of different personnel and can be carried out while the system is operating.

3.13.1.4 Paging Output Properties - Selectors

The **Selectors** tab is used to specify which outputs may be activated included when a paging output is activated. The **Selector Kind** pull-down menu is used to select the kind of selector to add.

Selector Kind:	Speaker Line Groups 📃
	Zone Select Outputs
	Speaker Line Groups

If we select **Speaker Line Groups** then click the **Add...** button all the available speaker line groups are displayed. From this list of groups you can select the groups that will be driven by the audio from this paging output. (You can visualize these group inputs as being driven directly from

the paging output even though in practice they are connected to the output of an amplifier that has this paging output as its input.) Once a group has been associated with a paging output it will no longer be available for other

Paging Output	22 (Amplifier 1 Input) Properti	ies	×
Identification	Call Settings Levels Selectors	Filter	
Volu , -16d	me:	Output Active Status Output: 201 (Key Amp1)	
Call	Priority:		
		OK Can	cel

Paging Output 22 (Amplifier 1 Input) Properties	×I
Identification Call Settings Levels Selectors Filter	
	П
Output:	
-16dB 16dB	
l	
OK Cancel	1
	4



paging outputs i.e. it will not show up when the Add... button is clicked. In our example Amp 1 is connected to both PZE 1 Speaker Line Group 1 and PZE 1 Speaker Line Group 2.

If we select **Zone Select Outputs** then click the **Add...** button a list of all the available status outputs with the **Zone Select Outputs** functions are displayed. In this example we have defined four status outputs, two of which are to be used for page zone 'Games Room' (Flashing Light 1 and TV Control) while the other two are used with the page zone 'Exercise Yard'. All four must be added to this Page Output.

Paging Output 22 (Amplifier 1 Input) Properties	×
Identification Call Settings Levels Selectors Filter Selector Kind: Zone Select Outputs 💌	
Number Name 203 Flashing Light 1 204 TV Control 205 Flashing Light 2 206 Relay Control 2	
	K Cancel

3.13.1.5 Paging Output Properties - Filter

The **Filter** tab allows us to add a frequency shaping characteristic to the audio output channel. A filter is not normally required and the default is none. Filters may be useful if there is noise or room acoustics are poor.



3.14 Page Zones

Page zones are groups of loudspeakers connected to speaker lines, stations, master stations and other page zones that can be connected in a single paging announcement. Paging output and status output relays can also be activated when a page zone is selected. When the **Configure:** entry is set to **Paging Zones** in the **DXL Configuration Editor** you can **Add...**, **Delete** or examine the **Properties** of a Page Zone.

3.14.1 Page Zone Properties Dialog Box

A Page Zone Properties dialog box can have up to six tabs; Identification, Tones, Call Settings, Members, Permissions and if your system has a Host Port a Status Registers tab.

3.14.1.1 Page Zone Properties - Identification

Selecting Page Zone in the Configure: entry of the Configuration Editor allows us to add page zones to the configuration. Clicking the Add... button brings up a window with 5 tabs; Identification, Tones, Call Settings, Members and Permissions. The Identification tab requires that you assign an ID Number and Name for the page zone. In this case the page zone is named 'Games' Room'.

3.14.1.2 Page Zone Properties - Tones

The Tones tab has entries for defining Start, End, and periodic Reminder tones when a page announcement is being made. Configuration tones are created using the Tones entry in the Configure: box of the Configuration Editor.

3.14.1.3 Page Zone Properties - Call Settings

The Call Settings tab has entries for Volume, Call Priority and Program Group. Program Group is a set of music sources that can be transmitted over the page zone. An operator at a master station with permission for program control can select one of the music sources when the DXL is operating.

Page Zone 20 (Games Room) Properties	×
Identification Tones Call Settings Members	Permissions
Volume: -16dB 0 16dB	Program Group: 200 (TunerInputs)
Call Priority:	
	DK Cancel

IM-DXL-ADM-1.5.0



Info:

OK

Cancel



3.14.1.4 Page Zone Properties - Members

The **Members** tab is used to specify the devices that will be connected or activated when this page zone is paged. The **Device Kind** pull-down menu allows us to make the appropriate selections.

Speaker Line
Ctation
Station Master
Paging Output
Status Output
Speaker Line
Page Zone

 Page Zone 20 (Games Room) Properties
 X

 Identification
 Tones
 Call Settings
 Members
 Permissions

 Device Kind
 Speaker Line
 Y

 Number
 Name
 Add...

 211
 GamesRoomSpk1
 Delete

 213
 GamesRoomSpk3
 Delete

 214
 GamesRoomSpk4
 Delete

The Speaker Line entry will only be displayed after you have added a paging output that includes one or more speaker line groups. Similarly, the Status Output entry will

only be displayed after adding a paging output that includes one or more Zone Select Outputs.

Clicking Add... after selecting the **Station** entry will bring up a list of all the stations in the facility. From this list select any stations you wish to include in the page zone. Selecting **Masters** will allow you to select any masters in the system.

Clicking Add... after selecting **Paging Output** will bring up a list of all the paging outputs. Select the paging outputs that you want to include in this page zone. In this example only audio amplifier 1 is selected.

When you click **Add...** after selecting **Status Output** only the status outputs associated with current paging output members will be displayed. Similarly, only the speaker lines in the speaker line groups associated with the included paging output members will be displayed after you select speaker line as the device kind. You must add paging outputs to a page zone before you can add any of the selectors associated with that page output to a page zone.

3.14.1.5 Page Zone Properties - Permissions

The **Permissions** tab specifies which master stations can make an announcement over the page zone, which masters can change the volume and which masters can control page zone programming, i.e. transmitting background music over the page zone. The **Function** pull-down menu offers the following selections.



In this example only Unit Control is allowed to make pages to the Games Room.

Page Zone 20 (Games Room) Properties Identification Tones Call Settings Members Permissions	×
Function: Call Page Zone	Add Delete
	OK Cancel

3.14.1.6 Page Zone Properties – Status Registers

Note that the Status Registers tab will not appear if the you have not defined any Host Ports in the system since the Status Register Tab is used with a register based Host Port.

If you have already defined Host Ports then you will see a list of them, and they will all appear with a checkbox (which is unticked by default) beside them. Tick the Host Ports that you want the Station to report its status to. For a description of the other entries, please refer to Section 3.24.1.12: Host Port – Status Registers.

Register Ba	sed Host Ports: Name Hos tPort 1		C Peer to peer C Polled
		ge Zone Status Connection Statu	Register Block DXL Address Length Jas: 1
			Apply Changes

3.15 Call Recorders

Call recorders are used to record conversations, often the conversations made during a visiting booth session. A master station that has the call recorder assigned to its permission list can control the call recorder. Four types of call recorder outputs are supported: MCC Line out (line level outputs), IP Station Ports (utilizing RTP streams only), Generic Station Ports (utilizing SPA adapters on 300 series ports), and Speaker Station Ports (utilizing SPA adapters on 400 series ports).

3.15.1 Call Recorder Dialog Box

A Call Recorder Properties dialog box can have up to five tabs; Identification, Call Settings, Levels, Filter and CCTV Monitors (only if CCTV monitors are defined for the system).

3.15.1.1 Call Recorder Properties – Identification

The **Identification** tab requires that you type in an ID **Number** and a **Name**, as well as setting the **Type** and then using the drop-down menus to select a audio output port that will provide the audio input to the call recorder. You will not be able to select audio ports that have been assigned previously.

For VOIP systems you can send to a VoIP RTP (Real Time Protocol) stream instead of a analog port by using the type "IP Station Port", and picking an exchange this will connect to (typically the same exchange as the master, port does not matter).

Identification	Call Settings Levels	Selectors F	ilter			
Number:	22					
Name:	Amplifier A1 Input					
Info:						
Туре:	MCC Line Out Port		•			
	Exchange:	Box:	Card:	Port	_	
	Housing Building 1 💌	DCE 1 💌	IMS/TSM MCC	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	
		Previous	Next	OK		Cancel

NOTE: The assigned call recorder "Number" in this case

can not be the same as another IP Master/TMM or IP station number as all are "SIP" devices and must have unique ID's (this is not enforced by the DXL Administrator).

3.15.1.2 Call Recorder Properties – Call Settings

The Call Setting tab has slider adjustments for setting the initial volume and call priority. If any status outputs have been set to Audio Output Active the pull-down menu for the Output Active Status Output box will display all these outputs. If you select one of these outputs to be associated with this call recorder then as soon as an audio channel is established to the specified line level audio output the associated status output contacts will close.

Call Recorder 51 (VisitiBooth1Recorder) Prop	erties X
Identification Call Settings Levels CCTV Mon	itors Filter
Volume: -16dB 0 16dB	Output Active Status Output: None
Call Priority:	
Previous	Next OK Cancel

For VOIP recorders you have two options in the IP Recorder Settings box: "Use SIP/RDP" or "Use RTP".

For the "Use SIP/SDP" option you can set up the DXL system to "dial up" the call recorder when the recorder is turned on with a standard "SIP" (Session Initiation Protocol) call (which will ultimately send an RTP stream after the SIP initiation).

To use this, your call recorder device (normally situated on another PC in your network running "VOIP recording") would have to have a "SIP account" settings as follows:

Call Recorder 9999 Properties	$\overline{\mathbf{X}}$
Identification Call Settings Levels CCTV Moni Volume: -16dB 0 16dB Call Priority: 0 50 100	output Active Status Dutput: None IP Recorder Settings C Use SIP/SDP Use RTP RTP IP Address: 192.168.1.12 RTP Port: 5000
Previous	Next OK Cancel

Account/User Name = {enter call recorder number}

Account password = blank (or enter call recorder number if blank is not an option)

Domain / SIP server = {enter IP address of this exchange's DCC}

Authentication = no

Authentication name = blank (or enter call recorder number if blank is not an option)

Authentication password = blank (or enter call recorder number if blank is not an option)

With the "Use RTP" option the DXL simply sends the raw RTP data stream to the specified device. Simply enter the IP address of the call recorder in the "RTP IP Address" box and the port number in the "RTP port".

In either of the above cases, you will ultimately end up with the DXL system sending an RTP audio stream with uncompressed 8 Ksamples/sec u-Law audio (PCMU payload) to your recording device which must handle any storage or playback of the audio.

3.15.1.3 Call Recorder Properties – Levels

The Levels tab sets the speaker output level to the call recorder. You can adjust the output level in 1 dB steps from -16 dB to +16 dB. This setting is made during the initial setup and it is used to compensate for sensitivity differences in the call recorders.

Call Recorder 9999 Properties 🛛 🛛 🔀
Identification Call Settings Levels CCTV Monitors Filter
Previous Next OK Cancel

3.15.1.4 Call Recorders Properties- CCTV Monitors

The CCTV Monitors tab is used to connect a monitor to a specified camera or sequence through a group of cameras. When the audio channel is opened to the line level output, specified as a call recorder, a signal will be sent to the video switch to connect the video cameras to the predefined monitors.

Call Recorder 50 (Vis	itBooth1 Recorder) Pr	operties		×
Identification Call S	ettings Levels CCTV M	onitors Filter		
	-			
Sequence Numbe	er Name	End Command	Default Camera	
1 1	M101	Show Default Camera	2 (C102)	
				- 1
				- 1
				- 1
				- 1
				- 1
				- 1
				- 1
I				-1
	atata di Kana di I		1	
	elete Move up	move Down Properties	i	
			OK Car	

3.15.1.5 Call Recorders Properties- Filter

An audio filter can modify the audio that is sent to the line level audio output. The **Filter** tab allows you to specify the characteristics of this filter.

dentification Call Settings Levels CCTV M	Ionitors Filter
	Frequency Response (dB vs. Hz):
Type: None	200 3,400
Bandwidth: 0 🗸 Octave	-3
Comer: 0 🗾 Hz	-12
Order: 0	-24
	-36
	250 500 1,000 2,000

3.16 Music Sources

Three types of music sources are supported: MCC Line in (line level audio input ports on the DCCs or DCEs), Generic Station Ports (utilizing SPA adapters on 300 series ports), and Speaker Station Ports (utilizing SPA adapters on 400 series ports).

Up to six music sources can be circulated throughout a DXL system via the digital audio trunk and are available at every exchange. At an exchange, a music source can be transmitted to stations as two selectable separate music channels, one at a low volume level and a second at a higher volume level. Select **Music Sources** from **Configure**: and then click on the **Add...** box. You will see a new dialog box called **Music Source Properties**.

3.16.1 Music Sources Properties Dialog Box

This dialog box has 4 tabs: Identification, Call Settings, Levels and Filter. Note that music sources have to be included in program groups so that they can be played at masters, stations and page zones. Program groups are discussed in the next section.

3.16.1.1 Music Source Properties – Identification

The **Identification** tab requires you to assign an ID Number, Name, Info, Type, and specify the port the music source is connected to. Any ports have been assigned previously will not be selectable.

P	lusic Source	20 (UnitATuner1) Properties	×
	Identification	Call Settings Levels Filter	
	Number:	<u>20</u>	
	Name:	UnitATuner1	
	Info:		
	Туре:	MCC Line In Port	
		Exchange: Box: Card: Port: Housing Building 1 DCC 2 IMS MCC 1	
		Previous Next OK Cance] #

3.16.1.2 Music Source Properties – Call Settings

Each music source that is available in an Exchange is transmitted as two separate audio signals, one at a Low Volume and a second at a High Volume level. You can adjust the volume level of the two signals separately in 1 dB steps by using the slider.

Music Source 20 (UnitATuner1) Properties	X
Identification Call Settings Levels Filter	
Low Volume: -16dB 0 16dB	
High Volume: -16dB 0 16dB	
Previous Next OK	Cancel

3.16.1.3 Music Source Properties – Levels

Once selected, the High Volume and Low Volume levels should remain fixed. In the Levels tab you can move the Input slider to compensate for either quiet or loud audio sources and you can adjust this level it in 1dB steps from -16dB to +16dB.

Music Source 20 (UnitATuner1) Properties	×
Identification Call Settings Levels Filter	
Input: -16dB 0 16dB	
Previous Next OK Cance	

3.16.1.4 Music Source Properties – Filter

With the Filter tab you can specify the settings for additional filtering of the incoming audio.

	Frequency Response (dB v	s. Hz):
	200	3,400
Bandwidth: 0 🔽 Octave	0	
Corner: 700 💌 Hz	-12	
Order:		
	-24	
	-36	
	250 500 1,0	00 2,000

3.17 Program Groups

A single Program Group consists of a collection of one or more music sources i.e. different music sources can be members of one or more program groups. A program group associated with a master, station or page zone is available to these devices. This assignment of the program group to these devices is generally made in the **Settings** tab of the device.

A station's music select switch lets you step through the list of music sources that are defined for the program group that has been assigned to the Station in the configuration. Starting from the idle state (no program), if you press the music select switch then the station plays the first configured program channel (at its lowest volume). If you press the switch a second time, the same program channel is played at its higher volume. If you press the switch a third time, the second program channel is played at its lower volume. If you press the switch again, the music channel moves to the next track. When you reach the last program channel and you press the switch again, the music will stop and you will not be able to hear any more music. If you press the switch again, the music will continue playing.

A station's program availability can be enabled and disabled from any master station that has the permission to do this. When disabled, the program channel is disconnected from the station and the program selection switch on the station is ignored. When program availability is re-enabled, it begins at the program channel and volume settings that were in effect at the time that it was disabled.

3.17.1 Program Group Dialog Box

Setting the **Configure:** entry in the **DXL Configuration Editor** to **Program Groups** will display, in the List pane of the Configuration Editor window, all the program groups in the system. Selecting **Add...** will bring up the **Program Group Properties** window, with two tabs that will allow you to create a Program Group.

3.17.1.1 Program Group Properties – Identification

The Identification tab has entries for ID Number and Name.

Program Grou	p 200 (TunerInputs) Properties	x
Identification	Members	_
Number:	201	
Name:	TunerInputs	
Info:		
	Previous Next OK Cance	

3.17.1.2 Program Group Properties – Members

The Members tab lets you add music sources to the program group. Click on the **Add...** button to add music sources to the program group. This brings up the Select Music Sources dialog box.

dat.	Select Music Sources				
	Music Sources:				
	Number	Name			
	25	UnitBTuner2			
	41	MedicalTuner1			
	42	MedicalTuner 2			
	,				
		OK [[[Cancel		
			cancer ;		

ogram Gro Identificatio	n Members	puts) Properties		
Member M 20 21 24	usic Sources: Name UnitATuner1 UnitATuner2 UnitBTuner1		Add] Delete	
		Previous Ne	*ОК	Cancel

Initially the **Select Music Sources** dialog box lists all the music sources in the system. The music sources are identified by their ID **Number** and **Name**. To add a music source as a member of a program group, click on the music source(s) from this and click **OK**. This will add the selected music source(s) to the **Member Music Sources** area of the **Members** tab. Once a music source has been added it will no longer be displayed in the **Select Music Sources**.

To delete a music source from this area, click on the music source and then click the **Delete** button.

3.18 Tones

Tones are sound clips used to notify users that an event is about to occur or is in progress. Selecting **Tones** in the **Configuration:** entry of the **DXL Configuration Editor** will display, in the list pane, all the tones that have been defined in the configuration.

3.18.1 Tones Dialog Box

You can add a new tone to the configuration click on the **Add...** button, or to change an existing tone click on the tone that you want to edit, and then click on the **Properties...** button. Either of these two operations will bring up a **Tones Properties** dialog box with two tabs: Identification and Settings.

3.18.1.1 Tone Properties – Identification

The **Identification** tab has entries for an ID **Number**, a tone **Name** and Info: text box. Click on the **Select...** button to add a sound to the **Sound:** entry. This will bring up the **Select Tone Sound** window, shown below.

Select Tone Sound					
Configuration Sounds C Shared Sounds					
Configuration Sounds Stored: 1.2	sec. Max: 120.0 sec.				
Sound Name	Length (sec.)				
850Hz-250ms dina	0.250 0.915				
Play	OK Cancel				

Tone 1 (Start	Tone) Properties	×
Identification	Settings	
Number	0	
Name:	StartTone	
Info	· · · · ·	
Sound	850Hz-250ms Select	
	Previous Next OK Cancel	

Configuration sounds are sounds that are used in the currently active configuration that you are working on. Shared sounds are sounds that are available in the software and can be used by any application, if desired. If a sound from the **Shared Sounds** list is selected for use in the configuration then it will automatically be added to the list of **Configuration Sounds**.

To listen to either a **Configuration Sound** or **Shared Sound**, select the appropriate choice. Click on the **Sound Name** that you want to hear and then click on the **Play** button. Click on the sound that you want to add to the **Sound:** entry and then click on the **OK** button to add the sound to this entry. Click on **Cancel** to exit the window. Please refer to Section 3.1.2.5 for a detailed description of the **Sounds Editor** window.

3.18.1.2 Tone Properties – Settings

The Settings tab has a slider to adjust the Output Level in 1 dB steps from -16 dB to +16 dB.

A tone consists of a sound clip that can be played continuously, played once, repeated several times or played periodically.

If you select the **Continuous** checkbox then the sound clip is played continuously, without any delay between clips. However, when you select this option, the other entries: Repeat Count: and Periodic: are dimmed and cannot be selected.

The **Repeat Count:** sets the number of times that the same tone is repeated in one sound clip. The **Repeat Count:** entry is editable, and if you change this value to any number that is higher than a one the **Delay** (ms): entry becomes highlighted. Use the Delay (ms): drop-down menu to set a time delay between the tones. This value can be set to from 0.1 seconds up to 2 seconds and is the interval between the repeating tones in the sound clip.

The **Periodic** entry causes the sound clip (or repeated sound clip if **Repeat Count:** is higher than 1) to be played periodically, with a period that can be selected from the Period (sec): drop-down menu. This value can be set from 1 to 30 seconds.

Note that the period must be greater than the length of the sound clip.

Tone 1 (StartTone) Properties	×
Identification Settings	
Output Level:	
-16dB 0 16dB	
Continuous	
Repeat Count: 1	
Delay (ms): 500	
F Periodic	
Period (seo): 10	
	-



Periodic		
Period (sec):	2	
	1	
	2	
	5	
	10	
	15	
	30	

3.19 Messages

Messages and tones are similar in that they are interpreted by the DXL system as .wav files. Tones are usually short sound clips generated automatically for such things as a busy signal, classroom bells or a call request signal. Messages are sound clips that are only used when an operator requests that the message be played, for example an All Clear message after a fire alarm.

Messages stored as .wav files can be imported as **Shared Sounds:** or as

Configuration Sounds: The example shows .wav files imported from Microsoft Office 2000. Selecting **Import...** brings up a window that you can use to navigate to locate the desired .wav file. Please refer to Section 3.1.2.5 for a description of the **Sounds and Messages Editor** window.

3.19.1 Message Dialog Box

The Message Properties dialog box has two tabs: Identification and Settings.

3.19.1.1 Message Properties – Identification

The **Sound:** entry lists the name of the sound file that describes the message. To select the sound file that you want to add to the Message, click on the **Select...** button.

This brings up the **Select Message Sound** window, where the available message sounds are listed. You can select from either the list of messages in the **Configuration Sounds** or the list of messages in the **Shared Sounds**.

🗤 Select Message Sound	
Configuration Sounds C Share	red Sounds
Configuration Sounds Stored: 11.4	sec. Max: 20.0 sec.
Sound Name	Length (sec.)
Windows XP Battery Low Windows XP Logoff Sound	5.210 1.220 2.037
Play	K Cancel
+	

lessage 1 (Al	l Clear) Properties	<
Identification	Settings	
Number:	0	
Name:	All Clear	
Info:		
Sound:	Select	
	,,	
	OK Cancel	

50	unds Editor							×
	Editing Sound Type: 🔿 T	one 💽 Messsage						
	Shared Sounds:					Configuration Sounds: Total Length: 11.4 sec. (Max:	20.0 sec.)	
	Sound Name	Length (sec.)				Sound Name	Length (sec.)	
	All Clear Windows XP Battery Low Windows XP Logoff Sound Windows XP Startup	5.210 1.220 2.037 4.814	<<< <<<	Move << Copy <<	~	All Clear Windows XP Battery Low Windows XP Logoff Sound	5.210 1.220 2.037	
				Delete >>	>>			
				Rename >>	»>			
				Play >>	»>			
				Export >>	»			
	Import	Record				Import	Record	

To listen to either a **Configuration Sounds** message or a **Shared Sounds** message, click on the **Sound Name** and then click **Play**. Once you have selected the sound that you want, click on the **OK** button to add the message sound to the **Sound:** entry. Click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation and exit the window.

3.19.1.2 Message Properties – Settings

The **Settings** tab has only one entry, which is an **Output Level** slider that can change the output level from -16 dB to +16 dB in 1 dB steps.

lessage 1 (All Clear) Properties	
Identification Settings	
Output Level:	
	OK Cancel

3.20 Signals

Signals are either messages or tones that are played automatically at predetermined times. Examples of signals could be a morning wake up call, start or end of a class, meal times and time signals. Selecting **Signals** in the **Configuration:** entry of the **DXL Configuration Editor** will display, in the List pane, all the signals that have been defined in the configuration.

3.20.1 Signals Dialog Boxes

You can add a new signal to the configuration click on the Add... button, or to change an existing signal click on the signal that you want to edit, and then click on the Properties... button. Either of these two operations will bring up a Signal Properties dialog box with three tabs: Identification, Settings and Permissions.

3.20.1.1 Signal Properties - Identification

The **Identification** tab has entry boxes for ID **Number**, **Name** as well as an **Info:** text box.

Clicking on one of the selection circles adjacent to the Tone or Message boxes determines whether the signal uses a tone or message. The pull-down menu displays all the tones (messages) in the configuration. From this list select the one you wish to use.

The **Zone** pull-down menu lists all the page zones in the configuration. Select the page zone that you want this signal to be broadcast over.

The **Schedule** pull-down menu lists all the schedules that have been defined for the configuration. You can select the appropriate schedule. Schedules are discussed in Section 3.19.

3.20.1.2 Signal Properties – Call Settings

The **Call Settings** tab has a slider adjustment to set the **Call Priority** of the signal. You can specify that the tone or message be repeated several times or continuously, as well as control the delay time between the repetitions.

Signal 1 (Twelve-noon) Properties		×
Signal 1 (Twelve-noon) Properties Identification Call Settings Permissions Call Priority:	I Repeat Sound Delay Between (ms): 0 □ Stop After Count 0	X
	OK Canc	;el

Signal 1 (Twelve-noon)	Properties			×
Identification Call Settin	gs Permissions			
Number: 🚺				
Name: Twelve-no	on			
Info:				
• T	one: None	•		
O Messi	age: None	Y		
Z	one: None	•		
Scheo	iule: None	•		
<u> </u>				
			OK	Cancel

3.20.1.3 Signal Properties – Permissions

The **Permissions** tab is used to specify which master stations can control the signal, i.e. have the signal transmitted over the specified page zone. This transmission would be in addition to the scheduled automatically generated transmissions.

Clicking on the ADD... button brings up a window that lists all the master stations defined in the configuration. From this list you can select the appropriate master station(s).

Number	Name	
10	Central Control	
11	Central Control 1	
12	Central Control 2	
13	Central Control Supr	
14	Maintenance Office	
20	Housing 1 Supr	
21	Unit A Control	
24	NW Tower	
25	Unit B Control	
30	Housing 2 Supr	
31	Unit C Control	
22	NF Tower	-

Signal 1 (Twelve-noon) Properties Identification Call Settings Permissions	×
Function: Control Signal Number Name 10 Central Control	Add Delete
	Cancel

3.21 Schedules

Schedules are used to set up a list of times when certain events are to occur. With the DXL configuration a schedule is used to program the times when either a tone or message is to be broadcast. An example of such a scheduled event is a buzzer sound to indicate the start and end of a classroom period. Selecting **Schedules** in the **Configuration:** entry of the DXL **Configuration Editor** will display, in the List pane, all the schedules that have been defined in the configuration.

3.21.1 Schedule Dialog Box

You can add a new schedule to the configuration by clicking on the **Add...** button, or to change an existing schedule click on the schedule that you want to edit and then click on the **Properties...** button. Either of these two operations will bring up a **Schedule Properties** dialog box with two tabs: **Identification** and **Schedule**.

3.21.1.1 Schedule Properties – Identification

The **Identification** tab has text box entries for ID **Number**, **Name** and an optional **Info**: text box.



3.21.1.2 Schedule Properties – Schedule

The **Schedule** tab has two text box areas called **Include** and **Exclude**. Clicking on the **Add...** button adjacent to the **Include** text box will bring up a dialog box that allows you to schedule the times when a signal is to broadcast. Once you have defined the scheduled times for this event to occur a short descriptive summary will be displayed in the **Include** area. Clicking on the **Add...** button next to the **Exclude** text box allows you to specify times when this event is not to occur. Again a short summary of the exclude times will be displayed in the text box area.

chedule 1 Properties	X
Identification Schedule	
Include:	
	Add
	Copy
	Edit
	Delete
Exclude:	
	Aud
	Lopy
	Edit
	Delete
	lext Occurrences:
Start ori 1/ 1/200(at 00:00	Never
End by 12/21/2009 at 22:59	Never
	Never
	OK Cancel

Add Day(s)

• Single:

C Range

From 1

to 31 ÷ every 1

Clicking on the Add... button the Date-Time Specified dialog box is displayed. Using check boxes you can specify the months that you want to include in your schedule. You can click on the All button to include all months of the year or None button to remove all checked entries.

Clicking on the **Add...** button for **Days of the Month** brings up a dialog box that allows you to select a single day or a range of days.

Add Day(s)

1

Range

х

to 31 + every 1



Clicking on the Add... button for Hours of the Day brings up a dialog box that allows you to select a single hour or a range of hours. Once you have made your selections click on the **OK** to save your settings. You can repeat this process as many times as required to include all the hour time intervals you require.

Clicking on **the Add...** button for **Minutes of the Hour** brings up a dialog box that allows you to select a single minute or a range of minutes. When you select range of minutes you also can select the time interval between events. Once you click on **OK** you can click on **Add...** again to select another single minute or range of minutes.

Example

The following example shows a Monday Wednesday Friday class schedule with a buzzer sounded on the hour and 50 minutes later from 8 AM until 4 PM from January 4, 2006 until April 12, 2006 with no classes for the week of February 19 to 25.





Add Minute(s)	×
⊙ Single:	
C Bange: From C to 55	* every 1 *
	OK Cancel

The following two **Date-Time Specifier** dialog boxes will satisfy these requirements. On the left is the **Include** times and on the right is the **Exclude** times.

Date-Time	Specifier						×
	of the Year						_
⊽ Jan	Feb.	🔽 Mar.	🔽 Apr.	🔲 May	🔲 Jun.	All	
🗖 July	🗖 🗖 Aug.	🔲 Sept.	🔲 Oct.	Nov.	🗖 Dec.	None	
Days of t	he Months:						7
days 1	to 31					Add	
						E dit	
						Delete	
	he) (eek						_
Moi	ne week. n. 🥅 Tue.	🔽 Wed.	🔲 Thu.	🔽 Fri.	🔲 Sat	AI	
					🗖 Sun.	None	
Hours of	the Day:]
nours	8 (0 15					Add	
						Edit	
						Delete	
⊢Minutes (of the Hour:						-
minute	0					Add	
minute	: 50					Edit	
						Delete	
				_			1
					OK	Cancel	

Returning to the **Date-Time Specifier** dialog box you will see the following display. Note the summary description of the scheduled event.

e-Time Sp	ecifier					
Months of t	he Year:					
🗖 Jan	🔽 Feb.	🔲 Mar.	🕅 Apr.	🕅 May	🔲 Jun.	All
🔲 July	🗖 Aug.	🔲 Sept.	🔲 Oct.	Nov.	🗖 Dec.	None
Days of the	Months:					
days 19	to 25					Add
						E dit
						Delete
Days of the	Week:					
🔽 Mon.	🔲 Tue.	🔽 Wed.	🔲 Thu.	🔽 Fri.	🔲 Sat.	All
					🔲 Sun.	None
Hours of th	e Day: o 16					Add
						Edit
						Delete
Minutes of	the Hour:					
minute 0	_					Add
minute 5	0					Edit
						Delete
						and the second
					ОК	Cance

Schedule 8 (Class Times) Properties	×
Identification Schedule	
-Include:	
On Mon, Wed, and Fri of Jan to Apr At D and 50 minutes past 8 to 16 o'clock	Add
	Copy
	Edit
	Delete
- Fuel de	
Un Mon, Wed, and Fri days 1 to 3 of Jan At 0 and 50 minutes past 8 to 16 o'clock	Add
On Mon, Wed, and Fri days 13 to 31 of Apr	Copy
At 0 and 50 minutes past 8 to 16 o'clock	
On Mon, Wed, and Fri days 19 to 25 of Feb	<u>Edit</u>
At 6 and 36 minutes past 6 to 16 6 clock	Delete
Limits:	
Fri 2006-01-27 08:0	00
Fri 2006-01-27 08:	50
End by 12/31/209	00
	Cancel

3.22 Scheduled Operations

Scheduled Operations are used to set up a list of times when certain operations are to occur. The list of operations that can be controlled are shown on the right.

With a DXL configuration a Scheduled Operation can be used to program the times when ALAs are turned on or when programming is made available. Either a group of stations or individual stations can be

Control Station Group Audio Level Alarm Control Station Audio Level Alarm Control Station Group Audio Level Alarm Control Station Program Control Station Group Program Control Page Zone Program

controlled. Scheduled Operations makes use of Schedules to specify the times when an operation is to occur.

3.22.1 Scheduled Operations Dialog Box

You can add a new scheduled operation to the configuration by clicking on the **Add...** button, or to change an existing scheduled operation click on the schedule that you want to edit and then click on the **Properties...** button. Either of these two operations will bring up a **Scheduled Operations Properties** dialog box with two tabs: **Identification** and **Operation**.

3.22.1.1 Scheduled Operations Properties – Identification

The **Identification** tab has text box entries for ID **Number**, **Name** and an optional **Info:** text box.

Scheduled Op	eration 1 (ALAon Cells A101-125) Properties
Identification	Operation
Number	1
Name	ALAon Cells A101-125
Info	
	v
	OK Cancel

3.22.1.2 Scheduled Operations Properties – Operation

When you open the **Operation** tab you need to select the **Function** that this scheduled operation is to perform. The dialog box will appear in two different formats depending on whether you are using it to control an ALA or a Program. Four different ALA setting are possible and you have the option of scheduling different ALA setting for different times.

Scheduled Operation 1 (ALA Cells A101-125) Properties	×
Identification Operation	
Function: Control Station Group Audio Level Alarm	
Station Group: 20 (Cells A101-A125)	
Schedules:	
ALA Off: 5 (ALA Off)	
ALA Level 1: 3 (ALA level1)	
ALA Level 2: 4 (ALA level2)	
ALA Level 3: None	
ALA Level 4: None	
Current State: ALA Off	
Next State: ALA Level 1	
Time: Thu 2006-01-26 22:05	
	OK Cancel

\

If you select a Program control function the dialog box will have two entries that allow you to specify the scheduled turn on and turn off times.

Scheduled Operation 2 (Program Control) Properties	×
Identification Operation	
Function: Control Station Group Program	
Station Group: 20 (Cells A101-A125)	
Calendalari	
Program Off: 7 (Programming Off)	
Program On: 6 (Program ming On)	
Current State: Program Off	
Next State: Program Un Time: Thu 2006-01-26 18:00	
,	

3.23 System Properties

The System option lets you define system wide parameters that characterize how the system operates.

3.23.1 System Properties Dialog Box

The System Properties dialog box has fiver tabs **TSM Dialling**, **Master Operation**, **Clock**, **Logging** and **General**.

3.23.1.1 System Properties – TSM Dialling

A system that has Telephone Set Masters (TSMs) needs to have well defined calling sequences in order for an operator to use the TSM to carry out his functions. Such tasks include calling other master stations or intercom stations, making page announcements, turning on ALAs (audio level alarms), etc.

Dialing Format		Function Prefixes	Distan 1	
Fixed Length	C Variable Length	Field	Digits. [1	-
-Fixed Length Id Digits		Function	Prefix	ŀ
- Med Lenger to Digits	Enable TSM Dialing Timeout	Call Master	0	-
Station: 4 💌		Call Page Zone	×	
Master 2 🔻	1 imeout (ms): 500	Call Station	#	
	1	Call Visiting Booth	9	
Page Zone: 2	Dial Masters by Name	Control Master Manned	Disabled	
Station Group: 2 💌		Control Page Zone Program	7	
Visitina Booth: 2 💌		Control Station Audio Level Alarm	2	
		Control Station Call Requests	4	
		Control Station Group Audio Level Alarm	3	
Man/Unman Key Sequence		Control Station Group Call Request	Disabled	
Man TSM: 23#		Control Station Group Program	6	
Unman TSM: 73#		Control Station Program	5	
c. mar rom. prom			-	-1

Note that call and monitor connections require the entry (on the telephone keypad) of a Prefix, followed by the Device ID Number and a termination character as shown below.

Fixed Length Dialling:

Variable Length Dialling:

Prefix Device ID.	Termination Key
-------------------	-----------------

Function Prefixes Option:

The various functions that a TMS Master can perform are shown in the area marked Function. The scroll bar allows us to view the 14 possible functions that can be carried out from a telephone Master.

	Function	
Highogt Drighter	Call Master	•
nighest Priority	Call Page Zone	
	Call Station	
	Call Visiting Booth	9
T	Control Master Manned	Disabled
	Control Page Zone Program	7
	Control Station Audio Level Alarm	2
	Control Station Call Requests	4
	Control Station Group Audio Level Alarm	3
T	Control Station Group Call Request	Disabled
$\mathbf{ abla}$	Control Station Group Program	6
	Control Station Program	5
Lowoot Priority	Control Visiting Booth	8
Lowest I Hority	Monitor Station	1

The dialling prefix shown in the **Prefix** areas gives the DXL the ability to determine the desired operation (**Function**) to be carried out. Prefixes for each of these functions can be changed from the default values shown. For example, if the user sets the Call Master Prefix to '#', then every time the user begins a call from a TSM that starts with '#', the DXL will be aware that a master is being called.

The prefix entered is up to you, however only the twelve characters that are available on a telephone set will be allowed... Enter the prefix by clicking inside the box and typing out a character or number.

Different functions can have the same prefixes. In this case, the DXL will search (by priority) for the first device with a matching prefix. Priority is defined as the top of the list having the highest priority; with the priority decreasing as you scroll downwards. If a set of devices has been disabled, then these devices are omitted from this priority search.

The length of the digits in the prefix area is fixed by the entry in **Prefix Digits**. This entry cannot be individually set for each function, so you will have to decide on the number of prefix digits and this number will be the same for all the function prefixes. For example, if you decide that the Prefix Digit is 2, then each function prefix must have two characters. You can insert a leading zero if the function prefix is only a single digit.

You can also disable certain functions by leaving a prefix entry for a particular function empty. This causes the empty cell to be filled with the word 'Disabled'. You can also click in the cell and choose 'Disabled' from the drop-down menu.

Each function that is listed in the **Function** area is listed in the table below. Note that the '0'and '1' options referred to in the table are the parameter fields for the control function.

S.No.	Function	Function Description	Procedure to Follow
1.	Call Master	Allows a TSM to make a call to a Master Station.	 Enter the required Prefix, followed by the Master Station ID (with preceding zeroes if required). Enter the required Prefix, followed by the name of the Master Station.
2.	Call Page Zone	Allows a TSM to make a call to a Page Zone as defined in the configuration	Enter the required Prefix and then the Page Zone ID (with preceding zeroes if required).
3.	Call Station	Allows a TSM to make a call to a Station.	Enter the required Prefix and then the Master Station ID (with preceding zeroes if required).
4.	Call Visiting Booth	Allows a TSM to make a call to a visiting booth.	Enter the required Prefix and then the visiting booth ID (with preceding zeroes if required).
5.	Control Master Manned	Allows a Master to Man or Unman another Master.	Enter the required Prefix, the Master ID, the Configuration Separation Character and then '0' to Unman a Master or, '1' to Man a Master.
6.	Control Page Zone Program	Program availability for Page Zones can be enabled/ disabled from TSMs.	Enter the required Prefix, the Page Zone ID, the configured Separation Character and then '0' to turn Program availability off, or '1' to turn it on.
7.	Control Station Audio Level Alarm (ALA)	Audio level alarm settings for Stations can be adjusted from TSMs.	Enter the required Prefix, the Station ID, the configured Separation Character and then '0' to turn the ALA off, or '1' to turn the ALA on.
8.	Control Station Call Requests	Call requests from Stations can be enabled/ disabled from TSMs.	Enter the required Prefix, the Station ID, the configured Separation Character and then '0' to disable call requests, or '1' to enable call requests.
9.	Control Station Group Audio Level Alarm	Audio level alarm settings for Station Groups can be adjusted from TSMs.	Enter the required Prefix, the Station Group ID, the configured Separation Character and then '0' to turn to turn the ALA off, or '1' to turn the ALA on.
10.	Control Station Group Call Request	Call requests from Stations Groups can be enabled/ disabled from TSMs.	Enter the required Prefix, the Station Group ID, the configured Separation Character and then '0' to disable call requests, or '1' to enable call requests.
11.	Control Station Group Program	Program availability for Station Groups can be enabled/ disabled from TSMs.	Enter the required Prefix, the Station Group ID, the configured Separation Character and then '0' to turn Program availability off, or '1' to turn it on.
12.	Control Station Program	Program availability for Stations can be enabled/ disabled from TSMs.	Enter the required Prefix, the Station ID, the configured Separation Character and then '0' to turn Program availability off, or '1' to turn it on.

13.	Control Visiting Booth	Visiting booths can be enabled (with timer support) and disabled from TSMs	Enter the configure Value 00 01 02 – 98 99 * Configure	he configured Prefix, the visiting booth ID, the ed Separation Character and a 2-digit Parameter Value, which is show in the table below. Operation Disable visiting booth Enable visiting booth without a timer Enable visiting booth for the entered number of minutes Enable the visiting booth for the Configuration visitation time*. guration visitation time has a 30 minute default e, but can be changed in the Configuration.
14.	Monitor Station	Allows a TSM to monitor a Station. This is like a Master making a call to a Station but with audio only travelling from the Station back to the Master.	Enter the required Prefix and then the Station ID (w preceding zeroes if required).	

Fixed Length Dialling:

Select the **Fixed Length** option to set a the fixed number of digits that need to be dialled when the TSM calls a station, a master, a page zone, a station group or a visiting booth. The number of digits varies from 1 to 5 digits, and these digits can be selected using the drop-down menu that appears with **Station**, **Master**, **Page Zone**, **Station Group** and **Visiting Booth**.

	System Properties				×
	TSM Dialing Master Operations	Clock Logging General			
	Dialing Format		Function Prefixes		
	Fixed Length C Variable Length		Prefix Digits: 1		+ → 1 ▼
	- Final Landt La Dink	-Mariakia Lawath	Function	Prefix 🔺	
	Fixed Length To Digits	Finable Length	Call Master	0 🚽	
	Station: 4 💌	Chable I SM Draing Timeout	Call Page Zone	×	2
	Master 2 💌	l'imeout (ms): 500	Call Station	#	13
		Dial Masters by Name	Call Visiting Booth	9	
	Page Zone: 2		Control Master Manned	Disabled	
2 🖪 🗲	Station Group: 2 💌	C	Control Page Zone Program	7	
1 ×	Visiting Booth: 2 💌	Separation Key	Control Station Audio Level Alarm	2	
2		• = •	Control Station Call Requests	4	
3		Control Station Group Audio Level Alarm	3		
4	Man/Onman Key Sequence		Control Station Group Call Request	Disabled	
5	Man TSM: 23#		Control Station Group Program	6	
	Unman TSM: 73#		Control Station Program	5	
			Je curs e a		
				OK Cancel	1
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

Note that the **Fixed Length Id Digits** includes the device ID number as well as any preceding zeroes. For example, if the **Fixed Length Id Digits** for a station is set to 4, the call station prefix is set to # and the station device number is 34, then you will have to dial #0034 in order to make a call to this station from the TSM. The purpose of this option is to make the system more efficient. For example, if the system has only 6 Master Stations then 1 digit would be sufficient to identify the Master Stations, hence making the calling sequence more efficient.

Also note that if the number selected in the **Fixed Length Id Digits** option is less than the number of digits in the device ID field, then the program issues a warning.

DXL Adn	ninistrator
correct	There are not enough fixed length digits for dialing to all the masters in the system! Would you like to correct this automatically?
	Yes No

If you select **Yes** then the program will automatically change the entry in the **Fixed Length Id Digits**, for the device that the warning pertains to. If you select No then the program will allow you to keep your choice but will not allow you to dial to this device.

The separation character is used to separate the Device ID from the parameter field for different Functions. You can set this character to either a '#' or a '*'.

Variable Length Dialling:

For variable length dialling, you still have to enter the prefix but you can omit the leading zeroes before the device ID. For example, to dial to Station 34, simply dial the prefix followed by 34 i.e. #34.

The **Timeout** (sec) lets you configure a timeout, after which it is assumed that the number that you have dialled is complete. You can set this timeout by typing a number into the box that is located beside this option. Note that this entry is accepted as time in seconds.

M Dialing Master Uperation	is Clock Logging General			
Dialing Format		Function Prefixes		
Fixed Length	Variable Length	Prefix D	vigits: 1	•
		Function	Prefix	
Fixed Length Id Digits	Variable Length	Call Master	0 🔻	
Station: 4		Call Page Zone	×	
Mostor 2	Timeout (ms): 500	Call Station	#	
		Call Visiting Booth	9	
Page Zone: 2 🝸	Dial Masters by Name	Control Master Manned	Disabled	
Station Group: 2 💌	Tanala Kar Kar	Control Page Zone Program	7	
Visiting Booth: 2	C # C *	Control Station Audio Level Alarm	2	
		Control Station Call Requests	4	
lan /linman Kou Soquanaa-		Control Station Group Audio Level Alarm	3	
an/Unman Key Sequence		Control Station Group Call Request	Disabled	
Man TSM: 23#		Control Station Group Program	6	
Unman TSM: 73#		Control Station Program	5	
			•	

Another way to tell the system that you have completed a dialling sequence, is by using the **Termination Key**, which can be set to either '#' or '*'. Enter this character when your dialling sequence is complete. This is a single system wide setting.

Note that when the Timeout (sec) and the Termination Key are both set, the program will implement whichever comes first, when it is determining if you have finished entering the dialling sequence.

Select the **Dial Masters by Name** option to dial to a master station on a name basis. Note that a TSM can use name or number dialling only when it is dialling another Master Station. All Page Zones, Stations and visiting booths can only be reached through number dialling. Also note that the leading zeroes concept is not applicable when you dial to a master with its name. Hence, you can simply type the name of the master by using the telephone keypad. Note that if the master's name contains characters that are not available on the TSM keypad, then you will not be able to dial to this Masters by using its name.

Also, since the DXL is aware of the names associated with each master station, it allows the system to display names starting with the characters that you enter. For example, say a master station has the name 'Axel' and another master has the name 'Acid' and there are no other Master Stations present on the system. If you type the letter A, then the program brings up the name 'Acid' (alphabetically). However, if you continue to enter the sequence by entering the letter 'X' then the program brings up the name 'Axel', as you have now entered 'AX' which are the first two letter in 'Axel'.
Man/Unman Key Sequence Option:

A TSM can optionally man or unman itself by dialling a configurable key sequence that does not require a device ID. The default string is 23# for Man TSM and is 73# for Unman TSM; however you can change this string. Remember that these Man / Unman key sequences must be unique and different from all the function prefixes. If you do not want a TSM to be able to Man or Unman itself then you can leave the entries blank. Unmanning a TSM causes the telephone to output an unmanned tone when it is taken off-hook or when a call request is made to it.

The main purpose of manning or unmanning a TSM is to inform other Masters of the status of a TSM i.e. whether the TSM is currently manned or unmanned. This is so that the appropriate action can be taken with respect to calls, call requests, etc. that are sent to the TSM.

Note that if a TSM cannot locally unman itself, then it can be configured so that when it is taken off-hook, it can send a call request to its secondary master, to make a request to be unmanned.

3.23.1.2 System Properties – Master Operation

The Master Operations dialog box has several check boxes to specify how the TSM will operate with a host port, call recording configuration, permissions, and IMS master menu lamnguage.

System Properties	X
TSM Dialing Master Operations Clock Logging General TSM Operation Image: Clock in the stress of the	
Activate master call recorders during monitor connections Disable all permission checks Disable Host command permission checks IMS Operation Master Menu Language: Consists (Menico)	

When TSMs are operated with a Host Port then several additional Configuration options (configured on a per system basis) become available.

When a TSM is controlled directly by the DXL and is not assigned with a Host Port, it will always ring when a call request is queued. However, when the TSM is associated with a Host Port, it will now receive commands

from the Host port instead of directly connecting to call requests that are queued. Hence, if you select the Ring TSM Master with Assigned Host Port when call requests are queued option, then the TSM will always ring when call requests are queued, and while the Host Port is sending messages to the TSM, to tell it what to do with these call requests. If you leave this option unchecked and the TSM is associated with a Host Port, then the TSM will not ring as the Host Port is sending it messages (regarding the call requests) and so, the Host Port will have to find another way of alerting the TSM to these messages. This single setting applies to Master Station, Intercom Station and ALA call requests.

You can select the Automatically connect TSM Master with assigned Host Port when the handset goes off hook and call requests are queued option. This option allows the DXL to automatically establish a connection with its assigned Host Port when the handset is lifted (off-hook) and call requests are queued. Alternatively, if this option is not selected, then the TSM will not automatically make this connection and will require that the host make the connection.

Select the option under Call Recording, if you want to let the TSM automatically activate a call recorder when a Monitor connection is being made. The process for monitoring a Station with a TSM has been described in the table above (S.No. 14).

If you select the Disable permissions check option, then the system will disable permissions that have been set for Masters, Master Groups, etc. The general purpose of this option is to perform testing on the system when it is initially installed. For testing purposes, the permissions may be disabled in order to ensure that all the Masters, Master Groups etc., in the system, can call each other. If this option is left unchecked then the permissions that have been defined in the Configuration, will still be in effect.

Finally, the user can configure the language used in the IMS-440 and IMS-640 master menus. Currently English and Spanish (Mexico) are supported but other languages can be added as needed (contact customer support).

3.23.1.3 System Operation – Clock

The **Clock** tab lets you set the system time in two different ways depending on whether the DXL or Host Port is acting as the System Clock Master.

System Properties	X
TSM Dialing Master Operations Clock Logging General	
 The system clock is controlled by the DXL system. The clock can be set from any DXL control panel. Time synchronization updates are sen to all connected hosts when the clock is set and periodically thereafter. Update hosts every: 23 minutes Adjust for daylight saving time 	
 The system clock is synchronized to an external host's time. The clock is set when time synchronization commands are received from the host system. Host port: None 	
	OK Cancel

Top Option:

Select this option if you want the DXL to act as the System Clock Master. In this case, the Host Port will receive a message from the DXL to update its time to the current time that is present on the DXL, during normal operation.

You can set the period of time after which the Host Port will update its time, from the **Update host** every: drop-down menu. The time in this option ranges from 1 minute to 24 hours. If the Host Port time needs to be synchronized with the DXL time very closely, then this updating time will be smaller and hence more frequent.

However, note that if DXL time is physically changed by using the keypad on the DXL box or through the Remote Front Panel, then the Host Port will automatically receive a message to update its time and will ignore the updating time that has been set.

When you select the **Adjust for daylight savings time** option, then the DXL will automatically adjust its time according to the daylight savings time and will inform the Host Port to do the same. If this option is left unchecked, then the DXL box will continue with its regular time without adjusting for daylight savings.

Bottom Option:

Select the second option if you want the Host Port to act as the System Clock Master. When you select this option, the DXL box will receive a message from

the Host Port, to update its time to the current time that is present on the Host Port. The DXL will automatically receive this message whenever the time on the Host Port deviates from the time on the DXL.

The DXL can choose the Host Port with which to synchronize its time, by choosing the name of the Host Port from the Host Port drop-down menu. This menu displays all the Host Ports that are currently associated with the DXL.

3.23.1.4 System Properties – Logging

The DXL system logs all significant events, which include intercom activities, call requests, etc. A description of Logs and how they are managed and saved is outlined in the DXL Log Viewer section of this manual.

The Logging tab, shown below, lets you automatically save Log messages for future reference. These messages can be saved either in volatile or non-volatile memory on the DXL.

Click on the **Saved Log Messages...** button if you want to save the Logs in volatile memory. These logs will be lost if the exchange is reset or there is a power failure. You can select the logs that you want to save from the

TSM Dialing Master Operations Clock	Logging General	
Saved Log Messages	Use this button to select which log messages are saved by the system.	
Log Message Storage	Use this button to select which log messages are stored in non-volatile memory, and retained across system resets. All other saved log messages will be stored in volatile memory, and lost when an exchange is reset.	
		Cancel

every:	1 minute	-
	1 minute	N
	2 minutes	N
	5 minutes	
ost	10 minutes	
ort	15 minutes	
on	30 minutes	
be	1 hour	
	2 hours	
	6 hours	
0.1	12 hours	
01	24 hours	

Update hosts

Host port: None

Save Log Messages window that appears. Please refer to the DXL Log Viewer section of this manual for a description of the options in this window, and for help on how to use these options.

Click on the **Log Message Storage...** button if you want to save Logs in non-volatile memory. These logs will be NOT be lost if the exchange is reset or there is a power failure.

You can select the logs that you want to save from the Log Message Storage window. This window allows the user to save all or selected messages on the DXL.

Please refer to the DXL Log Viewer section of this manual for a description of these options. Note that in this case, the Log Class and Log Type are referred to as NV Log Class and NV Log Type, where NV is an acronym for non-volatile.

Status and control of: Selected log class and all its subclasses	
C Selected log class only	
IV Log Class	NV Log Type
	Errors
⊡ M Host	🔽 Warnings
Text Protocol	Information
🗄 🔽 İnternal	🔽 Debug
 	☑ Other

3.23.1.5 System Properties – General

The General tab is used to configure some general system wide settings.

System Properties	X
System Properties TSM Dialing Master Operations Clock Logging General ALA Operation Image: Clock algorithm (If you are unsure, leave this setting checked). Image: Clock algorithm (If you are unsure, leave this setting checked). Network Audio Trunk Settings Traffic Type RTP Port Base: 16512 Image: Clock algorithm Multicast Image: Clock algorithm (If you are unsure, leave this setting checked).	
OK Cancel	

The ALA Operation setting allows you to select the improved ALA algorithm. With this algorithm there are fewer parameters to set when configuring the operation of an ALA and it is the recommended setting.

The Network Audio Trunk settings allows for the configuration of the Ethernet audio trunking used in non-CEPT DXL installations. Note that the default settings of "Broadcast" with the RTP Port Base at 16512 are usually suitable for most installations but please note that your network switches need to allow the broadcast packets used by the VoIP exchange trunk to pass through the network.

If you are using a "Multicast" VoIP audio trunk, you need to assign one valid Multicast IP address and Multicast TTL value and have your network switches set appropriately to allow this multicast traffic through where required. Refer to the latest DXL application note DXL-APP-203-v.v for more details on this advanced configuration.

3.24 Host Ports

This section describes how host ports are implemented in a DXL configuration. Details on the various host port protocols supported by the DXL are contained in the Installation Manual IM-DXL-HIS-P2.0.

The system supports the use of host ports in order to communicate with external systems. Host Ports and a DXL system exchange three types of messages: Command messages, Status messages and Response messages. Only the Host is allowed to send Command messages to the DXL, however, the DXL can send Response messages (in response to a command sent by the Host) and Status messages (to describe the status of the DXL) to the Host. The physical connection to the external network can be either an Ethernet network or an RS232 serial connection.

Host Ports entries appear in a **Master Properties** (under the **Control** tab and the **Status Register** tab) window. Host Ports entries also appear in the **Stations** (under the **Status Registers** tab) and **Page Zones** (under the **Status Registers** tab) window. You must remember that any changes made in the Host Port section will also affect these entries.

When you select **Host Ports** from the **Configure:** pull-down menu of the **DXL Configuration Editor**, initially there will be no entries in the List pane as you have not yet defined any Host Ports. Click on **Add...** button in the main window to add a new host port.

If **Host Ports** have already been defined and you want to edit a Host Port, then select the Host Port that you want to edit and click on the **Properties...** button in the main window.

DXL Configuration Editor - Config	guration 1		
File Edit			
Configure: Host Ports	Lock 🖌		
View: All	Number Name	Info	
All	1 Host Port 1	Ethernet, ASCII	
_	2 Host Port 2	Serial	
	3 Host Port 3	Omnron	
	Properties	Add Delete	
<u> </u>			

Select a host port and click on the **Delete** button in the main window to delete an existing host port.

3.24.1 Host Port Dialog Box

A Host Port Properties dialog box will initially have six tabs: Identification, Connection, Protocol, Messages, Monitor and Masters and if you select a Register Based protocol two more tabs will be displayed **Registers** and **Status Registers**.

3.24.1.1 Host Port Properties – Identification

The Identification tab text box has entries for an ID Number, Name and an Info box.

3.24.1.2 Host Port – Connection

A Host port is connected to one of the Exchanges in a DXL system and this Exchange is specified in the **Exchange:** entry of the **Connections** tab. The pull-down menu displays all the Exchanges that have been defined in the Configuration. From this list you can select the appropriate Exchange.

Select the **Ethernet** option if you want the host to use an Ethernet connection to communicate with the DXL. The DXL obtains the IP address of the host when the Host Port opens a connection to the DXL system. The **IP Address** entry is simply the IP Address of the Exchange. Note that this IP Address was previously defined in the Exchange section of **Configure**:, when the Exchange was first created in the Configuration.

Identification	Connection Protocol Mess	ages Monitor Masters		
	Exchange: 10 (Support S	ervices)		
Ethernet	IP Address: 10.0.2.87			
	TCP/UDP Port: 10000			
C Serial	Serial Port:	Baud Rate: 19200	Y	
		Data Bits: 8	v	
		Parity: None	Y	
		Stop Bits: 1	T	
		Flow Control: None	Y	
			пк	Cano

TCP/UDP Port: is the TCP or UDP port number that this host port will 'listen' to while it is waiting for a connection from a client host system. The number of digits for this entry is limited to 65535. However, the entries from 0 - 1023 are typically reserved for 'well-known' protocols and hence, you should use TCP/UDP Port numbers that lie between 1024 and 65535. If you assign a number in the range of 0 to 1023 a warning box will appear. The default port number is 10000 for the first port defined on the Exchange and additional ports defined on the Exchange will use the next higher free TCP/UDP Port number. Since it is possible to have multiple host ports on the same Exchange, it is necessary to ensure that each Host Port has a unique TCP/UDP Port number for that exchange. The same TCP/UDP Port: number can be reused by Host Ports on other exchanges. Note that some TCP/UDP Port: numbers may already be used by other functions in the system.

Check the **Serial** option if you want the host to use a Serial (RS232) connection to communicate with the DXL Select the **Serial Port** (port 1 is the only port used at present). In this case you can use the pull down menus to specify the **Baud Rate**, **Data Bits**, **Parity**, **Stop Bits**, and **Flow Control**.

3.24.1.3 Host Port – Protocol

The **Protocol** tab defines the protocol that the host uses to communicate with the DXL.

ASCII based hosts communicate with strings, while register based hosts communicate with integers stored in registers.

ASCII Messages:

For ASCII Messages, the Command/ Status messages are sent as a stream. The first four characters identify the command followed by spaces, characters or numbers and ending with a carriage return. The DXL will respond to an illegal or badly formatted command message with a Syntax error message. All commands that are formatted properly will generate either a 'Sntx', 'Fail', 'Busy' or 'Done' response, followed by the command that caused it.

The DXL transmits the ASCII string using the TCP protocol over an Ethernet link. When using TCP, the DCC operates as a server and the hosts will operate as clients. Since TCP relies on the underlying IP protocol for addressing purposes, each DCC and each host must have a unique IP address. The IP address for each DCC is defined in the Configuration.

On system start-up, the DCC(s) monitors the TCP port number for connections from the external host(s). In order to begin communications, the host must initiate a TCP session to the IP address/port number of the DCC. When a session is opened, the DCC determines the host's return IP address and port number. Hence, all future status messages will be sent through this address and port number, and the DCC will also accept and execute commands sent from the host, via this connection.

Register Based Messages:

For Register Based Messages, the DXL and the external host exchange command and status information by reading and writing to blocks of registers. However, the DXL can also use a separate set of register for communication specifically with each Master Station. This is done through 'command registers' that can be configured separately for each Master. In addition to these command registers, each Master, Station and Page Zone can also have 'status registers'. These registers are used to report the current status of a Master, Station or Zone, to the host. For example in the case of a Station two status registers are used to inform the host if the station is in call, and if it is enabled.

Also, when you select the **Register Based Messages** option, two additional tabs appear on the **Host Port Properties** dialog box, these tabs are titled **Registers** and **Status Registers** and they are covered in the last section of the Host Port description.

3.24.1.3.1 ASCII Messages

Selecting an Ethernet connection in the **Connection** tab and then **ASCII Messages** in the **Protocol** tab **TCP** is the only **IP Protocol** available.

Host Port 1 (Host Port 1) Properties		×
Identification Connection Protocol Mes	ssages Monitor Masters	
ASCII Messages IP Protocol: TCP		
Register Based Messages PLC Protocol: Modbus/TCP PLC Protocol: Modbus/TCP PLC P	Normal Register Addr. Digits: 5 Y Maximum: 65535	
	OK Can	cel

3.24.1.4 Host Port (ASCII Messages) – Messages

The **Messages** tab lets you control the messages that are sent from the DXL system to the external host system. When the DXL system makes a call to a Station or performs some other action, it has the option of sending an unsolicited message informing the host of the action that it has just performed (i.e. it is not a message that is generated in response to a command from a host). This message is known as a Status Message. You can enable or disable each status message by checking or unchecking a message in the **Enabled Status Messages:** list. By default, all messages are enabled.

Host Port 1 (Host	t Port 1) Propertie	5	×
Identification C	onnection Protocol	Messages Monitor Masters	
Enabled Statu:	s Messages:	Status Messages	
Action AdMG AdMG AdMS AdMS AllS AllS Ball Band Band Band Bast Bast Bast	46 239 90 203 45 236 238 237 231 231 232	Response Messages Respond To All Host Commands Use Status Message Format Acknowledgements Wait For Acknowledge Messages Timeout (sec). 5	
Cack	208 💌	OK Cancel	

Upon receiving a command message from the host the DXL will act on the command and then send a **Response Message** back to the host.

Response Messages are messages that are sent by the DXL in response to a command that was received from a host. For example if a message is sent to the DXL to connect master 10 to station 100.

Ical 10 100 <CR>

If the **Use Response Method Format** is checked the response messages will take one of the following four forms;

Done Ical 10 100 a positive confirmation or a negative confirmation in one of the following forms

Busy Ical 10 100

Fail Ical 10 100

Sntx Ical 10 100

Status messages will have the same format i.e. the message sent from the DXL to the host will be preceded by a **Done** command.

The **Respond To All Host Commands** box is checked by default. This is the recommended option which means that the DXL will respond to all commands sent by a host. The response can be a positive confirmation (**Done**) or a negative confirmation (**Sntx, Busy** or **Fail**). If this box is left unchecked then only the negative confirmation messages will be sent from the DXL back to the host.

Status Messages can be sent in two different forms;

- Response Message Format, or
- Status Message Format

If the Use Response Method Format is unchecked, the Respond To All Host Commands box is checked and Use Status Message Format is checked in the case of a positive response (i.e. Done) the DXL will respond to the host by echoing the command and not preceded it by a Done command. In the case of a negative response, it will still respond with a negative confirmation.

In order to prevent the DXL from overwriting messages, the host must send an acknowledge message after processing both Status Messages and Response Messages sent by the DXL. Hence, the DXL can be configured to wait for an acknowledgement to each message that it has sent to the host. Select the **Wait For Acknowledge Messages** checkbox if you want the host to send an acknowledgement to the DXL, after it has received a message from the DXL. If this option is selected then the DXL cannot send another message until an acknowledgement has been received or the system has timed out, whichever is first. You can set the Timeout Period from 3 seconds to 30 seconds from the **Timeout (sec)** drop-down menu.

3.24.1.5 Host Port (ASCII Messages) – Monitor

The **Monitor** tab lets you control the connection monitor timers between the host and the DXL. You can monitor the connection for faults by checking the **Monitor Connection for Faults** box and specifying a timeout period for the connection in the **Timeout** (sec) drop-down menu. The DXL system will detect a fault on this connection if it has not received a message from the external host within this period. The default value for this timeout period is 10 seconds. When you select this option, the DXL will send messages to the host at least twice in each timeout period. This allows the host to monitor the connection as well.



You can choose which Master Station to report these

faults to by clicking on the name of a Master Station in the Report Faults To Master: drop-down menu.

3.24.1.6 Host Port (ASCII Messages) – Masters

The **Masters** tab lets you associate some or all of the Master Stations with the host port. The command messages that the host sends to a Master are written into the command registers for a Master.

The **Assigned Masters:** list displays all the Master Stations in the system. Put a tick mark beside the Master Station that you want to associate with this host port. Unchecking a Master Station will only change the Master Station Configuration if the Master Station has been assigned to this host port.

Initially all the Masters Stations are left unchecked by default. When you select a Master Station by placing a checkmark beside it, it causes this Host Port to be set as the Host Port of the selected Master Station(s). This setting can also be seen in the Master Properties (under the Control Tab) window which is viewed by selecting the Masters section in **Configure:**.



If you select an **Ethernet:** connection and then **Register Based Messages** in the **PLC Protocol** tab you can select one of three transport protocols that are presently supported.

• Modus/TCP

Administrator Software

- Cimplicity/TCP
- Omron/UDP

If you select **Serial**: connection then only the Modbus/TCP protocol is supported.

Modbus/TCP and Cimplicity/TCP:

The Modbus/TCP and Cimplicity/TCP from the user's point of view have identical protocols and only the Modbus/TCP protocol is discussed. If you choose Modus/TCP with the pull-down menu for the PLC Protocol: entry you will need to enter 5 other parameters. The first Normal Register Addr: entry requires you to enter the number of decimal digits required to identify the offset address of the registers. The second entry Maximum sets the maximum number of contiguous register Address entries require that the same two parameters must be specified. When you assign register addresses the Configuration Editor will use this

information to check if you have made valid entries. The **PLC Network Address** must correspond to the PLC Network Address assigned to the Modbus PLC.

The **Normal Register Addr** refers to normal memory that may reside on either the DXL or the external host and it always begins with the number '4'. **Digits:** specifies the number of decimal digits in the offset and it can be set from 3 digits to a maximum of 6 digits. **Maximum:** specifies the maximum number of registers that the DXL or the host can use for this Host Port. Initially a default value of 65535 is set for a setting of 5 or 6 digits (assumes addresses can be located with a 16 bit offset number relative to a base address) or to the maximum value possible with a setting of 3 or 4 digits. For many PLCs, this must be set to a lower value. The program automatically adds a number of zeroes before the **Maximum:** entry so that the number of digits in the offset equals the number chosen in **Digits**:.

The Normal Register Addr: follows the format of 4n where n is the offset. As an example, if **Digits:** = 5 and **Maximum**: = 65535 (which is a common assignment for PLCs), then the last memory address that can be assigned is the address at location 4n = 465535.

The **Ext. Register Address**: refers to extended memory that may reside on the DXL or the external host and it always begins with the number '6'. **Digits:** specifies the number of digits in the offset and can be set from 3 to a maximum of 6 digits. **Maximum**: specifies the maximum number of memory registers that the DXL or the host can use for each host port. The **Ext. Register Address** follows the format of 6bn where b is the bank number and n is the offset. As an example, if Digits: 4 and address = 999, then the last memory address that can be assigned is the address at location 6bn = 690099, where the first digit from the address is always picked off as the bank



PLC Protocol:	Omron/UDP	•
	Modbus/TCP	
	Omron/UDP	

number. Notice that the system automatically adds two zeroes before the two 9's because the number of digits in the offset (which is 0099) must to be 4.

Omron/UDP

If the PLC Protocol: Omron/UDP is chosen then you have additional entries to make in the DXL Network Address and the PLC Network Address areas. The Normal Register Addr. and the Ext. Register Address entries are similar to the same entries for the Modbus/TCP option.

You will have to fill in the **Module:** entry for the PLC and the DXL and the Node: number for the PLC. Additionally, you will need to enter the Network: address for the DXL and the PLC, which is the address that is used when information is being sent between the DXL and the PLC.

Since the Node: for the DXL is fixed and depends on the

Host Port 3 (Host Port 3) Properties			×
Identification Connection Protocol Mess	sages Monitor M	lasters Registers	Status Registers
C ASCII Messages			
 Register Based Messages PLC Protocol: University Department Register Address Format: Normal: Dn (n = offset) (e.g. address at 2000 = D2000) Extended: Ebn (b = bank, n = offset) (e.g. bank 1 at 1000 = E11000) 	Normal Register A Digits: 5 Maximum: 65535 DXL Network Add Node: 87 Module: 0 Network: 0	Addr. Ext. Regist Digits: Maximum: [Aress PLC Netwo Node: [Network: [er Address 5 V 55535 rk Address 0
Show Host Port Registers		OK	Cancel

Exchange, the IP address implies that each Exchange cannot have more than one host port when the Omron/UDP protocol is used.

3.24.1.8 Host Port (Register Based Messages) – Messages

This tab is identical to the Messages tab that has been described in the ASCII Messages – Messages section. Please refer to this section for a description of this tab.

3.24.1.9 Host Port (Register Based Messages) – Monitor

This tab is identical to the **Monitor** tab that has been described in the **ASCII Messages** – **Monitor** section. Please refer to this section for a description of this tab.

3.24.1.10 Host Port (Register Based Messages) - Registers

For register-based protocols, you must configure a set of register blocks that are to be used for communication between the DXL and the host system. This is performed using the **Registers** tab, which is only visible when **Register Based Messages** is selected under the **Protocol Tab**. The Registers tab lets you specify the start address and length of each block of registers that are required by the protocol.

DXL Address refers to virtual registers (both normal and extended) that reside on the DXL.

PLC Address refers to registers (both normal and extended) that reside on the PLC.

Using these registers the DXL can send Status messages and Response messages to the Host. **The Status:** registers are used to send either message. The Host can send a command message to the DXL by using the **Command:** registers. Note that using **Command:** registers is the only way in which a Host can send a command to a device in the DXL system that is not associated to a Master.

3.24.1.10.1 Register Descriptions

To ensure that both the DXL and the external host receive every message sent by each other, they must coordinate the message transfers.

- A **Handshake:** register and careful sequencing are used to ensure that the sending party does not overwrite any message before the receiving party reads it. These registers are used differently, depending on the mode that is used. Hence, this register will be discussed separately with each mode in the next section.
- The external host writes into the **Command**: register when it wants to send a command to the DXL.
- The **Status:** register holds status and response messages that are being sent from the DXL to the external host.

Register Blocks DXL Addre: DXL Addre: 4000100 Command: 4000101 Status: Alarm Queue: Ack/d Queue: Disabled Queue:	PLC Address 4000106 4000111 4000121 4000131	Entries Length 1 5 5 4 10 5 10 5 10	Status Message Moder
--	---	--	----------------------

- The Alarm Queue: register is updated when an alarm is active.
- The Ack'd Queue: register holds the alarms that have been acknowledged, but have not been cleared yet. Most often, this queue displays tamper alarms and call requests that have been disabled.
- The **Disabled Queue:** register shows the devices that have been disabled.

Note that the register addresses that you enter must be compatible with the register address format requirements of the selected PLC or external host.

There are 2 modes of operation for a register based protocol and they are: the **Peer to peer** mode and the **Polled** mode. These modes determine whether the registers are located in the external host or in the DXL. Hence, changing the **Status Message Mode** between **Peer to peer** and **Polled** causes the register start address edit controls to move between the DXL Address and the PLC Address columns.

Peer to peer mode

In the **Peer to peer** mode, the registers are located in the host system and the DXL will write to these registers to send messages to the host. This mode provides the highest performance and minimizes the band-width requirements.

In the **Peer to peer** mode, the DXL will write a message to the registers and then wait for the external host to read those registers before writing another message. Since the registers are located on the external host in this mode, the DXL cannot tell when the external host has read them. Hence, the external host must write to the **Handshake**: register in order to acknowledge that it has read the current message from the registers, and that it is now ready for the DXL to write the next message.

Polled Mode

In the **Polled** mode, the output registers are located on the DXL system and the external host must periodically read these registers (or 'poll' them) in order to determine if there is a new message from the DXL.

In the polled mode, the external host is made to read the handshake register in order to check for a new status message from the DXL. Hence, whenever the DXL has a status message to send to the host, it will update the handshake register with a non-zero value. Therefore, if a non-zero value is returned when the host reads the handshake register, it implies that a status message from the DXL is waiting to be read by the host.

Sequential Registers and Equal Queue Sizes Options

The Sequential registers and Equal queue sizes check boxes are ticked by default. Hence, when an address is entered into Handshake: then the default for the system is to sequentially add registers for the Command: entry. In a similar manner, once an address is entered into Status:, the system will automatically generate sequential addresses for Alarm Queue:, Ack'd Queue: and Disabled Queue:. You can uniformly change the number of Entries by using the scroll next to Alarm Queue: (the other two registers will change automatically). If the Equal queue sizes box is unchecked then the queue size for three registers Alarm, Ack'd and Disabled can be individually set using the adjacent scroll bars.

However, if the Sequential Registers check box is unchecked, then you have the option of defining a separate address for Command:, Alarm Queue:, Ack'd Queue: and Disabled Queue:.

The **Length** fields are non-editable entries and are meant for reference purposes only.

Note that no changes will be accepted until you click on the **Apply Changes** button, which will update the changes to the system. The changes will not be updated on the system if you just click on the OK button without first clicking on the **Apply Changes** button. The Apply Changes button is also convenient if you have the Host

ort 1 (Host F tification Con	Port 1) Prope	erties ocol Message	s Monitor	Masters	Registers Status R	egisters
egister Blocks- Handshake: Command: Status: Alarm Queue: Ack'd Queue: sabled Queue:	DXL Address 4000100 4000101 4000106 4000111 4000121 4000131	PLC Address	Entries Le 1 5 5 1 5 1 1 5 5 1 1 5 5 1	ngth	Status Message Mod Petr to peer Polled Sequential registe Equal queue sizes Apply Changes	e 139 5
w Host Port Re	egisters				OK	Cancel

Identification Connection Protocol Messages Monitor Masters Registers Status Registers Register Blocks DXL Address PLC Address Entries Length Handshake 4000100 1 Commend Per to peer Commend 4000101 5 Sequential registers Status 4000106 5 Equal queue sizes Alarm Queue: 4000123 11 22 Disabled Queue: 4000145 5 10	Host Port 1 (Host Port 1) Properties	X
Register Blocks DXL Address PLC Address Entries Length Handshake: 4000100 1 © Peer to peer Command: 4000101 5 Sequential registers Status: 4000106 5 Equal queue sizes Alarm Queue: 4000123 11 ± 12 Disabled Queue: 4000145 5 ± 10	Identification Connection Protocol	Messages Monitor Masters Registers Status Registers
Disabled Queue: 4000145 5 1 10 Apply Changes	Register Blocks DXL Address PLC A Handshake: 4000100 Commend: 4000101 Status: 4000106 Alarm Queue: 4000111 Ack/d Queue: 4000123	ddress Entries Length 1 C Peer to peer 5 C Polled 5 Equal queue sizes 6 12 11 22
	Disabled Queue: 4000145	5 10 Apply Changes
Chan Heat Part Paristers	Show Hast Part Paristers	

Sho

DXL Address	PLC Address	Entries Length	Peer to peer C Polled
Command: 40000 Status: Alarm Queue:	690900 690910	5 5 6 4 12	Sequential registers Equal queue sizes
Ack'd Queue: risabled Queue:	690930 690940	5 4 10 5 4 10	Apply Changes

Port Registers shown, as they will update right after you click on Apply Changes.

Conflicting and Erroneous Addresses

Note that if the number of digits in the offset part of the address that is entered is not equal to the number of digits that is defined in Digits: in the **Protocol** tab, then the program will automatically insert additional zeroes before the offset, in order to make the number of digits in the offset equal to the number selected in **Digits**: (which is defined in the Protocol Tab).

If you specify an address block that is greater than the Maximum: entry in the Protocol Tab, then the program displays an error message.

Register Blocks DXL Address PLC Address Entries Le Handshake: [40100] [1] [1] Command [1] [5] [5] Status: [2] [6] [6] Alarm Queue: [6] [6] [1] Ack'd Queue: [6] [6] [1] Disabled Queue: [6] [5] [1]	ngth C Peer to peer C Pelet opeer C Poled Equal queue sizes	DXL Administrator DXL Administrator The "Command" address block OK	x.is out of range!
---	---	---	--------------------

If you specify an address block that is conflicting with another address block then you will get an error message, and the conflicting parameters will show up in red when you click on the Show Host Port Registries button. All valid address locations will appear in black

			DXL	Admini	strator			×		
			6	i) "	nere are (onflicts in	your register assign	iments!		
lost Port 1 (Door Control) Properties	×	R		V						
Identification Connection Protocol Messages Monitor Masters Reg	gisters Status Registers	0				0	2			
Register Blocks	is Message Mode					22	М			
DXL Address PLC Address Entries Length C F	Peer to peer							L	\mathcal{A}	
Handshake: 40100	rolled								X	
Command: 40100	equential registers								N)	
Status: 40106 5 🔽 E	qual queue sizes								\mathbf{V}	
Alarm Queue: 40111 5 10		E	Host P	Port 1 (D	oor Con	trol) Rea	isters			- 0 ×
Ack'd Queue: 40121 5 🚽 10			Conflict	Cheve	Evel	L au ath	Descision Exception	Davies Kind	Nisaria	Davias Name
Disabled Queue: 40131 5 1 10	oplu Changes	ŀ	Lonnict	Start 401.00	End 40100		Hegister Function	Device Kind		Device Name
	pply changes		1	40100	40100	5	Command	Host Port		Door Control
			Ó	40106	40110	5	Status	Host Port	1	Door Control
			0	40111	40120	10	Alarm Queue	Host Port	1	Door Control
			0	40121	40130	10	Ack'd Queue	Host Port	1	Door Control
			0	40131	40140	10	Disabled Queue	Host Port	1	Door Control
			•			105.00	Superior a list of 250	and a standard a provi		<u>ا ا</u>
Show Host Port Registers	OK Cancel		DXL Regi	isters 🔎						

3.24.1.11 Host Port (Register Based Messages) – Masters

The **Masters** tab lets you associate some of the Master Stations with the host port. This tab has been explained in the **Host Port (ASCII Messages) – Masters** section. Please refer to this section for a description of this tab.

However, the additional option that appears in this tab is the Independent master registers option, which appears with the Edit Master Registers... button beneath it. Master Registers are a set of registers for each Master Station, which will be used for communication between each master and the host. Therefore, the **Edit Master Registers...** selection has to be made for each Master Station. These registers allow the host to send a command directly to the Master, as well as to the associated devices that are connected to this Master.

	.1	moordgoo	Thorncor		Trioglotoio	
Assigned M	asters:					
Number	Name		🔽 Inde	ependent r	naster registe	rs.
10	Central Control		ET Ed	it Master B	edisters	1
11	Central Control 1		<u> </u>			2
12	Central Control 2					•
13	CentralControl Sup					
14	Maintenance Office					
20	Housing 1 Super	_				
21	Unit A Control					
22	NW Tower					
23	Unit B Control					
3 0	Housing 2 Super					
🗖 31	Unit C Control					
32	NE Tower	-				

If the Independent master registers box is unchecked then the Master Station that is assigned to the host port cannot have Master Registers.

If the Independent master registers box is checked then you can define and edit the Master Registers for each Master by clicking on the **Edit Master Registers...** button. This brings up the Master Registers window.

Descriptions of registers for Master Stations

- Handshake: registers: Depending on whether the Peer to peer or the Polled option has been chosen, this set of registers will behave in exactly the same fashion as described previously.
- **Command**: register: The external host writes into the **Command**: register when it wants to send a command to a particular Master on the DXL.
- **Status: registers**: Each Master has two (optional) registers that indicate the device that the Master is connected to. This is indicated in the Status: registers. The first register indicates the type of device that the Master is connected to and the second register indicates the ID Number of that device.
- **Queue: registers:** the DXL maintains an optional block (for each Master) of "queue registers" that display the top entries on the active queue for each Master Station. Each queue register block requires two registers per entry. The first register in each pair will hold an alarm code (depending on whether an alarm is active, has been cleared, or a device has been disabled). The second register will hold the ID number of the device that generated the alarm.

The **Sequential** registers and **Equal queue sizes** selections as well as the entry into the various address registers, works in the exactly the same way as described in the previous sections.

Register Blocks-				1	Status M	essage Mode
	DXL Address	PLC Address	Entries	Length	C Peer	to peer
Handshake:	690000			1	💿 Polle	d
Command:	690001			5		uential register
Status:	690006			5	Equa	al queue sizes
Alarm Queue:	690011		5	10		
Ack'd Queue:	690021		5	10		
)isabled Queue:	690031		5 4	10	Apple	Changes
Show Host Port	Registers			Г	OK	Cancel

Note that this register assignment procedure has to be carried out for each Master. Note that no changes will be accepted until you click on the **Apply Changes** button, which will update the changes to the system. When

IM-DXL-ADM-1.5.0

However, if you uncheck this option, then you will have to enter an address for the Manned/ Unmanned: option. Each Master has a single (optional) register that indicates its manned/unmanned status. If a Master is manned, then this register is set to a non-zero value. If it is unmanned then this register is set to zero.

Select Apply Changes to update the changes to the system. Note that this procedure will have to be carried out for each Master Station that you are adding.

Note that this setting can also be seen in the Master Properties (under the Status Registers Tab) window which is viewed by selecting the Masters entry in Configure:.

satisfied with your settings click on OK to save the changes and return to the main Masters tab. Click on Cancel in order to cancel the changes made and return to the Masters Tab.

3.24.1.12 Host Port (Register Based Messages) – Status Registers

Each Master, Station and Page Zone can have "status" registers, which can be selected under the Status Registers tab. These registers (which are optional) can be used to report the current state of these specific devices to the host and are read - only registers (from the host's point of view). Note that the address registers defined here must not clash with previously defined addresses.

First, select the device kind that you want to define Status Registers for, from the Device Kind: drop-down menu. This could be a Master, a Station or a Page Zone. To add a device with

Status Registers to the Host Port, put a tick mark in the check boxes that are next to the names of the devices. By default, all these boxes are left unchecked.

Device Kind: Master

When you select Master in the Device Kind:, you will have to put a tick mark next to each Master that you want to select.

Each Master has two optional registers to indicate the device(s) that it is connected to. The first register indicates the kind of device that the Master is connected to and the second register holds the ID number of that device. These registers must be contiguous and are defined in the Communication Status: entry.

The default is to have the Sequential Registers box ticked so that the system automatically assigns a sequential address to the Manned/ Unmanned option.



Device Kind:	Master 🔽]
e Kind:	Master Station Page Zone	5

Device Kind: Station

When you select Station in the Device Kind:, you will have to put a tick mark next to each Station that you want to select.

Each Station has a single (optional) Call Status: register, which indicates the Station's call request and connection state. Each bit in the register indicates a different setting. Please refer to the DXL Host Interface Specification Manual in order to distinguish what each bit stands for.

The default is to have the Sequential Registers box ticked so that the system automatically assigns a sequential address to the Enable Status: option.

evice Kind	t Station	-	Status Message Mode
Number	Name		C Polled
2008	Cell A101		
2009	Cell A102		Sequential registers
2010	Cell A103		Station Status Register Blocks
2011	Cell A104		DXL Address Length
2012	Cell A105		Call Status: 690950 1
2013	Cell A106		Carble Chaban C00051
2014	Cell A107		Enable Status: 1000001
2015	Cell A108		
2016	Cell A109		Apply Changes
2017	Cell A110		
2018	Cell A111	-	
- 0010	0 # 4440	<u> </u>	

However, if you uncheck this option, you will have to enter an address for the Enable Status: option, which is a single (optional) register that indicates the enable/ disable (state) of the Station.

Select Apply Changes to update the changes to the system. Note that you will have to repeat this procedure for each Station that you are adding.

Note that this setting can also be seen in the Station Properties (under the Status Registers Tab) window which is viewed by selecting the Stations section in Configure:.

Device Kind: Page Zone

When Page Zone is selected in the Device Kind:, you have to place a tick mark next to each Page Zone that you want to select.

You will have to fill in an address for the Connection Status:, which is a single (optional) register that indicates the current communication status of the Zone.

Select Apply Changes to update the changes to the system. Note that you will have to carry out this procedure for each Page Zone that you are adding.

Note that this setting can also be seen in the Page Zone Properties (under the Status Registers Tab) window which is viewed by selecting the Page Zones section in Configure:.

)evice Kini	t Page Zone	Status Message Mode
Number	Name	C Polled
☑ 1	Page Housing Unit 1	
		DXL Address Length Connection Status: 40800
		Apply Changes

Show Host Port Registers Button

You can click on the Show Host Port Registers button at any time, to display a window that details the register function, its length, the start and end of its address location, the kind of device it is associated with and the name and number of the device. The window also displays register functions that are conflicting and the conflicting parameters will show up in red. This window will be empty if no registers have been defined yet. This window displays registers in both the DXL and the host (which is most typically a PLC).

If you select the Show Host Port Registers button in the **Peer to peer** mode, then the **Host Port Registers** window will appear with two tabs at the bottom of the window: **DXL Registers** and **PLC Registers**. This window displays address, length, function, device kind, number and name of the registers for both the DXL and the PLC.

Host Port 1 (Modbus TCP/IP Host) Registers						🚟 Host P	Host Port 1 (Modbus TCP/IP Host) Registers									
Co	nflict	Start	End	Length	Register Function	Device Kind	Number	Device Name	Conflict	Start	End	Length	Register Function	Device Kind	Number	Device Name
0		40001	40005	5	Command	Master	1	Touchscreen Master	0	690900	690904	5	Status	Host Port	1	Modbus TCP/IP Host
0		40100	40100	1	Handshake	Host Port	1	Modbus TCP/IP Host	0	690905	690914	10	Alarm Queue	Host Port	1	Modbus TCP/IP Host
0		40101	40105	5	Command	Host Port	1	Modbus TCP/IP Host	0	690915	690924	10	Ack'd Queue	Host Port	1	Modbus TCP/IP Host
									0	690925	690934	10	Disabled Queue	Host Port	1	Modbus TCP/IP Host
										-						
DXI	Regi	sters PL	.C Registe	ers					DXL Reg	sters PL	.C Register	s				

If you select the Show Host Port Registries button in the Polled mode the Host Port Registers window will appear with only one tab at the bottom of the window: **DXL Registers**. This window will display the address, length, function, device kind, number and name of the registers for the DXL.

Conflict	Start	End	Length	Register Function	Device Kind	Number	Device Name
0	40100	40100	1	Handshake	Host Port	1	Door Control
0	40101	40105	5	Command	Host Port	1	Door Control
0	40106	40110	5	Status	Host Port	1	Door Control
0	40111	40120	10	Alarm Queue	Host Port	1	Door Control
0	40121	40130	10	Ack'd Queue	Host Port	1	Door Control
0	40131	40140	10	Disabled Queue	Host Port	1	Door Control
0	40500	40501	2	Master Connection Status	Master	10	Central Contro
0	40502	40502	1	Master Manned/Unmanned Status	Master	10	Central Contro
0	40800	40800	1	Page Zone Connection Status	Page Zone	1	Page Housin.
0	690950	690950	1	Station Call Status	Station	2010	Cell A103
0	690951	690951	1	Station Enable Status	Station	2010	Cell A103

3.25 ALA (Audio Level Alarm) Detectors

An audio level alarm (ALA) is an alarm that is triggered when a sound exceeds a predefined threshold level. ALAs can alert an operator to unusual and unexpected sounds. The threshold level to trigger the alarm is based on the volume, the frequency characteristics and the duration of the sound. The alarm can be configured for any intercom station in the system providing the supporting hardware is available on the DCC/DCE to which it is wired. Up to four different ALA configurations can be defined for each station, allowing different thresholds to be selected for various times of the day. The DXL allows an operator to disable an ALA or to enable an ALA on either an individual station or a station group. ALAs are assigned to stations by selecting the ALA tab for the Station or Station Templates.

3.25.1 Defining ALA Detectors

You can define an ALA detector by selecting **ALA Detectors**: in the **Configure:** box of the **DXL Configuration Editor** and clicking on the **Add...** button. This brings up a dialog box with 3 tabs; **Identification**, **Filter** and **Detector**.

3.25.1.1 ALA Detector Properties – Identification

The Information tab has entries for ID Number, Name and Info.

A	LA Detector	1 (ALA) Properties	×
	Identification	Filter Detector	
	Number:	- 0	
	Name:	ALA	
	Info:		
		OK Cancel	

3.25.1.2 ALA Detector Properties – Filter

There are six different types of filters that you can choose from: None, Low-pass, High-pass, Band-pass, Band-stop and Advanced.

3.25.1.2.1 Filter Parameters

The following terms are used to describe the filter parameters.

• **Pass-band:** the pass-band is a range of frequencies where a filter passes signals with a predefined limit on the amount of attenuation the signal will experience i.e. an ideal pass-band would pass signals with no attenuation but such a filter cannot be realized in practice. In our discussions the pass-band is considered to be the range of frequencies where the signals are attenuated less than 3dB. The 3dB values are often referred to as the corner frequency.

In the figure to the right, the pass-band is from the left-most point on the graph up to 500 Hz (corner frequency). Note that 0dB is the maximum value of the pass-band signal.



IM-DXL-ADM-1.5.0

- Bandwidth: band-pass and band-stop filters have two corner frequencies: a lower corner frequency and
- an upper corner frequency, both of which pass through the -3dB points. In the case of a band-pass filter the bandwidth is the range of frequencies that occur between the lower and upper corner frequencies.

Note that the number of octaves = $\log_2 (f_{upper} / f_{lower})$, i.e. if $(f_{upper} / f_{lower}) = 2$ corresponds to 1 octave.

Stop-band: is the range of frequencies through which the filter attenuates

(or lessens the amplitude of) the signal. In our discussions we will consider

stop-band as the range of frequencies where the signals are attenuated more

Corner frequency: is the transition frequency between the pass-band region

and the stop-band region, or the point at which the frequency is attenuated

You can read the corner frequency from the graph by looking at the point

where the -3dB line crosses the response curve and determining the frequency that corresponds to this point. In the figure to the right, the corner

by -3dB (where the reponse curve intersects the -3dB line).

In the figure to the right, the stop-band is all frequencies above500 Hz.

As you increase the bandwidth of the band-pass filter, you are effectively increasing the range of frequencies that the filter will allow to pass. Note that this increase in bandwidth always takes places symmetrically (on a logarithmic scale) around the centre frequency.

From the figure on the right, the lower corner frequency is 500 Hz and the upper corner frequency is 1000 Hz and hence, the bandwidth is 1 Octave.

lower corner frequency



500 250

1,000 2,000



3,400

Frequency Response (dB vs. Hz):

200

-12

-24

-3

-12

-24

-3



than 3dB.

frequency is 500 Hz.



• **Centre frequency:** is the frequency that is the geometric mean (or the centre) of the two corner frequencies. This frequency is only defined for band-pass and band-stop filters.

Note that the upper and lower corner frequencies are always symetrically distributed about the centre frequency.



Center Frequency = 700 Hz

• **Order:** of a filter determines how steeply the slope of a response curve decreases. A filter with a lower order attenuates a signal much more gradually than a filter with a higher order. Hence, higher order filters are more selective in terms of the audio that they allow through and the audio that is attenuated.

Notice that both the plots below are low-pass filters with a corner frequency of 500. However, the plot on the top has a filter order of 1 while the plot on the bottom has a filter order of 4. Note how the plot on top begins attenuating the signal well before the corner point is reached and in the stop-band gradually attenuates the signal, achieving an attenuation of -36 dB at approximately 3,400 Hz. However, the plot for the higher order filter shown at the bottom does not attenuate the signal much before reaching the corner frequency (thus keeping the signal at an optimal constant amplitude) and then sharply attenuates the remainder of the signal, obtaining an attenuation of -36 dB at approximately 1,500 Hz.



IM-DXL-ADM-1.5.0

3.25.1.2.2 Filter Descriptions

The different types of filters that you can define in the Configuration are:

• **Low-pass filter:** this filter passes all frequencies below a stated corner frequency and attenuates all frequencies above the corner frequency. This filter allows low frequency sound through and filters out high frequency sound.

• **High-pass filter:** passes all frequencies above a stated corner frequency and attenuates all frequencies below the corner frequency. This filter allows high frequency sounds through and attenuates low frequency sound.

• **Band-pass filter:** passes all frequencies that occur within a range of frequencies (around the centre frequency) and attenuates all frequencies that occur above and below this range of frequencies.

From the figure on the right, the filter will only pass the frequencies that are between 500 Hz and 1000 Hz and will attenuate all frequencies that fall outside this range.

• **Band-stop filter:** attenuates all frequencies that occur between the two corner frequencies and passes all signals that occur outside this continuous range.

From the figure on the right, the filter passes all frequencies that occur below 500 Hz and above 1000 Hz and attenuates the frequencies that occur between 500 Hz and 1000 Hz.

As you increase the bandwidth of the band-stop filter, the range of frequencies that the filter is attenuating, will increase.



500 1.000 2.000

OK Cancel

250

- Advanced filter: You can use this type of filter if the standard filters do not provide sufficient filtering. Please contact Technical Support at Harding Instruments if you wish to use this type of filter.
- **No filter:** If you select **None**, this means that you have not set a filter. In this case, you do not need to enter the bandwidth, the corner frequency or the order of the filter.

Jentification Filter Detector
Frequency Response (dB vs. Hz):
Type: None 200 3,400
Bandwidth: 0 💌 Octave
Comer: 0 H2 -12
Order: 0
-24
-36-
250 500 1,000 2,000
OK Cancel

3.25.1.3 ALA Detectors Properties – Detector

ALA detectors use the outputs from filters to generate alarms if the signals passed through the filters exceed certain a preset threshold. This threshold depends on the frequency, amplitude and duration. If in the **General** tab of the **System Properties** window you selected the advanced ALA algorithm the parameters you will be required to set include, **Mode:**, **Power Estimate Time**, a **Threshold**: and a **Duration**: If you did not select the advanced algorithm you will also have to select a **Sensitivity** parameter.



The DXL processes the signal by extracting the power from the filtered signal and then averaging the power over a certain period of time. Depending on the time period that you choose, this averaging of power gives the result of a short term power estimate (**STPE**) or a long term power estimate (**LTPE**). In the relative mode, the DXL program compares the **STPE** to the **LTPE**.

Mode

There are three modes of operation that an ALA detector can have: Short, Long and Relative.

• **Short Mode:** The Short mode is used to detect short bursts of sound. In this mode, the ALA alarms are triggered when the STPE is greater than the threshold.

Mode:	Relative 💌]
	Short	1
	Long	
	Relative	J

- **Long Mode:** The Long mode is used to monitor the background noise levels. In this mode, the ALA alarms are triggered when the LTPE is greater than the threshold.
- **Relative:** The Relative mode is used to detect short term noises that exceed the background noise level by a pre-determined amount.

Since the Relative mode uses the values from both the short-term and the long-term mode, you need to set the Power Estimate Time for both the **Short Estimate Time** and the **Long Estimate Time**.

Sensitivity

If the advanced ALA algorithm is not selected in **System Properties** the **ALA Detector Properties Identification** tab requires a **Sensitivity** parameter to be set. When estimating the power of quiet signals, the DXL may produce a power estimate that is too small to be used internally. To correct this, you can increase the sensitivity from the Sensitivity: drop-down menu, so that the **LTPE** is small, but not zero.

ALA Detector 1 (Unit A Monitor) Properties	Constant and	
Identification Filter Detector	Sensitivity:	
		2
Sensitivity: 1		4
Mode: Relative		8 16
Power Estimate Time		32 64
Short 100 💌 ms		128
Long: 5 sec		512
		1024
Threshold: 12 dB		2048
Duration 250 ms		8192
		16384
		32768
OK Cancel		

Sensitivity should also be set > 1 when

using Relative mode in quiet environments that are producing many alarms, or for detecting noises in very quiet environments. Please refer to the ALA section in Diagnostics to view the power estimates for a given channel. If the power estimates are very low then you will know that you need to increase the sensitivity of the detector.

Power Estimate Time

The Power Estimate Time is the time period over which the system averages the power of the signal. There are two selections that you can make: **Short** and **Long**.

• Short

The **Short Time Power Estimate** averages the power over a short period of time. Using the drop down menu you can set the **Short Power Estimate Time** in the range of 20 ms to 500 ms.



• Long

The **Long Time Power Estimate** averages the power over a longer period of time. You can use the drop down menu to set set the **Long Power Estimate Time** in the range of 1 sec to 20 sec.

Threshold:

The **Threshold:** is a value that must be exceeded before the system starts timing the duration.

Duration:

This is the time the signal must exceed the threshold before an alarm is generated.

3.26 Video Switches

A video switch uses the configuration information to program how an external CCTV switch is controlled. Video switches are controlled by the DXL system either through one of the serial ports on a DCC or through status outputs on a DCC or DCE. The DXL supports both a "Serial Connection Method" of operation and an "Alarm Contacts Method" of operation.

The "Alarm Contacts Method" of operation uses physical **Status Output** contacts on the DXL to control external video switching equipment. The "Serial Connection Method" of operation sends commands through the serial port to the video switch. The commands can trigger alarms (open or close virtual contacts), or cause the switch to connect cameras to monitors. You can use either one of these two methods can be used to control a video switch.

3.26.1 Video Switches Properties Dialog Box

You can define a Video Switch by selecting Video Switches: in the Configure: box of the DXL Configuration Editor and clicking on the Add... button. This brings up a dialog box that initially has 3 tabs; Identification, Connection and Alarms. In the Connection tab if you select Serial connection instead of the default setting of Alarm Contacts the Alarms tab will change to a Command tab.

3.26.1.1 Video Switches Properties – Identification

The Identification tab has 3 box entries ID Number:, Name: and Info:.

3.26.1.2 Video Switches Properties (Alarm Contacts) – Connection

The **Connection** tab allows you to select either an **Alarm Contacts** or a **Serial** connection to control the Video Switch.

Video Switch 1	(Video 1) Properties	×
Identification	Connection Alarms	
(€ Alarm (Contacts	
C Serial	Exchange: 10 (Support Services)	
	Serial Port: 2 💌 Baud Rate: 19200 💌	
	Data Bits: 8	
	Parity: None	
	Stop Bits: 1	
	Flow Control: None	
	ОК	Cancel

Alarm Contacts

The "Alarm Contacts Method" of operation requires that each video switch be explicitly configured with a Status Output. Hence, the video switch is activated when the Status Output 'closes' and is deactivated when the Status Output 'opens'. In order to use the Status Output as a video switch control you will need to define a **Status Output** as a **CCTV Alarm Contact** in the **Status Outputs** section of **Configure:**.

For each video switch (that supports the "Alarm Contacts Method"), the DXL allows you to define one or more alarm triggers. In defining the alarm control, you will need to include the **Status Output** that is activated; along with the events that cause the **Status Output** to 'open' and 'close', and the devices that cause the alarm to trigger. Except for connections between visiting booths members, the status associated with each output can be configured to include a specific Master Station, or any Master Station.

Alarm Contacts can be configured so that they are activated in response to a variety of events. Deactivation can occur on the transition to the acknowledged state or the cancelled state (or the end of a call for the "In Call" or "Monitored" state). The events that activate and deactivate the alarms are discussed in the next section and a table is included that summarises all the possibilities.

3.26.1.3 Video Switch Properties (Alarm Contacts) – Alarms

If you chose the **Alarm Contacts** option and then open the **Alarms** tab a dialog box appears which requires that you specify up to 5 parameters to control the video switch.

You can use the **Delete** button to delete an alarm that has already been defined. To do this, click on the alarm that you want to delete and then click on the **Delete** button.

To view or edit the properties of an existing alarm, click on the alarm in the **Alarm** tab dialog box and then click on the **Properties...** button. Alternatively, you can doubleclick on the alarm. Either of these actions will cause the **Alarm Properties** dialog box to open.

To add an Alarm, click on the **Add...** button in the **Alarms** tab. The **Alarm Properties** dialog box appears.

 Output
 Alarm Properties

 gers the hat you n menu.
 Status Output: 5 (CCTV)

 n menu.
 On Event: Call Request

 Off Event: Answer (Acknowledge)
 Image: Coll (Housing 1 Entry)

 Master: Any
 Image: Coll (Housing 1 Entry)

 OK
 Cancel

From the **Status Output:** drop-down menu select the **Status Output** that is to be associated with this video switch.

The **On Event** is the occurrence of a specific event that triggers the contact closure of the status output switch. Choose the event that you want to use to trigger the alarm, from the **On Event:** drop-down menu. A list of the possible events in the **On Event:** drop-down menu is shown below.

The **Off Event** is the occurrence of a specific event that opens the status output contact. Choose the event that you want to use to turn off the alarm, from the **Off Event:** drop-down menu. The menu items that appear in the **Off Event:** drop-down menu depend on the **On Event** that you have chosen.

When you press the Add... button you will see the last two titles in the Alarm Properties window as being Station: and Master:. This applies if the On Event is entered as a Call (the default setting). Depending on the

7	deo Switch 1 (Vid	eo 1) Prop	erties				×
	Identification Con	nection Ala	arms				
	Status Output	On Event	t Of	f Event	Device 1	Device 2	
	5 (CCTV)	Call Requ	iest Ar	iswer (Ac	Station 2001 (H	Any Master	
ł							
	Add	Delete	Propertie	s)			
		\		_			
-							
						OK	Cancel

On Event:	Call Request
	Call Request
	Call
	Monitor
	Master Call Request
	Master Call
	Visiting Booth Call
	Visiting Booth Enable
	Alarm
	ALA Alarm
	Call Recorder On
	Booth Recorder On

type of event that is selected, this may not always be the title for the two entries. The choices that you make for these two entries are displayed under **Device 1** and **Device 2** in the **Alarms** tab window.

Example: when the **On event:** is **Call** and the **Off Event:** is **End**, then the two drop-down menus are titled as **Station:** and **Master:**. In this case the status output contact closes when a call is made from a Master to the Station, and opens when the call ends.

However, when the **On Event:** is **Master Call** and the **Off Event:** is **End**, then the titles for the two drop-down menus change to **Master:** and **Master:**. In this case the status output contact closed when a call is made to a Master from second Master. The designation for the devices depends on the type of On Event that you choose.

Alarm Proper	ties 🔀
Status Output:	3 (Status Output3)
On Event:	Call
Off Event:	End 💌
Station:	1 (Station 1)
Master:	Any
	OK Cancel

Click on the **OK** button in the **Alarm Properties** window when you have selected all the parameters and return to the **Video Switch Properties Alarm** tab. The display window of the **Alarm** tab will show the values that you have chosen. In the **Alarms** tab display area **Device 1** and **Device 2** refer to the two devices that may be involved in triggering an alarm. The choice of devices is made in the last two entries of the **Alarm Properties** window. For example, a call alarm is triggered when a call is made to a Station from a Master. In this example, **Device 1** would be the Station and **Device 2** would be the Master.

Note that it is not always necessary that two devices are involved in triggering an alarm. There may be only one device involved, such as in the case of an alarm that is triggered by turning on a call recorder at a Station. In this case, **Device 1** would be the Station and there would be no entry for **Device 2**.

It is important to remember, that the DXL is only responsible for activating or deactivating the video switch through the Status Output. However, the DXL operator is not responsible for the action that the switch takes after it has been activated or deactivated as this is entirely up to those responsible for programming the video switch. The following table displays the various combinations of alarms.

On Event	Off event	Device 1	Device 2	Explanation
Call request	Answer (Acknowledge)	Station	Master	Switch is activated when a Station makes a call request to a Master Switch is deactivated when the call request is acknowledged by the Master
	End (Cancel)	Station	Master	Switch is activated when a Station makes a call request to a Master Switch is deactivated when the call is terminated or cancelled
Call	End	Station	Master	Switch is activated when a call is made from a Master to a Station Switch is deactivated when the Master ends the call
Monitor	End	Station	Master	Switch is activated when the Master begins monitoring a Station Switch is deactivated when the Master ends monitoring of a Station

Master CRQ	Answer (Acknowledge)	Master	Master	Switch is activated when a Master makes a call request to another Master Switch is deactivated when the call request is acknowledged by the Master
	End (Cancel)	Master	Master	Switch is activated when a Master makes a call request to another Master Switch is deactivated when the call is terminated or cancelled
Master Call	End	Master	Master	Switch is activated when a Master makes a call to another Master Switch is deactivated when either of the Masters ends the calls
Visiting Booth call	End	Visiting Booth	Master	Switch is activated when a Master makes a call to a visiting booth Switch is deactivated when the Master ends the call with the visiting booth
Visiting Booth enable	Visiting Booth disable	Visiting Booth	N/A	Switch is activated when a visiting booth is enabled Switch is deactivated when the visiting booth is disabled
Alarm	Acknowledge	N/A	Master	Switch is activated when an alarm occurs Switch is deactivated when the Master acknowledges the alarm
ALA Alarm	Acknowledge	Station	Master	Switch is activated when an ALA occurs at a Station Switch is deactivated when the ALA is acknowledged by the Master
Call recorder on	Call recorder off	Station	N/A	Switch is activated when a call recorder is turned on at a Station Switch is deactivated when the call recorder is turned off at the Station
Booth recorder on	Booth recorder off	Visiting Booth	N/A	Switch is activated when a booth recorder is turned on at a visiting booth Switch is deactivated when the recorder is turned off at the visiting booth

3.26.1.4 Video Switches Properties (Serial) - Connection

If you select a serial port connection you will have to use the drop-down menus to choose the **Exchange**: and either **Serial Port:** 1 or **Serial Port:** 2. In addition you need to specify the following parameters. An asynchronous serial transmitted word (or packet) consists of a start bit, 7 or 8 data bits, an optional parity bit followed by 1 or 2 stop bits.

• Baud Rate

Choose the baud rate that you want to use from the **Baud Rate:** drop-down menu. This sets the number of bit transfers per second.

Video Switch 1 (Video 1) Properties	×
Identification Connecti	ion Commands	
C Alarm Contacts		
 Serial 	Exchange: 10 (Support Services)	
	Serial Port: 2 💌 Baud Rate: 19200 💌	
	Data Bits: 8	
	Parity: None	
	Stop Bits: 1	
	Flow Control: None	
	OK Cancel	

• Data Bits

Choose the number of data bits (7 or 8) that you want to use from the **Data Bits:** drop-down menu. This determines the number of data bits that are transmitted in each word.

• Parity

The parity bit is used for error checking in serial communications. You can choose even parity, odd parity or no parity from the **Parity:** drop-down menu. Selecting **None** means that you are not including a parity-bit in a transmitted word. When you use even or odd parity, the system calculates the number of data '1' bits in each word and then adds a single bit at the end of the data bits to make the total number of number of data plus parity '1' bits sent either an odd or even number.

• Stop Bits

The Stop Bits are used to signal the end of communication for a single packet of information. Choose the number of bits (1 or 2) that you want to use from the **Stop Bits:** drop-down menu.

• Flow Control

Serial Port 1: When you select Serial Port 1, the Flow Control drop-down menu has two options: None and Xon/Xoff.

Xoff is a character that is sent by the receiver to temporarily stop the transmission during communication. **Xon** is sent by the receiver when it is ready for more data.

None is used if you do not want a flow controller. In this case, you cannot temporarily stop the transmission and the receiver has to be able to keep up with the transmission rate.

Serial Port 2: Note that if you select Serial Port 2, the Flow Control drop-down menu has three options: None, Xon/Xoff and Hardware.

You can use Hardware flow control if you want to use actual hardware lines to perform handshaking. When a receiver is ready for data, it asserts the RTS line, indicating that it is ready to receive data. This line is then interpreted by the sender at the CTS input, which tells the sender that it is clear to send data to the receiver.

3.26.1.5 Video Switches Properties (Serial) – Commands

When you choose the **Serial** connection method in the **Connection** tab, the **Commands** tab appears.

In this tab, you need to define the type of video switch that you are using from the **Video Switch Kind:** drop-down menu. The present choices are Pelco, Vicon, Ultrak or Bosch.

You are also given two choices depending on the action that you want the video switch to take when an alarm is triggered. The choices are the **Alarm Commands** option and the **Camera/Monitor Commands** option. (You can select both these options at the same time.). If you check the Alarm Commands option a fourth tab entitled **Alarms** will appear.

Video Switch 1 (Video 1) Properties	×
Identification Connection Commands Alarms	
Video Switch Kind: Pelco	Pelco Pelco Vicon Ultrak Bosch
Camera/Monitor Commands	
Max Monitor Output: 9999	
Max Camera Input: 9999	
Max PTZ Preset: 99	
	OK Cancel

3.26.1.6 Video Switches Properties (Serial) – Alarm

This option informs a video switch that an event has occurred. It identifies the type of event that occurs and sends through the serial port an Alarm Number to a video switch. The Alarm Number is a unique identifier and corresponds to the occurrence of a specific event. You need to define a unique Alarm Number for each different event that you want to trigger an alarm. The Alarm Number is defined in the **Alarms** tab, which appears on the **Video Switches Properties** dialog box, when you select the **Alarm Commands** option.

The **Max Alarm**: entry sets the maximum number of alarms that you can define in the **Alarms** tab. This number can be set anywhere in the range from 1 to 99999.

The **Alarms** tab operates in exactly the same way as the **Alarms** tab that was that was discussed with the Alarm Contacts selection in Section 3.26.1.3. The only difference is that **Status Outputs** contact closures are not used to activate or deactivate the video switch, but instead the DXL sends to the video switch through the serial port a command that informs the video switch the Alarm Number. The **Alarms** tab now displays an Alarm Number instead of a Status Output.

deo Switch 1 (\	/ideo Switch 1	l) Properties			×
Identification C	Connection Co	mmands Alarms			
Alarm Number	On Event	Off Event	Device 1	Device 2	-1
1	Call Request	Answer (Acknowledge)	Station 1 (Station 1)	Any Master	
					- 1
					1
					- 1
					- 1
					- 1
					- 1
					- 1
					- 1
					- 1
					all
				Į.	비
Add	Delete	Properties			
					-
			0	K Cancel	
	deo Switch 1 (1 Identification C Alarm Number	deo Switch 1 (Video Switch 1 Identification Connection Co Alarm Number On Event Call Request	deo Switch 1 (Video Switch 1) Properties Identification Connection Commands Alarms Alarm Number On Event Off Event Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Add Delete Properties	deo Switch 1 (Video Switch 1) Properties Identification Connection Alarm Number On Event Off Event Device 1 Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Add Delete Properties	deo Switch 1 (Video Switch 1) Properties Identification Connection Commands Alarms Alarm Number On Event Off Event Device 1 Device 2 Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master Image: Call Request Answer (Acknowledge) Station 1 (Station 1) Any Master

Page 162

X

•

•

-

-

Cancel

In the **Alarms** tab, click on the **Add...** button to define a new alarm. This brings up the **Alarm Properties** dialog window. This dialog box has five entries: **Alarm Number:** a unique ID Number, **On Event**: the type of event that you want to trigger an alarm, **Off Event:** the type of event that turns off the alarm, **Device 1** (Station: in this case) and **Devise 2** (Master in this case) are the device(s) that triggers the alarm.

If you try to use the same Alarm Number to define another alarm then a pop–up error message will appear.

When the event that you define in the **Alarm Properties** dialog window occurs the DXL sends a message (with the Alarm Number) to the video switch to inform the switch of this occurrence. Remember that the action that the video switch takes after receiving this information is entirely up to the personnel who program the settings on the video switch and is not associated with the DXL operator.

The other entries in the Alarm Properties dialog window were discussed previously in Section 3.24.1.3

Note that the maximum number of alarms that you can define in the **Alarm** tab depends on the number that you have entered for **Max Alarm:** in the **Commands** tab.

Video Switches: Commands – Camera/Monitor Commands

Camera/Monitor Commands are created 'on-the-fly' and are used to set up connections between monitors and cameras when calls are established between devices. The usefulness of this method lies in the fact that the user does not have to explicitly define every event for which the monitors and cameras on the Master and the Stations are connected. Additionally, you do not have to explicitly define which camera gets connected to which monitor and vice-versa. This is because the Configuration uses a set of rules when it decides the cameras and the monitors that are to be connected when a call is established. Because of the flexibility of the Camera/Monitor Commands, this kind of connection can only be set-up when a call is made from a Master to a Station and not for any other type of event.

You have to choose the camera and monitors that you want to associate with each Master and each Station in the **CCTV** tab that appears in the Masters section and the Stations section of **Configure:**, respectively. When a call is established with a particular device, the system automatically connects the camera and the monitor at the two devices. Note that cameras and monitors cannot be associated with compound stations or visiting booths, but are rather associated with their constituent intercom stations.

For a discussion of the rules that assign cameras to monitors and vice-versa, please refer to the discussion of the **CCTV** tab in the Masters section of **Configure:** (Section 3.5.1.5).



ΟK

Alarm Properties

Alarm Number: 1

On Event: Call Request

Station: 1 (Station 1)

Master: Any

Off Event: Answer (Acknowledge)

Note that you cannot define CCTV values for a Station or a Master, if you have not defined a video switch with the **Camera/Monitor Commands** selection. Also note that you cannot define video cameras and video monitors in the **Video Cameras** and **Video Monitors** section of **Configure:** if you have not defined video switches with the **Camera/Monitor Commands** selection.

You will have to enter preset values for the type of switch that you have defined. The different values that you need to enter are explained underneath:

- You will have to enter a value for **Max Output Monitor:** which is the maximum number of monitors that can be used with the type of video switch that you have defined.
- You will also have to enter a value for **Max Input Camera**: which is the maximum number of cameras that can be used with the type of video switch that you have defined.
- Finally, you have to enter a value for the **Max PTZ Preset:** which is the information for the pan, tilt and zoom settings for the camera.

In our example figure to the right, we have stated that Video Switch 1 that is defined as a Pelco switch can have a maximum of 3 monitors and 2 cameras that are associated with this switch. Additionally, a video camera that is defined with this switch can have a maximum PTZ value of 2.

When you decide to define video monitors in the **Video Monitors** section, you will only be able to define 3 monitors that use Video Switch 1.

Also, when you define video cameras in the **Video Cameras** section, you will only be able to define 2 cameras that use Video Switch 1. Additionally, you will

Video Switch 1 (Video Switch 1) Properties	×
Identification Commands	
Video Switch Kind: Pelco	
Max Monitor Durput; 2 Max Camera Input; 2 Max PTZ Preset; 2	
OKCar	icel

only be able to set a maximum of 2 for the PTZ settings for each camera

The purpose of setting these values is because they are used for error checking when you define a video camera or a video monitor in the Video Camera and Video Monitor sections of Configure:. If the values that you define in these sections do not fall into the range of preset values (that have already been defined), then you will receive an error message. The range of values for the different video switch types is tabulated below.

Switch Name	Max Monitor Output	Max Camera Input	Max PTZ Preset
Pelco	3 – 99999	2 – 99999	2 - 99999
Vicon	3 – 99999	2 – 99999	2 - 99999
Ultrak	3 – 99999	2 – 99999	2 - 99999
Bosch	3 – 99999	2 – 99999	2 - 99999

3.27 Video Cameras

To define a Video Camera, click on the **Video Cameras** section in **Configure:** of the Configuration Editor. Click on the **Add...** button to add a new video camera. The **Video Camera Properties** dialog window with a single tab **Identification** will appear. Note that you cannot define a Video Camera if a Video Switch has not been defined with the **Camera/Monitor Commands** option. This **Camera/Monitor Commands** option is selected in the **Commands** tab of the **Video Switches** section in **Configure:**. If you have not defined this type of Video Switch then the program will give you an error message (shown below) when you try to define a Video Camera (clicking the OK button).



Choose the video switch that you want to associate with this video camera from the **Video Switch:** drop-down menu. Note that you can associate the same video switch with more than one video camera. Also note that you will not see any video switches in this menu if they have not been previously defined.

Video Switch:	
None	•
None 1 Video 1)	

Once you have defined the video switch that you want to use with this video camera, you will have to enter two more values. Enter the number for the input video camera that you want to use, in the **Input Camera:** entry. Enter the **PTZ preset** values that you want to use with this video camera into the PTZ Preset: entry.

Note that the two values that you enter will need to fall within the same range as the numbers that you had entered for the **Max Camera Input** and the **Max PTZ Preset** for this video switch in the **Camera/Monitor Commands** tab of the **Video Switch Properties** window.

Video Camera	1 (Camera 1) Properties	×
Identification		1
Number:	1	
Name:	Camera 1	
Info:		
	Video Switch: 1 (Video 1)	
	Camera Input: 0	
	PTZ Preset: 0	
	Cancel	1

If the numbers do not fall within this range, then you will see an error message for out of range PTZ and input camera values.

DXL Adm	iinistrator X
(į)	The PTZ preset value must be between 0 and 5!
	[ОК]



3.28 Video Monitors

To define a Video Monitor, click on the Video Monitors section in Configure: drop-down menu in the DXL Configuration Editor. The Video Monitors Properties dialog window with a single tab Identification will be displayed. Click on the Add... button to add a new video monitor. Note that you cannot define a Video Monitor if you do not have a Video Switch defined with the Camera/Monitor Commands option. This Camera/Monitor Commands option is selected in the Commands tab of the Video Switches section in Configure: of the DXL Configuration Editor. If you have not defined this type of Video Switch then the program will give you an error message (shown below) when you try to save your Video Monitor parameters.



Choose the video switch that you want to associate with this video monitor from the **Video Switch:** drop-down menu. Note that you can associate the same video switch with more than one video monitor. Also note that you will not see any video switches in this menu if they have not been previously defined.

Video Switch:	
1 (Video 1)	▼
None	
1 (Video 1)	

Once you have defined the video switch that you want to use with this video monitor, you will have to enter the video monitor that you want to use, by entering the number into the Output Monitor: entry.

Note that this value will have to fall in the same range as the numbers that you had entered for the Max Monitor Output for this video switch in the Camera/Monitor Commands section of the Video Switch Properties window.

video monitor	1 Properties		<u> </u>
Identification]		
Number:	1		
Name:			
Info:			
	Video Switch:		
	1 (Video 1)		
	Monitor Output: 1		
		0K 1	Consel
		OK	Cancel

If the number that you enter does not fall in this range, then you will see an error message.

DXL Adn	DXL Administrator		
i	The monitor output value must be between 1 and 99!		
	(CK)		
4 MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance

4.1 Introduction

The DXL Administrator Diagnostics button is used to invoke the **MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance** window which includes access to several useful utilities including:

- File Manager
- Remote Front Panel
- Remote Reboot
- ALA Status
- VOIP Device Manager
- IMS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server

4.1.1 Opening MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance

You can open the **MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance** window by clicking on the Diagnostics button on the MicroComm DXL Administrator main window. From there you can access the utilities using the File and View menus.

4.1.2 Communication Links – Setup and Status

Several of the **MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance** utilities (as well as Logging) require communications between your PC and a DXL system. Some of the communication functions include; transferring configuration files from your PC to the DXL system, activating configurations, download logging information, and carrying out diagnostics procedures. In order to carry out these operations you need to select the communication channels between the PC and the DXL system that are to be used. Whether invoked by the main **Communications Connect...** menu or via another module the **Communications Link Setup** allows you to setup and display the connection links in the **Communication Status** window. From this list you can select the specific channels you wish to use.

Here it is important to distinguish between the connection links and the communication channels to the exchanges. When you connect the PC to the exchanges using a configuration the PC by default is connected to all the exchanges on the DXL. However, if you want the PC to establish a communications channel to specific exchanges then select only the exchanges that you want the PC to communicate with. Remember that you can only establish communication channels to exchanges on the DXL after the PC has setup the main communication link. When you make this initial communication link it is setup for all the three modules. Connecting and disconnecting from exchanges to modules does not alter the main link itself.

There is a separate option that you can use to connect or disconnect communication channels from the exchanges, for each of the three modules. Depending on the module you are in you can choose to connect or disconnect the communication channels to certain exchanges. However the connection and disconnection from exchanges in a module does not affect the selections in other modules, nor does it affect the main link.

Depending on the module or utility that you are in, the mode of accessing the exchanges and other settings may vary slightly. So, in this discussion, we will highlight the settings that are common for all the modules. Any choices and settings that vary will be discussed with their respective sections.



4.1.2.1 Communications Link Setup

Whenever an attempt is made to connect the Administrator brings up the following window. You can either select **Manual Entry** (except for the DXL Log Viewer) or **Configuration**. You will also need to select the type of **Communications Link** using the pull down menu provided in the **Connect Via:** box.

In both the **Configuration** and the **Manual Entry** options, you can connect to the exchange(s) via an Ethernet, Modem, or Serial connection. Choose the appropriate connection type from the **Connect Via:** drop-down menu. When you establish a connection link to the exchanges, it does not affect the configuration that is presently operating the DXL system.



Communications Link Setup	×
Get IP Address(es) or Phone Number(s) From	
C Manual Entry	
Configuration Configuguration_1.0	
Communications Link: Connect Via: Ethernet	
Cancel	

Use **Connect...** to connect to the exchanges on the DXL, the administrator needs to retrieve the IP address or the phone number of the exchange(s). It can get this information from the configuration file, or directly from you, the user. If you have a configuration for the DXL system that you want to connect to, then you can use the configuration to supply this information. If not, then you will probably use a manual entry (if enabled) to supply the administrator with an IP address or phone number for a single exchange. Once the PC has connected to the IP address or phone number, you can then download a configuration from that system. You can then use this configuration for future connections to the entire system.

The most important difference between the **Manual Entry** and the **Configuration** options is that when you use the **Manual Entry** option the computer can only connect to a single exchange, since you are only specifying a single IP address or phone number. However, when you use the **Configuration** option, the computer can connect to multiple exchanges since the configuration may contain several exchanges, each with their own individual IP address or phone number.

4.1.2.1.1 Configuration

Ethernet:

Choose the Ethernet option if you want the program to retrieve the IP addresses for the exchanges from the configuration that you have selected. Then click on the **Connect** button.

When you do this the PC will connect to all the valid exchanges by using the IP address that it has retrieved from the configuration that you have selected. However, it will not connect to exchanges that are invalid (IP address that cannot be accessed) and those that are not defined on the currently active configuration.

This is the default setting and is used most commonly.

After you click on the <u>Connect</u> button the program will display a Communication Status information box.

Communications Link Setup	×
Get IP Address(es) or Phone Number(s) From:	
C Manual Entry	
Configuration Configuguration_1.0 Configuguration 1.0	
Communications Link:	
Connect Via:	
Ethernet	
<u>C</u> onnect Cancel	

If you have connected to the exchanges by using the **Configuration** option then the **Communication Status** window will display all the exchanges that belong to the configuration that you have selected. If the computer cannot connect to certain exchanges then these exchanges will appear in grey/italic in the **Communication**

Status window. In our example, the PC computer cannot connect to Exchanges 3, 4 and 5 but has successfully made a connection link to the Exchanges 1 and 2 and they appear in black.

Modem:

When you connect via a modem, you will have to choose the modem on your PC that you want to use from the **Connect Using:** drop-down menu. The **Dial Exchange**: drop-down menu displays the phone numbers of all the exchanges that are defined in the configuration you have selected. You will have to choose the phone number of the exchange that you want to retrieve information from using the **Dial Exchange:** drop-down menu. Note that administrative rights are required (ie: run the DXL Administrator as an administrator) when connecting to an exchange this way. See Appendix B for more details.

Serial:

When you connect via a serial connection, the **Connect Using:** menu displays the serial ports on your computer. You will have to choose the port that your computer will be using to connect to the serial port on the DXL, from the **Connect Using:** drop-down menu. The serial port will be hard wired to a specific exchange. See Appendix A for more details.

Note that direct serial connections are no longer supported with Vista/Windows 7 due to a lack of support in the operating system.

4.1.2.1.2 Manual Entry

Choose the **Manual Entry** option if you do not have a configuration that can supply the information your PC needs to make the connection to the exchanges on the DXL. In this case, your PC will be connected to one specific exchange with the unique IP address or phone number that you specify. Once you have connected to this exchange, you will be able to download the configurations that belong to this exchange.

Remember that you cannot use the **Manual Entry** option with the DXL Log Viewer.

ommunications Link Setup	×
Get IP Address(es) or Phone Number(s) From:	
C New IT-I	
Configuration Configuguration_1.0	
·	
Communications Link:	
Communications Eink.	
Connect Via:	
Serial 💌	
ConnectIlizing	
Connect Using:	
Communications cable between two computers	
Connect Cancel	

Communications Link Setup
Get IP Address(es) or Phone Number(s) From: Image: Configuration Configuration_1.0
Communications Link: Connect Via: Serial
Communications cable between two computers
<u>C</u> onnect Cancel

Communications Link:
Connect Via:
Modem
Connect Using:
Standard 56000 bps Modem
Dial Exchange:
100 (Support Services): 7804347100
Connect Cancel
mmunications Link Setup

ns Link Setun

Get IP Address(es) or Phone Number(s) Fron

Configuration Configuguration_1.0

C Manual Entry

Exchange 1 (Support Services) at 10.0.0.1 Exchange 2 (Housing Building 1) at 10.0.0.2

Ethernet:

If you want to connect via an Ethernet connection, then you will have to type the IP address of the exchange in the **IP Address:** entry. In this case, the PC will try to connect to the exchange that has the IP address that you have entered.

If you have connected to the exchanges manually via an Ethernet connection then the **Communication Status** window will only display the IP address of the exchange that you are linked to. This window will only appear after you click on the **Connect** button.

Modem:

If you want to connect via a Modem connection, then you will have to choose the modem that you want to use, from the **Connect Using:** dropdown menu. You will also have to enter the phone number of the exchange that you want to connect to in the **Phone Number:** entry.

Serial:

The serial connection works in exactly the same way as described for the **Configuration** option.

4.1.2.1.3 Connection Problems

There can be cases when the computer is able to retrieve the IP address/phone number but is unable to set-up a connection with the DXL box. This could be because the DXL box has been switched off or your computer cannot access it due to some other reasons.

In this case, the **Communication Status** window appears and displays the exchanges that you have chosen to connect to in grey (dimmed).

Another connection problem could be that the exchange is already connected to another computer that is also using the administrator software. In either case, a retry box will pop up and count the number of seconds specified in the **Refresh communication status every** <u>seconds</u> before attempting to reconnect. You can



Connect

Cancel

Exchange at 10.0.0.1



choose to close the retry box and not connect to the exchange at all, or click the reconnect now button to try again right away. The retry box will keep popping up until a connection is established, or until it gives up after a number of tries (a message box will be displayed to explain the error).

Firewalls can also create problems with connections. Verify that exceptions are setup to allow ICMP PING, Telnet, and FTP protocols.

4.1.2.2 Select Exchanges

Once a connection is made the **Select Exchanges** dialog lets you choose the exchange that the PC can connect to if there is more than one exchange in a configuration that the computer can connect to. Therefore, the **Select Exchanges** option will be dimmed (not selectable) if the computer only connects to one exchange, such as in the case of a manual entry.

The Select Exchanges window displays the valid exchanges that the PC could connect to. If an exchange appears in green, this means that the computer is currently connected to this exchange. If an exchange appears in black, this means that the PC is periodically checking its connectivity with the exchange and as long as the exchange remains black, it is possible for the computer to make a connection to the exchange. If an exchange appears in grey, this means that it is not possible for the computer to make a connection to that exchange. This could be because the DXL boxes have been switched off or the I/P address is not consistent with the IP address in the Configuration or for some other reason.

From the figure below, notice how Exchange 1 is in green, which means that the PC is currently connected to Exchange1. Exchange 2 is in grey italic because it is not possible for the computer to make a connection to Exchange 2. Notice how this is reflected in the Communication Status window as well. By clicking on the right mouse button in the Select Exchanges window a pop-up menu is displayed which allows you to place a tick mark next to all the exchange names or remove the tick marks from all the exchanges.

Select Exchanges	×
Check the exchange(s) to connect to:	
 ✓ Exchange 1 (Bottom) ✓ Exchange 2 (Top) 	
Cancel	



Now from the two exchanges in the figure, say that we did not want to connect to Exchange 1 (Bottom). If you do not want to connect to this exchange remove the checkmark near the exchange name and then click on the **OK** button. Now open the **Select Exchanges** window again. You will see from the figure below that Exchange 1 (Bottom) now appears in black as the PC is no longer connected to this Exchange.

Select Exchanges		Select Exchanges	x
Check the exchange(s) to connect to:	Remove the checkmark near Exchange 1 and then click on OK . Then open the Select Exchanges window again	Check the exchange(s) to connect to:	
OK Cancel		Cancel	

It is important to remember that whether the computer is connected to the exchange or not, it is constantly checking the connectivity between itself and the various exchanges that it can make a connection with. When an exchange is displayed in grey it is not possible for the computer to make a connection to that exchange. If you leave a tick mark beside the exchange that is displayed in grey, the computer will continue checking the connectivity between itself and the exchange. The moment the PC is able to make a connection to the exchange, it will immediately connect to that exchange. In the figure below, Exchange 2 (Top) has a tick mark beside it, and that the computer is continuously monitoring the connection between itself and that exchange. The moment Exchange 2 comes online (becomes available); the computer connects to Exchange 2. After the PC connects to Exchange 2, the exchange name becomes green in colour, indicating that the computer has successfully made a connection to it.



Please note that the **Select Exchanges** window is slightly different for the Diagnostics module. This is because when you are in the Diagnostic module, the PC can only connect to one exchange at a time. Therefore, instead of the tick marks beside the Exchanges, you will simply have to click on the exchange that you want to connect to.

From the figure on the right, you can see that both Exchange 1 and Exchange 2 are displayed in black, indicating that it is possible for the PC to make a connection to either exchange. Just click on the exchange that you want the PC to connect to and then click on the **OK** button.

Exchar	nge 1 (Botto nge 2 (Top)	om)	 	

Remember that the Select Exchanges window for a module operates independently of the Select Exchanges window in the other modules. Therefore, the exchanges that you select in the Select Exchanges window of the File Manager (DXL Configuration Editor) could be different from the exchanges that you select in the Select Exchanges window of the DXL Log Viewer.

As an example, the three **Select Exchanges** windows shown below have all been opened during the same connection session. In the first window, the PC is connected to Exchange 1 through the File Manager window. In the second window, the PC is connected to both exchanges through the Log Viewer window. In the third figure, the PC could be connected to either exchange through the Diagnostics module. Therefore, the connection to exchanges from different modules is totally independent. Connecting and disconnecting from exchanges through the **Select Exchanges** window in a module does not affect the communication status of exchanges in a different module.

Select Exchanges window edited in the File Manager	Select Exchanges window edited in the DXL Log Viewer	Select Exchanges window edited in Diagnostics
Select Exchanges	Select Exchanges	Select Exchanges
Check the exchange(s) to connect to:	Check the exchange(s) to connect to:	Select an exchange to connect to: [Exchange 1 (Bottom) Exchange 2 (Top)
Cancel	Cancel	OK Cancel

4.1.2.3 Disconnect...

When you disconnect the main communication link, you are closing the connection between the PC and ALL the exchanges on the DXL that the PC is connected to. Remember that when you disconnect, this affects the connection to the exchanges for all the three modules. When you disconnect, the Communication Status window disappears.

Remember that disconnecting the main link is entirely different from disconnecting the connection between the PC and one or more exchanges, from the Select Exchanges window. When the PC connects or disconnects from certain exchanges, the main link is still intact, but you are simply choosing to connect or not to connect to certain exchanges. However, when the main communication link is disconnected, the PC can no longer connect to any of the exchanges on the DXL. Disconnecting the connection between the PC and exchanges on the DXL is discussed with the Select Exchanges option; however, in this section we will discuss how you can disconnect the main communication link between the PC and the DXL.

4.1.2.4 Closing windows while connected to Exchanges

There are two possible cases that could take place when you close the File Manager window from the DXL Log Viewer window or the DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance window.

As an example, let us say that you had established the original connection (by clicking on the **Connect** button) from the Log Viewer. If the computer is currently connected to the exchanges and since you had established the connection to these exchange(s) from the Log Viewer itself, the program will prompt you with a message as you try to shutdown the Log Viewer window.



However, if the computer is currently connected to the exchanges but you had NOT established this connection from the Log Viewer window, then the program will NOT prompt you with a message as you try to shutdown the Log Viewer window.

Still continuing with the example, click on **<u>D</u>isconnect** if you want the close the DXL Log Viewer window and close the main communication link by disconnecting the computer from ALL the exchange(s) that it is connected to on the DXL. When you do this, remember that the PC will disconnect from ALL the exchanges, in all the modules, that it is connected to.

Click on **Leave** if you want to close the DXL Log Viewer window but you want the computer to remain connected to the exchange(s) on the DXL. Do this only if you are planning to connect to the same exchanges (over the same link) from the other modules as well. However, if you click on the **Leave** button, the program will not prompt you with a message the next time that you try to close this window. This is because you have already told the PC to leave the connection intact. However, if you click on **Cancel** instead of **Leave**, then the program will prompt you with a message the next time that you try to shut down this window.

Click on **<u>C</u>ancel** to cancel the current operation.

Therefore, remember that the program only prompts you with a message if you are trying to shut down the window from which you had set-up the original connection.

4.2 File Manager...

From the File Manager window you can manage, activate, copy, distribute and delete configuration files and application files. You can also use this window to import and export configuration/application files, upload configurations/applications to exchanges, and download configurations/applications from exchanges.

There is an important distinguishing factor between the configuration files (.cfg) option and the application files (.app) option. In the configuration files (.cfg) option, the **Project Configurations**: area only displays the configurations that exist in the project that is open. In the application files (.app) option, the **Installed Applications**: area displays all the applications that are installed on the PC.

4.2.1 Configuration Files (.cfg)

Select this option to manage the configuration files, by uploading configurations to exchanges, downloading configuration from exchanges, activating configuration on exchanges, etc. The '.cfg' refers to the file extension

of the configuration files. If the PC is not currently connected to the DXL system, the **File Manager** window opens and displays the files that are on your computer only. These files are displayed in the **Project Configurations:** area.

In this case, you will not be able to see the exchanges on the DXL, as you are not currently connected to any of the exchanges.

File Manager	X
 Configuration Files (.cfg) Application Files (.app) 	Connect Refresh Select Exchanges
Project Configurations:	Configurations on Exchange(s):
□ 0-002-000d ☑ 0-002-001j □ 0-002-001k □ 0-002-002a ☑ test1	Copy Delete Size: N/A Checksum: N/A
Import Export	Activate Show Exchanges

If you are already connected to the exchanges on the DXL when the **File Manager** window opens, then you will be able to see all the exchanges that currently exist in the **Project Configurations:** area.

You will also be able to see the configurations that are active on the exchange(s) that the PC is currently connected to, in the **Configurations on Exchange(s)** area.

File Manager				×
 Configuration Files (.cfg) C Application Files (.app) 		Disconnect	Refresh	Select Exchanges
Project Configurations:		Configurations on	Exchange(s):	
□ 0-002-000d ☑ 0-002-001k □ 0-002-001k □ 0-002-002a ☑ test1	-> Copy -> Delete Size: 38,394 Checksum: 3127196518	0-002-0000 0-002-001J 0-002-001J 0-002-002A 1-001-001 1-001-001B TEST1	K	
Import Export		Activate	Sh	ow Exchanges

The **Project Configurations:** area displays all the configurations that are currently defined in the open project. The presence of a tick mark beside a configuration name indicates that this configuration has been activated at some point in time. However, this does not mean that it has been uploaded to the current exchanges on the DXL.

The **Configurations on Exchange(s):** area displays all the configurations that are currently stored on all the exchanges that the computer is connected to. The presence of a tick mark beside the configuration name indicates that this configuration is currently active and running on the DXL.

4.2.2 Application Files (.app)

Select this option to manage the application files by uploading applications to exchanges, downloading applications from exchanges, activating applications on exchanges, etc. The '.app' refers to the file extension of the application files.

The **Installed Applications**: area displays a list of all the application files that are presently installed on your computer. Certain names appear with an invalid beside them. This indicates that there is an error with the file and hence, you will not be allowed to activate this file.

File Manager	×
 Configuration Files (.cfg) Application Files (.app) 	Connect] Refresh Select Exchanges
Installed Applications:	Applications on Exchange(s):
DEFAULT DEFAULT-01b17 DXL-0.5.582 DXL-0.5.586 DXL-1.0.082	Сору
↓	Delete
	Size: 1,632,858
	Checksum: 2712247036
Import Export	Activate Show Exchanges

If you are already connected to the exchanges on the DXL when the File Manager window opens, then you will be **Applications** able to see the on Exchange(s): area. This area displays all the applications that are currently loaded on the exchanges that the PC is connected to. To view which exchange an application is on, select the application and then click the Show Exchanges button. The application that has a tick mark beside it is the only application that is currently active on the exchanges.

File Manager	×
C Configuration Files (.cfg) C Application Files (.app) Installed Applications: DEFAULT DXL-0.5.283 DXL-0.5.281 DXL-0.5.381 DXL-0.5.381 DXL-0.5.382 TEST (invalid) TEST2 (invalid)	Connect Refresh Select Exchanges Applications on Exchange(s): □ DEFAULT □ DEFA
Itest3 (invelid)	Size: 5 Checksum: 0 Activate Show Exchanges

When you open the **File Manager** window, all other DXL Administrator windows become disabled, so that you can only click on items and buttons in the **File Manager** window. In this case, when you connect to exchanges from the **File Manager** window, you can only view the contents of the **Communication Status** window. You cannot resize this window or click on the window.

4.2.3 Export...

You can export configuration files (and its associated sound files) and application files if you want to e-mail them to another user or import them into another project, etc. Remember that you can only export configurations from the current project that you are working in, however you can export any installed application file that is on your computer. Also remember that you do not have to be connected to the exchanges on the DXL if you want to export a configuration file or an application file.

The **Export...** button works similarly for both the configuration files and the application files, so it will be explained using the configuration files as an example.

To use the **Export...** button you have to first click on the configuration that you want to export from the **Project Configurations:** area. When you click on this button, the program brings up the **Export Configuration To** window and inserts the name of the configuration that you want to export, into the **File Name:** entry. Use the icons to select a destination for saving this exported configuration file. Note that an exported configuration file would have a '.cfg' file extension, while an exported application File would have an '.app' file extension.

Export Applicati	on To				? ×
Save in:	🗀 Data		•	🗢 🗈 💣 🎟 •	
My Recent Documents	Connection Firmware Logging Schemas Sounds				
My Documents					
My Network Places	File name: Save as type:	DXL-1.1.0B3.APP DXL Application (*.app)		•	Save Cancel

Click on **Save** to export this configuration to the location that you have selected in the **Save in:** entry, or click on **Cancel** in order to cancel the operation.

4.2.4 Import...

You will usually import a file when you are trying to install an updated version of an application file. As updated versions of the application files become available, they are usually e-mailed to the DXL administrators or made available on our FTP site. As an administrator, you can then download the file and import it into your computer. You can then load it onto the exchanges on the DXL and activate it so that it is running on the exchanges. You can also import a configuration file that another administrator may have e-mailed to you. Although, since you will probably be using your own configuration files that you have developed, it is less likely that you will have to import a configuration file. Remember that you do not have to be connected to the exchanges on the DXL if you want to import a configuration file or an application file.

The **Import...** button works similarly for both the configuration files and the application files, so it will be explained using the configuration files as an example.

When you import a configuration, it can only be imported into the project that is currently active and open. Application files are independent of the project that you are running and by importing an application file, you are simply installing this file on your computer.

Note that you cannot import or create a configuration that has the same name as a previously activated configuration. The exception to this is when you are trying to restore a previously activated configuration (after it was deleted) by using the import option.

Click on the **Import...** button to bring up the **Import Configuration(s)** From window. Select a configuration to be imported by using the icons or type the name of the configuration that you want to import into the **File name:** entry. This file has a '.cfg' file extension if you are importing a configuration file, or it has an '.app' file extension if you are importing **an application file.**

Click on Open to import this file. Remember that if you are importing a configuration file, then the file is imported into the existing project that is currently open and active. Click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation. Now that the configuration has been

mport Configur	ation(s) From				<u>? ×</u>
Look in:	Configurations	;	•	+ 🗈 💣 🎟	•
My Recert Documents Desktop My Documents My Computer	Configuration 1	L L.cfg			
My Network	File name:	Configuration 1.cfg		•	Open
Traces	Files of type:	DXL Configuration (*.cfg)		•	Cancel

imported into the existing project, you will be able to open it and view it in exactly the same way as you open other configurations.

Note that if the computer is already connected to the exchange(s) when you open the **File Manager** window, then you can skip the process below which describes how to connect to the exchange(s) on the DXL.

4.2.5 Connect...

The **Connect...** button works similarly for both the configuration files (.cfg) option and the application files (.app) option. Refer to the Communication Links – Setup and Status section above for more details on setting up and making connections.

Administrator Software

There could be a case when the computer is able to retrieve the IP address/phone number but is unable to set-up a connection with the DXL box. This could be because the DXL box has been switched off or your computer cannot access it due to some other reasons.

In this case, the **Communication Status** window appears and displays the exchanges that you have chosen to connect to, in grey.

Also note that when this happens, the **Configurations on Exchange(s)** area will appear, but it will be empty because the computer has been unable to connect to the required exchanges.

Configuration Files (.cfg)

C Application Files (.app)

Project Configuration

D-0-002-0004

🔽 0-002-001i

□ 0-002-001k

□ 0-002-002a

You will also see that the **Connect...** button changes to a **Disconnect** button. This is because the computer has been able to retrieve the IP addresses or phone numbers, but it has been unable to access the required exchanges.



Refer to the Communication Links - Setup and Status section above for information on connection problems.

4.2.6 Select Exchanges...

The purpose of the Select Exchange option is to let you choose the exchange that the PC can connect to if there is more than one exchange in a configuration that the computer can connect to. Therefore, the Select Exchanges option will be dimmed (not selectable) if the computer only connects to one exchange, such as in the case of a manual entry.

The Select Exchanges window displays the valid exchanges that the PC could connect to. If an exchange appears in green, this means that the computer is currently connected to this exchange. If an exchange appears in black, this means that the PC is periodically checking its connectivity with the exchange and as long as the exchange remains black, it is possible for the computer to make a connection to the exchange. If an exchange appears in grey, this means that it is not possible for the computer to make a connection to that exchange. This could be because the DXL boxes have been switched off or the I/P address is not consistent with the IP address in the configuration or for some other reason.

The following examples are illustrated.

In our example, we have decided to connect to all the exchanges with IP addresses (or telephone numbers) defined in configuration 'TEST1'. Now, click on the **Select Exchanges...** button. You will see the **Select Exchanges** window pop up, which will display the exchanges: Exchange 01, Exchange 02 and Exchange 03. By

Connection Status Exchange 1 (Exchange 01) Exchange 2 (Exchange 02) Exchange 3 (Exchange 03) 2

Disconnect Refresh Select Exchanges.

Show Exchanges

Configurations on Exchange(s)

 \mathbb{Q}

-> Copy ->

Delete

Size: 38,394 Checksum: X

default, the PC is connected to all the Exchanges that are not in grey and have a tick mark beside them. The **Configurations on Exchange(s)** area is displaying all the configurations that contain these three Exchanges.

However, in our example, Exchange 02 and Exchange 03 appear in grey, meaning that the computer has been unable to connect to these exchanges. Therefore, since Exchange 01 is the only Exchange that the computer is connected to, the Configurations on Exchange(s) window is only displaying the configurations that are on Exchange 01.



Now, say we do not want to view the configurations on Exchange 3 and so we decide to exclude Exchange 03. To do this, we will have to remove the tick mark from Exchange 03 in the **Select Exchanges** window and then click on the **OK** button. When you do this, you will see that the configurations on exchange(s) area do not change. This is because Exchange 01 is the only exchange that the computer can connect to and hence, excluding Exchange 03 has no effect on the Configurations that are displayed in the Configurations on Exchange(s) area.

Se	lect Exchanges 🔰 💈	×							
	Check the exchange(s) to connect to:			File	e Manager				×
	Exchange 1 (Exchange 01)				 Configuration Files (.cfg) C Application Files (.app) 		Disconnect	Refresh	Select Exchanges
	Exchange 2 (Exchange U2)		Exchange 3		Project Configurations:		Configurations on E	xchange(s):	
			is excluded		□ 0-002-000d ☑ 0-002-001j		0-002-000D	N	
					0.002-001k	-> Copy ->	0-002-001K	43	
		11			v test1	Delete			
							TEST1		
						38,394			
			Configurations			Checksum:			
			on Exchange(s)			3127196518			
		1	area is unchanged		1				
	OK Cancel		L		Import Export		Activate	Sh	ow Exchanges

Now, in our example, say you do not want to view Exchange 01. Simply uncheck the box next to it in the **Select Exchanges** window and click on **OK**. You will see that the moment you do this, the **Configurations on Exchange(s)** area becomes empty. This is because all the configurations that were previously displayed in this area all belonged to Exchange 01, which was the only exchange that the computer could connect to.



Note that when you are connected to the exchange(s) on the system, the **Connect** button toggles to a **Disconnect** button.

4.2.7 Show Exchanges

The **Show Exchanges** button is used to display the exchanges that a particular configuration is located on. Note that the program will only display the exchanges that the computer can connect to. To view the exchanges on which a configuration is located, click on the name of the configuration in the **Configurations on Exchange(s)** area and then click on the **Show Exchanges** button. You will see the exchanges on which your selected configuration is located, in the exchange(s) containing area.

When you click on the **Show Exchanges** button, this button toggles to a **Hide Exchanges** button. If you want to remove the display that shows the exchanges that a configuration is located on, then click on the **Hide Exchanges** button. Doing this will remove the exchange(s) containing display.

In our example, notice how the program lists only Exchange 01 (and not Exchange 2 or Exchange 3) for the Configuration TEST1. Remember from the previous example that this is because Exchange 01 is the only Exchange that the computer can connect to.



4.2.8 Refresh

When the computer initially connects to the **File Manager** window and connects to the exchanges, it is possible that the system does not make a connection to certain exchange(s) due to an error. To avoid the chance of not connecting to certain exchanges because of errors on the network etc., click on the **Refresh** button to reconnect to all the exchanges. This will ensure that the computer is connecting to as many exchanges as it can.

4.2.9 Copy

The button lets you upload a configuration or application onto the exchanges on the DXL. By default, the program will upload the files onto all the exchanges on the DXL unless you have selected specific exchanges in the **Select Exchanges** window (using the **Select Exchanges...** button). In this case, the program will only upload the files to only those exchanges that you have specified in the **Select Exchanges** window. The **Copy** button is dimmed and not selectable if your PC is not currently connected to any of the Exchanges on the DXL.

Select a configuration from the **Installed Configurations**: area and then click on the -> **Copy** -> button. The configuration will be added to the **Configurations on Exchange(s)**: area and hence, will be uploaded to the exchanges that the computer is currently connected to.

In this example, let's say that we want to copy the Configuration 0-002-001k from the **Project Configurations:** area (the computer) to the **Configurations on Exchange(s):** area (the exchanges on the DXL). To do this, click on 0-002-001k and then click on the -> **Copy** -> button. You will see that the configuration is added to the **Configurations on Exchange(s):** area with the name: 0-002-001K. Therefore, the Configuration 0-0002-001k has been uploaded to all the exchanges that the computer is connected to.



Note that if the memory on the exchange is full when you try to copy the file(s), then you will receive an error message stating that there is not enough memory space on the selected exchange. You will then have to delete certain configurations from the exchange(s) in order to free up memory.

DXL Adr	ninistrator	ĸ
8	Copy failed because there is not enough space on "Exchange at 10.0.0.86".	
	<u>OK</u>	

You may want to view a configuration that does not exist on your PC. The _______ button lets you download a configuration from the exchange that it is located on, into the project that you are working in. To do this, first select the configuration that you want to view, from the **Configurations on Exchange(s):**. Then click on the <- **Copy** <- button. The file will be added to the active project that you are working in and will appear in the **Project Configurations:** area. You will be able to open this configuration and view it in exactly the same way as you open other configurations. You can copy multiple files at the same time by holding down the 'Ctrl' key on the keyboard and clicking on the files that you want to copy.

Note that if the computer is able to retrieve the IP addresses/phone number but is unable to connect to the required exchanges because the DXL box is off or for some other reason, then the **Configurations on Exchange(s)** area remains empty. This scenario is shown in the figure to the right.

File Manager	×
 Configuration Files (.cfg) Application Files (.app) 	Disconnect Refresh Select Exchanges
Project Configurations: □ 0-002-000d □ 0-002-001j □ 0-002-001k □ 0-002-002a ☑ test1	Configurations on Exchange(s): → Copy → Delete Size: 38,394 Checksum: 3127196518
I Import Export	Activate Show Exchanges

In our example, if you try to copy Configuration 0-002-002a from the **Project Configurations** area to the **Configurations on Exchange(s)** area, you will receive the following error message. This message means that the computer has been unable to upload the selected configuration to the exchange(s) on the DXL because PC has been unable to connect to any of the exchanges on the DXL.



The **Copy** button works similarly for the Application Files (.app) option.

4.2.9.1 Rules for copying Configuration Files and Application Files:

The rules that apply to the Copy operation are listed below:

- 1) Uploading and distribution of the default application is NOT allowed.
- 2) Files will NOT be copied to offline or unselected exchanges.
- 3) The user will not be able to copy a file with the same name (but different checksum value) as an activated file. Therefore, even if the file that you are trying to copy onto the exchanges is not the same as the activated file that is already on the exchanges, the system will not allow you to copy this file if both the file that you are trying to copy and the activated file, have the same name.
- 4) If a file is being copied to multiple exchanges, then ALL the exchanges MUST have enough space for this file.
- 5) Nothing is transferred when the user tries to re-copy or re-distribute a file that is already present on the Exchanges.

4.2.10 Activate... (Activating a Configuration File)

This button lets you activate a particular configuration. By activating a configuration, you are ensuring that the configuration that you have activated is the only configuration that is active and running on the DXL. Note that the DXL can have many configurations loaded on it, but it can only have ONE ACTIVE configuration at one time. Also note that once you have activated a configuration, you will not be able to make changes to that configuration.

To activate a configuration, select the configuration that you want to activate from the **Configuration(s) on Exchanges:** list and then click on the **Activate...** button. The program will prompt you with a message. Click on **Activate** to continue with the activation or click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation.

After clicking on **Activate**, you will see another dialog window pop up, which lets you choose how you want the configuration to be activated. Click on **Reboot** to activate the configuration and reboot the exchanges. The activated configuration will be loaded as the exchanges reboot (fastest process). Click on **Load** to activate the configuration and then load the activated configuration on the DXL while the DXL is operating (much slower process). During this process, the exchanges will continue to run and calls in progress will continue, but you will not be able to start or end calls. If you click on **Cancel** the entire activation process is halted and the configuration will not be activated.

Configurations on Exchange(s):		
□ 0-002-000D □ 0-002-001J □ 0-002-001K □ 0-002-002A □ 1-001-001 ☑ 1-001-0018 □ TEST1	DXL Administrator X Activate Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Activate Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it. Image: Activate and you will not be able to make any further changes to it.	Z
Activate Show Exchanges	DXL Administrator Peboot exchanges or load new config while runnir	ng?
	Reboot Load Cancel	

4.2.11 Activate... (Activating an Application File)

This button lets you activate a particular application. By activating an application, you are ensuring that the application that you have activated is the only application that is active and running on the DXL. Note that the DXL can have many Applications loaded on it, but it can only have ONE ACTIVE application at one time. Also note that the application has to be loaded on the exchanges in the **Applications on Exchange(s)** area before it can be activated.

Click on the Application file that you want to activate and then click on the **Activate...** button. The program will display a confirmation message. Click on **Cancel** to cancel the activation process or click on **Activate** to continue with the activation process. Note that in this case you will not have a choice as the DXL must reboot in order to activate a different application.



On start-up, a DXL Exchange runs the currently activated application. As the application starts, it loads the currently activated configuration which tells it how to operate the hardware on the exchange.

Note that when an application file is activated, the **File Manager** will automatically try to connect to the rebooted exchanges after the DXL has rebooted. However, in the case of a PPP connection, if the exchange that provides the main link between the PC and the exchanges is rebooted, then the PPP connection will be severed. In this case, you will have to setup the PPP connection with the exchanges after they have rebooted.

4.2.12 Distribute

The distribute feature lets you distribute files that exist on the exchanges, to all other eligible exchanges in the system (over an Ethernet connection). This feature requires that the distributing exchanges MUST be using protocol 2.0. Exchanges running the default application (which uses protocol 1.0) will not be able to distribute files to other exchanges.

The distribute feature is important for optimizing file transfer over a PPP connection. Uploading files over a PPP connection is slow and should be avoided as much as possible. For instance, when copying a file to multiple exchanges, it is faster to copy the file to one exchange and then distribute the filter to other exchanges instead of trying to directly copy the file to every exchange. This is because the Distribute feature uses the Ethernet and is therefore much faster. The File Manager will try to perform the latter distribute operation if possible however, if none of the Exchanges are capable of distributing the files, then the File Manager will still allow the user to copy the files directly but with a warning to the user that it will be slow and will therefore take much longer.

Copying files over the Ethernet will remain the same when the files are to be uploaded to the exchanges directly. Copying files over the PPP, however, will utilize the distribute function as much as possible. If the user tries to copy a file from the Project Configurations: area to the Exchanges and the file is already present on one of the exchanges, then the File Manager will check to see if the exchange can distribute the file first before trying to recopy the file onto the remaining exchanges. Therefore, the user may see a copy operation over the PPP turn into a distribute operation instead.

Note that when an exchange is receiving a file, it may become non-responsive until the transfer is complete. Therefore it is possible that the File Manager will fail to talk to an exchange even though it is both online and connected. The File Manager handles this situation by using a retry dialog box, which is similar to the dialog box that is used for reconnection.

4.2.13 Delete

Click on the Delete button to delete a configuration from the project in the **Installed Configurations**: window, or to delete a configuration on an exchange in the **Configurations on Exchange(s)**: window. Remember that if you want to delete a configuration from the **Configurations on Exchange(s)** area you will have to be connected to the exchanges on the DXL.

To do this, click on the configuration or application that you want to delete and then click on the **Delete** button.



You will receive a confirmation message before the file is deleted. Click on **Delete** to delete the file or click on **Cancel** to cancel the operation.

Remember that you cannot delete the default application or the currently active configuration file / application file.

4.2.14 Disconnect

You will be able to see the **Disconnect** button only after you click on the **Connect...** button and after the computer has successfully opened a connection to the exchanges on the DXL. Click on the **Disconnect** button to close the connection to the selected exchanges. When you do this you will not be able to view the configurations that are located on the exchanges on the DXL i.e. the **Configurations on Exchange(s)** area will be greyed out because the computer is no longer connected to the exchanges on the DXL.

4.2.15 Size

The Size: entry indicates the size of an application file or a configuration file. To display the size, click on the name of the configuration in either the Installed Configurations: area or the **Configurations on Exchange(s):** area. The size of the file will appear in the **Size:** entry.

4.2.16 Checksum

The **Checksum:** is a value that is calculated from a group of data in a file and it is often passed along with the data when it is transferred. Since an application or a configuration may have more than one configuration defined with the same name (which must be avoided in practise), you can

use the Checksum: entry along with the name of the file, in order to determine if the files displaying the same name are actually the same files. This is because, if a file that has the same name and the same checksum value, then it is highly probable that it is the same file. However, if the files have the same name but a different checksum value then they are most likely not the same files.

To display the **Checksum** value in this area, simply click on the name of the configuration in either the **Installed Configurations:** area or the **Configurations on Exchange(s):** area. The size of the file that you have selected will appear in the Checksum: entry.

Remote Front Panel 4.3

The Remote Front Panel can be started by selecting Remote Front Panel... in the MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance window View menu. Once you connect to an exchange, this Remote Front Panel interface provides a 'mirror' of the local display and allows you to carry out the same operations, as if you were using the front panel keyboard. It also allows you to make changes using the remote computer's keyboard (rather than using the front panel keypad).

After you click on the **OK** button you will see the **Remote** Front Panel appear when the connection to the exchange is made.

Refer to the "MicroComm DXL Local User Interface" section further in this document for more information on using the local user interface.



Size:	
41992	

Checksum:

1184090911

Page 187



4.4 Remote Reboot

You can remotely reset chosen exchanges in a configuration by selecting **Remote Reboot...** in the MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance window View menu. Once you connect to an exchange, this Remote Reboot interface allows you to select which exchanges to reboot and hit Ok. Right click an exchange to force all or none to be selected.

Reboots should not normally be necessary, it is best to reboot exchanges in a system only when instructed to do so by technical support. For remote connections this dialog will reboot the one you are connected through last (you will need to reconnect afterwards).

Select Exchanges	X
Check the exchange(s) to reboot	
Exchange 1 (1A1/1A2)	
🗹 Exchange 2 (1A3)	
🗹 Exchange 3 (241)	=
🗹 Exchange 4 (24.2)	
🗹 Exchange 5 (24.3)	
🗹 Exchange 6 (341)	
🗹 Exchange 7 (34.2)	
🗹 Exchange 8 (34.3)	
🗹 Exchange 9 (441)	
🗹 Exchange 10 (44.2)	
🗹 Exchange 11 (44.3)	
🗹 Exchange 12 (541)	
🗹 Exchange 13 (542)	
Exchange 14 (54.3)	~
Hint: Right click an exchange for further options	!

4.5 ALA Status...

Configuring audio level alarms (ALA) in a DXL system can be a complicated task. The ALA Status utility aids the end user in monitoring their ALA alarms to help tune their ALA settings. The ALA Status utility can be started by selecting **ALA Status...** in the MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance window View menu.

4.5.1 Using the DXL Administrator ALA Diagnostics Function

After the ALA Status screen initializes you will get an overview screen on all of the stations that have an ALA detector assigned, indicating whether ALA is on (and what level setting it is) and whether it is alarmed (has recently triggered).

📅 ALA Status							
View: Hardware	•	Update Rate (sec): Manual	•	Update			Detail
		Station		Level	Alarmed		
		1 (ICM # 1)		1	No		
		3 (ICM # 2)		1	No	1	
		4 (ICM # 4)		1	No	4	
		5 (ICM # 5)		1	No		

Double clicking a station here will show you a Detailed ALA Analysis Graph for that station, which can assist you with setting ALA sensitivity values.

4.5.1.1 Detailed ALA Analysis Graph

The Detailed ALA Analysis Graph is a graph of the audio signal power received by that station over time.

You can use the graph to determine what levels to set the sensitivity value at to trigger on desired sounds, while not triggering on normal activity in that area.

First, set the sample period and history so that you get an adequate indication of the noises you are going to make. A sample period of 100 ms and a history of 5 seconds gives you an overview of most common sounds you may be interested in (screams, door slams, conversation, etc.). The "Run" button is a "Run/Pause" button, once you have a good sound then pause it to examine the graph closely so that you can pick some settings.

You make some sounds, and pick a trigger level that is above the background noise, but somewhat below the loudest noise you make. Note that another factor is time; it has to be above the trigger level for the time in "Duration" below. Make sure that in your tests you pick a value that is at least your chosen threshold for your chosen time.

The following shows an example initiated by a scream near an intercom station. Look at the red line on the top graph. That is the short window (the trigger settings equivalent to the settings configured above). The blue line is the long term window - basically the equivalent of the averaged background noise in the room.

Note that the yellow, green, and cyan boxes indicate some possible threshold/time settings for this example and are not part of the DXL Administrator software.

In this graph, background noise is about -62 to -64 db. If the sensitivity is lower than this it will always trigger. You want a combination of sensitivity and duration that will trigger on the hump of the graph.

Setting the settings equivalent to the yellow box will trigger on a medium sensitivity value but with these settings, it has to be triggered for a long time. Estimating from the graph this looks like a sensitivity of -40 db for 400 ms.

The settings for the green box needs to be a louder sound but doesn't have to be held as long.

From the graph, this is estimated to be about -30 db for 200 ms

The settings for the cyan box will trigger only on a really loud sound but it doesn't have to be there long. That setting is about -25 db for 100 ms.



Different rooms and different buildings sound different. Settings more like the yellow to green settings tend to work better and be easier to adjust for, but it depends on the conditions of the area. To fine tune settings, set up the Detailed ALA Status Window, go in a room, and make a noise you want to detect. Look at the graph and pick some sensitivity and duration settings from the graph using some of the above estimations. Then make some noises you don't want to trigger on. Talk loudly, kick the tables if in a dayroom, turn on TV at full volume, turn on the showers, open and close doors, flush the toilet, etc. If it would trigger on the settings you pick, examine the graph to determine how to exclude these while triggering on your desired sound. Is the false trigger a loud noise for a short time? Then gravitate towards the yellow box settings and make the trigger duration longer (and maybe the sensitivity lower) so it still picks up the real alarm but is too long for the false alarm to trigger. Is the false alarm a low noise but for a long time? (I.E. a toilet flush) If so, make the trigger point higher, probably also forcing a lower duration.

The bottom half of this graph is only of use once you have set up your desired threshold in the configuration and uploaded and activated the configuration. The blue line starts increasing once the received power is above the

threshold. Once the blue line starts going up it has to reach the duration settings before the trigger. The red line indicates when the alarm is triggered (the sound is above the sensitivity threshold for at least the duration). This example looks like the trigger level was set approximately at the "yellow" box settings -- it's about where the "yellow" settings are judging by how long the alarm was on.

NOTE: For a more detailed overview about setting up and tuning your ALA settings refer to our "DXL ALA Settings Guide" application note or talk to our support specialists.

4.6 VOIP Device Manager...

Configuring VOIP stations and TMM devices in a DXL system can be a daunting task especially if a lot of devices need to be configured. The VOIP Device Manager utility aids the end user in setting up and maintaining their VOIP devices from a central application. The VOIP Device Manager utility can be started by selecting **VOIP Device Manager...** in the MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance window View menu.

This tool requires a direct Ethernet connection to the subnet in use by the VOIP devices and cannot be used over a modem or serial link.

4.6.1 Main Window

The main window consists of some setting buttons and controls and 11 columns of information for each VOIP device found.

When first started the tool will show a listing of all nodes scanned last time based on the XML configuration files stored in the project "Data\Voip" directory (which is automatically created). The user must fill in the IP Range and click "Scan Network" first in order to do much else.

and and a	VOIP Device /	1anager									- 🗆 🛛
	IP Range 19	12 . 168 . 0	.0 Scan	Network	Sele	ct Template	Device 📃	Go to Te	mplate Website		
	Scanned IP	Mac Address	Туре	Firmware	Domain IP	Reg. T/O	Name		Description	Username/ID	IP Address
0	offline	00121FFFFF14	TMM		192,168,0,203	60	TMM-640			4001	dhcp
	192.168.0.102	00121FFFFFC5	TMMr2	5.1.1	192.168.0.212	60	Eng Lab Debu	igger		6400	192.168.0.102
	192.168.0.103	00121FFFFFC6	TMMr2	5.1.1	192.168.0.211	60	Eng Lab Stand	dalone	Testing	3000	192.168.0.103
E	192.168.0.101	00121FFFFFC8	ICEr1	5.1.1	192.168.0.211	120	Eng Lab Debu	igger		9999	192.168.0.101
	192.168.0.106	00121FFFFFC9	ICEr1	5.0.0	192.168.0.203	60	Eng #1			9996	192.168.0.106
	192.168.0.104	00121FFFFFCB	ICEr1	5.1.1	192.168.0.212	60	Eng #3			9998	192.168.0.104
0	offline	00121FFFFFCE	ICE		192.168.0.203	60	Eng #5			9995	192.168.0.107
	192.168.0.105	00121FFFFFD0	ICEr1	5.1.1	192.168.0.212	90	ENG3682810-	02	Eng Lab Standalone	9997	192.168.0.105
	Update Selec	ted Based on Tem	plate Device		Jpgrade Firmware	on Selected	Devices	Hint	To select multiple devices hol	d down the CTR	or SHIFT key

To delete a device simply click on the row and hit the Delete key. This removes the device from the VOIP Device Manager's listing and any data files in the configurations Data\Voip directory and can be used to cleanup old or repurposed devices.

4.6.2 Fixed Device Value Columns

The fixed columns with blue text are always read-only and are not editable.

4.6.2.1 Status column

The first column is the status column and shows various icons to indicate offline (red !) and template status.

4.6.2.2 Scanned IP

This columns shows the currently known IP address for a node **after** a scan is completed (otherwise it shows "offline" for those that are not found on a scan).

4.6.2.3 Mac Address

Shows the full MAC address of the discovered device.

4.6.2.4 Type

Shows the device type. If the device is online the device hardware revision is also shown.

4.6.2.5 Firmware

Shows the devices firmware revision (only shown if online).

4.6.2.6 Domain IP

This represents the IP address of the devices domain registrar (usually the IP of the DXL DCC this device is configured with).

4.6.2.7 Reg. T/O

This represents the registration timeout in seconds for the device. Note that networks with large numbers of devices may need longer or differing timeout values. For those cases it is recommended to change the value in groups using template devices.

4.6.3 User Editable Device Value Columns

The user editable columns can be changed be the end user to customize the VOIP devices configuration. Note that these values are updated when "**Scan Network**" is clicked so **do not make any changes** until after you have scanned. To edit a value, simply click on the value – an edit box will appear after a short delay.

When changed, these values are only written to the end devices using **Update Selected Based on Template Device.**

4.6.3.1 Name

Device name. Shown in the device's web page but unused in DXL.

4.6.3.2 Description

Optional device description. Shown in the device's web page but unused in DXL.

4.6.3.3 Username/ID

This represents the ID of the device in the DXL master menus and the username/extension on the device's website. This must be a unique value and match the value used in the DXL configuration.

4.6.3.4 IP Address

This represents the desired IP address of the device. When changed, the device must be rebooted to use the new settings. To use DHCP, simply set this value to dhcp.

4.6.4 IP Range

Fill in the three IP digit boxes to specify the subnet to be scanned. For example, filling in 192.168.11 will cause the tool to scan the IP range 192.168.11.0 through 192.168.11.254.

4.6.5 Scan Network

Starts a scan of a live network based on IP subnet entered (always scans 255 devices). Note that any unsaved changes made to individual values in the columns are lost when you scan so do not rescan if you've made any changes. Note that this can take several minutes when a lot of devices are discovered, to cancel a scan use the cancel button on the Scanning dialog:

Scanning for VOIP Devices	

4.6.6 Select Template Device

To select a device to use as a "template" simply select its row and click this button. The template icon should appear in the left hand column for the selected device. Note that only online devices can be used as templates. The template device settings will be used as the basis for all settings on the device except the user editable columns values.

4.6.7 Goto Template Website

Allows the user to go to the template device website by invoking the systems default browser.

NOTE: to go to *another* online devices website simply double click its row but be aware that any changes made there are not read unless you re-scan.

4.6.8 Update Selected Based on Template Device

After selecting a template device and verifying that it's website has the values desired the next step is to propagate those changes to other online devices. To update the configuration on online devices simply edit their column values as needed, select the devices (use ctrl or shift to select multiple devices), and click **Update Selected Based on Template Device.** This will update the selected devices configurations using the template values **plus** the values in each devices user editable columns. Note that all selected devices must be online and of the same type.

4.6.9 Update Firmware on Selected Devices

To upgrade firmware on online devices simply select the devices (use shift-select to select multiple devices) and click **Update Firmware on Selected Devices.** This will update the selected devices firmware using a user-chosen file. Note that all selected devices must be online and of the same type.

Careful loading firmware -- we employ a filter when selecting the firmware filename to try and prevent the user from loading the wrong kind of firmware (which can brick the device) but this should be done with care. When upgrading multiple devices we suggest updating one first and verifying it works before updating the rest.

4.7 IMS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server...

This tool aids the user in upgrading their IMS-640 VOIP Masters. The IMS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server utility can be started by selecting **IMS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server...** in the MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance window View menu.

This tool requires a direct Ethernet connection to the subnet in use by the IMS-640 VOIP Masters and cannot be used over a router, modem or serial link.

4.7.1 Usage

To upgrade your IMS-640 master ensure your PC is connected to the same network as the IMS-640 master, and then start the TFTP upgrade server by selecting "IMS-640 Firmware Upgrade Server" from the View menu in the DXL Administrator's Diagnostic module. You will be prompted with a standard file dialog to locate the upgrade files. Navigate to the desired IMS-640 firmware upgrade directory (included in the DXL Administrator "Firmware" directory or downloaded from our FTP site) and select the "find.me" file within that directory to start the upgrade server. You may dismiss the notification dialog saying the server has been started by clicking the OK button (the upgrade server will run until you quit the DXL Administrator).

After the server is started you may now upgrade any IMS-640 masters on the same network as your PC. For each IMS-640 master, you must initiate the upgrade via the IMS-640's menus as detailed in the "IMS-640 Master Station Firmware Upgrade Procedure" obtained from technical support.

5 The MicroComm DXL Log Viewer

5.1 Introduction

The DXL system logs all significant events including intercom activities, call requests, alarms, errors etc. The Log Viewer merges and displays the log information that it collects from the DXL exchanges. It also saves this information into a log file that can be reloaded and viewed at a later time even when the log viewer is no longer connected to the DXL system. You can select individual messages on the Log Viewer window by clicking on them.

You can view a subset of all the logs in this window, by using the various filter settings that are available. There is no fixed capacity for the number of logs that can be viewed or saved, however, it is advisable to save important messages intermittently (by exporting the logs into a file) and delete older messages so as to free up disk space on the PC. All messages that appear in the Log Viewer window are stored in a database on the computer that is running the Log Viewer.

Some examples of messages that are generated by a common sequence of events occurring are:

• If a Master calls a Station then a sequence of logs that are similar to the ones displayed below will be displayed in the Log Viewer window:

- Master #1 (Touchscreen Master) dialled (to call) Station #4 (ICM #4).

- Master #1 (Touchscreen Master) is establishing call to Station #4 (ICM #4).

- Call from Master #1 (Touchscreen Master) to Station #4 (ICM #4) has been established.

• When the Master has decided ends its call to the Station, then the following logs are generated.

- Master #1 (Touchscreen Master) is ending its call to Station #4 (ICM #4).

- Call from Master #1 (Touchscreen Master) to Station #4 (ICM #4) has been ended.

• If a fault occurs in the wiring, which may be an open circuit or a short circuit, then the following logs are generated:

- Station #3 (ICM #3) has 1 switches faulted.

- Fault from Station #3 (ICM #3) has been sent to Master #1 (Touchscreen Master).

The first log indicates that a line has an open circuit or a short circuit fault on it. The second log indicates that a message has been sent to the Master Station, thus informing the Master of this fault.

• If this fault has been cleared, then the following logs are generated:

- Station #3 (ICM #3) has 0 switches faulted.

- Fault from Station #3 (ICM #3) has been cancelled by Master #1 (Touchscreen Master).

The first log indicates that the line has been fixed and hence, the fault has been cleared. The second log indicates that the Master has cleared the fault on the Station.

- When a line is faulted, a trouble alarm is generated which can then be sent to a particular Master Station that is specified in the Configuration. The following logs are generated when this trouble alarm and fault is being reported to a Master Station:
 - Trouble alarm from Exchange #1 (Main Exchange) has been sent to Master #1 (Touchscreen Master).

- Fault from Station #3 (ICM #3) has been sent to Master #1 (Touchscreen Master).

The first log indicates that Station #3, which is located on Exchange #1, has a fault associated with it. Hence, Exchange #1 has sent a trouble alarm to Master #1. The second log indicates that the status of the fault has also been sent from Station #3 to Master #1.

• When this fault is cleared, the following log messages are generated.

- Fault from Station #3 (ICM #3) has been cancelled by Master #1 (Touchscreen Master).

-Trouble alarm from Exchange #1 (Main Exchange) has been cancelled by Master #1 (Touchscreen Master).

The first log indicates that the fault has been cleared and therefore, it has been cleared by Master #1. The second log indicates that since the fault has been cleared, Master #1 has also cleared the trouble alarm.

• When an intercom Station sends a call request to a Master Station then, the following log is generated.

- Call request from Station #1 (ICM #1) has been sent to Master #2 (IMS Master).

This log indicates that the Station has sent a call request to the Master and this call request is now queued.

- When the Master answers the call request, the following logs are generated.
 - Master #2 (IMS Master) dialed (to call) Station #1 (ICM #1).

- Master #2 (IMS Master) is establishing call to Station #1 (ICM #1).

- Call request from Station #1 (ICM #1) has been removed from Master #2 (IMS Master).

- Call from Master #2 (IMS Master) to Station #1 (ICM #1) has been established.

The first log indicates that the Master has established the call to the Station by dialling to the station, and this call is established in the second log. The third log indicates that once the call has been established, the call request is removed from the queue. The last log indicates that the call from the Master to the Station has been established.

• When the call between the Master and the Station is complete, the following logs are generated.

- Master #2 (IMS Master) is ending its call to Station #1 (ICM #1).

- Call from Master #2 (IMS Master) to Station #1 (ICM #1) has been ended.

• When a Master Station makes a page call to a Page Zone (defined in the Configuration) then the following logs are generated:

- Master #2 (IMS Master) dialled (to call) Page Zone #1 (All Page).

- Master #2 (IMS Master) is establishing call to Page Zone #1 (All Page).

- Call from Master #2 (IMS Master) to Page Zone #1 (All Page) has been established.

• When a Master Station has decided to end its call to a Page Zone (defined in the Configuration) then the following logs are generated:

- Master #2 (IMS Master) is ending its call to Page Zone #1 (All Page).

- Call from Master #2 (IMS Master) to Page Zone #1 (All Page) has been ended.

5.1.1 Opening the Log Viewer

You can open the Log Viewer window by clicking on the Logging button on the MicroComm DXL Administrator. This option lets you view the different types of events that are logged by the system and the log message content of each event. Once you press this button, the program displays a window with a menu from which you can select various options.

5.1.2 Connecting to the Exchanges

If the computer is **not** already connected to any Exchange(s) on the DXL and you open the DXL Log Viewer then a Communications Link Setup window appears. As the communication setup windows are shared by several utilities only a brief description is provided below. Please refer to the previous **MicroComm DXL Diagnostics and Maintenance** section for more information.

In this window, the Manual Entry option is disabled and therefore, you have to use the Configuration option to connect to the Exchange(s) on the DXL. This window is the same as the window that appears when you try to open the File Manager window through the DXL Configuration Editor. Note that if the computer is already connected to the Exchange(s) on the DXL

then the program will skip the Communications Link Setup window and will directly display the Select Exchanges window, which is discussed next.

When you click on the Connect button in the Communications Link Setup window, the Select Exchanges window appears with checkmarks beside all the Exchanges that the computer will try to connect to and download logs from. This window has been discussed in the Communication Link Setup Dialog in Section **Error! Reference source not found.** Please refer to this section for a description of how to use the Select Exchanges window.

When you connect to the Exchanges on the DXL, you will see the Communication Status window appear. You can 'right-click' on the Communication Status window and then click on one of the four options that appear: Refresh, Disconnect..., Preferences..., Stay On Top.

If you click on Refresh, the PC will check the connectivity to the Exchanges.

If you click on Preferences..., this will take you to the DXL Administrator Preferences window. In the Connection Tab of this window, you can choose to show or hide the Communication Status window. This tab has been discussed in Section 0

Remember that the Communication Status window does not always appear, as it depends on the option that you have selected in the Connection Tab of the DXL Administrator Preferences window. This tab has been discussed in Section 2.4.2.1.3. In this tab, say that you have selected the option that will ensure that the Communication Status window is displayed when the PC connects to the Exchanges. Now, say you close the Communication Status window by clicking on the \boxtimes symbol in the top-right corner of the Communication Status window. Now, if you want to view the Communication Status window again, click on the Disconnect... button that is located in

Communications Link Setup



MicroComm DXL





the Transfer Menu of the Log Viewer window. This opens the Communications Link Setup window. Click on Cancel in this window. After you do this, you will see that the Communication Status window re-appears.

5.1.3 The Log Viewer Window

The main menu in the Log Viewer window lets you:

- Connect to the Exchange that you want to download log messages from.
- Select messages for 'copying' into other files or for printing purposes.
- Change the default setting that the log viewer starts up with
- Search for messages that contain certain letters, words or phrases
- Filter messages according to the Class & Type of event, the Exchange from which the logs originated, the Message that is generated from the event occurring and the Time that a log is generated.
- Change the font settings for the messages as well as the column setting and the scrollbar for the Log Viewer window.

File Edit	Viewer (offline) Search Filter T) ransfer Format	
			001
Туре	Date	Time	Message
*Debug	02/02/2100	12:12:51.94 AM	M MAS: Handling request MSG_DCX_Audio_Disconnected.
*Debug	02/02/2100	12:12:51.94 AM	4 MAS: Handled request MSG_DCX_Audio_Disconnected: NU_SUCCESS.
Debug	02/02/2100	12:12:51.94 AM	M STA: Handling request MSG_DCX_Audio_Disconnected.
*Debug	02/02/2100	12:12:51.94 AM	4 STA: Handled request MSG_DCX_Audio_Disconnected: NU_SUCCESS.
*Debug	02/02/2100	12:12:51.94 AM	M CEPT: Handling request MSG_DCX_Audio_Disconnected.
* Debug	02/02/2100	12:12:51.94 AM	4 CEPT: Handled request MSG_DCX_Audio_Disconnected: NU_SUCCESS.
🔱 Info	02/02/2100	12:12:51.94 AM	M DCE '1' has been disconnected.
🌔 Debug	02/02/2100	12:12:51.94 AM	M STA: Handling request MSG_DCX_ALA_Disconnected.
/Internal/Inte	ercom Tasks	0.1b4 Block: 1	DXL Demo Ex. ? 96 (<from ip="">)</from>

Note that for viewing purposes, it is not necessary to be connected to an Exchange, as the logs can be viewed offline. However, new logs can only be downloaded after connecting to the required Exchange(s).

The Log Viewer window has several display characteristics that can display the following information for each log entry. A picture representing these parameters is shown below.



Each log entry has nine characteristics that are described below:

- Message Type this indicates the type of message that is being viewed. There are six types of messages: Errors, Warning, Information, Debug, Other and Unknown.
- Message Class this indicates the Class of message that the message falls under. The current Message Classes fall under: Host, Internal, Maintenance, System activity and System Startup. Classes are a hierarchical classification of messages into related groups
- LMU file the LMU file contains a detailed description of how to format the log entries. Hence, this records the LMU file that was used to build the application that was running when the log was generated. The Messages subdirectory contains the log message format databases produced by the external log message utility program. These databases are needed to translate from the internal log entry format used by the exchanges, to easily readable log messages displayed by the log viewer module. The log message databases are stored in compressed form in the LMU file.
- Configuration this records the Configuration that was active on the exchange when the log was generated.
- Date this indicates the date at which a log was generated. Note that this time is based on the DXL Exchange clock and not on the PC clock.
- Time this indicates the time at which a log was generated. Note that this time is based on the DXL Exchange clock and not on the PC clock.
- Exchange this indicates the DXL Exchange from which the log was downloaded.
- Block a block is memory that usually encompasses an hours' worth of logs and always contain logs that have the same base time (the same hour). All blocks are assigned with a block number and they are used for debugging purposes. Both volatile and non-volatile memories on the DXL have their own blocks. When logs of the same base time (the same hour) are generated, they are stored in a block of memory and newer blocks are added for each new base time. So, when the memory gets full, the older blocks are deleted so that there is room for newer blocks to be stored. This allows the system to delete an hours' worth of logs (in blocks) without having to delete all the logs in order to gain more memory.

However, a case may occur where more than one block has the same base time. This may occur in the case where the base time has changed, the Configuration or the LMU files have changed, the system time has changed or the threshold (maximum memory available for a block) has been exceeded. As an example of the usefulness of blocks, say the system time has suddenly changed. This causes unrelated messages that may have the same time to be displayed together. In this case, you can use the block numbers to decipher the groups of messages that were part of the same block and hence, you will be able to follow the correct sequence of logs without becoming confused with the time of the log messages.

• Message – this is the actual log message that is generated and displayed by the DXL Log Viewer.

5.1.4 Log Window Operations

There are various operations that you can use in the Log Viewer window. They are listed below:

- You can resize the Log Viewer window by clicking along the border of the window and resizing it. You can also do this by clicking on the standard minimize or maximize buttons in the title bar.
- You can change the order of the columns by dragging and dropping them. Click on the column header and then drag the mouse or pointer across to where you want to insert the column.
- To resize a column in the Log Viewer window, hold the mouse or pointer over the column divider in the column header, and then slide it across to the desired width.
- To manually resize a column in the status bar, hold the mouse or pointer over the column divider in the status bar, and then slide it across to the desired width.
- You can abort almost any operation by clicking the red STOP button on the upper left corner of the Log Viewer window. This button is disabled unless an operation is in progress, during which time it turns to a red colour.

5.1.5 Keyboard Shortcuts

Keyboard Shortcut	Description
'Shift' + select upper limit + select lower limit	If you want to select a whole set of concurrent logs at the same time then hold down the 'Shift' key and click on the first log that you want in the sequence. Continue holding down the 'Shift' key and then click on the last log in the sequence. When you do this, you will see that all the logs between the two limits that you have selected become highlighted.
Home	go to the earliest log (the oldest log)
End	go to the latest log (the most recent log)
Ctrl + ↑ or ↓ (Up/Down Arrow keys)	scroll upwards or downwards by an increment or decrement of one second
$\operatorname{Ctrl} + \operatorname{Alt} + \uparrow \operatorname{or} \downarrow$	scroll upwards or downwards by an increment or decrement of one minute
Ctrl + Page Up/Page Down	scroll upwards or downwards by an increment or decrement of one hour
Ctrl + Alt + Page Up/ Page Down	scroll upwards or downwards by an increment or decrement of one day
Log selection + Ctrl + C	makes a copy of a log or a set of logs
Ctrl + A	selects all the logs (logs become highlighted)
Ctrl + F	find a log message
F3	find the next log from the current point, with the text string that you have already defined
Ctrl + F3	find the previous log from the current point, with the text string that you have already defined
Ctrl + G	go to a log with a specified date and time
F5	refresh or update the Log Viewer by downloading the latest logs
'Esc' key	press this key if you want to abort an operation that is executing in the Log Viewer
Shift + Ctrl + A	disable all the active filters and display all the logs in the Log Viewer

5.2 The Main Menus

The Log Viewer window has six menus that you can select from: File, Edit, Search, Filter, Transfer and Format. These menus are discussed

5.2.1 File Menu

5.2.1.1 Export...

It is possible to save the logs from the DXL Log Viewer window. Select Export... to open up the Export Logs window. Select the location of where the logs are to be saved in Save in: and type the name of the file in File name:. The file can be saved in a variety of different formats that you can choose from the Save as type: drop-down menu. You can save the file in the CSV format if you want to import it onto an Excel worksheet later on. You can save the file in a Styled Web Page format if you want to preserve your colour and font settings.

Export Logs						? >
Save in:	🞯 Desktop	N	•	← 🛍 (•	
My Recent Documents Desktop My Documents My Computer	My Compute My Documen My Network test project. Company Harding Netw Marketing on Tushna5	r ts Places dxl data work 'NTSERVER (ntserver)' (W)				
My Network	File name:	DXL Logs			J [Save
Flaces	Save as type:	Text (tab-delimited) (*.txt) Text (tab-delimited) (* txt)				Cancel
		CSV (comma-delimited) (*.c Web Page (*.htm; *.html) Styled Web Page (*.htm; *.	sv) html)			

Note that all the logs in the database are NOT exported. The program will only export those logs that are available with the current filter settings and this is independent of whether or not you can actually see these logs in the Log Viewer window.

5.2.1.2 Export Selection...

You can save a selection of sequential logs from the DXL Log Viewer window. Simply drag the mouse or pointer over the selected logs, or click on the log, hold down the shift key and use the arrow keys on the keyboard to make a selection. Now click on Export Selection.... The program will display the standard Export Logs dialog, to let you choose the location, type and filename of the saved file. Select the location of where the logs are to be saved in Save in: and type the name of the file in File name:. The file can be saved in a variety of different formats that you can choose from the Save as type: drop-down menu. Note that the program will only export those logs that are available with the current filter setting.

From the picture below, the logs to be saved have been 'highlighted' or selected, and they will be saved with the file name of 'DXL Logs', which is indicated in the File name: entry.



5.2.1.3 Print...

Select File and then Print to print the logs that appear on the Log Viewer window. First the Log Viewer prepares the logs for printing and then the standard print dialog is displayed in order to print the prepared logs. Click on the red button to abort the print job and a message saying "printing aborted" will appear. Note that the program will not let you shut down the logging window until either the files have finished printing or you have aborted the print job.

5.2.1.4 Print Selection...

This option lets you print the selected logs only.

5.2.1.5 Exit

Select Exit to close the Log Viewer window.

5.2.2 Edit Menu

5.2.2.1 Copy

The Copy item copies the selected logs from the DXL Log Viewer window to the clipboard in tab-delimited format. You can then 'paste' these logs into any text document. To copy 1 log, click on it and then choose Copy from the Edit menu. To select more than one file simply hold down the shift key and click on the desired logs or, click and drag the pointer over multiple sequential logs. Then select Copy. You can 'paste' these logs into any other program that supports text entry.

5.2.2.2 Select All

To select all the logs, just click on Select All, which highlights all the logs in the Log Viewer window.

5.2.2.3 Delete Logs...

elete Logs	×
Delete all logs prior to:	12:00 AM 🕂
Export logs before deletion	n
	·

Select this option to delete all the logs (from the Log Viewer database) that have occurred before a particular date and time. Select the date using the calendar that appears in the Delete all logs prior to: drop-down menu. The standard calendar control lets you scroll through the months using the arrow buttons. Press delete to Delete all logs prior to the selected date and hour or click on Cancel in order to cancel the operation.

Note that the date and time that appears in this window is set to the date and time of the current log that is selected in the Log Viewer window, with the time always being set to the base time (the hour time). Hence, logs are always deleted in a block of 1 hour duration and it is not possible to delete specific logs in a particular hour.

4	له	lanu	ary,	2005		
Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat
			29			1
2	3	4	5	6	7	8
9	10	11	12	13	14	15
16	17	18	19	20	21	22
23	24	25	26	27	28	29
30	31	1	2	3	4	5
2	Tod	lay:	20/0	1/20	05	

You can change the date by using the standard calendar dialog. To change the year, click on the year and use the scroll to change to the required year. You can also enter the date by clicking on each entry in the date and typing it in manually. You can select the time by scrolling through the times using the scroll button or by clicking on the hour entry in the time and typing it in manually. To change between AM and PM, click on this entry and scroll or type it in manually.

Select the Export logs before deletion option if you want to export or save the selected logs before deleting them from the database and hence, the Log Viewer window.

Select the location of where you want to save the logs in Save in: and type the name of the file in File name:. The file can be saved in a variety of different formats that you can choose from the Save as type: drop-down menu.



Note that once this option is ticked, and you click the Delete button then ALL the logs that you have selected for deletion will be saved, irrespective of the current Filter settings. The program will prompt you to save the Logs in the Export Logs window.

It must be noted that ALL logs prior to this date and time are deleted, irrespective of the current Filter settings. Also, if the logs are still present on the Exchange hardware, then it is still possible for you to re-download the logs. However, if the logs have been deleted from the Exchange hardware, then it will not be possible to re-download them.

If you have the options: Automatically download logs as needed and Automatically stream current logs, turned on, then having these options 'on' may interfere with the deletion of the logs. This is because these options may trigger an immediate download of the logs that have just been deleted. Therefore, you will be prompted to turn these options 'off' before continuing with the deletion. To understand what these options are, please refer to Sections 5.2.5.4 and 5.2.5.5



You will receive a confirmation message before the logs are deleted. Click on Delete to delete the selected logs or click on Cancel in order to cancel the operation.

Delete Future Logs Option

There is another option that is not apparent in the Edit drop-down menu. If you press the 'Ctrl' key (on the computer keyboard) while selecting the Delete Logs... option, then a new window pops up: the Delete Future Logs window. This window lets you delete all logs subsequent to a given time and date. The purpose of having this option is to allow users to delete logs with an incorrect date and time. For example, say a user has incorrectly set the year on the DXL to be year 2030. Now if these logs are not deleted, then they will remain at the end of the Log Viewer window until the year 2030. However, this Delete Future Logs option lets you delete these incorrectly dated logs so that they do not interfere with the presentation of other logs. Note that only logs that are currently in the database and have a date greater than the date and time entered will be deleted. This option will not affect logs that will actually be downloaded in the subsequent time period.

The process of picking the starting date and time, as well as exporting logs before deletion, is identical to the previous section and is not covered here again.

However, it must be noted that ALL logs succeeding this date and time are deleted, irrespective of the current Filter settings. Also, note that these logs are deleted permanently, and it will not be possible to download them again from the Exchange hardware.

You will receive a confirmation message before the logs are deleted. Click on delete to Delete the selected logs or click on Cancel in order to cancel the operation.

DXL Adr	ninistrator
1	Are you sure you wish to delete all the logs chronologically newer than the specified time (regardless of whether or not they pass the current filter settings) from the log archive database?
	Warning: The deletion is permanent. Even if the logs are still on the exchange hardware, you will not be able to redownload them.
	Qelete Cancel

5.2.3 Search Menu

You can search through the logs for specific text in the message field. Searches may initiate log transfers from the exchange(s) if the Log Viewer is online.

5.2.3.1 Find...

To search for some text in the content of a message, select Find... in the Search menu. This displays a standard find text dialog, which is a resizable window. You must enter the text string to search for, in the Find what: entry and then select Find Next. The search proceeds by highlighting the row of the message that contains the search string.

📶 Find Log Message Text	×
Find what: station	•
Match whole word only	Direction
Match case	О <u>U</u> р
<u>Begular expression (Perl 5 style)</u>	⊙ <u>D</u> own
Close this dialog on search	
Find Next	Cancel

The search will continue upwards or downwards from the current log, depending on whether you choose Up or Down in the Find Log Message Text window.

By default, the previous search string always appears in the Find What: menu each time a search is conducted. Also by default, the direction of the search will always be the same as the direction in the last search. For convenience, the search strings that have been previously entered are available in the Find what: drop-down menu. There will be up to 25 previous text strings stored in the Find what: drop-down menu.

📆 Find Log) Message Text	×
Find what:	station	न
 Match y Match y ■ <u>Regular</u> □ <u>Class</u> W 	opk P internal eng gregular page call cannot	
1. 01 <u>0</u> 50 (1	Find Next	

If a particular phrase or word is required then put a tick in the Match whole word only box. If this is left unchecked, then the search will also identify words or sentences that contain the search string within their text body. For example, if the text 'Ed' is being searched for, then this will match the last two letters of the word 'Fred' if Match whole word only is not checked. You can select the Match Case option if you want the search to be case sensitive.

To look for a text string using a regular expression, tick Regular expression (perl-5 style) and enter the text string in the appropriate format. A link to using PERL-5 style syntax can be found at: www.perl.org under the "Online Documentation" section on the website.

Select Close this dialog on search to close the Find Log Message Text window once the first search matching the search string is found. If this box is not checked, then the Find dialog will remain open after the search, and the user can repeat the search by clicking the Find Next button. Hence, a new log will be highlighted each time the search string is found in one.

The user can cancel the search by selecting Cancel. For convenience, the user can abort the search by hitting the red STOP button on the Log Viewer window.

If the search is successful then the appropriate log is highlighted. If it is not successful, then a message will inform you that the search string was not found.



5.2.3.2 Find Again

You can repeat the same search (in the same direction) again by selecting Find Again on the Search menu.

If a search string had not been entered prior to selecting Find Again, then the Find Log Message Text dialog will open so that you can enter the string that you want to search for. Click on Find Next to begin the search or click on Cancel to cancel the search.

Find what: sent	•	<u>Find Next</u>
Match whole word only	Direction	Cancel
Match <u>c</u> ase	C <u>U</u> p	
	G Dawn	

5.2.3.3 Find Previous

You can repeat the same search in the opposite direction by selecting Find Previous on the Search menu.

If the search is successful then the appropriate log is highlighted. If it is not successful, then a message will inform you that the search string was not found.

If you have not entered a search string prior to selecting Find Previous, then the Find Log Message Text window will open so that you can enter the string to be searched for. You can cancel the search by selecting Cancel.

5.2.3.4 Go To Date and Time...

You can jump to a log that occurred on a particular date and time by selecting Go To Time/Date... in the Search menu. This brings up the Go To Date and Time window. You can select the date using the calendar that appears in the Date: drop-down menu. The standard calendar control lets you scroll through the months by using the arrow buttons. To change the year, click on the year and use the scroll to change to the required year. You can also enter the date by clicking on each entry in Date: and typing it in manually.

You can select the time by scrolling through the times using the scroll button to the right of the Time: entry, or by clicking on any entry in Time: and typing it in manually. Select the component of time (i.e. hour, minutes, seconds, AM/PM) and then use the scroll button to change the selected component or manually type in the new value. The up and down arrow keys will also change the selected value.

Note that if there are many logs with the same date and time, then the program will jump to the first log with that date and time.

The figure below displays the date being entered in the Go To Date and Time window, by using the standard calendar dialog. Once the date and time are set, the Log Viewer highlights the first log that matches the date and time that has been entered.



If there are no logs that match the date that you specified, then the program will display the message depicted on the right.



If there are no logs at the time that you specified, then the last log with an earlier time will be selected and displayed

Hit OK to carry out the search or Cancel, to cancel the operation.

5.2.4 Filter Menu

You can filter the log messages so that only messages that match all the filter criterion are displayed. When the display is currently being filtered by using any of the filter types, then a "Filter" status message is displayed in the status bar located near the top of the DXL Log Viewer window. This is done in order to inform the user that the messages in the Log Viewer window are currently being filtered. The Filters that are currently in use will have a tick mark beside them in the Filter menu. More than one filter can be applied to log messages at the same time.

Show All	Shift+Ctrl+A
Class & Type Fi	lter 🕨
Exchange Filter	•
Message Text F	Filter 🕨 🕨
Time Filter	•

There are four types of filters: Class & Type Filter, Exchange Filter, Message Text Filter and Time Filter.

Once you have made the filter selections then the various setups can be saved for reuse and loaded when required. If all the logs are not displayed and some are currently filtered then a tick mark appears next to the filter name in the Filter menu. Hold the pointer over filter name and then select a particular option. All the options are listed below.

Certain options appear repeatedly for each type of filter and hence, these common options are discussed once in order to avoid repetition. They are:

Show All Option

Select Show All to temporarily disable a filter without changing its settings. When a filter is bypassed, its Show All item will be checked. Selecting the Show All option when it is already checked will re-enable the filter with its previous setting.

Save As... Option

Click on Save As... from the Filter's submenu to save the current filter settings for later reuse. Type a name for this filter setting into New Filter Name:. The Existing Filters: list displays the filter configurations that have already been saved. Select Cancel to cancel the operation.

Note that Class & Type Filters are saved in a common location that is independent of the active project. This allows the same Class & Type Filters to be reused on multiple projects. All other filters are saved as a part of the active project.

iave Class And Ty	pe Filte	er As			×
New Filter Name:					
Host Removed					
Existing Filters:					
Register Protocol re	emoved)
1.					
		Save		<u>C</u> ancel	
	-	Dave V	<u>-</u>	Gaucer	1

Load... Option:

egister Protocol	removed	

Click on Load... from the Filter's submenu in order to load a previously saved filter setup. This brings up the Select Filter dialog. Click on the name of the filter that you want to load and click Load. Clicking Cancel will close the dialog and leave the filter settings unchanged.

If there are currently no filters of this type that are saved then the Load option is greyed out and you will not be able to select it.

Delete... Option

Select Delete... in the Filter's submenu to delete any unwanted filter settings that have been saved. This will bring up the Delete Filter window. Select one or more filters in the list and then click on Delete. You will be prompted to confirm the deletion before the filter settings are deleted. So, you can click on Delete to delete the selected filter or click on Cancel to cancel the operation.

Delete Class And Type Filter		
	DXL Ad	dministrator X
	1	Are you absolutely sure you wish to permanently delete the selected filter?
Delete Cancel		

If there are currently no filters of this type that are saved then the Delete option is greyed out and you will not be able to select it.

The other options that appear in the Filter menu and in the submenus are discussed below.

5.2.4.1 Show All

Select Show All to display all the logs that are currently in the Log Viewer window. In effect, this option disables any filters that might be currently filtering the logs and hence, displays all the logs that are present in the Log Viewer window. If you select this option, then it appears with a tick mark beside it.

Show All	Shift+Ctrl+A
Class & Type Filter	•
Exchange Filter	•
Message Text Filter	•
Time Filter	•

- Class and Type Filters allow the Log Viewer to display particular classes and types of messages.
- Exchange Filters allow the Log Viewer to display only those logs that belong to a particular Exchange or a group of Exchanges. Any logs that do not belong to one of these exchange(s) are excluded from display in the Log Viewer window.
- Message Text Filters allow the Log Viewer to show or hide logs that contain text that is specified by the user.
- Time Filters allow the Log Viewer to display logs that fall in between a certain date and time.

5.2.4.2 Class & Type Filter

Each log message is assigned to a particular class and given a particular type. They are displayed in the respective Class and Type columns on the Log Viewer window. The logs can be filtered so that only certain classes and types of messages are displayed.

Show All Shift+Ct	rl+A
✔ Class & Type Filter	Show All
Exchange Filter 🗟 Message Text Filter	Modify Shift+Ctrl+C
Time Filter	► Load
	Save As

Classes form a hierarchy that groups related messages together. There are 5 main classes of messages: Host, Internal, Maintenance, System Activity and System Startup. Each of these classes has one or more subclasses that can be viewed by clicking on the '+' icon. If you hold down the 'Shift' key while clicking on the '+' icon, this expands all the subclasses recursively. Each class or subclass has 6 message types that are generated by the firmware on the DXL and that are used by the Log Viewer when it encounters logs. They are: Errors, Warnings, Information, Debug, Other and Unknown. These message Types are displayed in the Type column on the Log Viewer window.

- Errors inform the user of any inaccuracies or faults in the system.
- Warnings show up in the case when an inaccuracy may or may not be present.
- Information informs the user of operations being carried out on the DXL box.
- Debug is primarily used for the developers of the firmware in order to debug the software.
- Other is a message that the system gives the user if it cannot determine the kind of Log Type that it has i.e. a message that it cannot categorize into one of the four options above.
- Unknown is displayed when messages are created with a newer application that contains a new LMU file that is different from the LMU files that are currently on the system. Therefore, the program cannot categorize the message, as it does not have the LMU file that the message was created with. To correct this, you need to download the new application (or get one from elsewhere).

Modify... Option:

he checked log messages will be displayed in th	ie log window.
Status and control of: © Selected log class and all its subclasses © Selected log class only	
how Log Class	Show Log Type
Image: All Image: All	Errors Warnings Information Debug Other Upknown
🗄 👿 System Startup	

Select Modify... to display logs of a particular class and/or type. This brings up the Class & Type Filter window. You can select a class or a subclass by clicking on its name. You can resize the window if needed.

When a class of message (for example: Host) is ticked this means that this class of message is being displayed in the Log Viewer. Similarly, when a type of message (for example: Errors) is ticked, this means that the Log Viewer is displaying this type of message.

If you want to filter all the messages belonging to a certain class (i.e. Host) and want to mirror these same changes for its subclasses (i.e. Register Protocol and Text Protocol) then select Selected Log Class and all its subclasses. In this case, any changes made for a class will affect all the messages of that class and all its sub classes.

So, placing a tick mark beside a Class indicates that all the messages of that class and its subclasses will be displayed in the Log Viewer. Hence, this will also automatically assign a tick mark to its subclasses as well.

Status and control of:	
 Selected log class and all its subclasses 	
C Selected log class only	
how Log Class	-Show Log Type-
E 🖌 All	Errors
	✓ Warnings
Register Protocol	Information
Internal	🔽 Debug
🗄 🗖 Maintenance	🔽 Other
System Activity	🔽 Unknown

Now, if you want to filter all the messages of a certain Type, then placing a tick mark beside the message Type will allow the Log Viewer to display this message Type. If message Types are turned on or off (by checking or unchecking them) for a particular class of message (i.e. Host), then these message Types will also be turned on or off for the subclasses (i.e. Register Protocol and Text Protocol) of that particular class of message.

However, turning message Types on and off for a subclass of messages (i.e. Register Protocol), will only affect that particular subclass and the Class that it belongs to.



In order to keep the changes made in a subclass independent of changes made in a class and vice versa, select the Selected Log Class only option.

Hence, selecting a particular Class of messages (i.e. Host) by placing a tick mark beside it does not mean that the subclasses belonging to that class will also be used. You will have to turn on or off each message class and subclass individually along with their related message Types.

Turning message Types on and off for a Class of messages (i.e. Host), will only affect that particular Class (without affecting its subclasses). Similarly, turning message Types on and off for a subclass of messages (i.e. Register Protocol), will only affect that particular subclass.

Hence, changes only apply to the selected class or subclass.

If you are in Selected log class and all its subclasses mode, clicking on a tick will affect the inclusion of messages for both the selected class and all its subclasses, but not its parent/ancestor classes. Also note that:

- A black tick beside a class means that all messages of any type belonging to that class (or one of its subclasses) will be displayed.
- A black tick beside a type means that all messages of that type belonging to the selected class (or one of its subclasses) will be displayed.
- The absence of a tick beside a class means that no messages of any type belonging to that class (or one of its subclasses) will be displayed.
- The absence of a tick beside a type means that no messages of that type belonging to the selected class (or one of its subclasses) will be displayed.
- A grey tick means that the conditions for having either a black tick or no tick have not been met.
- Clicking on no tick or a grey tick will make it black, while clicking on a black tick will make it white. All other ticks will be updated in order to preserve all the above conditions for every class and type.

If you are in Selected log class only mode, clicking on a tick will affect the inclusion of messages for the selected class only. Also note that:

- A black tick beside a class means that all messages of any type belonging to that class will be displayed.
- A black tick beside a type means that all messages of that type belonging to the selected class (or one of its subclasses) will be displayed.
- The absence of a tick beside a class means that no messages of any type belonging to that class will be displayed.

- The absence of a tick beside a type means that no messages of that type belonging to the selected class will be displayed.
- A grey tick means that the conditions for having either a black tick or no tick have not been met.
- Clicking on no tick or a grey tick will make it black, while clicking on a black tick will make it white. All other ticks will be updated in order to preserve all the above conditions for every class and type.

Note that "All" is not is not really a class but the route of all classes (you will never see "All" as a class name in the Class column).

The Unknown type of class is only applicable to "All". This is because, if the type is unknown, then so is the class (hence you can't control it on a per-class basis).

Note that no changes will be made until you click on the OK button to accept the changes and return to the Log Viewer window. Click on Cancel to retain the previous values and nullify any changes made in the current window.

5.2.4.3 Exchange Filter

You can filter the logs to display entries from only a particular Exchange or set of Exchanges. Once this selection has been made, it can be saved for reuse and loaded when required. A tick mark appears next to Exchange Filter in the Filter menu if this filter has been turned on. Hold the pointer over Exchange Filter and then select a particular option. Most of the common options have been discussed in the previous section. The Modify... option is described below.

Modify... Option:

Select Modify... to view or change the filter settings. This brings up the Exchange Filter window, which lists all the exchanges in the current Project. To display the message log entries for an Exchange or a group of Exchanges, place a tick mark beside all the Exchanges whose log messages you want displayed. Then click the OK button to display the log messages from the selected Exchange(s). The log entries that are from the unselected Exchange(s) will not appear in the Log Viewer window.

 Show Exchange

 Image: Display Services

 20 (Housing Building 1)

 30 (Housing Building 2)

 40 (Special Handling)

 50 (Administration)

 50 Show all other exchanges (not listed above)

📆 Exchange Filter

Click on Select All to display the log messages from all the Exchange(s) in the Show Exchange area. This places a tick mark beside all the Exchange names. Click on Clear All to display none of

the log messages from the Exchange(s) in the Show Exchange area. This removes the tick marks from all the Exchange names.

It is possible for different Configurations to have the same exchange number (i.e. 10) but a different exchange name. For example, Configuration 1 may have Exchange 10 defined as Support Services, whereas Configuration 2 may have Exchange 10 defined as Medical Unit. In this case, all the names that are associated with the same Exchange number will appear in a list beside the Exchange number. So in our example, it will appear in the Show Exchange area as:

□ 10 (Support Services, Medical Unit)

This allows the user to view the different names on different Configurations that are all defined with the same Exchange number.

In order to display logs for Exchanges that are not shown in the Show Exchange area, put a tick mark in the Show all other exchanges (not listed above) checkbox. This lets you display log messages that may belong to a Configuration that you do not have in your current Project.

For example, say a new Configuration is made, but you do not have a copy of the Configuration yet on your PC. In this case, you will never see the logs from this exchange as the Exchange itself will not show up in the Show Exchange list. Since this new Configuration may be the one that is currently active, it is very important for you to be able to see the logs from this Exchange. Hence, you will have to put a tick mark in this checkbox, if you want to be able to see all the logs from this new Exchange (which is on the currently active Configuration). If this option is left unchecked, then the Log Viewer will only display logs from the Exchanges that have been checked in the Show Exchange list and will ignore the logs from any other Exchanges that are not in this list.

To apply the changes, click on the OK button or click Cancel to cancel the changes that have been made.

5.2.4.4 Message Text Filter

The logs can be filtered to show only messages that contain certain words, phrases or expressions.



Modify... Option:

Select Modify... to search for and display logs that contain some particular message content. Selecting this option brings up the Message Text Filter window. Type the text string or word that you want displayed in all the logs, in Show Logs Containing. If you want to find a particular phrase or word in a log, then tick the Match whole word only box. If this is left unchecked, then the search will also show all the logs that contain a part of the search string within their text body. Tick the Match Case option if the text string or word that you are looking for is required to be case sensitive.

In the figure below, the Log Viewer window has displayed all logs containing the word 'Shell'.

and message reachilter	File Edit Sea	rch Filter Transfer F	ormat		
Show Logs Containing:					Filters: E M 🛛 📿 📿
Shell	Туре	Class	Date	Time	Message
Match whole word only	*Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 21, 2005	08:23:20.81 AM	Shell on socket 65 started.
T Match <u>c</u> ase	0 Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 21, 2005	08:23:23.81 AM	Shell on socket 67 started.
<u>R</u> egular expression (PERL-5 style) Exclude matching logs	A Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 21, 2005	08:39:46.56 AM	Shell on socket 53 started.
	∦€Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 21, 2005	08:39:46.56 AM	Shell on socket 54 started.
	0.1b4 t	wo_ex Ex. 3	L (Colin)		

To look for a text string using a regular expression, tick Regular expression (Perl-5 style) and enter the text string in the appropriate format. Please refer to the Search menu for more information about using regular expressions.

Tick Exclude matching logs if you want to hide, rather than show, all the log entries that match the search string that you enter. When this option is selected, the Show Logs Containing: entry, will switch to a Hide Logs Containing: entry. Click OK to activate the message text filter or click Cancel to cancel the search.

In the figure below, the logs have been filtered to exclude all logs that contain the word 'Listener' and hence, all logs that do not contain this word have been displayed.



5.2.4.5 Time Filter

The logs can be filtered to display only messages at or within a certain time period and date. The setting can then be saved for reuse and loaded when required.



Modify... Option

Select Modify... to display messages that occur at or within a certain time period and date. This brings up the Time Filter settings window. You have to setup the filter by setting the earliest time (E.T) and the latest time (L.T) of logs that you want to display. When the time filter is enabled, the Log Viewer displays only those log entries whose time is between the E.T and the L.T.

There are two basic modes of operation: Other (static) and Relative. In the relative mode, the E.T is always specified to be some fixed amount of time before the L.T (i.e. it is relative to the L.T). In the other mode (static mode), the time period is always specified between a fixed date and time, and therefore, does not change.

How to specify Date and Time for the entries below:

Select the date in Specify: by using the calendar that appears in the drop-down menu. The standard calendar control lets you scroll through the months by using the arrow buttons. To change the year, click on the year and use the scroll to change to the required year. You can enter the date by simply clicking on each entry and typing it in manually. You can also change the time directly, by clicking on each entry in Specify: and typing it in manually, or by clicking on each entry and using the scroll to scroll through that entry.



To switch between AM and PM, click on the entry and use the scroll.

The following components of the E.T and the L.T are discussed underneath.

- Earliest Time (E.T):
 - None: This indicates that no earliest time has been set, which means that the Log Viewer will display the oldest downloaded log.
 - Relative: you can ask to see logs that have been downloaded a specific amount of time before the L.T. By typing in a number in Relative: and then specifying whether it is Minutes, Hours, Days, Weeks or Months in the drop-down menu, you can specify to see all logs a specified period of time (defined in Relative:) prior to the L.T.
 - Specify: this is a specified date and time for the E.T.
- ✤ Latest Time (L.T):
 - Now: this is the latest or most recent log that has been downloaded by the Log Viewer.
 - Specify: this is a specified date and time for the L.T.

The various combinations of the E.T and the L.T are shown in the table below.

Earliest Time (E.T)	Latest Time (L.T)	Description
None	Now	Displays all logs from the oldest recorded log to the latest log that has been downloaded.
None	Specify	Displays all logs from the oldest recorded log to the logs on the time and date specified in Specify (L.T).
Relative	Now	Displays all logs that were downloaded a specified amount of time prior to the most recent log.
Relative	Specify	Displays all logs that were downloaded a specified amount of time prior to the time and date in Specify: (L.T).
Specify	Now	Displays all logs between the date and time in Specify: (E.T) and the most recently downloaded log.
Specify	Specify	Displays all logs between the specified dates and times

A special case that occurs in this time filter is when the Earliest Time = None and the Latest Time = Now. This case is the same as having no time filter, in which case all the logs are displayed in the Log Viewer. Therefore, this is the case that is displayed when the Show All option is checked in the Filter menu.

Another special case that occurs is when Earliest Time = Relative and the Latest Time = Now. In all other cases, the Earliest Time that you can set for the logs is a constant. However, in this special case, the Latest Time changes as you download new logs. For example, if you are browsing logs near the E.T while you are in stream mode, and a new log happens to be downloaded, the arrival of the new log may cause an adjustment to the time

C None (o	ldest loai		
Relative]]	Hour(s)	💌 prior to Latest Time
C Specify:	20/01	/200 Minute(s)	9:01:00 AM
atest Time C Now (mo	ost recen	Day(s) Week(s) Month(s)	
Specify:	20/01	/2005	💌 9:02:00 AM ÷

window. This is because the L.T has changed with the new log coming in, but the E.T has also changed because it is relative to the L.T. Therefore, the logs that you were browsing before the new log came in, may suddenly become excluded from the display.

From the time filter shown below, the logs are to be filtered between the date and time shown in the E.T and the L.T. Hence, the appropriate logs have been displayed in the Log Viewer window.



The Match Selection option is used to set the earliest and the latest date and time (in the Time Filter), to match the logs that are selected in the Log Viewer. It always changes both ends (E.T and L.T) of the Time Filter to specific dates and time.

You must select the logs of interest before opening the Time Filter dialog. You can select more than one log in the Log Viewer window by holding down the shift key and clicking on a sequential set of logs, or by clicking and dragging the pointer over multiple sequential logs.

Once you have selected the logs of interest, open the Time Filter dialog and click on Match Selection. Notice that Specify: (E.T) will be updated to the date and time of the first log in the selection, and Specify (L.T) will be updated to the date and time of the selection.

Once you click on the OK button, the program will filter and display ALL logs (not just the selected sequential logs) that fall between the specified range of date and time. Therefore, the Log Viewer will display all logs from the same 'second' value that you specify in E.T and L.T, as well as logs that may be downloaded later and which fall between the E.T and the L.T.

From the figure below, notice how the date and time in Specify: (E.T) has been updated to the date and time of the first log in the selection (from the Log Viewer). Also notice how the date and time in Specify: (L.T) has been updated to the date and time of the last log in the selection (from the Log Viewer).

DXL Log	Viewer (offline)			×
	pearun niver mansfer Pormat			001
Туре	Class	Date	Time	Message
🗼 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:01:27.56 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
*Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:01:27.56 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
🌗 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:04:27.56 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
0 Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:04:27.56 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine dock master: NU_SUCCESS
🌻 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:07:27.50 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
0 Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:07:27.50 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:10:27.50 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
*Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	¹ 09:10:27.50 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
*Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:10:37.25 AM	Listener on port 50008 accepting client connection from 10.0.0.98 on socket 27.
*Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:10:37.25 AM	Listener on port 50008 bound and accepting connections on socket 5.
Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:10:37.25 AM	Shell on socket 27 started.
🕷 Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:10:40.31 AM	Listener on port 50009 accepting client connection from 10.0.0.98 on socket 29.
*Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:10:40.31 AM	Listener on port 50009 bound and accepting connections on socket 6.
*Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:10:40.31 AM	Shell on socket 29 started.
🗼 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:13:27.50 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
*Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:13:27.50 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
0.1b4	two_ex Ex. ? 84 (<from i<="" td=""><td>P>)</td><td></td><td>1.</td></from>	P>)		1.

Time Filters are particularly useful in conjunction with searches. They limit the range of the search to those log entries that pass the filter criteria. Generally, the most useful Time Filter is the Relative: (E.T) to Now: (L.T) setting. This is used to display only those logs from the last day or last hour. This greatly speeds up searches and makes the scrollbar more useful for scanning and locating logs. A time filter with a specific start and end time is particularly useful if you are studying events from a particular period of time (for example, last Monday from 6:00am to noon).

5.2.5 Transfer

The transfer menu commands are used to control how and when the log viewer will get log entries from the connected exchanges

Transfer
Connect Select Exchanges
Download Logs
Automatically Download Logs As Needed Automatically Stream Current Logs Stay At End Of Logs When Streaming

-

5.2.5.1 Connect...

Click on the Connect... button to setup the main communication link between the PC and the Exchanges of the DXL system. This brings up the Communications Link Setup window. Please refer to Section **Error! Reference** source not found. for a description of this option.

5.2.5.2 Select Exchanges...

Once you have setup the main communication link, you can select the Exchanges that you want the PC to communicate with. Please refer to Section **Error! Reference source not found.** for a description of this option.

5.2.5.3 Download Logs...

Select Download Logs to automatically download logs. When you select this option, it brings up the Logs to Download dialogue box. This option is unavailable if you are not currently connected to an Exchange.

Note that even though the program downloads the logs that you specify in the options below, the Log Viewer window only displays the logs that have passed the current filters. The Class & Type and Exchange filters affect both the downloading and the display of logs, while the Message Text and Time filters affect only the display. The current filters could have been set either through the Filter menu or through the startup settings. Also note that any reference to time is made with reference to the time of the DXL Exchange and not the operating system time.

- The first option is All logs. This option downloads all the logs to date that have not already been downloaded.
- Select Today's logs to download the logs for the present day.
- Select Current hour's logs to download logs for the current hour.
- Select Range of hours, to set a range of time within which you want to download the logs. Enter the date and time to begin the logs, in From: and tick Until: to set the end date and time for the

logs. If you leave the Until: entry unticked, then all the logs after the time entered in From: will be downloaded.

You can select the date by using the calendar that appears in the date drop-down menu. The standard calendar control lets you scroll through the months using the arrow buttons. To change the year, click on the year and use the scroll to change to the required year. You can also enter the date by clicking on each entry in date and typing it in manually.

You can select the time by scrolling through the times using the scroll button on the



Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat
26	27	28	29	30	31	1
2	3	4	5	6	7	8
9	10	11	12	13	14	15
16	17	18	19	20	21	22
23	24	25	26	27	28	29
30	31	1	2		4	5

right of the time entry, or by clicking on the hour entry in time and typing it in manually. To change between AM and PM, click on it and scroll or type it in again.

Click on Cancel or press the 'Esc' key to cancel the download if you don't want to retrieve any logs.

The logs will be retrieved from the exchange(s) when you click on the Download button. The download status is displayed on the Status Bar. You can click on the red STOP button to abort the transfer while it is in progress.

5.2.5.4 Automatically Download Logs As Needed

Select Automatically Download Logs as Needed from the Transfer menu if you wish to download logs when they are needed to fill in the Log Viewer display. You can turn this option on or off by toggling, through using the green circular arrow \bigcirc (Toggle Auto-Download Mode) in the Log Viewer window.

	Download Logs
~	Automatically Download Logs As Needed
	Automatically Stream Current Logs
	Stay At End Of Logs When Streaming

When you scroll to a section in the logs with missing (not downloaded) log entries, or you scroll back past the oldest log or you scroll forward beyond the newest downloaded log, then the program automatically downloads these logs in an effort to fill the gaps. Usually a whole hour of the missing logs will be downloaded at a time. However, in the case that there are not enough logs to fill the screen, the program will continue to download logs (exceeding an hour) until it has enough logs to fill the Log Viewer screen. A similar operation is also carried out if you decide to jump to a certain date and time using the Go To Date/Time... option from the Search menu. If the logs for the date and time that you specify have not been downloaded by the Log Viewer, then the system will automatically download these logs when you jump to this location. This operation of 'filling in the gaps' will always take place for any operation that you try to execute in the Log Viewer window. Therefore, as long as you have the Automatically Download Logs as Needed option 'turned on', the Log Viewer will always try to fill in the missing gaps in logs, irrespective of whether you are trying to export logs, copy logs, print logs or update the scrollbar, etc.

If this selection is not ticked, then the program will NOT automatically download missing logs as you scroll through dates and times with missing log entries.

Note that even though the program downloads the logs specified by the options described above, the Log Viewer window only displays those logs that pass the current filters.

5.2.5.5 Automatically Stream Current Logs

Select Automatically Stream Current Logs for the program to automatically download new logs as they are being generated by the system. The option can also be turned on or off by toggling, through using the blue circular arrow \bigcirc (Toggle Stream Mode) in the Log Viewer window.

Download Logs	
Automatically Download Logs As Neede	d
 Automatically Stream Current Logs 	
Stay At End Of Logs When Streaming	NG

If this option is left unticked then the program will not download the logs as they are being generated.

5.2.5.6 Stay At End Of Logs When Streaming

Select Stay at End Of Logs When Streaming to ensure that new logs that appear at the bottom of the screen (most recent logs), scroll up the screen as newer logs are received. Hence, this option ensures that the cursor is left at the last log (most recent log) that is downloaded; indicating the end of the current log downloads. If the cursor is left on the last log, then as new logs are coming in and moving upwards, this option will ensure that the cursor is left on the last log that is downloaded (and hence it remains highlighted).

A note to remember here is the fact that some logs that stream in may have a lesser date/time than the most recent log. This could be due to an error in the logs. In this case, although the cursor still remains on the last row, you may not be able to see the logs that are of interest to you (with the correct date/time) until you scroll upwards.

From the figure below, as new logs are streaming in, they are moving upwards, however, the cursor remains on the most recently downloaded log (last log downloaded).

Download Logs,	File Edit	Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) earch Filter Transfer Format			<u></u>
Automatically Download Logs As Needed	0				20
Additidated bowinded bogs As Needed	Туре	Class	Date	Time	Message
Automatically Stream Current Logs	Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:49:23.00 AM	Shell on socket 80 finished.
CHARLE & OF LEVE THE CHARLES N	Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:49:23.00 AM	Shell on socket 78 finished.
Stay At End Or Logs when Streaming	🌵 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:49:27.38 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
\land	* Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:49:27.38 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
	🕸 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:52:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
	a Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:52:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
E	4 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:55:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
	∦€Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:55:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
	4) Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:58:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
	🌔 Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:58:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
	0.164	two_ex Ex. ? 84 (<from 1<="" td=""><td>(P>) End of logs</td><td></td><td></td></from>	(P>) End of logs		

If this option is left unticked then even though the new logs that are streaming in are moving upwards, the highlighted log will remain at the point where the user last clicked on the Log Viewer Screen. Note that you cannot select this option if you do not select the Automatically Stream Current Logs option in the Transfer menu. Note that when you have this option 'turned on', you will always see the message 'End of Logs' in the status bar at the bottom of the Log Viewer window, when you are on the last line (log) of the Log Viewer window. However, this message will disappear if this option is not selected.

On a busy system, logs may be coming in so fast that there is no chance to scroll off the last row, and aborting doesn't help either because another log comes in as soon as the previous one is aborted. In this case, it would be useful for you to turn off the stream button as this will disable streaming altogether and will give you to change the filter so as to decrease the frequency of logs being streamed.

Administrator Software

Download Logs...

Automatically Download Logs As Needed

Automatically Stream Current Logs

Stay At End Of Logs When Streaming

🚃 DXL Log	Viewer (connected to 1 exchange)		N	
File Edit :	Search Filter Transfer Format		ht	
				221
Туре	Class	Date	Time	Message
Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:49:23.00 AM	Shell on socket 80 finished.
Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:49:23.00 AM	Shell on socket 78 finished.
🌵 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:49:27.38 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
🌔 Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:49:27.38 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
🜵 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:52:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
🕷 Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:52:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
🔱 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:55:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
∰Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:55:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
🜵 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:58:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
*Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:58:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
0.164	two_ex Ex. ? 84 (<from i<="" td=""><td>>>)</td><td></td><td></td></from>	>>)		

Format

Font...

Colors

Font Size

Column Settings... Reset Layout Show Scrollbar

5.2.6 Format Menu

You can change the type, size and colour of the text being used in the Log Viewer window by choosing an option in the Format menu. You can also change the column settings and layout as well as add or remove the scroll bar, through the Format menu.

5.2.6.1 Font...

To change the font, select Font... from the Format menu. This brings up the standard Font selectable dialog, shown below. The changes that you are making to the font, will all appear in the Sample window.

Use Font: to change the font type. Use the scrollbar to view different types of fonts and then click on the font that you want to use.

Use Font Style: to change the display style of the font. You can click on any of the Font Style: selections that are listed. They are usually: Regular, Italic, Bold and Bold Italic.

Use Size: to change the size of the font. Use the scrollbar to view different sizes of fonts and then click on the font size that you want to use.

Use Script: to change the characters of the font by using the drop-down menu and scroll bar. Normally, this value should remain unchanged.

The figure below shows how the font of the logs has been changed in the Log Viewer window



Note that no changes will be made until you click the OK button to accept the changes and return to the Log Viewer window. You can click Cancel in order to retain the previous values and nullify any changes that you made in the Font dialog.

5.2.6.2 Font Size

The Font Size lets you modify the size of the font without going into the Font... option. Hold the pointer over Font size and then click on the size that you want to use. Note that the font size will change immediately, without any confirmation from the program.

Foot Size	8
	• 9
Colors •	10 43
Column Settings	11
Reset Layout	12
Show Scrollbor	14
SHOW SCRUIDAR	16
	Other



If you want to use a Font size that is not in the list then click on Other.... A Font Size window pops up and you can select a font size by using the scrollbar in the drop-down menu.

You can also manually type a font size into the New Font Size: entry. However, if this size is not between 4 and 28 then the program will display an error message.



If you enter a font size that is too large to be displayed in the Log Viewer window then the program will display an error message. In this case, you must hide some columns, increase your screen resolution, enter a smaller font size or decrease the size of some of your columns (other than the Message column, which is resized automatically).



5.2.6.3 Colors

You can set the colours of the Log Class and the Log Types. Once this selection has been made, the colour scheme can be saved for reuse and loaded when required. Hold the pointer over Colors and then select a particular option. All the options are listed below.



Select All Black to ensure that any data concerning the log messages in the Log Viewer window appears in black. This is the default of the system and this option appears with a tick mark beside it if it is being used. This option is only unchecked when the colours are modified. This option is particularly useful if you want to make everything temporarily black for a print job.

Message Classes:

The logs can be filtered so that messages of certain classes and/or types are displayed in different colours. There are 5 main types of message classes: Host, Internal, Maintenance, System Activity and System Startup and they are displayed in the Class column on the Log Viewer window. Each of these classes has one or more subclasses that can be viewed by clicking on the '+' icon.

Log Types:

Each class or subclass has 6 message log types that are generated by the firmware on the DXL box. These can be selected as: Errors, Warnings, Information, Debug, Other and Unknown. These message Types are displayed in the Type column on the Log Viewer window. Errors inform the user of if there are any inaccuracies or faults in the system. Warnings show up in the case when an inaccuracy may or may not be present. Information informs the user of operations being carried out on the DXL box. Debug is primarily used for the developers of the firmware in order to debug the software. Other is a message that the system gives the user if it is not sure of what kind of Log Type it has i.e. a message that it cannot categorize into one of the four options above. Unknown is displayed when messages are created with an LMU file that is different from the LMU files that is currently on the system and hence, being used to translate the message. Therefore, the program cannot categorize the message, as it does not have the LMU file that the message was created with.

Modify... Option:

Select Modify... to change the colours of message classes and/or types. This brings up the Colors window, which will allow you to modify the existing colours for the logs. By default, all the log messages are displayed in black and therefore, all the log classes and types appear with a black box.

You can select a class or a subclass by clicking on its name. You can change the colour of a log class and/or type by clicking on the current colour and selecting a colour from the Color window that appears. You can resize the window if needed.



To select a colour, click on any colour in Basic colours. You can also define unique customized colours by clicking on Define Custom Colors in the Color window. The expanded dialog lets you select any colour that you want, either numerically or by picking from the HSV controls. You can add the colour that you want to the Custom colors: area, by selecting a colour and then clicking on Add to Custom Colors.

Color	<u>?</u> ×
Basic colors:	
	•
Custom colors:	
	Hue: 90 Red: 170
	Sat: 82 Green: 213
Define Custom Colors >>	Color Lum: 180 Blue: 181
OK Cancel	Add to Custom Colors

If you want to change the colour of a message for a class and mirror these same changes for its subclasses then select Selected Log Classes and all its subclasses. In this case, any changes in the colour of a class will affect all the messages of that class and all its sub classes. If all log type messages in a class are the same colour, then its box will show a solid colour. However, if the entries in the Log Type Colour display are different, then the class as well as its subclasses and the root will show a multicolored box.

and Colors						
Status and control of: Selected log class and all its subclasses Selected log class only		\sim				
Log Class Color	Log Type Color	le la	\mathbf{N}			
All Host Register Protocol	Errors Warnings	DXL Log Vi File Edit Se	ewer (connected to 1 exchange) arch Filter Transfer Format	A		
	Debug	$\overline{\mathbf{O}}$				201
Assertions	Other	Type	Class	Date	Time	Message
		M Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:49:23.00 AM	Shell on socket 80 finished.
- File Transfer		# Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:49:23.00 AM	Shell on socket 78 finished.
Flash		Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:49:27.38 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
Logging		∦€ Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:49:27.38 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
Memory Usage		🖓 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:52:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
Shells		∦€Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:52:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
Maintenance Configuration		4 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:55:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
Faults		∦€Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:55:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
System Activity		Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:58:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
	2K h Coursel	\rm Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:58:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
<u></u>		0.1b4 t	wo_ex Ex. ? 84 (<from ip="">)</from>	End of logs		

In order to keep the changes made in a subclass independent of changes made in a class and vice versa, select the Selected Log Class only option. So, changing the colour of a class or a subclass and making changes to its properties will only affect the particular class or subclass that these changes are being made to. Similarly, changing the colours for each option in the Show Log Type display for a class or a subclass, will only affect that particular class or subclass. If the options in Log Type Colour are set to different colours, then the class or the subclass that this applies to will appear as a multicolored box. Hence, changes only apply to the selected class or subclass.

dist Colors		🚒 DXL Log ¥i	ewer (connected to 1 exchange)			
Status and control of:		File Edit Se	arch Filter Transfer Format	<u> </u>		00
Selected log class only		Туре	Class	Date	Time	Message
		🖓 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:28:27.44 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
Log Class Color	Log Type Color Errors Warnings	*Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:28:27.44 AM	Sent periodic broadcas request to determine clock master; NU_SUCCESS
Register Protocol	Information	🕷 Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:28:47.94 AM	Shell on socket 61 finished.
	Debug	* Debug	/Internal/Shells	January 20, 2005	09:28:47.94 AM	Shell on socket 63 finished.
File System		↓ Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:31:27.44 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
File Transfer		* Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:31:27.44 AM	Sent periodic broadcas request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
CEPT	ľ	🖓 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:34:27.44 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.
		* Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:34:27.44 AM	Sent periodic broadcas request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS
[<u>0</u>	<u>Cancel</u>	🌵 Info	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:37:27.38 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.

If you are in Selected log class and all its subclasses mode, clicking on a colour will affect the inclusion of messages for both the selected class and all its subclasses, but not its parent/ancestor classes. Also note that:

- A solid colour box beside a class means that all messages of any type belonging to that class (or one of its subclasses) will be displayed in the colour that you choose.
- A solid colour box beside a type means that all messages of that type belonging to the selected class (or one of its subclasses) will be displayed in the colour that you choose.
- A multicolored box means that the conditions for having a solid colour have not been met.

If you are in Selected log class only mode, clicking on a tick will affect the inclusion of messages for the selected class only. Also note that:

- A solid colour box beside a class means that all messages of any type belonging to that class will be displayed.
- A solid colour box beside a type means that all messages of that type belonging to the selected class (or one of its subclasses) will be displayed.
- A multicolored box means that the conditions for having solid colour have not been met.

Note that "All" is not is not really a class but the route of all classes (you will never see "All" as a class name in the Class column). Note that no changes will be made until you click on the OK button to accept the changes and return to the Log Viewer window. You can hit Cancel in order to retain the previous values and nullify any changes made in the current window.

Load... Option:

LK and Shells Iternal		

Select Load... to load a previously saved colour scheme. This brings up the Select Color Scheme window. Click on the name of the filter to load any saved colour schemes. Click on Load to load the colour scheme or click on Cancel to cancel the operation. This option is disabled if there are no saved filter settings that you can load.

Save As... Option:

Select Save As... in order to save the most recent colour scheme for later reuse. Type a name for the colour schemes that you want to save in New Filter Name:. These colour schemes are saved with the application and not the project, when the user clicks on the Save button. The Existing Filter: area displays the colour schemes that have already been saved. Click on Cancel to cancel the operation.

New Filter Name:	
Internal options	
xisting Filters:	
CLK and Shells	
<u>S</u> ave	<u>Cancel</u>

Delete... Option:

Select Delete... to delete an existing colour scheme. This brings up the Delete Color Scheme window. Click on the name of the filter that you want to delete and then click on Delete to delete any saved colour schemes. The program will display a confirmation message, "Are you absolutely sure you wish to permanently delete the selected filter?". So, you can click on Delete to delete the colour scheme or click on Cancel to cancel the operation. This option is also disabled if there are no saved filter settings that you can delete.



5.2.6.4 Column Settings...

Click on Format and then Column Settings... to change the columns that appear on the Log Viewer window. For each item of information listed under the Data heading, you can choose to display that column in a dedicated column in the Log Viewer window or, on the status bar. The status bar will show the values for the currently selected log entry. Remember that if you have selected multiple logs, then one of your end-points will still be the current row that you have selected, even if it cannot be differentiated from any other selected row.

If you want the data to be displayed on the main Log Viewer window then tick the corresponding box under the Column heading. If you want the data to be displayed on the Status Bar of the Log Viewer window then tick the corresponding box under the Status Bar heading.

The checkboxes under the Status Bar column heading are only available if the checkboxes under the Column heading are not checked. In this case, the data for a log will be displayed in the status bar (when a log is selected) instead of displaying it in a column in the Log Viewer window.



You can also right click on a column in the Log Viewer window and select Column Settings..., to display the Column Format Settings dialog.

Data Column Status Bar Format File Edit Search Filter Transfer Format Image: Column Status Bar Format Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Column Status Bar Format Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Image: Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) Viewer (connected to 1 exchange) I						Column Forma	t Settings		N
Ype Class Date Time Message LMU Image: Constraint of the state of	DXL Log Vi File Edit Sea	ewer (connected to 1 exchange) arch Filter Transfer Format			_ _ X	<u>Data</u>	<u>Column</u>	<u>Status Bar</u>	Format
Type Class Date Time Message VInfo /Internal/ Column Settings 20, 2005 09:49:27.38 AM This exchange is acting as the dock master. Configuration Image: Configuration Image: Note that the control of the contro					00	Type Class	N		Both
VInfo //Internal/ Column Settings	Туре	Class	Date	Time	Message	LMU			
Ebebug /Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK January 20, 2005 09:49:27.38 AM Sent periodic broadcast request to determine dock master: Date Date Date AM/PM (m	ŲInfo	/Internal/Column Setting	s 20, 2005	09:49:27.38 AM	This exchange is acting ^k as the clock master.	Configuration		N N	
NU_SUCCESS	∰Debug	/Internal/Intercom Tasks/CLK	January 20, 2005	09:49:27.38 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS	Date Time	া ব ব	, v	Long AM/PM (ms)



Note that you can get further information on the selected logs. To do this, hold the mouse pointer over the status bar. The Log Viewer will briefly display all the information for the selected log entry.

Some of the information can be formatted in several ways and these formatting selections are made under the Format column in the Column Settings... option. These are:

- Type you have three options for displaying this data. If you want the Type of log to appear with an icon, then choose Icon. If you want the Type of log to appear with a name, then choose Name. If you want the Type of log to appear with both an icon and a name then choose Both.
- Date you can choose for the Date of the logs to appear in a Long format, eg. "January 13, 2005" or in a Short format, "DD/MM/YYYY". However, the Long and Short format depend on your PC's 'Regional and Language Options', which are found in the Control Panel settings of your PC.
- Time you can choose for the Time of the logs to appear in 24 Hour mode "14:03:36", in AM/ PM mode "02:03:36 PM", in 24 Hour (ms) mode "14:03:36.25" or in AM/ PM (ms) mode "02:03:36.25 PM". High precision time is useful on a busy system where tens or hundreds of logs are coming in per second.

• Exchange – to view the Exchange that a log is downloaded from, you can choose for the Exchange to appear with the Number of an Exchange, the Name of an Exchange, or Both, the number and the name of an Exchange.

Restore Defaults Option:

You can click the Restore Defaults button to change all the Format Settings back to their original default values. This will display a confirmation dialog. Click on Restore to continue with the changes or click Cancel to cancel the operation. Note that the changes will not take effect until you click OK on the Column Format Settings window.

Warning: All the format settings on this dialog will be changed back to their original (default) values. (The change will not actually be saved until you press OK on the Column Format Settings dialog.) Do you wish to proceed?
Destroya Correl

Note that when you view logs, an Exchange or set of exchanges might appear in a '? Exchange number' format. This occurs when you are viewing logs that were generated while running a Configuration that is no longer installed on the DXL and is missing on the PC. Since the program cannot find the Configuration that these logs belong to, it chooses to map the log into the current Configuration by displaying a '?' with the Exchange number of the current Configuration that is active on the system. This mapping or assumption is usually correct, but it may not necessarily be so.

Additionally, when you select a log, the Log Viewer window displays the Configuration that this log belongs to. This Configuration is displayed either as a separate column in the Log Viewer window, or in the Status bar, depending on the current Column Settings that you have chosen.

				008	
Туре	Class	Date	Exchange	Message	? – Unknown device
*Debug	/Internal/Shells	04/01/2005	30 (Housing Building 2)	Listener on port 50007 accepting client connection from 10.0.1.200 on socket 73.	30 – Exchange number current Configuration
∦ Debug	/Internal/Shells	04/01/2005	30 (Housing Building 2)	Listener on port 50007 bound and accepting connections on socket 9.	
Debug	/Internal/Shells	04/01/2005	30 (Housing Building 2)	Shell on socket 73 started.	
↓ Info	/System Startup	04/01/2005	? 30 (Housing Building 2)	DXL system user reset occurred at 16:46 ML on 4/1/2005.	
4∲Info	/System Startup	04/01/2005	? 30 (Housing Building 2)	DXL system started using application file 'DXL-0.4.0B3.APP'.	DXL Demo New R1 -
Oebug	/Internal/Interco	04/01/2005	? 30 (Housing Building 2)	Intercom task UI initialized successfully.	unknown device belon

5.2.6.5 Reset Layout

The Reset Layout menu item lets you reset the column and status bar panel layout (order and width), font, and main window position dimensions back to their default values. A confirmation message is displayed when you select this item.

DAL		<u>^</u>
?	Do you wish to reset column and status bar panel layout (order and width), font, and r position/dimensions back to their default values?	nain window

You can click on Reset to reset the default values or click on Cancel to cancel the operation.

5.2.6.6 Show Scrollbar

Select Show Scrollbar to toggle the scrollbar on the Log Viewer window, to On or Off . The Show Scrollbar menu item is checked when the scrollbar is displayed and this is illustrated in the figure below.

The scrollbar can also be toggled on or off by clicking the grey scrollbar (Toggle Scrollbar) in the Log Viewer window. If the scrollbar is on and the Auto Download mode is on, then the Log Viewer will attempt to download all the logs that it can.

\frown	📆 DXL Log V	iewer (connected to 1	exchange)			×
	File Edit Se	arch Filter Transfer	Format			
					22	
	Туре	Class	Date	Time	Message]•
Font	4) Info	/Internal/Interc	January 20, 2005	09:55:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.	
Font Size	*Debug	/Internal/Interc	January 20, 2005	09:55:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master: NU_SUCCESS	
	Info	/Internal/Interc	January 20, 2005	09:58:27.31 AM	This exchange is acting as the clock master.	
Reset Layout	🔵 Debug	/Internal/Interc	January 20, 2005	09:58:27.31 AM	Sent periodic broadcast request to determine clock master; NU_SUCCESS	* *
✓ Show Scrollbar	0.1b4	two_ex Ex.	? 84 (<from ip="">)</from>	End of logs		11

5.2.7 Edit Menu Continued

5.2.7.1 Preferences

Select Preferences... in the Edit menu to bring up the DXL Administrator Preferences window. This window consists of 5 tabs: General, Configuration, Logging, Diagnostics and Connection. The first two tabs have already been discussed with the DXL Configuration Editor, so the Logging Tab is discussed here.

5.2.7.1.1 Preferences – Logging

Select the Logging Tab to configure the Startup Settings:. These are the settings that the program uses when the DXL Log Viewer starts up. Note that the changes made here will only come into effect when the Log Viewer is closed and reopened.

eneral Configurati	n Logging Diagnostics	Connection		
Transfer: Full m	anual 💌 Scro	lbar: Show		
Format:				
Restore	ast column format settings a	and which columns to display		
Restore	ast layout settings (column	widths, ordering, font, etc.)		
Color Scherr	e: None 💌]		
Filters:				
Class & Type	None]		
Exchange:	Restore saved	exchange	Select	t
Message Te	t: Restore saved 💌	message	Select	t
Time:	None]		
-Abort Motification				
Display mes	age 🔽 Beep 🛛	 Use active configuration if 	needed one is missin	g
<u>R</u> estore Defaults	1			

Transfer Option

You can select different options in the drop-down menu in Transfer:, to set the preferences for how the logs are to be downloaded from the DXL Exchanges.

Transfer:	Full manual	4
	Full manual Full automatic	N
	Restore last	

Select Full manual to disable the three options in the Transfer menu, which are: Automatically Download Logs As Needed, Automatically Stream Current Logs and Stay At End of Logs When Streaming. These 3 options are discussed further with the discussion of the Transfer menu section.

Select Full automatic to enable all the 3 options.

Select Restore last to restore the saved settings that were used when the Log Viewer was last closed.

Scrollbar Option

Scrollbar: lets you show or hide the scrollbar on the main Log Viewer window. Select Show to display the scrollbar on startup. Select Hide to hide the scrollbar from view on startup.

Select Restore last to restore the setting that was in use when the log Viewer was last shut down.

All the settings in the Scrollbar: drop-down menu affect the Show Scrollbar option in the Format Menu.

Format Settings:

Put a tick mark in the Restore last column format settings and which columns to display checkbox, for the Log Viewer to revert (on start-up) to the format settings that were used before the user last exited the Log Viewer window. Choosing this option affects the Column Settings... menu item in the Format menu.

If the option is left unchecked then the program will use the default settings for the system, which are the settings that you get by choosing the Restore Defaults button in the Column Format Settings dialog (this dialog appears when you select the Column Settings... menu item in the Format menu).

Put a tick mark in the Restore last layout setting checkbox, for the Log Viewer to revert (on start-up) to the layout settings that were used when the user last exited the Log Viewer window. These options are dependent on the Font... and Font Size options in the Format menu and whether or not the user had manually changed the size or positions of the columns when the program was last run.

If the option is left unchecked then the program will use the default settings for the system.

Color Scheme Option and the Filters Option

There are various settings for the Filters and the Color Scheme that have to be configured so that the Log Viewer knows the setting that it will use on startup. The options that appear for each of the Filters and for the Color Scheme are: Restore last used and Restore saved.

Select None if no Colour Scheme is required when the program starts, in which case the default colour scheme – where all the log messages appear in black – is used. Any Filters that are set to None will be disabled when the Log Viewer starts up.

Select Restore last used if you want to use the Filter or Colour Schemes settings that were used when the user last exited the Log Viewer window. This option is independent of whether the Filter or Color scheme was a saved setting or was simply a setting that was used before the Log Viewer was last shut down.

Select Restore saved when you want to use a saved Filter or Color Scheme. When you select this option from the drop-down menu, you will see a Select... button appear next to it. Click on the Select... button so that you can choose the saved setting that you want to load when the Log Viewer starts up.

MicroComm	ואם

crollbar:	Show
	Show Hide
1 /	Bestore last

S

olor Scheme:	None	•
e: None,	None Restore last used Restore saved	79
As an example, when you click on the Select... button for the Color Scheme: setting, you will see the Select Color Scheme dialog. From this dialog, select the saved color scheme that you want to use by clicking on it. Click the Select button to make the selection or click Cancel to cancel the operation.

If you have not loaded a project then only the Color Scheme and Class & Type Filters are configurable. This is because the Color Scheme settings and the Class & Type Filters are saved with the application; while the Exchange Filters, Message Filters, and Time Filters are saved with the project (and therefore it requires that a project is loaded before these filters can be configured).





If there are no saved Color Schemes and you click on the Select... button, then you will get a message saying, "There are no saved Color Schemes".

Abort Notification Option:

If you carry out an operation such as a search operation, and want to be informed of whether the operation is aborted or not, then the Abort Notification: display is used.



If Display Message is ticked then you will see a dialog box that will inform you if a message is aborted. This message also appears if you abort an action by hitting the red STOP button.

If Beep is ticked then you will hear a beep sound indicating that a particular operation was aborted. This sound also plays if you aborted the action by hitting the red STOP button. These options are particularly helpful if the Log Viewer is carrying out simultaneous operations, such as downloading logs during a search. So in this case, if you click the STOP button then the download will be aborted but the search will continue. Hence, depending on the message that you receive, you will be aware of the operation that was aborted.

Message Configuration Option:

The logs in the database are generated using Configuration files. The Log Viewer uses these Configuration files to download the log messages that are displayed in the Log Viewer window. If Use active configuration if needed one is missing is ticked and the original Configuration file is missing, then the program automatically uses the active Configuration that is available on the system when it is downloading the logs. You should say how this will only result in correct log interpretation (i.e. lookups of device numbers/names and other info in the configuration while formatting the logs) if the active configuration and the missing one are sufficiently similar.

Note that you will not be able to make any changes until you click the OK button to accept the changes and return to the Log Viewer window. Click Cancel to retain the previous values and nullify any changes made in the Preferences window.

5.2.7.1.2 Preferences – Diagnostics

This option is currently not operational.

Note that no changes will be made until you click on the OK button to accept the changes and return to the Log Viewer window. Click on Cancel to retain the previous values and nullify any changes made in the current window.

IM-DXL-ADM-1.5.0

6 MicroComm DXL Local User Interface

6.1 Introduction

This document describes the operation of the MicroComm DXL's Local User Interface (LUI). The interface is comprised of an 11-button keypad, a 64-pixel x 128-pixel backlit LCD, and three LED status indicators that are located on the front panel of the Digital Communication Controller (DCC). This document also provides a description of the LUI's operation when accessed remotely through a Telnet client.

Every DCC provides a Local User Interface (LUI) that is used to facilitate the installation and troubleshooting of an Exchange. Through the LUI, you can:

- Adjust the LCD's contrast and backlight intensity.
- Invoke self-test routines on the DCC and any attached devices that provide a self-test feature. These test results are displayed on the front panel and any self-test failures are added to the device's fault list.
- Install new or replacement USB, LonWorks, and Ethernet devices such as DCEs, Desktop Masters, etc.
- Set the DCC's static Ethernet IP address(es) and net mask.
- Set the PPP Ethernet IP addresses.
- View and set the system time and date.
- View and acknowledge Faults that are local to the Exchange. Individual lists are provided for:
 - All of the unacknowledged faults on the Exchange.
 - All Faults (including those that have been acknowledged). A separate list is provided for the DCC and for each DCE.
- View the Status of all of the devices on an Exchange including installed firmware components.

When the user first starts up the DXL box, the following screen is displayed. Note that the first line may display a number of different strings, depending on the condition in which the DXL is booted.

- "Power on Detected" indicates that the user has powered the DXL using the switch at the back of the DXL.
- "Power on Restart" also indicates that the user has powered the DXL.
- "User Reset" indicates that the user has initiated a reset of the DXL. This may appear when the user loads a new Application, or enters a new IP address, etc. In this case, the DXL would ask the user whether it is to reboot or reset itself.
- "Exception Code xxH" (where xx is the two-digit HEX error code) indicates a firmware or hardware error or issue, such as entering an incorrect IP address.

Please refer to Boot Mode section, for a further description of the options that may be entered in a "boot mode" situation.



6.1.1 The Remote Front Panel

The LUI may also be accessed remotely via a Telnet client that is connected through the Ethernet port, a serial port, or the modem port. This Remote Front Panel interface provides a 'mirror' of the local display and allows you to carry out the same operations, as if you were using the front panel keyboard. It also allows you to make changes using the remote computer's keyboard (rather than using the front panel keypad).



The port number used to access the Telnet client (referred to below as "terminal") is 50000. This port number can however, be changed.

The Remote Front Panel can be selected by clicking on the Diagnostics icon, displayed above, in the MicroComm DXL Administrator window and then selecting View and then Remote Front Panel....

6.2 Display Description

6.2.1 Introduction

This section will describe the main buttons and keyboard keys that you will use as well as a description of what you will expect to see on the actual DXL box and the remote terminal.

6.2.1.1 Keypad Display Organization

The user interface is organized in a simple hierarchical menu structure (limited to three main levels or menus). Select any of the three dedicated top level menu keys ($(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{A}, \mathcal{A})$) to "jump" directly to one of three top level menus. From this point, the menus are traversed via the key (to display the selected sub-menu), and the key (to return to the previous higher level in the same menu). Note that if you are currently viewing or editing values in a screen that is under one of the three main menu options (eg. The SETUP menu), and you want to go directly to another menu by pressing that menu key (eg. the FAULT menu), then when you return to the previous menu (by selecting the SETUP menu), the program will automatically take you to the active screen that you had exited in that menu.

All display screens are divided into two parts; the title area and the data area. The title area is a single line of information that identifies the screen that is being displayed. A separation line delineates the title area from the data area. The data area of the screen is where the values associated with the screen are displayed and edited. Scrolling is performed in the data area only; the title always stays on the first line of the screen and never scrolls off.

Setup LCD Adjustment System Time/Date ¤thernet IP/Mask DCE Add/Remove IMS Add/Remove Data Area Title Area

6.2.1.2 Cursors and Visual Cues

Four customized characters are provided to mark the cursor position at the left hand position:

- : This is the default cursor that alternates with the character at the leftmost position on the line (usually for a heading or title that cannot be changed)
- : This is the default cursor that alternates with the character that is being edited at a point in time.
- \bigstar : This cursor is substituted in place of the ' \Box ' cursor when positioned on the first line of the LCD and additional items towards the top of a list are available for display.
- \diamond : This cursor is substituted in place of th \Box ' cursor when positioned on the last line of the LCD and additional items towards the bottom of a list are available for display.

During value editing, the default cursor alternates with the field that is selected for modification.

Generally speaking, you can edit any line on the DXL screen that has a colon ':' on it (by pressing the key). Conversely, you cannot edit any line that has an equal sign '=' on it, as it is displaying a field that cannot be changed.

6.2.1.3 Keypad Description

The keypad is made up of three groups of keys.



As previously mentioned, the local display and keypad can also be accessed via a remote terminal. When you connect to an Exchange in this fashion, the computer's keyboard maps to the front panel keys of the DCC, as shown in the following table.

DCC Keypad	SETUP	FAUL	51ATUS							PREV.	THE C
Terminal Keyboard	F1	F2	F3	¢	Page Up	\rightarrow	Page Down	÷	\rightarrow	Bksp.	Enter
Numeric Keypad	N/A	N/A	N/A	8 ↑	9 Pg Up	$\stackrel{2}{\downarrow}$	3 Pg Dn	4 ←	$6 \rightarrow$	Del	Enter

Table : Mapping computer keyboard to front panel keys

Note that unlike the local keypad on the DXL box, the key repeat rate for the remote terminal depends upon the setup of the terminal (i.e., the Telnet client). The auto-repeat of the cursor is therefore determined by the terminal's settings.

Also note that instead of using the keyboard, you can also use a mouse to point and click on buttons that appear on the Remote Front Panel.

6.2.1.4 Keypad Group #1 (55. , (10) , & (10)

SETUP

Select the Setup key to display a top-level menu that allows a particular "Setup" item to be selected for display and editing as desired. This includes setting the LCD contrast & backlight intensity, setting the system time, setting up the Ethernet network(s), etc. Please see Section 6.5 for additional details.



Select the Status key to display a top-level menu that displays the Status of selected I/O ranges, as well as other information such as firmware versions. Please see Section 6.6 for additional details.



Select the Fault key to display a top-level menu that allows a particular range of Exchange Faults to be selected for display. This includes wiring faults, audio trunk faults, self-test faults, etc. Please see Section 6.7 for additional details.

6.2.1.4.1

This key performs the two (context sensitive) functions described below:

You can select the A key to parse a list of items (such as a Fault list). This key behaves as follows:

- If the cursor is on a line other than the last line of the display, and there are additional items above this line, then select (a) to move the cursor up one line. The contents of the display in the current window do not change.
- If the cursor is on the first line of the display, and there are additional items towards the top of the list, then select it is to scroll the entire contents of the display down by one line such that the first line displays the new item. Hence, the last line of the display is 'dropped' or disappears from the screen and the cursor remains on line one.
- If the cursor is on the first line of the display, and the first line is displaying the first item on the list, the string "<First Item>" is displayed on that line for a 1-second period (the list does not wrap). After the 1-second period has expired, the line is refreshed with the original information. This is to inform you that you have reached the first line or item.
- If you want to edit an item (e.g. setting the clock), select the A key to display the next valid value for the selected field. If the selected field already contains the last valid value, it is replaced by the first valid value for the field (the list wraps). If the key is held down for more than 1-second, the field will auto-increment at a 0.5 second rate until the key is released. Cursor blinking is suppressed throughout the auto-increment period to improve the readability of the display. Note that these behaviours are consistent for both numeric and textual fields.

e.g. When adjusting the clock's tens of minutes field, if you repeatedly press the \bigtriangleup key, then this will produce the sequence $0 \bigtriangleup 1 \bigtriangleup 2 \bigtriangleup 3 \bigtriangleup 4 \bigtriangleup 5 \bigtriangleup 0$. When adjusting the clock's two character format field, if you repeatedly press the \bigtriangleup key, then this will produce the sequence AM \bigtriangleup PM \bigtriangleup ML \bigtriangleup AM.



This key performs the two (context sensitive) functions described below:

You can select the 💟 key to parse a list of items (such as a Fault list). This key behaves as follows:

- If the cursor is on a line other than the last line of the display, and there are additional items below the current line, then select the key to move the cursor down one line. The contents of the current display window do not change.
- If the cursor is on the last line of the display, and there additional items on the list, then select the **v** key to scroll the entire contents of the display up by one line such that the last line displays the new item. Hence, the (previous) first line is dropped and the cursor remains on the last line.
- If the cursor is on the last item of the list, the string "<Last Item>" is displayed on that line for a 1-second period (the list does not wrap). After the 1-second period has expired, the line is refreshed with the original information. This is to inform the user that the last line or item has been reached.
- To edit an item (e.g. setting the clock), select the vert key to display the previous valid value for the selected field. If the selected field contains the first valid value, it is replaced by the last valid value for the field (the list wraps). If you hold down the key for more than 1-second, then the field will auto-decrement at a 0.5 second rate until the key is released. This behaviour is consistent for both numeric and textual fields.

e.g. When adjusting the clock's tens of minutes field, if you repeatedly press the \bigcirc key, then this will produce the sequence $0 \bigcirc 5 \bigcirc 4 \bigcirc 3 \bigcirc 2 \oslash 1 \bigcirc 0$. When adjusting the time's two character format field, if you repeatedly press the \bigcirc key, then this will produce the sequence $AM \bigcirc ML \bigcirc PM \bigcirc AM$.



You can use the key to speed up the parsing of a list of items (such as a Fault list), by scrolling a screen at a time (towards the top of the list) rather than a line at a time. This key behaves as follows:

- If the cursor is on a line other than the first line of the display, then select the 🔊 to move the cursor to the first line of the display. The content of the display does not change.
- If the cursor is on the first line of the display, and there are additional items towards the top of the list, then selecting the key causes the next six items towards the top of the list to be displayed. The cursor remains on line one.
- If the cursor is on the first line of the display, and there are four or fewer additional items towards the top of the list, then selecting the key causes the first four (or fewer) items to be displayed. After writing the data to the display, the string "<First Item>" is displayed on line #1 for a 1-second period. After the 1-second period has expired, the line is refreshed with the original information. This is to inform the user that the first line or item has been reached.



You can use the vert key to speed up the parsing of a list of items (such as a Fault list) by scrolling a screen at a time (towards the end of the list) rather than a line at a time. This key behaves as follows:

- If the cursor is on a line other than the last information line of the display, then select the wey to move the cursor to the last information line of the display. The content of the display does not change.
- If the cursor is on the last physical line of the display, and there are additional items towards the end of the list, then selecting the Skey causes the next six items towards the end of the list to be displayed. The cursor is then positioned on the last information line.
- If the cursor is on the last information line of the display, and there are no additional items towards the end of the list, then selecting the \Im key causes the string "<Last Item>" to be displayed on the last information line for a 1-second period (the list does not wrap). After the 1-second period has expired, the line is refreshed with the original information. This is to inform the user that the last line or item has been reached.

6.2.1.6 Keypad Group #3 (💞 , 🐼 , ▶ , & <

The *key* performs the two (context sensitive) functions described below:

- Select the *key* to return the display to the next highest level in the menu hierarchy (unless the user is in the process of editing a programmable value). If you are already at the top level, then the display is not changed.
- If you select the *key* while editing a value, then this ends the editing process and returns the cursor to the left hand position on the display without saving any changes.



The 🛞 key performs the three (context sensitive) functions described below:

• Select the key to display the selected menu item on one of the three top-level screens (that display menu selections).

e.g. If you press the key when the cursor is on "Set Time/Date" (under Setup), then this brings up a screen that displays the current time and date.

- While you are editing an item, you can select the key to complete the editing process by saving the modified value and returning the cursor to the left hand position of the display.
- When the DXL is displaying a list of faults, select the key to "acknowledge" the fault at the cursor position. If you do this from the Unacknowledged Faults screen (which displays only unacknowledged faults), then the newly acknowledged fault is immediately removed from the list in this screen.

You can use the key for editing values and this is described below:

- When you are editing any values other than the LCD contrast and backlight intensity, you can press the b key to move the cursor to the next field to the right (unless it is already in the right most field). If the cursor is already in the right most field, no action is taken.
- When you are adjusting the contrast of the LCD, you can press the 🕑 key to increase the contrast of the LCD. If the contrast is already at the highest contrast setting then no action is taken (the contrast setting does not wrap). If you hold down the key for more than 1-second, then the contrast setting will auto-increment at a 0.5 second rate until you release the key or the highest contrast setting is reached.
- When you are adjusting the intensity of the LCD backlight, you can select the 🕑 key to increase the setting. If the intensity is already at the highest intensity setting then no action is taken (the backlight intensity does not wrap). If you hold down the key more than 1-second, the intensity setting will auto-increment at a 0.5 second rate until you release the key or the highest intensity setting is reached.



You can use the 🚺 key for editing values as described below:

- When you are editing values other than the LCD contrast and backlight intensity, you can press the key to move the cursor to the next field to the left (unless it is already in the left most field of the editable value). When the cursor is already in the left most position, then no action is taken.
- When you are adjusting the contrast of the LCD, you can use the skey to decrease the contrast. If the contrast is already at the lowest setting then no action is taken (the contrast setting does not wrap). If you hold down the key for more than 1-second, then the contrast setting will auto-decrement at a 0.5 second rate until the key is released or the lowest contrast setting has been reached.
- When you are adjusting the brightness of the LCD backlight, the skey decreases the intensity. If it is already at the highest intensity setting, no action is taken (the backlight intensity does not wrap). If held down for more than 1-second, the intensity setting will auto-decrement at a 0.5 second rate until the key is released or the lowest intensity setting has been reached.

6.3 Value Editing

6.3.1 Introduction

Value editing is performed in a consistent fashion, whether the item is strictly numerical (e.g. static IP address), or is textual in nature (e.g. selecting a device to install). During editing, you are not allowed to enter an invalid value. For example, if the time is in AM/PM mode, then you are not allowed to enter 13 as the hour. This applies to all editing screens.

6.3.1.1 Editing from the Front Panel

The process of editing a value from the front panel encompasses several steps:

- 1) First, use the ▲ and ▼ keys as necessary, to ensure that the cursor is placed on the line containing the value that you want to edit. The start of each line will always blink with the character on the first line and the '□ ' symbol.
- 2) Next, keep the 🕑 key pressed in order to select the first available field for alteration and to begin the editing session. The selected field alternates with the cursor to allow it to be identified. During editing, leading zero suppression is disabled to ensure that you can clearly identify all of the digits that can be modified. Note that any field that you want to modify will always blink alternately with the character in that field and the ' symbol.
- 3) Next, use the (and (v) keys to select the desired value for the field that you want to modify. To prevent you from making erroneous choices, only valid choices are presented (as best as possible).
- 4) Next, press the 🕨 key to select the next field for (possible) alteration. Repeat Step 3 for each field, as necessary. If you make an error, use the 🖌 key to return to a previous field to correct the error.
- 5) Once you have made all the necessary changes, press the 🖗 key to complete the editing session and save the modified value. The cursor is then returned to the leftmost position on the screen. If the changes are not to be saved and you want to retain the previous values, then you can nullify the changes that you have made by hitting the 🔊 button.

6.3.1.2 Editing from a Remote Terminal

Editing at a remote terminal is similar to editing at the DCC's front panel. First, you must place the cursor on the line containing the value to be modified. Then press the ' \rightarrow ' key to begin the editing process.

Then use the ' \downarrow ', & ' \uparrow ' keys to select the desired value for the field that you are modifying, and use the ' \rightarrow ' and ' \leftarrow ' keys to move from field to field. Not all digits are valid in all cases. For example, the digits '0' through '5' are valid when entering the "tens of minutes" field of the system time, while the digits '6' through '9' are not. If already on the last editable field, the cursor will remain in the same position. In a fashion similar to editing on the DCC's front panel, you have to press the Enter key to store the modified value and return the cursor to the leftmost position on the screen.

Administrator Software

An example terminal based editing session is provided below, with a red blinking box that is used to indicate the position of the cursor. As an example, the time is being changed from 2:32 PM to 12:38 AM.

- First, position the cursor on the line that you want to modify. In this example the system time is to be updated, so the cursor is placed on the third line of the display.
- Next, press the '→' key to select the first field for editing (the "tens of hours" in this case). The cursor alternates with a 'blank' in the "tens of hours" position to indicate that it is selected for modification.
- Next, press the '↓' key once to decrement the "tens of hours" field to the value '1' (alternatively, you could also press the '↑' key to go up to '1'). If the system time was in military mode, pressing the '↓' key would have selected a "2" (rather than "1").
- Next, press the '→' key three times to move to the "units of minutes" field. The "units of hours" and "tens of minutes" are separate fields that are not being changed in this example.
- Next, use the ' \rightarrow ' key to move to the time format field.
- Next, use the ' \downarrow ' key to select "AM".
- Finally, press the Enter key to complete the editing session. At this point, the new value is stored and the cursor is returned to the first character position of the display.

Note that if you are using the Remote Front Panel to edit the LCD Adjustment window, then the degree of the Contrast and the Backlight option will be denoted with 'Xx...' rather than with a bar plot ' \blacksquare \blacksquare \blacksquare \blacksquare \ldots .'

M.			

System	Time/Date
Time>	2:32 PM
Date>	Feb 20,2002

Date> Feb 20, 2002

System Time/Date Time> 2:32 PM

Syster	n Tir	ne/Da	ate
Time>	12:3	32 PI	N
Date>	Feb	20,	2002

Syster	n Tin	ne,	/ Da	ate	
Time>	12:3	3 <mark>2</mark>	Pl	M	
Date>	Feb	20),	2002	

Syster	n Tir	ne/Da	ate
Time>	12:3	38 <mark>P</mark> I	M
Date>	Feb	20,	2002

Syster	n Tir	ne/Da	ate
Time>	12:3	38 <mark>a</mark> i	M
Date>	Feb	20,	2002

System Time/Date
<mark>T</mark> ime> 12:38 AM
Date> Feb 20, 2002

6.4 Password Protection

Each Exchange is afforded a password that is maintained via the system Configuration. Front panel access for "browsing" is always allowed, however, you may not be allowed to change editable values (except LCD contrast and backlight intensity) may not be modified if password protection is in force.

If you press the key (with the cursor on an editable line), or the key (with the cursor on an unacknowledged fault), then you will get the screen illustrated at the right (if password protection has been enforced).

Enter Password	
Password:	-

You can enter the password by using the $(\begin{subarray}{c}, \begin{subarray}{c}, \begin{subaray}{c}, \begin{subarray}{c}, \begin{su$

If you enter an invalid password, then the digits that you had entered are cleared and the cursor is returned to the original position (i.e. the original Enter Password screen is reinstated). You can cancel password entry at any time by pressing the $\textcircled{\begin{subarray}{c} \end{subarray}}$ key. In this case, you will be returned to the previous screen with the cursor at the leftmost position.

6.5 The "Setup" Menu

6.5.1 Introduction

The setup menu has up to 6 different options that you can choose from. These are:

- 1) LCD Adjustment
- 2) System Time/ Date
- 3) Ethernet IP/ Mask
- 4) DCE Add/ Remove
- 5) IMS Add/ Remove
- 6) ALA Activations



Note that the IMS Add/ Remove option will only be available if a LonWorks card has been installed on the DXL.

6.5.1.1 The "LCD Adjustment" Option

Press the 🐼 when the cursor is on the LCD Adjustment line, which will take
you into the LCD Adjustment screen. To scroll between the 3 rows on this
screen, place the cursor at the start of each line and then use the \bigcirc and \bigcirc
keys.

LCD Adjustment
Contrast >XXXXX
Backlight>XXXXX
Timeout >DISABLED

Contrast:

To edit the contrast, move the cursor to the start of the Contrast line and then hit the \checkmark key to move to the start of the first editable field, which is the bar display that appears \blacksquare \blacksquare \blacksquare \blacksquare \blacksquare . If the Contrast is set to zero, then no display will appear. To increase the contrast, press the \checkmark key and to decrease the contrast, press the \checkmark key. Note that the contrast increases or decreases by a half bar each time you press one of the keys. Once you have finished editing the contrast, press the \checkmark key to save the changes and return the cursor to the start of the Contrast line. If you do not want to save the changes that you have made, then press the \checkmark key, which will return the cursor to the start of the line without saving the changes.

Backlight:

To edit the backlight on the LCD display, move the cursor to the start of the Backlight line and then press the \checkmark key to move to the start of the first editable field, which is the bar display that appears \blacksquare \blacksquare \blacksquare . If the Backlight is set to zero then no display will appear. To increase the contrast press the \checkmark key and to decrease the contrast, press the \checkmark key. Note that the contrast increases or decreases by a half bar each you press one of the keys. Once

you have finished editing the contrast, press the \bigotimes key to save the changes and return the cursor to the start of the Backlight line. If you do not want to save the changes then press the \bigotimes key, which will return the cursor to the start of the line without saving the changes.

Timeout:

The Timeout option lets you to enable or disable a timeout. When enabled, this option will take the user to the System Time/ Date window if there has been no activity on the keypad for a period of time that is set by the user. To edit the Timeout option on the LCD display, move the cursor to the start of the Timeout line and then press the **b** key to move to the start of the first editable field. If the timeout has been disabled then the word

'Disabled' will appear. To increase the timeout period, use the \bigtriangleup key and to decrease the period use the \bigtriangledown key. The Timeout option will run through the loop: Disabled \bigtriangleup 1 \bigtriangleup 2 \bigtriangleup 3 \bigstar 4 \bigstar 5 \bigstar 6 \bigstar 7 \bigstar 8 \bigstar 9 \bigstar Disabled.

Once you have finished editing the Timeout, you can press the key key to save the changes, which returns the cursor to the start of the Timeout line. If you do not want to save the changes then press the key key, which will return the cursor to the start of the line without saving the changes.

6.5.1.2 The "System Time/ Date" Option

Select this option by placing the cursor at the start of this line and then press the key. You can enter this option if you want to change the date and time on the DXL. To edit the time on the



LCD display, move the cursor to the start of the Time: line and then press the key to move to the start of the first editable field, which is the hour. The time is in the format HH:MM and the cursor will be blinking alternately with the ''' ymbol.

Note that the program will not allow you to enter an invalid digit. Hence, if the time is set to AM and the second digit in the Hour field is 8 i.e. H8:32 AM, then the program will not allow you to enter a number into the first entry for the Hour field, because this would be invalid. You can enter a digit into each entry by using the \bigcirc key to move forward between entries and using the \bigcirc key to move backwards between entries. The entries can be changed by using the \bigcirc key to scroll up and the \bigcirc key to scroll down. Press the \bigotimes key to save the changes and return the cursor to the start of the Time: line or press the \bigotimes key to ignore the changes made and return to the start of the line.

You can edit the system date in a similar fashion.

An example editing session is provided below, with blinking characters that are used to illustrate the position of the cursor. In this example, the time is being changed from 2:32 PM to 12:38 AM.

- Firstly, position the cursor on the line that you want to modify. In this example the system time is to be updated, so the cursor is placed on the Time: line.
- Next, press the key to select the first field for editing (the "tens of hours" in this case). The cursor alternates with a 'blank' in the "tens of hours" position to indicate that it is selected for modification. Leading zero suppression is disabled for standard numerical values only (it is not disabled in the "tens of hours" field).
- Next, press the key to decrement the "tens of hours" field to the value '1' (alternatively, you could also press the key to go up to '1'). If the system time was in military mode, pressing the key would have selected a "2" (rather than "1").
- Next, press the 🕑 key three times to move to the "units of minutes" field. The "units of hours" and "tens of minutes" are separate fields that are not being changed in this example.
- Next, press the 🔺 key and hold it down. After a ½ second pause, the "units of minutes" field will begin to auto-increment. The key is released after it reaches the desired value of "8".
- Next, press the local key to select the "time format" field for editing.
- Next, press the 💟 key to select "AM".

System Time/Date Time: 2:32 PM Date: Feb 20, 2002



System Time/Date
Time: 12:32 PM
Date: Feb 20, 2002

System Time/Date				
Time: 12:3 <mark>2</mark> PM				
Date:	Feb 20, 2002			



System IIme/Date
Time: 12:38 PM
Date: Feb 20, 2002
System Time/Date
System Time/Date

- Finally, press the key to complete the editing session. At this point, the new value is stored and the cursor is returned to the first character position of the display.
- If you had wanted to escape from the editing session (i.e., cancel the time

change), you could have pressed the key at any time during the session. This would have restored the time to its original value. Note that in this example, the clock had been running while editing, so the time has advanced by one minute.

6.5.1.3 The "Ethernet IP/ Mask" Option

You can select this screen if you want to change any of the values that appear with a colon ':' (or a '>' symbol in the case of the remote terminal) beside them. The field MAC which appears with an '=' sign beside it, cannot be changed. When you scroll to the top of the screen, it will only be possible for you to scroll until the IP field (this field is designated as the <first item> by the DXL). This is because it is not possible to edit the MAC field.

You can use this option to set the DCC's static Ethernet IP address(es) and net mask as well as the PPP Ethernet and gateway IP addresses.

6.5.1.4 The "DCE Add/ Remove" Option

Press the key to select this option and it will take you to the DCE Add/ Remove screen. This screen contains two options: Install DCE and Remove DCE. This window gives you the option of adding or removing a DCE from the system depending on the option that you choose. Note that you will only be allowed to select the Install DCE option if the DCC currently has a DCE connected to it with a solid orange Install light.

Note that this light will be blinking on the DCC, indicating that a DCE box is waiting to be installed. If there are multiple DCEs waiting to be installed, then this solid orange light (on the DCE) will inform the user of which DCE box is to be installed next.

Install DCE:

Press the button to select the Install DCE option when the cursor is at the start of this line. This brings up a screen, which may display 'SN Not Valid' as the title if you have not entered a serial number (SN) for the DCE. Note that this has no bearing on the installation or deletion of the DCE.

System Time/Date				
Time:	2:33 AM			
Date:	Feb 20,	2002		

rn	et	IP	∕M∂	ask	2	
=0	012	1F	00	000	3	
>	010	.0	00	.00	Ο.	095
>	255	.2	55	.25	5.	000
>	aut	0	det	tec	t	
>	192	.1	68	.00	Ο.	020
>	192	.1	68	.00	Ο.	080
	rn =0 > > > > >	rnet =0012 > 010 > 255 > aut > 192 > 192	rnet IP =00121F > 010.0 > 255.2 > auto > 192.1 > 192.1	rnet IP/Ma =00121F000 > 010.000 > 255.255 > auto det > 192.168 > 192.168	<pre>rnet IP/Mask =00121F00000 > 010.000.00 > 255.255.25 > auto detec > 192.168.00 > 192.168.00</pre>	<pre>rnet IP/Mask =00121F000003 > 010.000.000. > 255.255.255. > auto detect > 192.168.000. > 192.168.000.</pre>

Syster	m Time/Date
Time:	12:38 AM
Date:	Feb 20, 2002



<u>SN NOT VALID!</u> Select> DCE '1' N/I Num Devices= 1

To install an IMS, select the Install IMS option, which takes you to the Install IMS screen. Press the 🕑 button to

Select the button to move to the first editable field. Then use the button to scroll between DCE '1'. DCE '2', DCE '3' and DCE '4'. It is up to you to decide the device ID number that will be given to the DCE box, however, this should reflect the choices that you have made in the Configuration. DCEs that have not been installed in the system yet, will appear with a 'N/I' (not installed) beside them. When you have made a selection, press the button to return to the DCE Add/ Remove screen.

Remove DCE:

To delete a DCE, select the Remove DCE option by pressing the 🐼 button when the cursor is at the start of this line. This brings up the Remove Device window. Select the **b** button to reach the first field that can be edited. Then use the button to scroll between DCE '1', DCE '2', DCE '3' and DCE '4', which gives you the choice of the DCE that you want to remove. While

scrolling, a 'N/I' beside the DCEs indicates that those DCEs are currently not installed.

Once the DCE that you want to delete, appears on the window, press the 🖗 button to delete this DCE. SN not Valid may appear on top of the window as you may not have entered the serial number (SN) for the DCE into the system yet. However, this has no bearing on the installation or deletion of the DCE. The program will take you back to the DCE Add/ Remove screen.

The "IMS Add/ Remove" Option 6.5.1.5

Press the 🖾 button to select this option. This takes you to a screen that lets you install or remove an Intercom Master Station (IMS). Note that you will have to initially install an IMS so that the DXL recognizes it.

Install IMS:

reach the first field that can be edited. Scroll through the list by using the (A) key in order to display the parameters for MCC1, MCC2, MIC1 and MIC2 for the DCC and each DCE. MCC is an acronym for Master Control Card, which is used to define the Master Stations. MIC is an acronym for Microphone and MIC1 and MIC2 refer to the audio channels that are associated with the IMS.







Note that all the parameters for the DCC and each DCE appear over here, whether or not they are already installed. Also, even though some of these parameters may already be installed, the program will not stop you from installing them again. Once you have scrolled to the appropriate parameter, press the key. The program will instruct you to Hit Service Pin. You must now press the service pin located behind the IMS in order for the DCC or DCE to recognise the IMS. Once you have pressed this pin, the screen will display a message indicating whether an MCC1, MCC2, MIC1 or MIC2 has been added, and whether it has been added to a DCC or a DCE. The program will then ask you for confirmation by displaying the message, "Enter/ ACK = Continue". If you press the key (to accept the confirmation), then this IMS is added to the DCC or DCE that you have specified. To cancel the installation, press the key anytime before you press the key.

Remove IMS:

To remove an IMS from a DCC or a DCE, select the Remove IMS option. This takes you to the Remove IMS screen. Press the button to reach the first field that can be edited. Scroll through the list by using the key, to display the parameters MCC1, MCC2, MIC1 and MIC2 for the DCC and each DCE.



Note that all the parameters for the DCC and each DCE appear here, whether or not they have already been deleted. Also, even though some of these parameters may have already been deleted, the program will not stop you from deleting them again. Once you have located the parameter that you want to delete, press the key. The program will display the message, "Enter/ ACK = Continue" to ask for confirmation. If you press the key then this IMS parameter is now deleted from the DCC or DCE that you have specified. To cancel the installation, press the key anytime before you press the key. If an MCC card that was connected to an IMS is deleted while the IMS is connected to the DCC or DCE, then the IMS will display a message saying, "Configuration not bound" on its display screen.

6.6 The "Status" Menu

Selecting the Status menu brings up the Exchange Status window, which allows you to choose between 6 options. These options are:

- 1) DCC Status
- 1) DCE '1' Status
- 2) DCE '2' Status
- 3) DCE '3' Status
- 4) DCE '4' Status
- 5) Configuration



The screen consists of the items displayed above. You can select an item by placing the cursor in front of the desired parameter and then pushing the key. The system will display N/I (not installed) next to any DCE that is not currently installed on the system. Note that the Status menu is mainly for displaying values, and that you cannot edit values in this menu.

6.6.1 The "DCC Status" Option

This menu allows the user to view the status of various parameters related to the DCC. They are:

- 1) MCC Audio/ Inputs
- 2) SCC1 Audio/ Inputs
- 3) SCC2 Audio Inputs
- 4) Status Inputs
- 5) Status Outputs
- 6) SCC1 Outputs
- 7) SCC2 Outputs
- 8) Temperatures
- 9) Audio Trunk
- 10) Firmware Store
- 11) Error Counters



6.6.1.1 General

For all switch inputs, "I" indicates an idle state, "A" indicates a switch A line voltage, "B" indicates a switch B line voltage, "S" indicates a short circuit fault connection and "O" indicates an open circuit fault connection. This is displayed in the table below:

Table: Switch States

S.No.	State	Status for	
		Intercom Master Station	
1.	Ι	idle	
2.	А	switch A line voltage	
3.	В	switch B line voltage	
4.	S	short circuit fault connection	
5.	0	open circuit fault connection	

6.6.1.2 The "MCC Audio/ Inputs" Option

MCC is an acronym for Master Control Card. Each line in the MCC Audio/ Input screen displays the status of an individual Master Station and is broken into four fields. The first field is fixed and displays whether the user is installing MCC1 or MCC2. The second field is the Master Station ID number that is assigned to MCC1 and MCC2, in the Configuration. If a string has not been assigned in the Configuration or no Configuration has been loaded then the "-------" string is displayed.

The third field is the text string or name assigned to the Master Station. If the Master Station has not been assigned in the Configuration but has been loaded, then the "------" string is displayed. If the Master Station is identified in the Configuration but has not had a text string assigned, then 'blank' characters are displayed.

The fourth field displays the status of the line(s).

The different states for various types of Master Stations is displayed below.

Intercom Master Station:

For an IMS, the first character displays the status of the speaker line (S) and the second character displays the status of the microphone line (M). "I" indicates an idle state, "A" indicates a switch A line voltage, "B" indicates a switch B line voltage.

DCC	MCC Status	SM
1 2	IMS Master	IA
2 ,1m		ON
V		
900		

The different states of the IMS are displayed in the table below:

Table : The Intercom Master Station "MCC Audio/ Inputs" Option

S.No.	State	Status for
	S M	Intercom Master Station
1.	ΙI	off hook
2.	ΙA	on hook
3.	A I	PTT*, off hook
4.	A A	PTT, on hook
5.	ΒI	mute, off hook
6.	B A	mute, on hook

* PTT = Push To Talk switch

Touchscreen Master Module:

For a Touchscreen Master Module (TMM), the fist character displays the status of the speaker line (S) and the second character displays the status of the microphone line (M). This is displayed in the table below:

Table : The Touchscreen Master Module "MCC Audio/ Inputs" Option

S.No.	State S M	Status for Touchscreen Master Module
1.	ΙA	Idle
2.	A A	PTT*

* PTT = Push To Talk switch

Telephone Master Station:

For a Telephone Master Station, the characters, "ON" (onhook) and "OF" (offhook) are displayed to indicate the status of the TSM. If the interface (SLIC) associated with the telephone is shutdown (due to a high temperature failure, for example), then this is indicated with an "HT" (High Temperature) symbol. If the telephone is on hook and ringing, then this is indicated with an "RG".

Table : The Telephone Set Master Station "MCC Audio/ Inputs" Option

S.No.	State	Status for	
	S M	Telephone Master	
1.	ON	on hook	
2.	OF	off hook	
3.	HT	shut down due to high temperature failure	
4.	RG	on hook and ringing	



6.6.1.3 The "SCC1 Audio/ Inputs" Option

SCC refers to the Station Control Card. Since both SCC1 and SCC2 have identical properties, they are discussed here together. Each SCC card has a pair of lines that can be used by the switches (A and B), and the audio lines, in the case of a 400-series card. However, in the case of a 300-series card, the switches have their own lines.

DCO	C SC	CC1 S	Stat	us	3
01	2	FDH	#2		I
02	2	FDH	#2		A
03					0
04		-			0
05					0
06		-			0 0-0

Each line on this screen represents the status of individual intercom Stations. Each line is composed of four fields.

The first field is the hardware intercom number. Since each SCC can support sixteen Stations, it implies that the Station numbers run from 01 through 16.

The second field is the Station ID number that is assigned in the Configuration. If a Station has not been assigned with an ID number or there is no Configuration loaded, then the string, "------" is displayed.

The third field is the text string or name assigned to the Station. If the Station has not been assigned in the Configuration but has been loaded, then the "-------" string is displayed. If the Station is identified in the Configuration but has not had a text string assigned, then 'blank' characters are displayed.

The fourth field displays the status of the lines or inputs. "I" indicates an idle state, "A" indicates a switch A line voltage, "B" indicates a switch B line voltage, "S" indicates a short circuit fault connection and "O" indicates an open circuit fault connection.

As an example, Switch A and Switch B will often appear on a microphone Station as follows:



6.6.1.4 The "SCC2 Audio/ Inputs" Option

This option works identically to the SCC1 Audio/ Inputs option and is not covered here again. Please see the section above in order to determine how this option works.

DCO	c so	C2 Status	9
01			0
02			
03			0
04			0
05			0
06		THE RESIDENCE THE TAX	0

6.6.1.5 The "Status Inputs" Option

Status	In	1=	Occt
Status	In	2=	Occt
Status	In	3=	Occt
Status	In	4=	Occt

The Status Inputs are four general-purpose lines that can be employed for various purposes. Each line on this screen represents the state of one of the four Status Inputs and is comprised of two fields. The first field consists of the number that designates which Status Input it is (ex. Status Input 1) and the second field indicates the state of the chosen Status Input.

Note that these states are displayed as 'Occt' (Open Circuit) when the Status Inputs are not being used.

A list of the states is shown in the table below.

Table : The "Status Inputs" Option

S. No.	State	Description
1.	Idle	idle condition
2.	A sw	switch 'A' line voltage
3.	B sw	switch 'B' line voltage
4.	Scct	short circuit fault condition
5.	Occt	open circuit fault condition

6.6.1.6 The "Status Outputs" Option

DCC St	tatus	s 01	<u>itputs</u>
Status	Out	1=	Off
Status	Out	2=	Off
Status	Out	3=	Off
Status	Out	4=	Off

The status outputs are four general-purpose lines that can be employed for various purposes. Each line in this screen represents the state of one of the four Status Outputs and is comprised of two fields. The first field consists of the number that designates which Status Output it is (for example, Status Output 1) and the second field indicates the state of the chosen Status Output.

Note that these states are displayed as 'OFF' when the Status Outputs are not being used, and this is the default display. A list of states that could be displayed for an LED that is connected to a Status Output is shown below.

Table	:	The	"Status	Outputs"	Option
-------	---	-----	---------	----------	--------

S. No.	State	Description
1.	On	LED remains on
2.	Off	LED remains off
3.	Fast	On for $1/4^{\text{th}}$ of a second & off for $1/4^{\text{th}}$ of second,
		at equal intervals
4.	Flash	On for $\frac{1}{2}$ of a second and off for $\frac{1}{2}$ of a second,
		at equal intervals
5.	Wink	On for 1/8 th of a second and off for 7/8 th of a second
6.	Blink	On for 7/8 th of a second and off for 1/8 th of a second

6.6.1.7 The "SCC1 Outputs" Option

DCC	: SC	CC1 Outputs
01	2	FDH #2 = Off
02		= Off
03		= Off
04		= Off
05		= Off
06		= Off

SCC refers to the Station Control Card. Since both the SCC1 Outputs and the SCC2 Outputs have identical properties, they are discussed here together. These outputs have no meaning when it comes to the 300-series and 400-series cards. However, for the 401-series card, these lines can be used to drive switches, audio channels and LEDs.

Each line on this screen represents the status of individual intercom Stations. Each line is composed of four fields.

The first field is the hardware intercom number. Since each SCC can support 16 lines, it implies that the Station numbers run from 01 through 16.

The second field is the Station ID number that is assigned in the Configuration. If a Station has not been assigned or there is no Configuration loaded, then the string, "------" is displayed.

The third field is the text string or name assigned to the Station. If the Station has not been assigned in the Configuration but has been loaded then the "-------" string is displayed. If the Station is identified in the Configuration but has not had a text string assigned then 'blank' characters are displayed.

The fourth field displays the status of the outputs. If the Status Outputs are not connected, all the outputs show a default of 'OFF'.

6.6.1.8 The "SCC2 Outputs" Option

This option works identically to the SCC1 Outputs option and is not covered here again. Please see the section above in order to determine how this option works.

S. No.

1.

2.

3.

4.

6.6.1.9 The "Temperatures" Option

This screen identifies reference voltages, fan speeds and temperatures for various parameters in the DXL. The temperatures are displayed in degrees Celsius (°C). Monitoring the status of these parameters helps with hardware debugging and troubleshooting. This has been described in the table below:

Good

Slow

Fast

Too high

Medium

Spinning

Not spinning

Temperature in

degrees Celsius

_

_

_

Status of Parameter

Table :	The "Temperatures"	Option
S. No.	DXL Parameter	St

Voltage (V)

Fan Speed

Fan Status

Temp (°C)

5.6.1.10	The "Audio	Trunk" Option	
----------	------------	---------------	--

A call connection between exchanges in a DXL system uses a digital audio trunk, which is usually configured in a ring topology that includes all the exchanges in the system. Press the 🐼 key to select this option. This will take you to the Audio Trunk screen. This screen displays the name and number of the audio trunk, along with whether it is referring to the Local parameter or the Loop parameter.

Loop stands for the main audio trunk or Master name that encompasses various exchanges.

Local stands for the line that is coming into the DCC from the Exchange that is before it (the DCC) in the audio trunk.

6.6.1.11 The "Firmware Store" Option

Select this option by pressing the <i>key</i> . This brings up the Application Files
window. This window displays the firmware that is currently running on the DXL
system along with all the files that are associated with it. This window is for
display only and cannot be edited.

tn	be Taken]
	LEFT FAN	-	SPIN	NING
	SCC2 TEMP	-	24	С
	SCC1 TEMP	-	23	C
l	MCC TEMP	-	26	C
	PCC TEMP	=	23	C

Temperatures

FAN SPEED = SLOW

DCC

Check why voltage is so high

Check why fan is not spinning Check temperature to see if it is

Action

Check fan speed

Check fan speed

as expected.

None

None

None

_

_

_

Application Files
OB6800140-02B1.HEX.GZ
OB6800210V02B30.BIN.G
OB6800250V02B30.BIN.G
OB6800251V02B30.BIN.G
OB6800310-01B3.BIN.GZ
0B6800410-01B9.BIN.GZ



6.6.1.12 The "Error Counters" Option

Press the key to select this option, which brings up the DCC Error Counters screen. This screen has two options displayed: Audio DSP and ALA DSP. You can select either option by placing the cursor at the start of each line and pressing the key. When selected, both options display a DCC DSP Errors screen, which displays various errors in the system. Please contact Harding Instruments in order to decipher these errors.



6.6.2 The "DCE '1' Status" Option

The options that exist under the DCE Status Option are similar to the options under the DCC status Option, so please refer to the "DCC Status" Options in the previous section, for a description of these options. The DCE options are listed below:

- 1) MCC Audio/ Inputs
- 2) SCC1 Audio/ Inputs
- 3) SCC2 Audio Inputs
- 4) Status Inputs
- 5) Status Outputs
- 6) SCC1 Outputs
- 7) SCC2 Outputs
- 8) Temperatures
- 9) Error Counters

SCC1 Audio/Inputs SCC2 Audio/Inputs Status Inputs Status Outputs SCC1 Outputs Screen 1 DCE '1' Status Screen Status Inputs scrolled Status Outputs down to end SCC1 Outputs SCC2 Outputs Temperatures Error Counters

DCE '1' Status

MCC Audio/Inputs

Note that these options will remain the same for the DCE '1', DCE '2', DCE '3' and DCE '4' options.

Configuration Status CFG=DXL Manuals R3.CF

DCE1=

DCE2= DCE3=

6.6.3 The "DCE '2' Status" Option

The options for this section are similar to the options under the DCE '1' Status Option, so please refer to the "DCE '1' Status" Option in Section 6.6.2 for a description of these options.

6.6.4 The "DCE '3' Status" Option

The options for this section are similar to the options under the DCE '1' Status Option, so please refer to the "DCE '1' Status" Option in Section 6.6.2 for a description of these options.

6.6.5 The "DCE '4' Status" Option

The options for this section are similar to the options under the DCE '1' Status Option, so please refer to the "DCE '1' Status" Option in Section 6.6.2 for a description of these options.

6.6.6 The "Configuration" Option

Select this	option b	y placing	the	cursor	at t	the	start	of t	he l	ine	and	then	press	the
key.														

CFG displays the name and version number of the current Configuration that is DCE4=active and operating on the DCC.

This screen displays the serial number for DCE 1, DCE 2, DCE 3 and DCE 4. The display will say, "NOT VALID" next to a DCE that is installed, but has no serial number (SN) entered. The display will be a 'blank' if the DCE(s) are not currently installed in the system.

APP displays the application version that is currently active and operating on the DXL box.

6.7 The "Faults" Menu

Press the *w*^{so} key on the DXL box to select this menu. The purpose of this menu is to describe various faults that are present in the system. The Exchange Faults window contains the following options:

- 1) Unacknowledged
- 2) DCC Faults
- 3) DCE '1' Faults
- 4) DCE '2' Faults
- 5) DCE '3' Faults
- 6) DCE '4' Faults

6.7.1 The "Unacknowledged Faults" Option

Note that the Unacknowledged Faults option lists all the faults irrespective of whether they are on the DCC or the DCE. If you want to view faults that are specific to the DCC or one of the four DCEs, then you will have to select that particular option.

DCC	MCC	Spkr1	A
DCC	MCC	Micr1	A
DCC	SCC1	Stn01	A
DCC	SCC1	Stn02	A
DCC	Trnk		C

Note that when a fault occurs, it is displayed in both the Unacknowledged Faults window as well as in the DCC Faults window or the DCE Faults window, depending on where the fault has occurred. Also note that a fault can be physically acknowledged or cleared only in the Unacknowledged Faults window and not in any of the other windows. This is because the DCC Faults window and the DCE Faults windows only display the status of the faults.

You can set the status of the faults to one of three characters: 'A', 'C' or 'K', and they are described below:

- Character 'A' this character stands for an Active fault and appears next to the description of a fault when a fault has occurred. You can press the key to acknowledge a fault in the Unacknowledged Faults window, however, this does not mean that the fault has been rectified. Once you have acknowledged a fault, it disappears from the Unacknowledged Faults window. Note that this does not mean that this fault has disappeared from the DCC Faults window or DCE Faults window (depending on where it has occurred).
- Character 'K' this character stands for an acKnowledged fault and informs the user that a fault has been acknowledged but has not been rectified. Hence, even though the fault has been acknowledged in the Unacknowledged Faults window and disappears from that window, it will still appear in the DCC Faults window or DCE Faults window (depending on where the fault has occurred) with a 'K' beside it.



The fault will only disappear from the DCC Faults window or the DCE Faults window when the fault has been rectified.

• Character 'C' – this character stands for a fault that has been Cleared and informs the user that the fault has been rectified but not acknowledged. If a fault is rectified then the fault in the Unacknowledged Faults window as well as the DCC Faults or DCE Faults window, appears with a 'C' beside it. This fault

disappears from both windows when the fault is acknowledged, by pressing the key in the Unacknowledged Faults window (on the line containing the fault, that has a 'C' beside it).

A table describing these faults is displayed below:

Table : Status of Faults

S. No.	Progression of Fault	Status of	f Fault
		Unacknowledged Faults	DCC or DCE Faults
		Window	Window
1.	Fault occurs and nothing is done	А	А
2.	Fault occurs and is	Fault disappears	K
	acknowledged* without		
	rectification		
3.	When process above (3.) occurs	Fault disappears	Fault disappears
	and the fault is rectified		
4.	Fault occurs and is rectified but	С	С
	not acknowledged		
5.	When process above (4.) occurs	Fault disappears	Fault disappears
	and the fault is acknowledged		

* all faults are acknowledged in the Unacknowledged Faults window

6.7.2 The "DCC Faults" Option

The faults that are displayed in this window are specific to the DCC. This window only displays the status of the faults and therefore, you cannot acknowledge faults in this window. Please see the previous section for a description of characters that appear in the fault window.

The following table lists faults that may appear only in the DCC Faults window.

S. No	Parameter	Fault Description
1.	DCE '1'	DCE 1 not present
2.	DCE '2'	DCE 2 not present
3.	DCE '3'	DCE 3 not present
4.	DCE '4'	DCE 4 not present
5.	Trnk	Audio trunk not working
6.	Battery	Battery not working
7.	Cnfg	No Configuration present
8.	Ethn $XXXXX^*$	Ethernet failure

Table : Faults that apply only to DCCs

* 'X' denotes the corresponding Ethernet number

6.7.3 The "DCE '1' Faults" Option

The faults that are displayed in this window are specific to DCE '1'. This window only displays the status of the faults and therefore, faults cannot be acknowledged in this window. Please see the section on the Unacknowledged Faults window for a description of the characters that appear in the fault window.

A table describing the faults that may appear in both the DCC and the DCEs is displayed below:.

S. No	Parameter	Fault Description
1.	Fans	Fans not running properly
2.	SCC1 Stn XX [*]	Station faults
3.	SCC2 Stn XX	Station faults
4.	MCC Spkr X	Master faults
5.	MCC Micr X	Master faults

Table : Faults that apply to DCCs and DCEs

* 'X' denotes a number that corresponds to the Station, Speaker or Microphone number

9	DCC I	Faults	g
DCC	MCC	Spkr1	A
DCC	MCC	Micr1	A
DCC	SCC1	Stn01	A
DCC	SCC1	Stn02	A
DCC	Trnk		C

6.7.4 The "DCE '2' Faults" Option

The faults that are displayed in this window are specific to DCE '2'. This window only displays the status of the faults and therefore, faults cannot be acknowledged in this window. Please see the section on the Unacknowledged Faults window for a description of characters that appear in the fault window.

6.7.5 The "DCE '3' Faults" Option

The faults that are displayed in this window are specific to DCE '3'. This window only displays the status of the faults and therefore, faults cannot be acknowledged in this window. Please see the section on the Unacknowledged Faults window for a description of characters that appear in the fault window.

6.7.6 The "DCE '4' Faults" Option

The faults that are displayed in this window are specific to DCE '4'. This window only displays the status of the faults and therefore, faults cannot be acknowledged in this window. Please see the section on the Unacknowledged Faults window for a description of characters that appear in the fault window.

6.8 Default Screens

After a Timeout period (set by the user) of inactivity on the keypad, the DCCs' display automatically returns to one of two "default" screens. Note that some screens will disable the Timeout period (e.g., the Install IMS screen or Remove IMS screen) by continuing to remain in the screen that the user is working with.

A discussion on how this Timeout period is set, is discussed in Section 6.5.1.1 – the LCD Adjustment Screen. If the Timeout is enabled to a certain time period and if there are no unacknowledged faults, then the System Time/Date screen is displayed after the Timeout period has expired. Conversely, if unacknowledged faults are present, then the Unacknowledged Faults screen is displayed after the Timeout period has been set, the display will automatically switch between these two screens as faults occur and are acknowledged.

When either default screen is displayed, the interface should behave as if those screens had been invoked via the keypad (e.g. pressing the key on the System Time/Date screen should move the screen up one level to the Setup menu).

6.9 Status Indicators

6.9.1 Introduction

The front panel of the DCC and the DCE includes the three status indicators: Run, Fault and Install. The function of each indicator is described below.

6.9.1.1 The "Run" Indicator

This indicator is Green in colour and is illuminated to indicate that the DCCs, DCEs and DSP(s) are powered and running properly.

6.9.1.2 The "Install" Indicator

When a DCE is connected on the network, but has not been assigned to a logical device in the Configuration (i.e. it has not been "installed"), then its front panel indicator will begin to display an orange colour, in order to provide notice to the user. Similarly, the indicator on the front panel of the DCC will begin to blink if there are DCEs defined in the Configuration, for which a physical assignment has not yet been made.

It should be noted that the indicator on the DCC may be blinking without the indicator blinking on any of the DCE devices, and conversely, one or more install indicators may be blinking on DCE devices without the DCC install indicator blinking.

The Install indicator is Orange in colour and blinks on the DCC when one or more LonWorks, USB, or Ethernet connected devices such as DCEs are queued for installation. If there are no devices queued, the Install indicator is extinguished. Note that if there is more than one DCE to be set up for installation, then the orange light will appear on a single DCE at a time, which will indicate the DCE that is to be installed next in the queue.

6.9.1.3 The "Fault" Indicator

This indicator is Red in colour and blinks when an unacknowledged fault of any type is present (on that device). The DCC fault indicator reports only faults that are present on the DCC (it does not report DCE faults), including faults that are detected on the audio trunk and the USB network. Similarly, a DCE fault indicator only reports faults that are local (including a failure to connect to the USB) to the DCE in question. Note that due to hardware limitations, the fault indicator will be on solid (not blinking) under some fault conditions (i.e. when the FPGA (Field Programmable Gate Array) cannot be loaded due to a hardware fault or an invalid firmware image).

6.10 Initial Setting of IP Addresses

When a DCC is shipped it does not contain preloaded application firmware, and thus does not contain an initial valid IP address. The following procedure is recommended to insure the DCCs have the correct IP addresses.

Steps to bring a DCC to the operational state:

- 1. Connect Power to the DCC, do not make an Ethernet connection.
- 2. Turn the DCC on.
- 3. Using the front panel, enter the setup menu and configure the I/P Address for the unit.
- 4. Connect the Ethernet cable to the back of the box.
- 5. Once loaded, connect to the DCC with the administrator and download the correct firmware.
- 6. Once loaded, connect to the DCC with the administrator and download the correct configuration.

Note: The reason for this is that the DCC running the default application has DHCP enabled if no I/P address is explicitly assigned. If the customer has a DHCP server on the same network, the DCC may get an I/P assigned to it from the server that should not be used. If the lease time is long, the I/P leases may not expire in time causing the customers DHCP server to run out of addresses to assign.

If DHCP is not an issue (either no server on the network or the leases expire quickly ensuring the server does not run out of addresses), then Ethernet may also be connected at initial power up.
7 Boot Mode

The 'boot mode' is entered by holding down the 'Boot Mode' button while powering up the DXL box. In this mode, you will be able to make selections such as, choosing which Applications to run, clearing IP addresses, clearing memory, and running memory tests. Note that in order to enter this mode, you will have to hold down the 'Boot Mode' button with a bent paper clip or a small screwdriver. However, you must not use a sharp instrument that is capable of damaging the button.

In this mode, you will be presented with some options that will allow you to:

- Choose the DXL Application that is to be loaded when the DXL starts up. The choices in this option would include the Default Application (which would load if no other applications are present) plus any other applications loaded into the FLASH memory. However, the Configuration files on the DXL unit would not be affected.
- Clear the non-volatile memory (NVRAM and FLASH) in the DXL units, including all the downloaded Configurations, Applications, and IP addresses. User confirmation will be required for this action.
- Invoke comprehensive SDRAM (and optionally NVRAM/FLASH) memory tests and possibly other diagnostics. In this case, the Configuration files on the DXL unit will not be affected.

7.1 The "Boot Options" Window

7.1.1 Introduction

This is the main window that you will initially see in the boot mode. You can use the options in this window to enable/disable various self-tests or clear

Configurations and IP addresses before booting. You can use the \bigtriangleup and \bigtriangledown keys on the front panel of the DXL box in order to move to different lines. This window has four options to select from:

- 1) Clear IP Addresses
- 2) Clear ALL
- 3) Do Memory Tests
- 4) Select Application

To enable a test or option, go to the start of the line using the up \bigtriangleup and down \heartsuit arrow keys, and then select the option by hitting either the \bowtie key or the \bowtie key. A test or option that has been enabled appears with a tick mark ' \Box ' beside it. Note that you can select more than one option at a time and can place a tick mark beside all the options at the same time. Once you have finished using the options on the screen, select the DONE option to exit the window and continue loading the DXL.

Select Boot Options>
Clear IP Addresses
Clear ALL
Do Memory Tests
Select Application
DONE



Note that if you do not press a single button after the Boot Options window has loaded, then a timeout of 60 seconds will come into effect. This will ensure that the DXL exits the Boot Options window and continues to load. This is done in an effort to prevent the DXL from remaining trapped in this window if the window has been entered due to non-booting issues, accidental entry or hardware flaws.

7.1.1.1 The "Clear IP Addresses" Option

Select this option if you want to clear all the IP addresses and masks on the DXL. This option is useful if you wish to move the DXL box to another location that may have a different IP address and net mask.

After you select DONE, and the Application begins to load, it will bring up the Enter IP Addresses window, with the cursor on the IP line and the IP address set to '000.000.000'. You will have to use the O key to move to the first editable value in this line and then edit the IP address by using the up O and down O arrow keys to scroll between the digits. Then use the O key to return to the beginning of the line. Once this is done, you will have to go to the last line (which will display DONE, CONTINUE...) and select the O key to continue with the loading.

Note that if you do not enter an IP address or you enter an invalid IP address, then the program will go to the start of the DXL Boot window, and will then return to the Enter IP Addresses window and wait for you to enter an IP address. If you enter the correct IP address then the Application will continue to load, and the system will display the DCC Setup window.



Note that this description only applies to standard Applications. If you want to load the Default Application, then you will not be taken to the Enter IP Addresses screen and therefore, will not been prompted to enter an IP address. Instead, the Default Application will be loaded right away.

7.1.1.2 The "Clear ALL" Option

Select this option if you want to clear the ENTIRE unit Configuration. This will include all the Configurations, Applications and IP addresses on the DXL. You will receive a confirmation message when you select the Clear All option. When you select this option, the Enter IP Addresses window will appear with the IP address set to zero. You will have to enter the IP address and then go to the line containing DONE, CONTINUE... and then press the b key to continue loading the Default Application. Subsequently, if you enter an incorrect IP address

then the DXL will not be able to load the Application and will continue to return to the Enter IP Addresses window. Please refer to the Clear IP Addresses option for a description of this subsequent process.

Note that when you select this option and subsequently enter the correct IP address, then the default Application will be loaded on the DXL, as all the other Applications have been cleared.



7.1.1.3 The "Do Memory Tests" Option

Select this option if you want to perform extensive memory tests on the SDRAM. This will add a few minutes to the booting time of the DXL. If the tests proceed without detecting any errors then the window will display a message saying that the test was OK and will continue loading the application. Any errors that are detected in the tests will be displayed on the local display. Note that if the Clear All option is simultaneously selected, then further checks will be run on the NVRAM and the FLASH, which will further extend the booting time by several more minutes. A list of errors will also be displayed in the local window when these memory tests are carried out.



7.1.1.4 The "Select Application" Option

Selecting this option will invoke the Select Applications window, after you have selected DONE in the Boot Options window. This window will display all the Applications that are currently available on the DXL. Pick an

Application by first using the up and down arrow key to scroll through the lines and then use either the 🕨 key or

the key to load the Application and run it on the DXL.

Note that the first line will always display the name of the default Application and the line underneath that will display the most recently used Application. It is possible to display a maximum of the six most recently used Applications that are present on the DXL. If no valid Application file is found, then the program will skip this menu and will load and run the default Application instead.



7.2 Load and Run Program

After these selections have been made and carried out, the program will run and load the Application that you have selected (or the default Application in the case that you have not made a choice or the choice is invalid). A descriptive menu is used to indicate the loading status and report any errors.

Note that the first line may display a number of different strings, depending on the condition in which the DXL is booted.

- "Power on Detected" indicates that the DXL has been powered up by using the switch at the back of the DXL.
- "Power on Restart" also indicates that the DXL has been powered by the user.
- "User Reset" indicates that the user has initiated a reset of the DXL. This may appear when you load a new Application, or enter a new IP address, etc. In this case, the DXL would check with the user about whether it is to reboot or reset itself.
- "Exception Code xxH" (where xx is the two-digit HEX error code) indicates a firmware or hardware error or issue, such as entering an incorrect IP address, etc.

DXL Boot Version 1.0

Power on Detected

Loading Application DXL_V1.1b2.APPdone.

7.3 Warnings

A list of the warnings that may appear on the local display under certain conditions is displayed below.

Warning

If the DXL battery is removed and the DXL is allowed to remain inactive for a while, then the DXL memory will lose all the Applications that are stored on it and will only retain the Default Application. This warning may arise in other cases as well, but the removal of the battery and subsequent DXL inactivity, may be the most common reason for this type of error. In this case, when the user tries to start up the DXL, the following warning will be received.

Hence, it will load the Default Application after the user hits the key to confirm the request.

****WARNING****

No valid applications were found.

Reverting to DEFAULT APP. Please check the DXL backup battery.

Hit ENTER to confirm.

Warning

If the user has selected a particular Application to load when the DXL starts up, but this Application is no longer available on the DXL (as it may have been deleted), then the DXL will not be able to find the selected Application that is required for loading. Hence, it will load

the Default Application after the user hits the key to confirm the request.

***	* M7 D	NITNC	**	**

The last selected application was not found. Reverting to DEFAULT APP.

Hit ENTER to confirm.

Appendix A

A 1 Setting up a Serial Port Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC.

This Appendix gives instructions to the user on how to use Windows XP operating system to configure a serial port on your PC so that your PC can communicate with a MicroComm DXL System using a null-modem cable.

Note that direct serial connections are no longer supported with Vista/Windows 7 due to a lack of support in the operating system.

A 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard

The first step in configuring the serial port of your PC so that it can transfer information between your PC and a DXL DCC is to open the Control Panel window followed by double clicking the **Network Connections** icon. This will open the **Network Connections** window.

😼 Control Panel		
File Edit View Favorites 1	rools Help	💦 🖉
🕞 Back 🔻 🕤 👻 🏂 🔎 Sear	ch 🌔 Folders 🛛 🔯)» 🗙 🇐 🛄-
Address 🔂 Control Panel		💌 🄁 Go
Name 🔺	Comments	
Accessibility Options	Adjust your comput	
💐 Add Hardware	Installs and trouble	
🔯 Add or Remove Programs	Install or remove pr	
Administrative Tools	Configure administr	
🔄 Adobe Gamma	Calibrate monitor fo	
Adobe Version Cue™	Adobe Version Cue™	
Autodesk Plot Style Manager	Adds, removes and	
Autodesk Plotter Manager	Adds, removes and	
🌯 Automatic Updates	Set up Windows to	
Pate and Time	Set the date, time,	
🛞 Display	Change the appear	
Solder Options	Customize the displ	
🛅 Fonts	Add, change, and	
🖙 Game Controllers	Add, remove, and c	
Internet Options	Configure your Inte	
👙 Java Plug-in	Java Plug-in Control	
a Keyboard	Customize your key	
A Mail	Microsoft Outlook P	
Mouse	Customize your mo	
Network Connections	Connects to other c	
bPhone and Modem Options	Configure your tele	
Nover Options	Configure energy-s	
Note: Section 2018 Printers and Faxes	Shows installed prin	
🔮 Regional and Language Options	Customize settings	
Scanners and Cameras	Add, remove, and c	
Cheduled Tasks	Schedule computer	
😻 Security Center	View your current s	
SoundMAX	Control Panel for So	

The Network Connections window displays all the current Connections on your PC. The next step in creating a serial connection is to use open the New Connection Wizard by using the File menu or double clicking the New Connection Wizard icon.



The New Connection Wizard opens with a page entitled Welcome to the New Connection Wizard. After reading the information about what the Wizard does you can click on Next> button.

New Connection Wizard				
S	Welcome to the New Connection Wizard			
	This wizard helps you:			
	Connect to the Internet.			
	 Connect to a private network, such as your workplace network. 			
	To continue, click Next.			
	< Back Next > Cancel			
New Connection Wizard				
Network Connection Type What do you want to do?				
C Connect to the Internet Connect to the Internet so you can browse the Web and read email.				

The next page of the **Wizard**, the **Network Connection Type**, asks you what type of connection you want to set up. Select the **Set up an advanced connection option**, followed by clicking on the **Next**> button.

Connect to the network at my workplace
 Connect to a business network (using dial-up or VPN) so you can work from home, a field office, or another location.
 Set up an advanced connection
 Connect directly to another computer using your serial, parallel, or infrared port, or set up this computer so that other computers can connect to it.

< Back Next > Cancel

The next page of the **Wizard**, the **Advanced Connection Options**, asks you what type of connection you want to set up. Select the **Connect directly to another computer** (a DCC is similar to a PC) option, then click on **Next>** button.

New Connection Wizard
Advanced Connection Options Which type of connection do you want to set up?
Select the connection type you want:
C Accept incoming connections Allow other computers to connect to this computer through the Internet, a phone line, or a direct cable connection.
Connect directly to another computer
Connect to another computer using your serial, parallel, or infrared port.
< Back Next > Cancel

clicking the Next> button

The next page of the **Wizard**, the **Host or Guest**?, asks you if you want your PC to act as a Host or as a Guest. Select the **Guest** option, then click on **Next**> button.

The next page of the **Wizard**, the **Connection Name**, asks you to give your PC serial connection a name. Type in a suitable name (we have used DXL Serial) followed by

st or Guest? To connect two computers, your computer m guest.	nust be identified	l as either a host or	-a 🍇
Choose the role you want for this computer:			
C Host			
Guest	I want to access	S.	
This computer is used to access infor	mation on the ho	ost computer.	
	< Back	Next >	Cance
onnection Wizard			
nnection Wizard			
onnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you	are connecting	to?	Ś
onnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you	are connecting	to?	é
nnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the for Computer Name	are connecting	to?	4
nnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the fo Computer Name	are connecting	to?	ć
nnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the fo Computer Name DXL Serial	are connecting	to?	4
nnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the fo Computer Name DXL Senal The name you type here will be the name of th	are connecting Ilowing box. ne connection y	to?	6
nnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the fo Computer Name DXL Serial The name you type here will be the name of th	are connecting llowing box. ne connection y	to?	6
nnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the fo Computer Name DXL Senal The name you type here will be the name of th	are connecting llowing box. ne connection y	to?	
onnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the fo Computer Name DXL Serial The name you type here will be the name of th	are connecting Ilowing box. ne connection y	to?	
onnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the for Computer Name [DXL Senal] The name you type here will be the name of th	are connecting llowing box. ne connection yr	to?	
onnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the fo Computer Name DXL Senal The name you type here will be the name of th	are connecting llowing box. ne connection y	to?	
onnection Wizard nnection Name What is the name of the other computer you Type the name of the other computer in the foi Computer Name DXL Serial The name you type here will be the name of th	are connecting llowing box. ne connection y	to?	

The next page of the **Wizard** asks you to select a device, use the pull-down menu to view all the port devices in your PC. Select the one you want to use for your serial port then click the **Next>** button.

v Connection Wizard		
Select a Device This is the device that will be used to make the conne	ection.	Ź
Select a device:		
Communications cable between two computers (CO	M1)	
< Ba	ack Next > Cancel	

click on the Finish button.

The next page of the **Wizard** titled **Connection** Availability asks you who should be able to use the connection; you can select **Anyone's use** or **My use only**.

At this point you have almost completed configuring the serial connection and the **Completed the New Connection Wizard** page of the Wizard is displayed. You can use the check box entry if you would like to create a shortcut icon on your desktop. If you are satisfied with all your entries

Connection Availability You can make the new connection available to any user or only to yourself.				
A connection that is crea available unless you are	ated for your use only is saved in your user account and is not logged on.			
Create this connection for	pr:			
Anyone's use				
C My use only				
	< Back Next > Cancel			
New Connection Wizard				
Ś	Completing the New Connection Wizard You have successfully completed the steps needed to create the following connection:			
	DXI Serial Share with all users of this computer 			
	The connection will be saved in the Network Connections folder.			
	\square Add a shortcut to this connection to my desktop			
	To create the connection and close this wizard, click Finish.			
	< Back Finish Cancel			

The **Connect DXL Serial** dialog box will now appear. You can type in User name and a Password (here we have used dxl as both the User name and the password). You can use the checkbox if you want your PC to save this user name and password. To complete the configuration for the serial port connection you need to click on the **Properties...** button.



In the **Modem Configuration** dialog box use the pull-down menu to select a speed of 57600 bps and use the check boxes to turn off all the **Hardware Features**. Once these setting are made click OK to return to the **General** tab of the **DXI Serial Properties** dialog box.

Select the **Security** tab of the **Modem Configuration** dialog box. Select the **Typical** option and click OK to return to the **Connect DXL Serial** dialog box.



Modem Configuration		<u>?×</u>
Communications cable	e between two computers (COM1)	
Maximum speed (bps):	57600	
Modem protocol		Y
Hardware features	ntrol rol on	
Show terminal window Enable modem speaker	OK Can	cel



You will now return to the **Connect DXL Serial** dialog box and you can close the dialog box at this time.



The Control Panel window will now display the **Direct** connection named **DXL Serial**.



Appendix B

B 1 Setting up a Modem Connection from your PC to a DXL DCC.

This Appendix gives instructions to the user on how to use Windows XP operating system to configure a modem on your PC so that your PC can communicate with a MicroComm DXL System. Note that these steps are only required for manual connections, the DXL Administrator will automatically setup modem connections when the user uses the Communications "Connect..." menu.

B 1.1 Using the New Connection Wizard

The first step in configuring the modem in your PC so that it can transfer information between your PC and a DXL DCC is to open the Control Panel window followed by double clicking the **Network Connections** icon. This will open the **Network Connections** window.

🚱 Control Panel		
File Edit View Favorites T	Tools Help	
🕝 Back 👻 🕤 👻 🏂 Searc	th 🌔 Folders 🛛 🔒	3) 🗙 🗐 📰-
Address 🔂 Control Panel		🔽 🄁 Go
Name 🔺	Comments	
🔥 Accessibility Options	Adjust your comput	
💐 Add Hardware	Installs and trouble	
🔂 Add or Remove Programs	Install or remove pr	
Administrative Tools	Configure administr	
Adobe Gamma	Calibrate monitor fo	
Adobe Version Cue™	Adobe Version Cue™	
Autodesk Plot Style Manager	Adds, removes and	
Autodesk Plotter Manager	Adds, removes and	
🍓 Automatic Updates	Set up Windows to	
🔗 Date and Time	Set the date, time,	
🛞 Display	Change the appear	
Folder Options	Customize the displ	
Fonts	Add, change, and	
🗫 Game Controllers	Add, remove, and c	
Internet Options	Configure your Inte	
👙 Java Plug-in	Java Plug-in Control	
a Keyboard	Customize your key	
🕗 Mail	Microsoft Outlook P	
Mouse	Customize your mo	
Network Connections	Connects to other c	
bold Phone and Modem Options	Configure your tele	
Approximation Power Options	Configure energy-s	
Service and Faxes	Shows installed prin	
😟 Regional and Language Options	Customize settings	
Scanners and Cameras	Add, remove, and c	
Cheduled Tasks	Schedule computer	
💔 Security Center	View your current s	
SoundMAX	Control Panel for So	▼

The **Network Connections** window displays all the current Connections on your PC. The next step in creating a serial connection is to use open the **New Connection Wizard** by using the **File** menu or double clicking the **New Connection Wizard** icon.

S Network Connections					
File Edit View Favorites Tools Advanced Help 🧗					
3 Back 🔹 🕘 🗸 🏂 Search 🌔 Folders 🛛 🔊 🗙 🍤 🛄 🗸					
Address 🔊 Network Connections 🗾 🎅 Go					
Name	Туре	Status	Device Name	Phone # or Host Addre	
Direct					
🐨 DXL Serial	Direct	Disconnected, Firewalled	Communications cable be		
LAN or High-Speed Internet					
Local Area Connection	LAN or High-Speed Inter	Connected, Firewalled	VIA Rhine II Fast Ethern		
Wizard					
New Connection Wizard	Wizard				
4					

New Connection Wizard opens with a page entitled **Welcome to the New Connection Wizard**. After reading the information about what the Wizard does you can click on **Next**> button.

The next page of the **Wizard**, the **Network Connection Type**, asks you what type of connection you want to set up. Select the **Connect to the internet**, followed by clicking on the **Next**> button.



The next page of the **Wizard** is **Getting Ready**. Select the **Set up connection manually** option, then click on **Next**> button.

New Connection Wizard
Getting Ready The wizard is preparing to set up your Internet connection.
How do you want to connect to the Internet?
C Choose from a list of Internet service providers (ISPs)
Set up my connection manually
For a dial-up connection, you will need your account name, password, and a phone number for your ISP. For a broadband account, you won't need a phone number.
○ Use the CD I got from an ISP
< Back Next > Cancel

The next page of the **Wizard**, the **Interconnect Connection**, asks you how you want to connect to the Internet. Select the **Connect using dial up modem** option, then click on **Next**> button.

New Connection Wizard
Internet Connection How do you want to connect to the Internet?
• Connect using a dial-up modem
This type of connection uses a modem and a regular or ISDN phone line.
O Connect using a broadband connection that requires a user name and password
This is a high-speed connection using either a DSL or cable modem. Your ISP may refer to this type of connection as PPPoE.
C Connect using a broadband connection that is always on This is a high-speed connection using ether a cable modern, DSL or LAN connection. It is always active, and doesn't require you to sign in.
< Back Next > Cancel

Next> button.

The next page of the **Wizard**, the **Connection Name**, asks you to give your PC modem connection a name. Type in a suitable name (we have used DXL Modem) followed by clicking the **Next>** button

The next page of the **Wizard** asks you to type in the phone number of the modem. This is not required at this stage since we are not going through telephone network. Click the

Connection Name What is the name of the service that provides your Internet connection? Type the name of your ISP in the following box. ISP Name DXL Modem! The name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. Vew Connection Wizard Phone Number to Dial What is your ISP's phone number? Type the phone number below. Phone number below.	ection Name Image: Section Name /hat is the name of the service that provides your internet connection? Image: Section Name > vame Section Name < Name Section Name < A. Modem! Section Name a name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. Image: Section Name < Back Next > Cancel rection Wizard Image: Section Name Image: Section Name Phone number to Dial Image: Section Name Image: Section Name Phone number below. Phone number below. Phone number below. Phone number: Image: Section Name Image: Section Section Nour telephone. If you are not sure you need the extra numbers, dail the phone number on your telephone. If you hear a modem sound, the number dialed is correct.	ew Connection W	izard
Type the name of your ISP in the following box. ISP Name DXL Modem The name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. (Back Next > Can Ever Connection Wizard Phone Number to Dial What is your ISP's phone number? Type the phone number below. Phone number is the following box.	e the name of your ISP in the following box. ? Name CL Modem a name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. a name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. (Back Next > Cancel A Decision Wizard c Back Next > Cancel A Decision Wizard A Decision	Connection Na What is the n	me ame of the service that provides your Internet connection?
ISP Name DXL Modem The name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. < Back	⁹ Name CL Modem a name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. < Back	Type the name	of your ISP in the following box.
DXL Modem The name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. < Back	KL Modem[a name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. < Back	ISP Name	
The name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. < Back	e name you type here will be the name of the connection you are creating. < Back	DXL Modem	
K Next > Cancel Connection Wizard Ew Connection Wizard Phone Number to Dial What is your ISP's phone number? Type the phone number below. Phone number:	< Back Next > Cancel nection Wizard e Number to Dial /hat is your ISP's phone number? upe the phone number below. Phone number:	The name you	type here will be the name of the connection you are creating.
ew Connection Wizard Phone Number to Dial What is your ISP's phone number? Type the phone number below. Phone number:	e Number to Dial //hat is your ISP's phone number? //pe the phone number below. Phone number: // // // // // // // // // // // // //		< Back Next > Cancel
Phone Number to Dial What is your ISP's phone number? Type the phone number below. Phone number:	e Number to Dial that is your ISP's phone number? ype the phone number below. Phone number: You might need to include a "1" or the area code, or both. If you are not sure you need the extra numbers, dial the phone number on your telephone. If you hear a modem sound, the number dialed is correct.	ew Connection W	izard
Type the phone number below. Phone number:	ype the phone number below. Phone number: You might need to include a "1" or the area code, or both. If you are not sure you need the extra numbers, dial the phone number on your telephone. If you hear a modem sound, the number dialed is correct.	Phone Number What is your	to Dial ISP's phone number?
Phone number:	Phone number: You might need to include a "1" or the area code, or both. If you are not sure you need the extra numbers, dial the phone number on your telephone. If you hear a modem sound, the number dialed is correct.	Type the pho	ne number below.
	You might need to include a "1" or the area code, or both. If you are not sure you need the extra numbers, dial the phone number on your telephone. If you hear a modem sound, the number dialed is correct.	Phone nu	mber:
	You might need to include a "1" or the area code, or both. If you are not sure you need the extra numbers, dial the phone number on your telephone. If you hear a modem sound, the number dialed is correct.		
You might need to include a "1" or the area code, or both. If you are not sure you need the extra numbers, dial the phone number on your telephone. If you hear a modem sound, the number dialed is correct.		You migh you need hear a mo	: need to include a "1" or the area code, or both. If you are not sure the extra numbers, dial the phone number on your telephone. If you dem sound, the number dialed is correct.

The next page of the **Wizard** titled **Connection Availability** asks you who should be able to use the connection; you can select **Anyone's use** or **My use only**.

Co	nnection Availability
	You can make the new connection available to any user or only to yourself.
	A connection that is created for your use only is saved in your user account and is not available unless you are logged on.
	Create this connection for:
	Anyone's use
	O My use only
	< Back Next > Cancel

< Back

Next >

Cancel

The next page of the **Wizard**, **Internet Account Activity**, asks you to type in a User name and Password.

New Connection Wizard	
Internet Account Inform You will need an account	nation Int name and password to sign in to your Internet account.
Type an ISP account n safe place. (If you have	ame and password, then write down this information and store it in a forgotten an existing account name or password, contact your ISP.)
User name:	dxl
Password:	•••
Confirm password:	•••
Use this account in this computer	name and password when anyone connects to the Internet from
Make this the defa	ult Internet connection
	< Back Next > Cancel

At this point you have almost completed configuring the modem connection and the **Completed the New Connection Wizard** page of the **Wizard** is displayed. You can use the check box entry if you would like to create a shortcut icon on your desktop. If you are satisfied with all your entries click on the **Finish** button.

lew Connection Wizard	
Ś	Completing the New Connection Wizard
RA	DXL Modem Make this the default connection Share with all users of this computer Use the same user name & password for everyone
	The connection will be saved in the Network Connections folder.
	$\hfill\square$ Add a shortcut to this connection to my desktop
	To create the connection and close this wizard, click Finish.
	< Back Finish Cancel

The **Connect DXL Modem** dialog box will now appear. You can type in User name and a Password (here we have used dxl as both the User name and the Password). You can use the checkbox if you want your PC to save this user name and password. To complete the configuration for the serial port connection you need to click on the **Properties...** button.



MicroComm DXL

The **DXI Modem Properties** dialog box has 5 tabs; **General, Options**, **Security, Networking** and **Advanced**. You will need to change the default configuration in the **General** tab. To change the configuration click the **Configure...** button on the **General** tab to bring up a **Modem Configuration** dialog box.

In the **Modem Configuration** dialog box use the pull-down menu to select a speed of 57600 bps and use the check boxes to turn off all the **Hardware Features**. Once these setting are made click OK to return to the **General** tab of the **DXI Serial Properties** dialog box.

You will now return to the **Connect DXL Modem** dialog box and you can close the dialog box at this time.

DXL Modem Properties						
General Options Security Networking Advanced						
Connect using:						
Modem - Standard 56000 bps Modem (COM1)						
Configure						
Phone number						
Area code: Phone number: Alternates						
Country/region code:						
▼						
Use dialing rules						
Show icon in notification area when connected						
OK Cancel						





The Control Panel window will now display the **Dial-up** connection named **DXL Modem**.

S Network Connections				>				
File Edit View Favorites Tools Advanced Help 🥂 🥂								
😮 Back 🔹 🕥 👻 🏂 🔎 Search 🏷 F	olders 🕼 🌛 🗙 🍤 [
Address 🔕 Network Connections 🔽 🄁 G								
Name	Туре	Status	Device Name	Phone # or Host Add				
Dial-up								
🐍 DXL Modem	Dial-up	Disconnected, Firewalled	Standard 56000 bps Mod					
Direct								
🐨 DXL Serial	Direct	Disconnected, Firewalled	Communications cable be					
LAN or High-Speed Internet								
Local Area Connection	LAN or High-Speed Inter	Connected, Firewalled	VIA Rhine II Fast Ethern					
Wizard								
New Connection Wizard	Wizard							
			1					
•								

Appendix C Acknowledgements

The DXL Firmware uses a software package entitled "Time Routines" developed by Michael Ringgaard. As per his instructions we include the following notice. The use of the routines in the Firmware package falls under condition 2.

Time routines

Copyright (C) 2002 Michael Ringgaard. All rights reserved.

Redistribution and use in source and binary forms, with or without

modification, are permitted provided that the following conditions are met:

1. Redistributions of source code must retain the above copyright

notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer. 2. Redistributions in binary form must reproduce the above copyright

notice, this list of conditions and the following disclaimer in the documentation and/or other materials provided with the distribution. 3. Neither the name of the project nor the names of its contributors

may be used to endorse or promote products derived from this software without specific prior written permission.

THIS SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED BY THE COPYRIGHT HOLDERS AND CONTRIBUTORS "AS IS" AND ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE ARE DISCLAIMED. IN NO EVENT SHALL THE COPYRIGHT OWNER OR CONTRIBUTORS BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, PROCUREMENT OF SUBSTITUTE GOODS OR SERVICES; LOSS OF USE, DATA, OR PROFITS; OR BUSINESS INTERRUPTION) HOWEVER CAUSED AND ON ANY THEORY OF LIABILITY, WHETHER IN CONTRACT, STRICT LIABILITY, OR TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR OTHERWISE) ARISING IN ANY WAY OUT OF THE USE OF THIS SOFTWARE, EVEN IF ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGE.